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HUMAN RIGHTS IN VIETNAM

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,
Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, and

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human
Rights,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittees met, pursuant to call, at 2:07 p.m.. Room

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Christopher Smith
[chairman of the Subcommittee on International Operations and
Human Rights] presiding.

Mr. Smith. The subcommittees will come to order. Today, our
two subcommittees will jointly hear testimony about human rights

in Vietnam. We will hear from the Administration, from human
rights experts, and perhaps most importantly, from some of the vic-

tims of human rights violations themselves.
In July, President Clinton extended full diplomatic recognition to

the Socialist Republic of Vietnam. Many of us believed at the time
that recognition was extended too hastily and without sufficient

consultation with the Congress.
In the opinion of many observers, this move also threw away the

last bargaining chip we had for making the Hanoi regime account
for our POWs and MIA's, many of whom were still missing after

20 years. It was also unclear whether the Administration had se-

cured appropriate assurances from Hanoi with respect to the pro-

tection of human rights in Vietnam.
In the modern world, for a regime that has been denied recogni-

tion by the United States of America, to be granted such recogni-

tion is an important symbol of full admission to the community of

civilized nations. Both the symbol and the substance for which it

stands are tarnished when we exchange ambassadors with a gov-
ernment which then proves by its actions that it is not civilized at
all.

Many of us had hoped, therefore, that the Administration's sud-
den recognition of the Communist Government in Hanoi meant
that we had received reliable assurances that there would be im-
mediate and substantial improvement in Hanoi's dismal human
rights record. It took only a few days to disabuse us of the notion
that recognition by the United States would mean a kinder and
gentler Vietnam.

In the days immediately after the announcement, various high
ranking officials warned the Western press not to assume that dip-

lomatic recognition would lead to changes in the situation of reli-
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gious and political dissidents. These officials made it clear that
they regarded the U.S. interest in such matters as an unwarranted
interference in their internal affairs, the time-worn slogan of totali-
tarian governments everywhere.
Then, only a few days after Secretary of State Christopher trav-

eled to Vietnam to raise the flag over the new U.S. Embassy, the
Government of Vietnam proceeded with two separate political show
trials of dissidents who were already in detention.
One was a trial of six of the highest ranking Buddhist religious

leaders in the country. The other trial involved nine pro-democracy
activists, including two Vietnamese-Americans who are U.S. citi-

zens, and who had traveled to Vietnam with government permis-
sion and with U.S. passports for a conference on democracy and de-
velopment.
At these trials, the regime to which the courts are subservient,

did not even take the usual precaution of trumping up ordinary
criminal charges. The charges leveled against the defendants were
nakedly political, such as acting to overthrow the People's Adminis-
tration or carrying out activities to sabotage the state policy and
abusing democratic rights in order to violate the interest of the
state and mass organizations.
The Communist Government of Vietnam appears to be saying

loudly and clearly to the free world, we want your investment dol-

lars and we are willing to learn from your economic system, but
your values on religious and political freedom are not welcome
here.

At today's hearing, we will hear from some extraordinary wit-

nesses. We are particularly fortunate to have Nguyen Tan Tri, a
U.S. citizen who was imprisoned in Vietnam up until just this past
Sunday. We will also hear from Nguyen Chi Thien, a prominent Vi-

etnamese poet who was also a political prisoner, ana who arrived
in the United States under the orderly departure program only a
few days ago.

We will near testimony from Mrs. Doan Viet Hoat, whose hus-
band is perhaps the most well known prisoner of conscience in

Vietnam today. These victims of the Hanoi regime will tell us about
the human cost of the regime's defiant attitude on human rights.

We will also hear from experts on the political and religious per-

secution in Vietnam and from the State Department, which worked
diligently to secure the freedom of Nguyen Tan Tri and to gain
counselor access to him during his lengthy detention.

As we move toward further normalization of relations with Viet-

nam, even while the government there defies internationally recog-

nized human rights standards, it is timely that these two sub-

committees, the Subcommittee on International Operations and
Human Rights and the Asia and Pacific Subcommittee, put on the

record the real state of affairs in Vietnam.
It is even more important that we begin to discuss prospects and

strategies for improvement.
Mr. Smith. At this point, I would like to ask my good friend from

California if he has any opening comments?
Mr. RoHRABACHER. Thank you very much. I would like to first

of all congratulate Congressman Smith and the great leadership

that he is showing, not only today but has shown throughout his



career. He has demonstrated a concern for human rights and a con-

cern for his fellow human beings all over this planet that is exem-
plary of the values that this government is supposed to stand for,

and in that, he is not only a good American but an exemplary
American.
We extended our recognition to the Communist Grovernment of

Vietnam, and the commercial stampede is on, and that is what it

was all about. Human rights and the situation in view of human
rights of Vietnam, we are told is tied and was tied to our commer-
cial interaction. That if we had more business between Vietnam
and we had more business between the people of the United States

and the people of Vietnam and there was a rising standard of liv-

ing, that what we would see is an improving level of human rights.

Is that not what the theory is?

We have people talking about this theory, and whenever it comes
to any regime, no matter how monstrous, in terms of how to im-
prove their human rights. Businessmen in the United States, eager

to make short-term profits, have convinced themselves and have
done everything they can to convince us that human rights will im-

prove miraculously, because this is the formula. This is how you
get to a freer society, is you have more economic interaction.

Well, if that is true and we see the commercial stampede going
into Vietnam today, we should be hearing reports of dramatic im-

provement in human rights that have taken place in the months
since normalization.

But, in reality, we all know that that is a lot of bunk. We know
that businessmen are deluding themselves because they are con-

cerned about making a profit and could care less about human
rights. The real purpose behind normalization was so that our busi-

nessmen could receive credits and guarantees at taxpayers' ex-

pense, in order to do business with the tyranny, and that is the
real purpose behind these moves.
Human rights and democracy be damned, my company is going

to make a profit and we are actually going to get subsidized by the
taxpayers in doing it.

Well, Vietnam has cast away the leadership of the Vietnamese
Government. They no way can claim to be socialist anymore. You
talk to these folks, and I have talked to them, and they are talking

about this or that free market economist. If they do not believe in

socialism—if I remember the Communist theory of Marxism and
Leninism, it is that you have this dictatorship, Leninism, in order

to protect Marxism, which was really the idealistic force that drove
this Communist movement, until everybody figured out that it does
not work, for all these decades.

If they have cast away socialism now, what do they have in Viet-

nam? What is it? It is not communism. Well, I think we know what
it is. We can see what they are doing to their people, we see the

way they treat other human beings. These are gangsters. Instead
of communism, it has been replaced with gangsterism.
Vietnam is not the only place where this metamorphosis has

taken place since the end of the cold war. What we have is mem-
bers of the gang suppressing anyone outside the gang who threat-

ens the gang. It is called gangsterism.



I would hope that the American Government reflects the values
of the American people more to the degree that we care about
something more than just money. I hope that these hearings will

at least send a message to the gangsters in Vietnam that they are
being watched. When they throw religious people into jail, when
they throw people who are speaking out into prison and they sup-
press freedom of speech and assembly and the other rights that we
hold dear, at least they know that we are paying attention and that
we do not buy the lie.

So, thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and I am looking forward
to the testimony today.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much for your very kind words and
for your very cogent remarks on how important human rights are.

I would like to make a part of the record, and without objection
will do so, a press release that has just been put out by Amnesty
International, pointing out that two human rights activists have
been imprisoned and sentenced. Without objection, it will be so or-

dered.
[The press release appears in the appendix.]
I would like to yield to my good friend from American Samoa,

Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I, too, would

like to second the remarks made by my distinguished friend and
dear colleague from California. The outstanding leadership that
you have displayed as chairman of this subcommittee, of which I

am a member, and certainly a champion of human rights through-
out the world, and I want to commend you for that. I look forward
in the coming weeks and months as we have dealt together with
this very important issue and now are faced with Vietnam, as we
go into now the next most serious phase in terms of how we are
going to be treating the Government of Vietnam.

I would like to take somewhat of a different perspective, Mr.
Chairman, and I guess we are bound because of our experiences,

and because of that, I have a very fond affection for the people of

Vietnam and the trials and tremendous tribulations that they have
been subjected to for the times of horror of the Vietnam War, of

which I am a by-product. I say this, because as a Vietnam veteran,

I am still filled with a lot of bitterness. As far as I am concerned,
I could have been among the 55,000 names that are listed on the
Vietnam Memorial. I could have been among one of those body
bags that are brought back, and for what reason and at what price?

My perspective is a little different in terms of the history of Viet-

nam and what the Vietnamese people have been subjected to, even
before we were involved in the 1960's and the 1970's. If this does
not relegate to the problems and the things that we have seen his-

torically, they called it in those days colonialism in its finest form.

It happened in Algeria, it happened in Vietnam. Our own people
in the Pacific are faced with this very serious problem—the people
in New Caledonia. I am talking about the fact that the people of

Vietnam have had some very serious problems of French colonial-

ism. The idea that here is a democratic country, but faced with
very undemocratic policies and methods for which the Vietnamese
people have had to fight for their freedom.



We have different perspectives, I suppose, and say, well, how do
you look at Ho Chi Minh? Is he an outstanding leader of the Viet-

namese people? Was he a murderer of people or what? I think his-

tory will explain a very different perspective of how the people of

Vietnam and people of Southeast Asia have been subjected, over all

these years and the forms of colonialism that they have been sub-
jected to.

So, I say this with a little sense of appreciation and understand-
ing of what is going through now, not only in the country of Viet-

nam, what our own policies are going to be toward Vietnam. Now,
the question that comes to my mind, as one of the minions, I sup-
pose, of the half million soldiers and sailors that were subjected to

military orders to be there, because it was my duty and responsibil-

ity as a soldier, what is this going to be in terms of some 2,000
MIA's and POWs that are. still unaccounted for? I think this is

where I raise some very, very serious concerns in terms of how are
we going to go about normalizing our relations with Vietnam and
this subject matter that is dear to my heart still hanging there and
wanting to see, if, in fact, that we are going to make some very se-

rious inroads into this problem, not only with our own soldiers and
sailors who are either missing or killed in action, still unaccounted
for but for the fact that, ironically, in the times that we have held
hearings previous to this, as to whether or not we should normalize
relations with Vietnam, and as I recall, there was a lot of skep-
ticism. There was a lot of anti-Vietnam because it was a Com-
munist country and I raise the question of the previous Adminis-
trations even till now, and the fact that we hold diplomatic ties or
relations with the highest levels of Communist countries, and yet
we seem to find ourselves some will say, well, we should not do it

with Vietnam, because it is a Communist country.
Well, the world really has changed. The situation of what my

good friend from California stated, whether or not the corporate
America has really gotten hold of the White House, and therefore
normalizing relations is going to improve the economy of the coun-
try and improve our exports. At what price, Mr. Chairman? This
is the question I raise, at what price? Whether or not the human
rights of the Vietnamese people are being protected, what assur-
ances are going to be given, and is it our duty, is it our responsibil-
ity as a country to tell Vietnam the human rights violations are fla-

grant and we are not going to have any part of you unless you cor-

rect these deficiencies?

It raises the question of whether or not this policy is consistent
in our dealings with other countries. So, I have that question in my
mind. I look forward to hearing from our witnesses this afternoon,
and again, Mr. Chairman, I commend you for your tremendous
leadership in advancing the cause of human rights. I am concerned
about the human rights of the Vietnamese people. The fact that it

is under a Communist regime, even China is a Communist regime,
but they are going through tremendous changes.
There is a great debate in our country as to whether opening dip-

lomatic relations is going to provide a greater sense of democracy
and protection of the welfare and the lives of the people that live

in those countries. I hope to go to Vietnam in the very near future,

but I want to say this to you again, Mr. Chairman. I look forward



to hearing from our friends on their experiences in dealing with
this very important issue. I want to say that, hopefrilly, that we
will come to some sense of resolution to this very serious problem
that we are faced with. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Thank you, Mr. Faleomavaega, and I appreciate your

very kind remarks. Without objection, I would ask that Mr. Her-
man's statement be made a part of the record. He is detained by
some work that is going on in the Judiciary Committee.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Berman appears in the appen-
dix.!

Mr. Smith. I would also ask for your consent that a letter from
the American Legion likewise be made a part of the record, dated
November 8, from Executive Director John Summer. That letter ba-
sically calls for a re-examination, consistent with the language that
has passed the House, of the situation of those Vietnamese boat
people who are being held in detention camps, whom many of us
believe to be true refugees, many of whom fought side by side with
us in Vietnam. It has been made very, very clear that the Amer-
ican Legion believes that these people ought to be provided refugee
status, or, at the minimum, that their status should be re-exam-
ined because the process—from everything that this particular
member has seen—was fatally flawed. True refugees are slated to

go back to a very precarious situation in Vietnam.
[The letter appears in the appendix.]
I would like to welcome our two witnesses. This is a hearing that

is comprised of three panels. The first panel is comprised of two
distinguished witnesses from the Administration. Kent Wiedemann
is the Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for East Asia and the

Pacific. Mr. Wiedemann is responsible for China, Taiwan, Hong
Kong, Mongolia, Vietnam, Cambodia, Laos, Thailand and Burma.

Before embarking on his diplomatic career, Mr. Wiedemann
served 2 years as a Peace Corps volunteer in Micronesia. In the
foreign service, Mr. Wiedemann has served as a consul in Poland,
international relations officer in Latin American affairs at the

State Department, and was posted twice to the U.S. Embassy in

Beijing, China, and once to the U.S. Consulate General in Shang-
hai. From 1993 to 1994, Mr. Wiedemann was special assistant to

the President and senior director for Asian Affairs at the National
Security Consul.
Mr. Steven J. Coffey is the Acting Deputy Assistant Secretary of

State for Democracy, Human Rights and Labor. Mr. Coffey entered
the U.S. Foreign Service in 1977 and began his career working as

a political analyst in the Department of State's Office of Soviet and
East European Affairs. He has worked at the U.S. Embassy in

Moscow, as well as serving as the special assistant to the Under-
secretary of State for Political Affairs. Before assuming a position

in the branch in which he is currently employed, Mr. Coffey worked
at the U.S. Embassy in Algiers and later in the Office of Independ-
ent States and Commonwealth Affairs.

Gentlemen, you are welcome to the committee and you may pro-

ceed as you would like.



STATEMENT OF MR. KENT WIEDEMANN, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
SECRETARY OF STATE FOR EAST ASIA AND PACIFIC AF-
FAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Mr. Wiedemann. Mr. Chairman and other distinguished mem-
bers, I would Hke to say I am, indeed, very, very pleased to have
the opportunity to speak to you today about this very, very impor-
tant aspect of our relations with Vietnam human rights.

I will begin by taking a few minutes to outline the current state
of U.S.-Vietnamese relations and the part human rights play in

those relations. Mr. Coffey will then speak to you in greater detail

concerning Vietnam's human rights record and our ongoing dialog
with the Vietnamese Government on these issues.

Obtaining the fullest possible accounting for our POW/MIA's re-

mains this Administration's highest priority in relations with Viet-
nam, and, in fact, carries on the priority that was set in previous
Administrations. As you know, on January 28, 1995, the United
States established a liaison office in Hanoi. Following the Presi-
dent's decision to establish diplomatic relations with Vietnam, Sec-
retary Christopher opened the U.S. Embassy in Hanoi on August
6.

The presence of a U.S. post in Vietnam has enhanced our abilitv

to make progress in accounting for POW/MIA's, allowed us to ad-
vance the interest of U.S. companies and made possible provision
of counselor services to U.S. citizens, among other things.
Most important for the subject of this hearing, diplomatic rela-

tions has led, also, to a deepening of our dialog on human rights
and an increase in the depth of our understanding of the current
situation in Vietnam across the board, but to include human rights.
Since the President's announcement of diplomatic normalization
with Vietnam in July, we have continued to receive strong coopera-
tion from the Vietnamese on matters of importance to the United
States. Most significantly, cooperation by the Socialist Republic of
Vietnam in our efforts to seek the fullest possible accounting for
our POW/MIA's continues to be vigorous.

We have continued to make progress in each of the four key
areas identified by the President in 1993, in the areas of remains
recovery, resolution of discrepancy cases, trilateral cooperation with
Laos, and obtaining access to documents related to the POW/MIA
issue. On remains, for example, with additional repatriations in
August and October, remains believed to represent 31 Americans
have returned to the United States from Vietnam during this year.

Since January 1993, we have repatriated 174 sets of remains, in-

cluding remains obtained through joint activities in the field and
those turned over unilaterally by the Vietnamese. The increased
pace of repatriation of remains over the past 2 years is resulting
in a significant number of identifications in our Central Identifica-

tion Laboratory in Hawaii. This is the final step, of course, in our
accounting, the U.S. Government's accounting for missing Ameri-
cans from the war.

Since January 1993, the remains of 45 Americans lost in Viet-
nam have been identified and returned to their loved ones. Identi-
fications completed this year include two individuals from the last
known alive discrepancy case list and two from a list of 84 whom
we call special remains, cases on which we have evidence indicat-



8

ing the remains had once been under Vietnamese control, and
therefore, that the Vietnamese should have access to records about
these people, even though they were lost as long as two decades
ago.
On discrepancy cases, the discrepancy case list is a subset of

cases in which evidence suggests individuals could have survived
their loss incident. Of the 196 individuals originally named on the
list, the remains of 26 have been recovered and identified. As noted
above, two of these identifications were completed this year.

Since January 1993, we have confirmed the deaths of another 80
individuals on this hst, reducing the number whose fate remains
unknown to 55. Vietnamese officials are continuing to work closelv

with us to resolve these remaining cases, and it certainly is hign
on our list of priorities.

Trilateral cooperation with Laos, the third issue the President
pointed to in 1993, as an indicator of progress, has also moved for-

ward. Under a mechanism established in December 1994, the Viet-

namese witnesses to Laos incidents in Laos continue to accompany
U.S. investigators to sites in Laos. Vietnamese witnesses played
important roles in a number of investigations, providing informa-
tion very helpful in locating crash and grave sites.

With respect to documents that we seek to shed more light on
the loss of men and women from our Armed Forces during the Viet-

nam War, in response to our request, the Vietnamese set up search
teams in the Ministries of Interior and National Defense. In 1995,
the teams and other Vietnamese organizations and individuals
have located and turned over to U.S. investigators a total of 295
documents, totaling some 563 pages.

Included have been a number of documents containing leads on
unresolved cases, including cases specifically requested by the Na-
tional League of Families of POW/MIA's. A Presidential delegation
on POW/MIA's will visit Vietnam in December to review the efforts

to date on the POW/MIA issue, and to pursue further progress to-

ward a fullest possible accounting. I will be on that delegation, and
we will continue to press the Vietnamese very hard on what the
President has described as this nation's highest national priority

with Vietnam.
Vietnam is also cooperating with us on other important matters,

including counter-narcotics efforts. Narcotics being, especially her-
oin, a growing problem in Vietnam and one that its government
recognizes as a scourge in its society, just as it is a scourge in our
society. So, our cooperation, as I say, is moving forward.
We have concluded a good settlement for U.S. private claimants

against Vietnam, settled our diplomatic property claims with Hanoi
and are involved in ongoing negotiations over our prewar govem-
ment-to-government debts.

In addition, our governments are engaged in an ongoing dialog
on human rights. As Secretary Christopher said in Hanoi, progress
in this dialog will enable our two nations to further deepen our
ties. As Mr. Coffey will describe in greater detail, the fourth round
of these talks was held in Washington last month.

I want to emphasize that in no sense do we confine our discus-

sions of human rights with the Vietnamese officials to the formal
dialog process. Human rights has been on the agenda in every sin-
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gle significant contact between U.S. and Vietnamese ofTicials, in-

cluding at senior levels throughout this Administration.
As Congressman Smith pointed out a few years ago in this Ad-

ministration, I was a special assistant to the President and director
for Asia, and that happened to be at the very beginning of our ef-

forts with Vietnam to increase and put greater focus on the POW/
MIA issue and to gain results. I can say from that time forward,
I happened to attend a number of Presidential delegations to Viet-
nam. We always raised human rights as the second priority of the
United States, and always pointed out, indeed, that movement to-

ward normalization and further substantive improvement in rela-

tions with the United States would depend not only on progress in

the POW/MIA issue, but also very importantly, in establishment of

a human rights dialog that was not a dialog simply run for its own
sake and for cosmetic reasons, let us say, but that actually pro-
duced results over time. Although, you frankly hear in Washington
that human rights is a complex, tough issue and would take time
to resolve, but we knew, also, that we must begin now, and we
began back in 1993.

To borrow again from Secretary Christopher's speech in Hanoi,
we believe that the rule of law and accountable government are the
bedrock of stability and prosperity. Just 3 days ago, we welcomed
Vietnam's humanitarian gesture in releasing two American citi-

zens, Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran Quan Liem, who had been de-
tained since, as you know, 1993.

These releases came in response to direct requests by Secretary
Christopher in Hanoi in August and here in Washington last

month between Secretary Christopher and Foreign Minister CoCom
of Vietnam. Others of us also spoke with CoCom at that time,
pointing out that we needed some concrete progress in the human
rights dialog, or the relationship could not continue to move for-

ward.
We believe the releases demonstrate Vietnamese willingness, at

least, to address our concerns in this area, in the context of the
overall expansion of the relationship. I mean, I cannot sit here and
argue that based on my discussions with the Vietnamese that the
dialog has led to an epiphany for the Vietnamese authorities and
a change in their attitude toward what they consider to be dis-

sidence and all the rest. But, for whatever reason, they are moti-
vated, I think, to at least discuss the issue with us, and as indi-

cated, perhaps, by these latest releases, actually respond to the
points we make very strenuously whenever we make them.
Not surprisingly, economic and trade ties are an area of para-

mount interest for the Vietnamese Government in its relations
with the United States. Indeed, perhaps, it is their interest in

these economic ties that has motivated their being responsive to

some of our human rights concerns.
We do believe that such ties are important for the mutual bene-

fits they can bring to our two countries and economy, certainly, but
more importantly, for their contribution to creating an atmosphere
in which we can continue to make progress toward the broad range
of our bilateral agenda, including POW/MIA accounting and human
rights.
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Earlier comments by the Honorable Representative Rohrabacher
about normalization having been driven by commercial interests, I

would arg^e are off the mark in that we very, very carefully for the
past 3 years, in all of our meetings with the Vietnamese, whether
in Hanoi or here in Washington, made very careful efforts to keep
out of any talking points on our side the discussion of economic
ties, except when the Vietnamese raised them. Usually our mes-
sage was to their ears a negative one, that basically, we would not
move on economic relations until we had real progress and
proof
Mr. Smith. I am going to have to ask you to suspend your re-

marks for one moment. Since Mr. Rohrabacher is not here to de-
fend his assertion, I would like to make an observation on that
point. When Secretary of Commerce Brown was here—this was ap-
proximately 2 or 3 years ago and is a matter of record—I asked
him whether the POW or human rights issues were a factor in our
opening up to Vietnam, and he said no, in their face-to-face meet-
ings with the Vietnamese, those issues were not part of the nego-
tiation.

So, I beg to differ, and the record going back a couple of years
is to the contrarv, and I remember being shocked by it. I had
served as a member of the POW/MIA Task Force throughout the
1980's and actually went over there with Mr. Oilman and Mr.
Salmon and, I think it was about seven other members in the mid-
1980's, so it is an issue that we are all very concerned about, as
I know you are, personally. But, when asked whether or not this

was intricately linked to the economic issue, he did say no.

Mr. Wiedemann. Well, despite the fact that he is a Cabinet sec-

retary, I think, perhaps, well, I would not say you misunderstood
him. I would say that his remarks did not represent what is Ad-
ministration policy, what was Administration policy from the be-

ginning of this Administration.
I do speak the truth, because I was involved in the delegations

to Hanoi, in saying that our talking points very consciously avoided
discussion of commercial activities. It happens right now that we
have a delegation in Vietnam which is made up of an inter-agency

roup of people who represent U.S. economic and trade policy. But,
would point out that we, again, with this delegation, made very,

very certain that it did not convey to the Vietnamese Government
that the provision of the things Mr. Rohrabacher referred to, and
that is, U.S. facilitation of business, U.S. support for business in

the way of credits and guarantees and other things that would be,

indeed, subsidies of the U.S. Government of commercial activa-

tion

Mr. Smith. Secretary, if you would not mind suspending, we do
have a vote underway and it is very close to the end of it. We will

suspend this hearing for about 5 minutes and then resume. Thank
you.

[Recess.

1

Mr. Smith. I would like to call the subcommittee back into ses-

sion. Mr. Wiedemann, if you could just conclude?
Mr. Wiedemann. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I will finish my re-

marks very rapidly so we can hear from Mr. Coffey on the central
focus of this hearing.



11

I mentioned as a next step in our relationship with the Vietnam-
ese, we have dispatched a fact-finding mission made up of people
from Treasury and USTR Commerce and State Department, led by
the State Department, which is meant to gather facts about what
is going on in Vietnam that could be of concern to us as we con-

sider such things as a provision of Eximbank or OPIC or other
things to which Mr. Rohrabacher referred, as well as the verv im-
portant issue of what needs to be done on the Vietnamese side for

them to warrant extension of MFN status at some point in the fu-

ture.

We also will discuss with them outstanding bilateral debt issues.

This relates principally to the debt between the Vietnamese Gov-
ernment and the U.S. Government that preceded the war. We will

continue to consult with Congress on the unfolding of normaliza-
tion. We will be happy to provide debriefs on the delegation's trip,

the delegation I just mentioned, following its return.

I might just finish by stressing again that this economic delega-

tion really is just starting the first sort of baby steps and opening
up a dialog with the Vietnamese for the first time on economic re-

lations. Its principal purpose is not to convey to the Vietnamese
that we are moving forward with any particular elements of bene-
ficial economic relationship, but rather to educate them as to what
is entailed in getting MFN, for example, both a trade agreement
and compliance with Jackson-Vanick requirements, particularly

freedom of emigration and other issues.

I think the other clear point was to educate the Vietnamese that

our moving forward on these things probably will take a very long
time, and certainly will require first Vietnamese compliance with
U.S. statute concerns.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wiedemann appears in the ap-
pendix.]
Mr. Smith. Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Coffey.

STATEMENT OF MR. STEVEN COFFEY, ACTING ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY OF STATE FOR DEMOCRACY, HUMAN RIGHTS AND
LABOR, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE
Mr. Coffey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would also like to

thank you for the opportunity to be here to discuss with you today
how we are handling the issue of human rights with Vietnam. I

know that time is short, so I will just summarize the key points

in the longer written testimony, which I have submitted for the
record.

Few countries have elicited as much passionate debate among
the American people as has Vietnam. It is therefore appropriate
that we approach the newest chapter in Vietnam relations with our
country's commitment to human rights very much in mind. The
POW/MIA issue will remain our highest priority in relations with
Vietnam, but human rights is also nigh on the agenda. The Presi-

dent is committed to pursuing an improvement in Vietnam's
human rights practices.

Since assuming the position as Acting Principal Deputy Assistant
Secretary for human rights a month ago, I have probably devoted
more time to Vietnam than any other subject. Our dialog with Viet-
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nam on human rights dates to February 1994, when the President
first initiated a dialog with the Vietnamese in order to systemati-
cally address our human rights concerns.
Just 2 weeks ago, on October 30, we held the latest round and

the first round since normalization. I am convinced the formal dip-

lomatic ties will strengthen our ability to pursue our goal in this

regard. Our principal message to the Vietnamese has been that we
seek progress in all areas of our relationship, including human
rights, and that human rights will affect the warmth and depth of
our bilateral relations.

We have seen some hopeful trends in Vietnam. The government
is less intrusive in the lives of Vietnamese citizens and has made
some progress in developing a legal structure. Within narrow
boundaries, the government has allowed and even encouraged seri-

ous press debate and criticism, and citizens have greater freedom
of movement within the country.

However, despite these promising beginnings, Mr. Chairman,
there is no getting around the fact that the Vietnamese Govern-
ment still severely limits civil liberties, particularly freedom of ex-

pression, association and religion. It also continues arbitrarily to

arrest and detain persons with a peaceful expression of opposing
views. We were particularly disappointed by the August trials and
convictions of nine pro-democracy activists, including American citi-

zens Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran Quang Liem, for planning a pro-
democracy conference in Ho Chi Minh City in November 1993.

Similarly, several days later, six Buddhist clerics, as you pointed
out, were tried and convicted for participating in flood relief efforts

and other activities sponsored by the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam.
As you know, Mr. Chairman, we normalized relations with Viet-

nam 4 months ago, and we cannot expect comprehensive change
overnight. In order to improve Vietnam's human rights practices,

it will take sustained, long-term efforts on our part, and, of course,
on theirs. We are committed to seeing this process through. We
have begun to establish benchmarks by which we can measure
progress and we will continue to press our concerns on all issues,

including those where near-term progress is difficult.

While our dialog is the principal mechanism for us to raise

human rights issues, these issues, as Mr. Wiedemann pointed out,

will also figure prominently in all contacts between U.S. and Viet-

namese officials. We believe the Vietnamese leadership under-
stands that progress on human rights is necessary in order to

achieve the kind of warm, bilateral ties both our governments seek.

I would, at this point, Mr. Chairman, like to review briefiy some
specific issues that are particularly salient in our human rights en-
gagement with Vietnam. The release last Sunday of American
Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran Quang Liem was a welcome step. The
release comes as a direct response to requests made by Secretary
Christopher in meetings with senior Vietnamese officials.

Though we disagreed with the basis for the arrest of these indi-

viduals, the decision to release Mr. Tri and Mr. Liem is an indica-
tion that both sides can come together to resolve difficult issues. I

would add the observation that our diplomatic presence in Hanoi,
as a result of normalization, helped this process immensely. We
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will also intend to pursue the cases of the seven Vietnamese citi-

zens arrested with Mr. Tri and with Mr. Liem.
Mr. Chairman, we believe Vietnam's stated desire to move to-

ward the rule of law is a positive step, both for the maintenance
of a stable and just society and because the lack of a consistent,

clear legal system deters potential investors and entrepreneurial
spirit the country's economy so urgently needs. Of particular con-

cern to us are tne ambiguities within the legal code that can be
used to arrest individuals involved in the peaceful expression of

dissenting views.

We have also urged the Vietnamese to adopt the recommenda-
tions of the U.N. working group on arbitrary detentions concerning
prison access and revisions of tne legal code.

Mr. Chairman, concerning religious issues, and I know this is a
special concern of yours, the Vietnamese Government has, in recent
years, taken a number of steps to relax some restrictions on free-

dom of worship. However, the government continues to restrict the
activities of religious organizations. Tensions between the govern-
ment and the United Buddhist Church of Vietnam have heigntened
since 1992. The dispute between the government and the Vatican
over Vatican appointments is unresolved, and the government con-
tinues to maintain restrictions on other activities of the Protestant
and Catholic churches, including the right to assemble, to speak
and to teach.

We have, on numerous occasions, expressed to Vietnamese au-
thorities our serious concerns about religious freedom, and in par-
ticular, the treatment of the leaders of the UBCV. To date, we have
made little headway on this issue, but we intend to keep trying.

In sum, Mr. Chairman, we are engaged in human rights in Viet-

nam, and are pursuing these concerns with the government. We
will continue to work to resolve these outstanding issues, both in

the near term and in the longer term.
A final word. Our human rights issues in Vietnam do not differ

substantially from those issues over which we contend with a num-
ber of countries. We do believe that normalization has afforded us
new channels in and through which to advance human rights in

Vietnam. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Coffey appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Smith. Thank you very much for your testimony. Two of our

latest witnesses, one from Human Rights Watch and another from
Freedom House, Nina Shea, will testify that, notwithstanding the
frenzy of diplomatic triumphs, full diplomatic recognition by the
United States, and admission to ASEAN, Vietnam nas embarked
on a frenzy of activity to intimidate and suppress independent wor-
ship. Human Rights Watch, in its testimony, points out that, unfor-
tunately, recent diplomatic breakthroughs nave not led to improve-
ments in Vietnam's human rights record. Yes, the relationship is

still young, but many of us are concerned that we put the cart be-
fore the horse by not making human rights progress a precondition
for recognition and enhanced economic trade.

What do you make of their assessments? Are they accurate? Is

there a crackdown? We see a very similar thing going on in another
Asian country, where we seem to be bending over backwards to ac-

commodate the Beijing dictatorship, and yet, religious repression
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there is on the rise, not on the decHne. These dictatorships seem
to, in their assessment, conclude that it is people of faith who
refuse to have restraints on their observance. We are talking about
mere worship and other kinds of expression. They see them as a
threat.

Is that accurate? Has there been a lack of progress and, indeed,
a crackdown in Vietnam?
Mr. Coffey. Well, I do not believe that there is a serious divide

between Human Rights Watch's estimate and our own estimate. It

is my understanding that Human Rights Watch believes that the
situation with regard to civil, political and religious rights in Viet-

nam is complex and mixed and that the human rights conditions
are in a state of flux during a transitional period.

I would fully subscribe to that. It is an accurate summary of the
complexity of the situation. The picture is genuinely complex, par-
ticularly with regard to religion. My understanding is that on the
grass roots level ordinary parishioners are able to engage in wor-
ship. The problem comes with churches' hierarchy and organiza-
tion. The government does restrict the ability of churches to orga-
nize, just as it restricts the recruitment of seminarians and the
publishing of religious materials.

So, it is a mixed picture. On the one hand, people are allowed
freedom of worship, and there is worship. People do attend serv-

ices. On the other hand, the hierarchy is discouraged and ham-
pered in its conduct of religious activities.

Mr. Smith. How do you respond to, again. Human Rights
Watch's admonition that the Administration should take additional
steps to make it clear that without significant human rights and
labor rights improvements, neither OPIC nor MFN are possible,

and that there need to be specific benchmarks?
Mr. Coffey. I think that is exactly what we are doing. In the

last session of the dialog, one of the agenda items was to walk the
Vietnamese delegation through our statutory requirements, par-

ticularly with regard to emigration and worker rights. As my col-

league, Kent Wiedemann, just pointed out, we have a delegation
there now that is reviewing all of this with the Vietnamese.
One of the key issues is precisely to gather information about Vi-

etnamese practices and to see how those conform with hard legisla-

tion.

Mr. Smith. Let me just ask you about another recommendation
that Human Rights Watch makes and how you feel about it.

Should the U.S. -Vietnam human rights dialog be elevated to a
more senior level, a higher level? As they point out, the exchanges
have been at mid-level State Department levels, and perhaps the
higher echelons are not getting the message about how utterly seri-

ous the Administration—with full congressional backing—is. We
want to see real progress.
Mr. Coffey. Well, Mr. Chairman, that that may be necessary at

some point. The thing to bear in mind at this point is that the dia-

log is in its infancy. We just started in February 1994, and we have
only had one session since normalization. So, I would like to see
what we can achieve at the current level.

I would say, though, that one of the things that we are consider-
ing is broadening the delegation to perhaps include other agencies
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at some point. But, for right now we ought to keep the focus where
it is, to see what it can produce and what the progress is.

Mr. Smith. Let me just say, and I mentioned it earher in my
comments, the Administration should get its fair share of the credit

for the work you did on behalf of Mr. Tri and Mr. Liem. It is a step

forward and I think we are all very happy with that. But, what
else is the Administration doing with regard to the specific political

prisoners that are being held? I have seen the list, I know you have
copies of the list and are concerned about it. How are we conveying
our concern to the Vietnamese Government that these people need
to be let out? These are universal standards of human rights that

we are talking about, and these people have done no wrong.
Mr. Coffey. Well, Mr. Chairman, these cases form a very, very

important part of this dialog. We spend a lot of time on these cases,

and one of the points I try to convey to them is that there is a lot

of interest with these cases, not only within the Administration,

but also within the Congress and within the body politic. I tell

them it is hard to move other aspects of the relationship forward
when these cases keep cropping up.

So, we present the details of the cases and try to evoke at least

a clarification of the status of the cases, while emphasizing the im-

portance of progress. We do remind them that if this relationship

is going to proceed and progress, in the fmal analysis there has got

to be progress in all areas.

Mr. Wiedemann. May I just add a point?

Mr. Smith. Please.

Mr. Wiedemann. Outside of the dialog, the formal dialog itself to

Secretary Christopher that I mentioned earlier, I spoke with Viet-

namese in senior levels in Hanoi in August and then here in Wash-
ington in October.
Tony Lake at the NSC also called in the Vietnamese Foreign

Minister and pressed him very, very hard on specific cases of peo-

ple whom we want out of prison.

Secretary Christopher's message has been, we want all political

prisoners out, and we will continue to push for that. I think, as you
say, we have had some recent success, but clearly we are not satis-

fied with that. We will press forward. The White House is not sat-

isfied with that either, as witnessed by Tony Lake's direct involve-

ment.
Mr. Smith. That is encouraging. Two of our witnesses today, as

you know, came to the United States fairly recently through the

Orderly Departure Program and I have heard that there may be
an attempt to shut down the ODP. Is that true, and why?
Mr, Wiedemann. I do not know. I am afraid I cannot answer

that question.
Mr. Smith. If that could be provided for the record, that would

be most helpful.

Mr. Wiedemann. I will look into it and get back to you as soon

as possible.

[The information follows:]

Since November 8, 1995, when this testimony was given, the United States has
announced its intention to conclude regularly scheduled refugee interviews through
ODP on June 30, 1995. Scheduling of initial refugee interviews through ODP ended
on March 31, 1995, and ODP is cuirently rescheduling interviews for applicants who
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were not able to attend their first interviews but who are now ready. ODP will con-
tinue conducting rescheduled interviews until June 30.

It should be noted that ODP was originally intended to function only in the ab-
sence of a U.S. diplomatic presence in Vietnam. In July 1995, the United States and
Vietnam normalized diplomatic relations. After many years of successful operation,

ODP has resettled some 440,000 Vietnamese refugees to the United States, not in-

cluding those admitted as immigrants. Vietnamese refugees continue to arrive in

the United States every day, further increasing the percentage (currently 96 per-

cent) of eligible ODP refugee program applicants who have already been resettled

in the United States.

The part of ODP operations that processes immigrant visas continues to operate
normally and will continue to do so via visits to Ho Chi Minh City from Bangkok
until such time as a consulate opens in Ho Chi Minh City and can take over this

function. The vast majority of immigrant visa applicants are from southern Vietnam
and would be better served by a consulate in Ho Chi Minh City than by the embassy
in Hanoi.

Mr. Smith. If there is a reason to continue its existence, I would
hope that that would not be the case. Let me ask one final question
before yielding to Mr. Rohrabacher.
The Administration is in the process of developing the so-called

Track II program for interviewing asylum seekers who are cur-

rently in refugee camps. I have been to Hai Island recently, in the
early fall, and believe very strongly that many of these people
would be put at risk if interviewed onsite in Vietnam. In light of

your testimony and the testimony from some of the human rights

organizations and from our former political prisoners who will

speak momentarily, would it not be better to do the interviewing
where they are now, rather than raising the risk to them by doing
it in-country, that is to say, in Vietnam, especially if they are
screened out and forced to give an accounting for what they said?

We know that already goes on now, but I think it would be much
more intense if it were actually done in Vietnam.
Mr. Coffey. Mr. Chairman, I am aware of the issues that you

are referring to, but this whole question of emigration, the CPA
and Track II does not fall within my purview. We have a team in

Vietnam now discussing this with the Vietnamese, and I just do
not know where those discussions stand. But, I do know that they
would be prepared to give you a briefing when they return.

Mr. Smith. I would look forward to that, and I would like for the
record, to ask if we could get some information on that, Mr. Wiede-
mann?

[The information follows:]

For the past year, we have been discussing with Vietnam and our other partners
in the Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA) ways to stimulate voluntary repatri-

ations of screened-out migrants from first-asylum camps. In addition, the United
States has an interest in identifying Vietnamese who might qualify for resettlement

under U.S. law. Vietnam and other CPA partners had difficulties with previous U.S.

suggestions on these matters, including the so-called "Track II proposal*.

The SRV now has agreed to allow us to interview (under ODP auspices) those re-

turnees to Vietnam from the first-asylum camps who are of special interest to the

United States. Vietnamese asylum seekers in the camps who register for voluntary
repatriation by June 30, 1995, or who otherwise return by that date will have the

opportunity to fill out a questionnaire. The questionnaire will elicit specific informa-
tion which will allow us to determine who among the population we wish to inter-

view for possible resettlement to the United States. Once back in Vietnam, those

so identified by the United States will be invited for resettlement interviews. Indi-

viduals who were in the camps on October 1, 1995, but who have already repatri-

ated to Vietnam will also be eligible.
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This initiative is being referred to as the Resettlement Opportunity for Vietnam-
ese Returnees. It will be announced in the first-asylum camps and in Vietnam be-

ginning on April 22, 1996.

Mr. Wiedemann. Sure. Of course, the issue of interviewing or re-

interviewing returnees in Vietnam is a direct response to the coun-

tries which had been the first-asylum states, to include, obviously,

Hong Kong, where there is a very large number, but also Malaysia
and other countries in southeast Asia which are host to Vietnamese
refugees.

As you know, there has been an initial screening process. Deci-

sions were made on who was eligible for a real refugee status, and
we recognize the need to do that screening over again, but in work-
ing with the asylum countries, first-asylum countries including

Hong Kong and Malaysia and so forth, it is very clear that they
would resist a rescreening, and they would find us as reneging, in

effect, on the common plan of action, comprehensive plan of action.

That is, of course, as I am sure you understand, because you are

an expert on this issue, the principal reason we have pursued the

option of a Track II reinterview process, rescreening process in

Vietnam. But, obviously, it would have to be one in which we ob-

tained Vietnam's concurrence. It was made very, very clear that

anybody who was rescreened would not be subject to any kind of

retaliation on the part of the Vietnamese.
There still is, as you know, a system of monitoring the Vietnam-

ese treatment of returnees by the U.N. Human Rights Commission,
which undertakes random and pretty comprehensive and unan-
nounced visits on the households of those who have returned. Evi-

dence to date indicates that Vietnam, for the most part, we can
tell, and I think we have a good means to tell through the UNHCR
monitoring process, are not being harassed and persecuted.

Mr. Smith. Just on that point, and then I will yield to Mr.
Rohrabacher, this subcommittee has had hearings and has met
with former monitors and we have not been assured sufficiently

that there has not been retaliation, especially against those who
are rescreened in-country in a way that could raise the possibility

of retaliation, if not immediately, then somewhere down the road.

Having said that, let me just yield to Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. This could go to either one of you. Has my

memory been correct that the Administration decoupled consider-

ation of human rights with trade policy with China, in terms of

whether or not China would then have Most-Favored-Nation sta-

tus? Was there not an announcement about 2 years ago that they

officially decoupled the actual consideration of trade policy and
human rights with China?

Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, I think that is a pretty good characteriza-

tion of the Administration's actions.

Mr. Rohrabacher. I remember it, and I was wondering what
kind of message you think that sends to people around the world,

in terms of your dealing with Vietnam and other dictatorships? Do
you think they take you seriously after that?

Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, my answer would be certainly yes. I mean,
human rights remains at the very top of our agenda with China.

I think all countries know that.
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. I think they know we talk about it, I am
sure.

Mr. Wiedemann. What the President did explicitly was to break
the link between the annual review of MFN and human rights be-

havior in China, to instead move the focus of our continuing dialog
with the Chinese on human rights and the whole list of de-

mands
Mr. ROHRABACHER. In May 1993, I put a list of names in the

President's hands at a meeting I had in the White House. I had
a list of, I think, over 500 political prisoners. I put that same list

into the Congressional Record, and I had handed that same list to

the head of the Communist Party in Vietnam in the trip that I iust

made there with Senator Kerry. I made it clear that, perhaps if we
officially said something as a government, we might actually have
the release of some of those prisoners.

Was there ever a request made that those prisoners be released,

besides mine?
Mr. Wiedemann. In Vietnam?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes.
Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, just before you came back to the room, I

explained that Secretary Christopher and Tony Lake, in recent
months, have approached high-level officials in Vietnam and made
the demand that all political prisoners be released.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. When was that?
Mr. Wiedemann. In the case of Christopher, it was August in

Hanoi and then here in Washington.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. August of this year?
Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, and October of this year here in Washing-

ton, and that is also the time, October, that is, that Tony Lake
Mr. ROHRABACHER. So, nothing was done between May 1993-

Mr. Wiedemann. Oh, sure, yes.

Mr, ROHRABACHER. Could you tell me how many of those peo-

ple
Mr. Wiedemann. In fact, I think I was on a delegation in May

1993.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Right. How many of those 500 political pris-

oners were released? Is it possible that none of them have been re-

leased? Is that possible?

Mr. Wiedemann. Well, I suppose it is possible, apart from—there
has been amnesty.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. It is possible that all of them are still in jail,

but it is probable that some of them have been released? Probable
that most of them have not been, is that not right?

Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, that is right.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. What I am trying to lead to is, there has not
been any dramatic change in human rights in Vietnam at all, pe-

riod. We seem to be moving forward with an economic relationship

and there has been no change in human rights. The President de-

coupled the human rights consideration of Most-Favored-Nation
status with China. The people of Asia and probably the people of

the world know just how seriously we take these words or at least

our government takes these words, and to be fair about it, it is not

just this Administration. This has happened in past Administra-
tions, as well.
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But, perhaps the hypocrisy of this Administration is a Httle bit

greater than the past, because this President was elected while
criticizing his opponent, former President Bush, for not being tough
enough on human rights, which I do not believe President Bush
was elected on that.

Let me ask you this about our citizens. I noticed here that we
have two U.S. citizens that have just been released. I am very
happy about that and that is progress. Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran
Quang Liem, and I notice that they were arrested in 1993, as well,

November 1993. I notice that they were not visited for over a year
and a half after they were arrested. Is that right? We did not both-
er to visit our citizens for a year and a half after that?
Mr. Wiedemann. That is right. No. 1, we did not have a liaison

office in Vietnam until this year.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. But, we have lots of people going in and out
of that country.
Mr. Wiedemann. Sure, and we were making representations

throughout that period about all political prisoners, to include
those two.

Mr. RoHRABACHER. But, those are not just political prisoners.

Those are U.S. citizens.

Mr. Wiedemann. I understand that.

Mr. RoHRABACHER. So, not only do they know we are we not tak-

ing seriously our demands for political rights for their people, but
they have two U.S. citizens and we are going in and out of that
country having business as usual with them, for a year and a half.

Mr. Wiedemann. Well, since

Mr. ROHRABACHER. In fact, we even normalized relations from
the time that they were arrested, two U.S. citizens are being held
and you are not permitted to see them, and yet we go ahead and
normalize relations.

Mr. Coffey. Yes, but Congressman Rohrabacher, does this not
really demonstrate the utility of normalizing relations? I mean, you
can turn this around and say, look, 4 months after normalizing re-

lations, we succeeded in obtaining their release.

I think you have to go back and ask yourself the question that
prior to normalization, these two U.S. citizens had been in jail for

20 months. In fact, my very first official act the first day I was on
the job was to meet with the families of those two men, and I have
to say that it was a very moving, heart-wrenching experience.

There were a lot of tears and it left a large impression.

I think it raises the question, if we had set as a condition for nor-

malization all kinds of human rights conditions, the release of a lot

of prisoners, there might have been no normalization. If there had
been no normalization, those two men might not have been re-

leased.

Now, I do not want to say that releasing two prisoners, however
welcome that is, solves the problem. Of course, it does not solve the

problem. But I think it does underscore that normalization has
g^ven us mechanisms to pursue these cases that we did not have
before. As Kent Wiedemann was saying, these have been pursued
at very, very high levels by Secretary Christopher and Tony Lake,
among others, in the context of normalization.
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Mr. Wiedemann. Let me just add a quick word. In fact, we had
access to the two gentlemen who since have been released even be-
fore normalization, but after the time that we opened the liaison

office.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. When was the liaison office opened?
Mr. Wiedemann. In January 1995.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. January 1995, then 7 months later, you were

permitted to visit?

Mr. Wiedemann. No, it was around March, I believe. In other
words, 2V2 months after we opened the liaison office. Indeed, we
keep pressing for access. There are still 11 Americans in prison,

American citizens, on various charges.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. What about the agreement that set up the li-

aison office? Does that not suggest that we should have immediate
access to American citizens?

Mr. Wiedemann. Absolutely, it is drawn from the Vienna Con-
vention on counselor relations which say that there should be ac-

cess on a reasonable
Mr. ROHRABACHER. But, it took them 3 or 4 months to really

come to the point where they were willing to permit us to visit

them, even though they had an agreement with us?
Mr. Wiedemann. That is right, but we got it. Access is impor-

tant.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Let me just ask, are there any human rights
preconditions to Most-Favored-Nation status? Have we laid down
any markers there? Now we normalize relations. How about those
500 people that were listed in the Congressional Record? Is there
just some marker that we have laid down that said, before you get
Most-Favored-Nation status, you actually have got to accomplish
this?

Mr. Wiedemann. Yes. I would like to dispel any notion that we
are marching briskly forward with official government-to-govern-
ment economic ties, to include OPIC, Eximbank, Most-Favored-Na-
tion treatment and all the rest. In fact, most of those things are
tied to some form of human rights. Not specifically action on this

list of 500 people which you listed in the Congressional Record, but
what the statute requires in terms of, for example, with respect to

OPIC, we have the ILO recognized basic workers rights observed.
In fact, the delegation which is in Hanoi now is there principally

to convey to the Vietnamese what our statutory requirements are
and what is right to do before we can move forward with an offiicial

normalization on the economic side.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Before that type of economic normalization,
the Vietnamese will have a right to strike. Do you think that that
is going to happen?
Mr. Wiedemann. Well, if it does not, they will not get OPIC.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right, OK. Well, we heard it today. There

is no OPIC and we are not going to move forward in that unless
the Vietnamese have a right to strike. I am really happy. That is

on the record, that is great.

Mr. Wiedemann. The right to collective bargaining, no child

labor.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. That is terrific, that is terrific.
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Mr. Wiedemann. Now, with respect to MFN, there are also asso-

ciated conditions, as you know, that would permit the President to

waive the Jackson-Vanik rule, and that is, assurances from Viet-

nam, not simply verbal, but demonstrated by their action, that they
do, in fact, either have pre-emigration or are moving toward it with
empirically proven actions.

Mr. RoHRABACHER. I wish you all the best and I hope that, in-

deed, the wave of reform comes and we see this happen in Viet-

nam. I will be watching, but I will not be holding my breath.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Wiedemann. Thank you.
Mr. Smith. The chair recognizes the distinguished chairman of

the full committee, Mr. Oilman.
Mr. Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I want to thank you

and Mr. Bereuter, the chairmen of the International Operations
and Human Rights and the Asian-Pacific Subcommittees for hold-
ing this important hearing today. This past July, President Clinton
normalized relations with Vietnam, and the rationale used at that
time was that it would help us to resolve the POW/MIA issue and
lead Vietnam to a more politically pluralistic society.

Regrettably, the Oovernment of Hanoi continues to deny basic

human and religious rights. Catholics and the Vatican are not al-

lowed control over the appointment of clerical positions. Protes-

tants are persecuted for practicing their faith. Buddhists are rou-
tinely harassed.
Only days after Secretary Christopher left Hanoi in July, Com-

munist authorities arrested the head of the Buddhist community.
Moreover, peaceful pro-democracy advocates languish in prison,

and the Vietnamese Oovernment continues to withhold information
concerning our MIA's and POWs.

I think it was much too soon to normalize relations with Viet-

nam, and although it is true that business is booming, it is not in

our national interest to have yet another economically viable totali-

tarian nation in that part of the world. Fifty-eight thousand Ameri-
cans gave their lives in Vietnam. They will have died in vain if we
do not continue their struggle for human rights and political and
religious freedoms there.

Accordingly, while I strongly disagree with the President's lifting

the trade embargo, I sincerely hope that his action eventually will

pay some worthy dividends for our nation. If next year Amnesty
International, Asia Watch, the National League of Families, the

American Legion and the National Alliance of Families had some
cause to commend the Grovernment in Hanoi, we would certainly all

be grateful.

So, we look forward to further testimony today, and Mr. Chair-
man, if I might, I am being called to another meeting, but I would
like to ask just one or two questions, with your permission, Mr.
Chairman. Thirty out of 38 people working for UNHCR in Vietnam
are Vietnamese citizens hired by UNHCR through the Vietnamese
Oovernment. I am asking our panelists, do you think that it would
be hard to trust these people to make an honest attempt to monitor
the condition of people who are returned to Vietnam? Do you think
they can do a proper job?
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Mr. Coffey. Well, Congressman Oilman, all the indications that
we have received from UNHCR indicate that they have absolutely
no information and no reason to believe that the returnees to Viet-
nam are being harassed or persecuted in any systematic way. I

think there have been something like 73,000 that have voluntarily
returned.
My understanding is that the monitoring is an extensive effort

that includes visits to homes, and that a lot of these monitors trav-

el, informing the Vietnamese authorities only of the province to

which they are going and not even the specific location. So, one
would have thought that if that is true, that we would have picked
up a lot more indications of systematic harassment and persecution
if that, in fact, was taking place.

Now, the piece of information that you just mentioned, that most
of the monitors—did you say 30 out of 36 monitors?
Mr. Oilman. Out of 38.

Mr. Coffey. Were Vietnamese citizens, is something that I was
previously unaware of. I will look into that, and see if that has any
bearing. We have certainly, as far as I know, received no indication
from UNHCR that they have considered that a problem.
Mr. Oilman. We appreciate your looking into that further.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Oilman. Yes.

Mr. RoHRABACHER. Let me note that if they have any trouble re-

cruiting Vietnamese-speaking monitors to monitor the human
rights situation, in my district, we have plenty of Vietnamese who
would love to have those jobs and are very well educated and very
responsible people.

Mr. Oilman. Thank you.
Mr. Smith. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Oilman. I will be pleased to yield to the chairman.
Mr. Smith. I would just point out to Mr. Coffey, we had a couple

of hearings on this and numerous consultations with people who
are intimately involved with this, and part of the problem is,

maybe the major part of the problem is that nobody gets inter-

viewed in Vietnam by a monitor unless somebody from the govern-
ment is right there within feet of that interviewee.

So, it does not take a rocket scientist to conjecture that I am
going to say the barest minimum about what may be happening to

myself and my family, knowing that what I am saying not only is

for the ears of that repatriation monitor, but also for the ears of

the Minister of Interior, because the information will obviously be
passed on through appropriate government channels. I start com-
plaining, I am back in that hamlet or that village then waiting for

the second shoe to drop, and that would be some kind of retalia-

tion.

We have heard from enough people to suggest that that is not
an unreasonable view to have, which is why I, with both Mrs.
Ogala, with other people who are part of the UNHCR, have raised
this as a flawed statement when people say, there have not been
retaliations, because we believe that people cannot simply be can-
did.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for yielding.
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Mr. Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have been informed
also that Vietnamese Government officials are present at almost all

the interviews of the returnees. Is that correct?

Mr. Coffey. That I do not have any specific information on. I

was aware that on occasion this would happen, but if I understand
what Congressman Smith just said, that this is not the exception,

but the rule, I will look into that. I think that that bears looking
into.

Mr. Oilman. We will welcome your further review of that, and
just one last question. In the State Department's Country Reports
on Human Rights for 1994, Cuba has been referred to as a totali-

tarian dictatorship, whereas Vietnam is referred to simply as a
one-party State. Can you explain and justify this result in terms
of some of the specific references between the way that each regime
treats political and religious dissent? Do you feel Hanoi is kinder
and gentler than Havana?
Mr. Coffey. Well, Congressman Oilman, I confess I have not

made a detailed comparison of the situations in Cuba and Vietnam,
so I do not want to pretend that I have. My impression is that in

terms of the way people live their daily lives, there probably is

more freedom in Vietnam than there is in Cuba.
That is not to say that there is a great deal of freedom in either

place, but my impression is that Vietnam has relaxed many facets

of life, more than the regime in Cuba.
Mr. Oilman. Mr. Wiedemann, would you want to comment on

any of those questions?
Mr. Wiedemann. I have not been to Cuba. I have only read, as

all Americans have, I think, stories about that regime since it was
taken over by Castro in 1959. We know it is a bad place. It clearly

is a dictatorship. Fidel Castro dominates everything.
I have been to Vietnam a number of times. My observance of life

as it plays out on the streets of Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City and
Da Nang and other places, is that to the outside observer, people

seem as if they have a reasonable degree of daily freedom, espe-
cially with respect to carrying out some economic freedoms, to in-

clude creating a very vibrant service sector that is run and owned
privately, and without ostensible government pressure or inter-

ference.

As Mr. Coffey has said, Vietnam is by no means a free place. We
all know, it has been discussed here, there are very serious human
rights problems in Vietnam. I think, and indeed, as the Asia Watch
report and I believe testimony will show, there is a general sense
that in recent years, daily freedoms for people have basically im-
proved in Vietnam.
We still have the other problems to which you referred, and that

is severe constraints and religious freedoms, freedom of association.

In effect, on anybody who has the temerity to criticize the govern-
ment or the party, because it is a one-party State and it wants to

maintain that status, obviously, without any questioning by any-
body in the society about the rights of the current rulers to obtain
their monopoly of power.
That is something we hope, as we have stated publicly, to, in

time, through our relationship with Vietnam, change.
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Mr. Oilman. So, essentially both of those governments, Cuba and
Hanoi, have very strong totalitarian restrictions on their populace,
is that correct?

Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, I guess that is correct, sure. As I say, I

have not been to Cuba, but all I read would tell me it is certainly

true with respect to that place. In comparison, I would say that
things are probably better for the average Vietnamese than they
are for the average Cuban.

I think that from what I read, Castro probably has more control

over the day-to-day lives of his people than does leadership in

Hanoi over their people.

Mr. Oilman. I thank the panelists. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you. I would like to submit, before I

start my questions, I would like to ask unanimous consent for sub-
mission of a statement of one of the members of the committee,
Congressman Payne.
Mr. Smith. Without objection, so ordered.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Payne appears in the appendix.!
Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I apologize

for not being here at the time that our two panelists had an oppor-
tunity to convey their statements before the committee. I would
like to offer my personal welcome to Secretary Wiedemann; I notice

that he has had some experience in living in my part of the world,
as a former Peace Corps volunteer in Micronesia. I am ver>', very
happy to hear of the recent decision of the Administration that
they will plan to sign onto the protocol to the South Pacific Nuclear
Free Zone Treaty, and I trust that Mr. Wiedemann is quite familiar
with this.

Certainly, my commendation and congratulations to Secretary
Lord and Secretary Christopher for making this a reality, espe-

cially for those nations that are very sensitive to the question of

nuclear testing, which is about to bring me to my question to our
distinguished friends here.

I think it was the poet philosopher Santiana who said that those
that do not remember the past are condemned to repeat it. Maybe
I am somewhat pointed in my questions and always wondering his-

torically, I have this problem, Mr. Chairman, with my historical

perspective about the good people of Vietnam and how did all this

sour situation develop in this part of the world? I ask myself, how
did leaders like Ho Chi Minh end up becoming Communists or

Marxists for that matter?
Because the worst example was one of the great democratic coun-

tries that was colonially holding Vietnam as a colony, and who
could be a better example than to someone else or some other ideol-

ogy that may not necessarily agree with democratic principles, and
I am talking about basically French colonialism. I want to ask our
distinguished experts here, how did a good number of the people

of Vietnam end up becoming Marxists? Because, at the time, if my
history is correct, Mr. Chairman, Vietnam was a former colony of

France. The people of Algeria fought for 7 years. It cost one million

lives of the Algerians to nght for their freedom against French colo-

nialism.
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In my understanding of history, the same thing also went for the
people of Vietnam. My understanding is, they even appealed to our
country for help to gain their freedom, because France was not
about to give it to them. So, this is the kind of thing that I have
a very mixed feeling about. Why is it that nations of the world, es-

pecially those in the Asia Pacific region, have this kind of a sour
reaction or something to say that we, with the Western democ-
racies, have a foothold on democracy, and we know what freedom
and democracy is all about, when the very nations in the world
that went ana colonized nations or peoples in Africa or southeast
Asia, became the worst examples of democracy.

I just kind of wondered, you know, 58,000 American lives were
lost. We were caught in the middle. We ended up supporting a very
corrupt, supposedly democratic, but corrupt regime in Diem, so we
painted Ho Chi Minh as the No. 1 enemy, a Marxist, a Communist,
does not know anything about human rights. We never talk about
this, and in pointing the historical perspective, we are just at kind
of like the tip of the iceberg. We are caught in the middle.
So we came with a very faulty policy in Vietnam, costing the

lives of 58,000 Americans, with 300,000 wounded or maimed, but
also at the expense of 3 million Vietnamese that lost their lives.

Mr. Chairman, I do not care whether it is a Communist or someone
who is a proponent of democracy, it was the Vietnamese who were
fighting for their honor because this was their land, and we were
the invaders.

If we look at it from their perspective and to say yes, there were
Communists, because I think basically they had no choice. They
could not ask France for help, because that was the worst example
of a democracy, because Vietnam was a former colony of France.
We are having the same problems in New Caledonia and the

same problems that are going to be affected right now in the nu-
clear testing program of France in the South Pacific. So, Mr. Chair-
man, I think we can all agree that we want human rights, we want
the Vietnamese people to have freedom and democracy as we have
some 900,000 Vietnamese refugees who have become U.S. citizens,

and to see that as a result of what our efforts have been over the
years in trying to promote democracy.

But, looking at it from the perspective that these people had to

fight simply because of a different ideology for which they had no
choice but to take on something that they felt very strongly about,
and that was to defend their country, whether they were Com-
munist or otherwise. So, I have a different perspective.

So, now, we normalize our relations with Vietnam, even though
it is a Communist regime. How much of a corporate presence do
we now have? You know, ironically, the first country to recognize
Vietnam with all the hoopla and how great it is, was France. I

spent 2 years in Da Trang, and I was told there by Vietnamese
friends, this used to be one of the big resort villas, where the
French corporations and companies, they literally sucked the blood
out of the Vietnamese people and the resources they had to deal
with. When they left, we got caught holding the bag.

I wanted to ask our friends here, how much of a corporate pres-

ence do we now have in Vietnam, since the normalization of rela-

tions? Seventy million people live in Vietnam. That is more than



26

the number of people living in France. I am curious if what has
been said that normalization of relations and having more business
investments and the climate in Vietnam is going to improve the lot

or the economic standing of the people of Vietnam. Do you agree
with that argument? I think this seems to be the Administration's
position, as well as with many of the business corporations that are
advocating very strongly that we get into it now or else the French,
the Britisn or the others, democratic, great western democracies,
are going to be taking part in this free enterprise system.

So, my question to our friends here, how much corporate pres-
ence do we now have in Vietnam?
Mr. Wiedemann. Corporate presence in Vietnam of U.S. firms is,

I would say, fairly substantial, particularly as it represents some
of the very top Fortune 500 companies in this country.

But, if you ask the Americans who are based in Hanoi and Ho
Chi Minh City as it is now called, Saigon, that is, whether they are
happy about the current situation, happy about opportunities they
have to do business, they would complain. They would say that
they are missing business opportunities because of a lack of an offi-

cial government-to-government set of agreements that would form
the structure for those kinds of ties, and would accord Vietnam cer-

tain privileges, especially access to American Government financ-
ing through the Export Import Bank or insurance coverage and
guarantees through the Overseas Private Investment Corporation.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Of course, the Vietnamese speak better

French than English anyway, so they have that relationship that
has been expressed previously.

Mr. Wiedemann. I think when we lifted the trade embargo, a lot

of American firms rushed in, hoping they were going to get busi-

ness. There was a lot of business and it is, in part, at least, it is

of the kind that arguably would help the average Vietnamese per-

son. A lot of it, for example, is energy related where Vietnamese
want to build gas turbines, sort of small electric power plants that
would arguably help in agriculture.

Mr. Faleomavaega. There is no question, the Vietnamese people
are the most industrious people that I know of in the world. Give
them a chance, there is no question that Vietnam is going to flour-

ish, even though it may be ideologically Communist, but it has
some very capitalistic views in terms of how it is going to have to

develop itself, and that seems to be the reality, the same problems
that we are addressing with China. Of course, that boils back to

the issue that we are faced with, does it coincide also with protect-

ing human rights of the people living in Vietnam, even though it

is a Communist regime?
So, this is a dilemma that we are faced with, I think from this

side of the podium
Mr. Wiedemann. That is right.

Mr. Faleomavai<:ga [continuing], and how the Administration is

having to deal with this problem.
Mr. Wiedemann. Well, in fact, it is very clear, I think, that our

economic relations with Vietnam will not be normalized for some
time. It is hard to say for how long, and it is frankly going to be
very much determined by the pace of Vietnamese responsiveness to

the need to comply with U.S. statutes that relate to the provision
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of Eximbank credits, OPIC insurance and the fundamental issue of

the granting of MFN, not to mention having to agree on strictly

economic commercial issues in the form of trade agreement, be-
cause we want to be a comprehensive—

—

Mr. Faleomavaega. I am sorry, my time is short. I have to run
off with a couple of other questions, Mr. Wiedemann and Mr.
Coffey. The question I have is, did the Administration make any
efforts to consult closely with the Vietnamese communities
throughout the United States, previous to the Administration's de-
cision to normalize relations with Vietnam? Did we get any sense
of feedback from our Vietnamese-American citizens living in our
country, what their feelings were, where the sentiment seems to

follow r Does it agree with their sense of what we are trying to do
in dealing with our relations with Vietnam?
Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, we did.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Extensively, casually?
Mr. Wiedemann. No, very extensively. I was at the White House

in the very first year of this Administration and was responsible
in part for Vietnam policy, and the White House took the lead on
Vietnam policy, and to a large extent, still has it.

We, in the process of thinking about lifting the trade embargo in

1993 and later moving on to establish a liaison office, consulted
very widely with Vietnamese communities from California all the
way here to Washington and up into New Jersey and other places.

Mr. Faleomavaega. How did the two U.S. citizens

Mr. Wiedemann. I would say, by the way, that our perception
after a pretty thorough consultation with the Vietnamese commu-
nity was that, of the million or so Vietnamese-Americans, they
seem to be split just about half and half Half very much against
any kind of normalization with Vietnam, based on the fact that it

was a Communist regime.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Families and such.

Mr. Wiedemann. Half which saw real benefits to be had in ex-

tending some form of diplomatic recognition, and thereby opening
up Vietnam more and providing opportunities for Vietnamese-
Americans to go back to Vietnam and feel safe in doing so, an
issue, by the way, which we are still working on, because unfortu-
nately, the Vietnamese regard Vietnamese-Americans and Amer-
ican passport holders as dual nationals. When they come into Viet-

nam, for all intents and purposes, falling under the jurisdiction of

Vietnamese law—well, in fact, as any foreigner would, but even
more so perhaps, because they are still seen as Vietnamese citi-

zens.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Is it your feeling that the Administration
has taken a very strong position that normalizing relations with
Vietnam is a real plus for improving the conditions and the welfare
of the people not only living in Vietnam, but as well as economi-
cally beneficial to our country?
Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, although I would say the economic side of

it is probably the last priority of this Administration, despite the
fact that we know the American business community is very keen
on moving forward. It is convinced that it is missing major sales

in Vietnam, basically to competition from Europe, in particular, but
to some extent, Japan ^and others.

26-686 96-2
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For example, we have heard from Boeing very recently that they
believe they lost significant sales of aircraft to the Vietnamese air-

line, filled by orders coming from Europe in the way of Airbus.
Once Airbus establishes itself in the market, Boeing is afraid that
it will dominate the market, and it is going to be a very significant

one in coming years.

That is just an example, but our priority has been and will re-

main the resolution of the POW/MIA issue, obtaining as full as pos-

sible accounting, and the next very, very high priority is human
rights. Business relationships will be used to encourage the Viet-

namese to address the first two priorities of the United States. To
the extent that they do not cooperate in addressing our two con-
cerns, POW/MIA and human rights, we are not going to move for-

ward with normalization.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Despite the fact that we will have an am-

bassador and the full embassy and everything else in Vietnam?
Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, we do not have an ambassador now, even

though we have normalized.
Mr. Faleomavaega. I do not think so, not with Jesse Helms at

the helm, and I do not think we are going to have one. But, I did
not mean to get into that.

Mr. Chairman, I know my time is up. I thank the gentlemen for

their—I do have some more questions, but I will submit it later.

Mr. Smith. Very good, thank you. I want to thank both Secretar-
ies for their testimony, and to ask that when additional questions
are submitted to you, you please respond to them promptly.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Mr. Chairman, just for the record, before

they run off, representing Little Saigon out in California, I can tell

you that it is not split 50/50 in terms of who wants to have normal-
ization. It is more like 10 percent in favor of normalization and 90
percent against, and that is very easy to see in the Vietnamese
community. The 10 percent, of course, are the guys who want to

make money, and they are no different than other Americans.
These are good Americans and they want to make money, just like

all the other American companies that want to run down there.

Mr. Coffey. Sure.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Just to add my personal observation, it is not

50/50.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr, Smith. You can have the chair.

Mr. Faleomavaega. I commend the gentleman from California.

I am glad that this representation, the concerns that he has re-

flects the fact that 90 percent of the constituency of Vietnamese-
Americans do not agree with the Administration's decision, if, in

fact, they have taken very strong comprehensive consultations in

these past several months before the announcement of normaliza-
tions of relations. So, I commend my good friend from California for

making that
Mr. Rohrabacher. The 90 percent have friends and family over

there, and they really feel very strongly when somebody gets

thrown in jail, a Buddhist monk or an honest citizen or someone
who just wants to speak out or worship God the way they see it,

and the Vietnamese-Americans loved freedom and they stood by
the United States and they wanted a democracy. That is why they
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fought there, that is why they fought on our side, and we were on
their side.

When their friends and relatives are thrown into jail and the re-

gime just sort of smothers out any type of freedom movement, they
feel it very personally, even though they do not have a lot of money
and they are working at just regular jobs. They have very solid val-

ues, and that is what I think America is all about, and the Viet-

namese-Americans represent those values, as well.

Mr. Wiedemann. Yes, that is very true, clearly. I would just ob-

serve that, as with any cohort of the American population, there
are a variety of views, and I have had the pleasure of meeting in

Vietnam, Vietnamese-Americans who have taken some of the fruits

of their labor, money, back to Vietnam and set up, through NGO's,
humanitarian operations that are just terrific, including, for exam-
ple, prosthetic centers where prosthetics are made and fitted to the
victims of South Vietnamese Army veterans, who fought with us
and whose shattered limbs are now at least fixed to the extent of
being set with prosthetic devices to allow them to finally walk after

all these years.

Mr. Smith. I want to thank our witnesses and invite the second
panel of witnesses to the table. Nguyen Tan Tri is a U.S. citizen

and former lawyer of South Vietnam. Two years ago he traveled to

his native Vietnam to organize an international conference for the
economic development of Vietnam. On November 11, 1993, the
Hanoi Grovernment ordered the arrest of Mr. Tri and detained him
without having charged him.
He has been in prison in Vietnam for the past 2 years, and was

released only this past Sunday.
Nguyen Chi Thien was born in Vietnam in 1939. He was impris-

oned there on three separate occasions, beginning in May 1961. Al-

though his cause was never brought to trial, Mr. Nguyen spent a
total of 27 years in jail on the charge of writing anti-Communist
poetry. He was released for a third and final time in October 1991
and arrived in the United States earlier this month.

Finally, Tran Thi Thuc is the wife of Professor Doan Viet Hoat,
a leading political dissident in Vietnam. From 1976 to 1988, her
husband was held without trial for advocating political reforms. He
was arrested again in 1990 and held without trial for 28 months
and then sentenced to 20 years imprisonment on charges of "at-

tempting to overthrow the government".
In 1986, Mrs. Thuc was arrested and placed in solitary confine-

ment for 19 months in association with her husband's activities.

Since 1994, she has been traveling extensively in the United States

and overseas, to seek international intervention for the release of

her husband.
I would like to ask Mr. Tri if he would begin, and then we will

go to each of our witnesses. Again, you are very, very welcome. I

would ask you to please keep your comments to about 8 to 10 min-
utes, and then we will go to questions. Your full statements will

be made a part of the written record.
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STATEMENT OF MR. NGUYEN TAN TRI, FORMER POLITICAL
PRISONER

Mr. Nguyen Tan Tri. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee,
I am pleased and honored to appear before this committee on my
first full day back in my country, the United States of America. I

will return to my home in Houston, Texas tomorrow to be reunited
with my family for the first time in more than 2 years.

These have been two lonely and terrible years, but I felt it impor-
tant to come before this committee today to discuss those times,

those violations of human rights and the impact on the future of

relations between my new country, the United States, and my na-

tive homeland, Vietnam. I am, by the way, a citizen of the United
States and have lived in this wonderful country for 17 years. We
own a convenience store in Houston, Texas. My daughter will grad-
uate next month from Texas A&M University.

I want to thank particularly Chairman Smith for his invitation

to appear today and for his interest in our plight during those 24
dark months in Vietnam.

I particularly want to thank Mr. Stephen Young, who is with me
today. He has worked tirelessly for our release and I know I speak
for Mr. Liem who is now with his family in Orange County, Califor-

nia, in expressing our deepest gratitude to Mr. Steve Young and all

who helped secure our release from Vietnam prison.

In 1993, I was in Saigon to help the movement to unite people
and build democracy in Vietnam. The purpose of this conference
was to develop Vietnam. There was absolutely no conspiracy to

overthrow the Communist Grovernment of that country, but on No-
vember 12, 1993, 2 years ago, I was arrested and was interrogated
for 6 hours.

Also arrested was Mr. Tran Quang Liem and Mr. Nguyen Dinh
Huy, head of the movement to unite people and build democracy
in Vietnam. This movement is the new, peaceful and democratic
movement to which I subscribe.

After 21 months in jail, being held without charges, I and Mr.
Liem were put on trial in Vietnam. We could not hire our own law-
yers. We could not offer evidence of our innocence. We could not see

the evidence used against us, although we asked to see such evi-

dence many times.

Basically, we were not allowed to defend ourselves. This was a
short trial, and at its conclusion, I was sentenced to 7 years in pris-

on. I can now say I am an expert on Vietnamese prisons. They are
very bad.
During my 2 years in prison, I was not beaten nor tortured, but

living conditions were deplorable and certainly harmful to my
healm. Four of us were held in a tiny cell and we were fed only

rice. If you wanted any other food, you had to have money to buy
it from the prison guards.

For 2 years, I slept on the fioor. There were no beds and no ven-

tilation. I remained in my cell 24 hours a day and did not see the

sun for the entire duration.

For the first 6 months, I was not allowed to read anything. Fi-

nally, I was allowed to buy a dictionary. I was questioned contin-

ually by the police and they always tried to trick me into saying
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something bad. But, I always argued back with them so they never
got any evidence against me.
Today, I say once again, I am innocent. Mr. Liem is innocent. Mr.

Huy is innocent. Mr. Tuong, Mr. Tan, Mr. Dong Tuy, Mr. Dinh, Mr.
Bien, Mr. Chau are all innocent. I say this because the movement
to unite people in the cause of human rights and the building of
Vietnamese democracy broke no law.

The 1993 conference was to help Vietnam develop, not to attack.

We had no motive of overthrowing the Vietnamese Government.
Our movement is peaceful and only wants good for the Vietnamese
people. After 20 years of Communist rule, the Vietnamese people
want democracy and the Vietnamese people want human rights.

Today, Mr. Liem and I are spending our first full day in the land
of the free, the United States of America. Unfortunately, my
friends still in Vietnam do not have freedom. The people of Viet-
nam do not have freedom. I hope you can help them as you have
helped us. Mr. Chairman, I will be happy to answer any of your
questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Nguyen Tan Tri appears in the
appendix.]
Mr. Smith. I thank you very much for your very moving testi-

mony. We do have a vote that is underway right now. If our other
two witnesses would not mind waiting just a few moments, all of

us will vote and then come back immediately. We will stand in re-

cess just a few moments. Thank you.
[Recess.]

Mr. Smith. The subcommittee will reconvene. I understand that
Thich Giac Due, who is the chairman of the Planning and Develop-
ment Committee for the Vietnamese American Unified Buddhist
Congress is very much pressed for time and has to catch a plane,
so I nave asked him to join the panel and to present his testimony
next, if the rest of the panel does not mind. These votes, unfortu-
nately, are just wreaking havoc with this hearing today, and I do
apologize for that.

Since 1963, Mr. Thich has been leading the Buddhist struggle for

religious freedom and equality against the religious discrimination
policy of the Vietnamese Government. In the mid 1970's, he was
employed by the U.S. Army as a Buddhist chaplain, and was re-

sponsible for providing social services for the Indochinese refugees
at Port Indian Town Gap in Pennsylvania.

In 1976, he founded the Buddhist Congregational Church of

America, in addition to organizing the Buddhist social service. In

1982, he established the Universal Buddhist Congregation and has
been serving as its president ever since.

STATEMENT OF DR. THICH GIAC DUC, CHAIRMAN OF THE
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE, VIETNAMESE
AMERICAN UNIFIED BUDDHIST CONGRESS
Dr. GlAC Due. Mr. Chairman, honorable Members of Congress,

ladies and gentlemen, I hope I only take about 5 minutes to sum-
marize what I have submitted to you. The Communists have had
control in North Vietnam since 1945, and right after that, they
killed on the first day of August Revolution, 1945, they killed my
master, also the master of Thich Quang Do, the most Venerable
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Thich Due Hai, the first Vietnamese who got a Ph.D. at the
Sorbonne University, his lay name, Nguyen Binh Nam, with no
reason.
The second one, that came 1 year later, the most Venerable

Thich Dai Hai, with no reason, and the third one, my uncle and
also the religious grandfather of Thich Quang Do and myself, the
Patriarch Thich Thanh Quyet, was killed.

Since 1975, they come to the south, first of all, they have a policy

ho-khau, that means control through residence and control the
food. And, they try to force many of our Buddhist monks not to

work for our churcn, but for their church. We call it the state-spon-
sored church.

If our monks do not agree with them, they are not allowed por-

tions of food. So, more than 10,000 of our Buddhist monks were
forced to become lay people. So far, 400 Buddhist monks have been
arrested. Fifty of them were killed.

Many of our schools, Van-Hanh University, other Buddhist col-

leges and high schools, the government took them away. Even in

our care of tne victims of the war, our children, the government
took them away. Children thrown to the street.

Recently, my religious brother, the most Venerable Thich Quang
Do and many other Buddhist monks were charged from 2 to 5
years in prison for his, for their charity actions to those, the vic-

tims of the flood in the Mekong Delta. Thanks to Americans for

helping us so far, because we believe in our freedom, and now we
are victims of so-called local policy. We need your help, and I hope
you have time to read my statement here. I am sorry that I do not
have much time to answer your questions, so I endorse Venerable
Thich Vien Ly, the Secretary General of our church, the Unified
Buddhist Congress in the United States, and Professor Vo Van Ai
from Paris, both of them will answer any questions concerning
many problems of our church in Vietnam. We need your help badly.

We want that in the near future, the Buddhists here will come
to see you to express their deep thanks. I think that our Congress
here not only works for money but for human rights. Thank you
very much.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Giac Due appears in the appen-
dix.l

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much for your testimony. Your full

statement will be made a part of the record, and we will ask your
representative to join us during the Q and A with the next panel.

I would like to ask Tran Thi Thuc if she would present her testi-

mony now. Please be seated.

STATEMENT OF MRS. DOAN VIET HOAT, WIFE OF POLITICAL
PRISONER PROFESSOR DOAN VIET HOAT

Mrs. DoAN Viet Hoat. Yes, thank you. Mr. Chairman, honorable
members of the Subcommittee on International Operations and
Human Rights and the Subcommittee on Asia and Pacific, first of

all, I would like to thank you for giving me this opportunity to

present the case of my husband, Dr. Doan Viet Hoat, a prisoner of
conscience in Vietnam. Also, I would like to thank all the members
of the media for being here. Your presence is extremely encourag-
ing to me and my family, and we very much appreciate it.
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As the wife of a man who has been a prisoner of conscience for

more than 17 years, I am here to present to you the numerous vio-

lations of basic human rights perpetrated by the Vietnamese Grov-

ernment in the case of my husband, and thousands of other pris-

oners of conscience in Vietnam.
My husband, Professor Doan Viet Hoat, was arrested on August

28, 1976. Since that time, I have become one of more than 500,000
women classified as reeducation wives. Even worse, my three sons,

at the age of 8, 4, and 2, joined the other 2 million children of the
reeducation camp inmates. My husband was detained from 1976 to

1988. During those 12 years, he was accused of being opposed to

communism. Once a year, his family was allowed to visit him for

15 minutes under the close supervision of the prison guard who
stood nearby.

It was not until 1986 that the Vietnamese Communist Govern-
ment declared that it was time for Doi Moi, renovation. Therefore,
in February 1988, my husband was among many of the prisoners
of conscience released without ever being charged with a crime.
After his release, a new world order was forming, starting with the
political reform in the new Russia called perestroika, along with
the collapse of many Communist countries in Eastern Europe. Indi-

viduals such as my husband did nothing more than wishing to see

the same thing happen to Vietnam.
Between 1988 to 1990, my husband wanted to contribute the po-

litical transformation process in Vietnam. He and a few of his

friends recorded on cassette tapes messages calling for democracy,
stating that the country's fate lies in our hands, and urging the re-

turn of power to the people of Vietnam. They wrote and also trans-

lated some articles from foreign journals. Through these articles,

they hoped to suggest a way to rebuild the country. This was
known as the Freedom Forum. This led to his second detainment
in November 1990 on the charge of propaganda against the Peo-
ple's Government. His friends were also arrested for their involve-

ment, too, in the Freedom Forum.
It was not until 28 months after the imprisonment that Professor

Doan Viet Hoat and his friends were brought to trial. The long de-

tention was in violation of Criminal Code of the Socialist Republic
of Vietnam. At the trial, the charge was upgraded from propaganda
against the People's Government to attempting to overthrow the
government. Professor Doan Viet Hoat was sentenced to 20 years
of imprisonment. His friends in the Freedom Forum received sen-

tences from four to 16 years each.

Then, in August 1993, the Appeals Court of Ho Chi Minh City

reduced my husband's sentence to 15 years of imprisonment fol-

lowed by 5 years of house arrest. This is an outrageous sentence
for crimes that he was not guilty of. He did not disturb the national

security nor did he ever call for the use of force. He did not pro-

mote violence. All he did was to call for respect of human rights

and democracy. The arbitrary arrests, detention, indictment, pros-

ecution and conviction of my husband were in serious violation of

the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, as well as the very
Constitution of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam.

All those false charges could not stop Doan Viet Hoat from
speaking up for what he believes in. From jail, he has managed to
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send out several letters calling for reform. After each time, he was
transferred further from home to camps with increasing harsher
living conditions. He had been in seven different camps starting in

the south and ending up in the north. We enclose the letters and
documents that he smuggled out to your office.

The latest stop on my husband's willing trip through the Viet-
namese Gulag is Thanh Cam Camp in Cam Thuy district, Thanh
Hoa Province. In our last visit, on July 19, 1994, it took my sons
and me 2 days to get to the province by train, which is the onlv
access. Then, we had to wait for the only bus of the day to reacn
a small town after one more day of traveling hardship.
Arriving at the terminal, which is 3 kilometers from the camp by

path, we had the choice of walking up and down the hills or riding
in an ox cart.

Thanh Cam Camp is located in the middle of a deep valley sur-
rounded by lime stone mountains. The weather is very harsh, ter-

ribly hot in the summer and freezing in winter. The water supply
is contaminated, filtered and pumped by simple devices and diar-

rhea and malaria are common deadly diseases in the camp. My
husband is the only political prisoner in a camp among 600 other
common criminals. Only members of his immediate family can visit

him.
In April of this year, which was the last time that we received

news of my husband from our relatives in Vietnam, he was strug-
gling with the extremely harsh living conditions in that camp. They
are still isolating him from any human contact. No books or maga-
zines were allowed. We have not heard anything else since then
about my husband. He initially was not interested in politics.

Trained in education and school administration in the States, he
would have liked to be a professor all his life. That was, and still

is, his favorite career.

However, as an honest intellectual, he cannot give in to the bla-

tant forces of oppression. He cannot be passive while his mother-
land is in a transitional period. He was only trying his best to help
in the process of democratization of Vietnam. The political situa-

tion made him one of the brightest symbols of the Vietnamese
democratic struggle. The hardship and suffering inspired his deter-

mination. Surely, he will spend the rest of his life fighting for de-

mocracy.
I am very concerned for his failing health and his safety. I am

also worried about his state of mind. Dr. Hoat is an intellectual,

vet he is not allowed to read books. He wants to read or write what
tie thinks. Physically and mentally, isolation for an extended period
can cause great psychological damage. It is very cruel to subject a
human being to the kind of treatment my husband has endured for

many years.
During his first detainment, I was also arrested and detained for

nearly 2 years, when I was under constant harassment to plead
guilty on my husband's behalf for the various crimes which he was
never charged with nor was he ever convicted. It was also during
my husband's detention that I had to make the most difficult deci-

sion any mother had to make. It was to send my two older sons,

one at a time, at the age of 14 and 12, respectively, out to sea. I

sent them out on fishing boats, hoping that they would be picked
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up and brought to first-asylum country refugee camps, and to ulti-

mately join tneir relatives in America. This had to be done, despite
the danger of losing them forever to the sea, in order to give them
an opportunity for a better future. My youngest son, during my de-
tainment, had to live with his uncle, who was so poor that ne could
hardly support his own family.

I have snared the hardship with my husband, however, I will

never regret its cause for one moment. I have always supported my
husband and his dream. We will continue our peaceful and non-vio-
lent campaign until the present Government of Vietnam releases
Professor Doan Viet Hoat and all other prisoners of conscience un-
conditionally.

My husband is just one example of thousands of victims whose
basic human rights have been blatantly violated every day by the
Vietnamese Government. Furthermore, tens of thousands of family
members of these prisoners of conscience are also under constant
harassment and abuses for their ties to them.

I have faith that the U.S. Government can and will help these
unfortunate people. Today, America represents human rights, free-

dom and democracy for all people in the world. That is why the
Arabs and Israelis have requested the American assistance in their
efforts to reconcile their differences in a peaceful way.
We, the people of Vietnam, are also in desperate need for your

assistance in our struggle for human rights, democracy and free-

dom. We urge that the U.S. Government ofTicially apply heavy
pressures on the Vietnamese Government to stop the blatant
abuses and force them to observe basic human rights. You must de-
mand that the first step toward achieving better numan rights con-

ditions in Vietnam is the unconditional and immediate release of

my husband. Professor Doan Viet Hoat, as well as all other pris-

oners of conscience in Vietnam. We, the people of Vietnam, have
faith that you can and will assist us in our fight for human rights,

freedom and democracy.
Moreover, the tide of democracy is being acknowledged through-

out the world. The democratic forces are supporting one another.
This human rights hearing is an excellent example of that spirit

of mutual and generous support. I would like to offer the following
recommendations.

First, we should put the human rights violations by the Vietnam-
ese Government in the agenda of the U.S. Congress.

Second, in granting the Most-Favored-Nation status to Vietnam,
the United States and other aid donors should consider respect of

human rights as one of the main prerequisites.

Finally, we should urge the Vietnamese Government to imme-
diate release of all people imprisoned or detained for exercising
their basic civil and political rights.

Finally, on behalf of my husband, I would like to express my
deep thanks to all of you for giving us the opportunity to be here.

I am convinced that with goodwill and determination, everything
will work out and the Vietnamese political prisoners will be liber-

ated, and democracy will come to Vietnam.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mrs. Doan Viet Hoat appears in the

appendix.]
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Mr. Smith. Mrs. Doan. thank you for your very moving and elo-

quent testimony on behalf of your husband. I certainly do hope that
the Vietnamese Government is listening to all of these testimonies.
What you ask on behalf of your beloved husband—namely that
Congress very seriously consider these issues—will happen, and I

do believe that congressional consideration of those issues, such as
Most-Favored-Nation status, will be totally bipartisan.

I know that in years back, when the country of Romania had
MFN, it took 3 years for the human rights community and a num-
ber of Members of Congress, including myself and Congressman
Frank Wolf and Tony Hall and others, to make the point that, un-
less there was real progress in the realm of human rights, MFN
would be lost. They had it and we then took it away.
As a matter of fact, Ceausescu, the reigning dictator abrogated

the treaty, when both the House and the Senate passed resolutions
on taking MFN away. I think there is a real focus and a renewed
scrutiny coming to bear on Vietnam now that the trading relation-

ship and normalization is moving forward, and human rights abso-
lutely has to be at the center of tnat relationship. If it is not, many
voices in Congress—liberal, conservative and moderate—will be
raised, and your husband and others who have suffered so egre-
giously, will be at the core of our concern.

So, I thank you for this moving appeal and I do hope the Viet-

namese Government, which probably has its person here monitor-
ing this hearing, knows that we mean business. We are not going
to play games with this. Human rights comes first. Whether it be
a U.S. citizen who is also Vietnamese, or a Vietnamese citizen who
is not a U.S. citizen, we are concerned about their welfare and well

being. Your husband, imprisoned for non-violently petitioning and
raising the issue of human rights and democracy in Vietnam, de-
sires freedom. He is a hero; he should not be in prison.

This subcommittee—and I believe the Congress and the Presi-

dent—will speak out with one voice, demanding his release. If not,

things like MFN and a movement toward enhanced trade will be
stymied, and I will do everything in my power to ensure that it is

stymied, because human rights come first. Thank you for your
strong appeal on behalf of your husband.
Mrs. Doan Viet Hoat. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Thank you, Mrs. Doan.
I would like to ask our third witness, a 27-year survivor, a vet-

eran of the prison system, Mr. Nguyen, if he would now proceed.

STATEMENT OF MR. NGUYEN CHI THIEN, POET, POLITICAL
PRISONER

Mr. Nguyen Chi Theen. Mr. Chairman, honorable members of
the House Committee on International Relations, I am Nguyen Chi
Thien, author of the poetry collection, The Flowers of Hell. First of

all, I would like to thank the honorable members of the Sub-
committee on International Operations and Human Rights and the
Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, for allowing me to be here
today to speak to the question of human rights in Vietnam.

Since time does not permit a long elaboration of the egregious
situation of human rights in my country, I would like to summarize
and give you only the barest outlines of the gross violations of



37

human rights that have been going on since at least 1954, when
the Communists first came to full power in the northern half of
Vietnam. Tens of thousands of people have been executed during
the time of the Land Reform. Many tens of thousands of so-called
landlords were sent to prison and exile, and the numbers of land-
lords perishing in jail came to many times the number of those di-

rectly executed in the public denunciation grounds.
Let me clarifV here that we are not talking about real landlords

by the standards of other countries. In Vietnam during those years,
you only had to be the owner of half a hectare of land to qualify
as a landlord. The proportion of landlords to the general population
was specified to be between 5 and 7 percent.

In 1961, Ho Chi Minh himself signed a decree ordering the con-
centration and reeducation of several hundred thousand people,
consisting of those who had served in the military or government
of the Bao Dai regime, those in the general population who may
be discontented with the regime, including Buddhist priests. Catho-
lic fathers, lay Catholics, bourgeois capitalists and intellectuals.

They were all corralled into hard labor camps. These were the so-

called political prisoners, although the term is not quite apt, since
most of them have never engaged in politics, as such. On top of
this, there were many more ruffians arrested at the same time, and
put in the same camps. The vast majority of these people were
never brought to trial and their fate depended entirely on the dis-

position made by the public security people.
Millions of people also lost their lives in the so-called war to lib-

erate the south. In actuality, this war of liberation was nothing
more than a struggle to impose communism or its Marxist-Leninist
brand, on the whole of Vietnam as a stepping stone to the domina-
tion of the rest of Southeast Asia. After the fall of South Vietnam
in 1975, hundreds of thousands of people went to fill up the Viet-

namese Gulag. There was no need for a bloodbath, since that would
be too obvious.

Instead, under the new regime, hundreds of thousands of people
died of hunger or cold or simply died without notice in God-for-
saken comers of the jungle. Your life or death was entirely in the
hands of the Communist Party of Vietnam.

Since the collapse of the socialist bloc and the evaporation of the
Marxist-Leninist paradise, the Vietnamese Government has ad-
justed through its renovation policy, which consisted of a certain

amount of economic liberalization and untying the chains of culture
accompanied hy some minimal political reform.

But, in reality, what is the true nature of these reforms? Eco-
nomically speaking, it meant that the common people are allowed
to engage in petty business while the country opens itself to dollars

coming from abroad. Thanks to these incommg dollars, the govern-
ment has been able to double and triple the salaries of the military
and the public security personnel, giving them houses and land as
a means to bribe them into keeping the people under wraps, order-

ing them to shoot at any dissident element, to prove their eternal

loyalty to the Communist Party of Vietnam.
In Vietnam nowadays, the dollar rules supreme. Corruption is

rampant and reaches into every echelon of society. A class of nou-
veau riches has formed, made up for the most part by the children
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of high ranking Communist Party officers. The overwhelming
crushing majority, on the other hand, Hves in utmost poverty.

How about the so-called unchaining of literature, culture and the
arts? Culture, the literature and the arts are the very soul of a na-
tion. Who ever gave the Communist Party of Vietnam the right to

chain them in the first place? The so-called untying of the chains
was simply a relaxation of control that did not last more than a
few years, from 1987 to 1991. The monopoly of the media and
printing presses and of the publishing business has always been in

the hands of the party. To become a newspaper publisher, the di-

rector of the publishing house or a printing press, one must always
be a high ranking and trusted member of the Communist Party of

Vietnam. Even so, the party is far from feeling reassured. It makes
certain that public security officers are always in charge. The peo-
ple simply have no voice in society, except when they choose to sing
of Uncle Ho or the party.

What about the so-called political reforms? They simply do not
exist. The National Assembly is an instrument of the party, and so

are the labor unions and the various administrative units of the

government, everything belongs to the party. Buddha and the
Christian God, too, must belong to the party if they are to survive.

That is why the Communist Party of Vietnam seeks every means
to control the religions of Vietnam. Anyone broaching a protest can
be expected to go straight to jail. Even Buddhist temples must dis-

play the likenesses of Ho Chi Minh, whether it is a picture or a
bust. Everywhere one can encounter public security officers dis-

guised as Buddhist priests. The Catholic Church must have the
previous approval of the party before it can ordain its priests or

elevate them to the rank of bishops, or when it wants to recruit

teaching personnel for the seminaries. Everything thus depends on
the whims of the party. No wonder that every church ends up lack-

ing in everything.

Anyone daring to say a word, whether he be a party member or

not, in favor of pluralism or multipartyism, on behalf of freedom
and democracy, or attacking Marxism or Uncle Ho or the Com-
munist Party of Vietnam, can expect to go straight to jail.

Witness the cases of Messrs. Nguyen Dan Que, Doan Viet Hoat,
Hoang Minh Chinh, Do Trung Hieu, Nguyen Ho, Nguyen Dinh Huy
and numerous others that no one can possibly list all out.

Mr. McNamara's recent book on the war in Vietnam shows how
little he understands Vietnam and the Vietnamese people. Further-
more, he insulted the memory of those who have fought and sac-

rificed for the cause of the freedom and democracy in Vietnam,
which is closely linked to the same cause in the world and in the
United States, itself He failed to understand the finality of the col-

lapse of communism and the dimensions of the victory of the free

world, which was due in no small part to the valiant struggle that

we put up in Korea, Vietnam and Afghanistan.
He regretted the sacrifice in blood and money that went into the

Vietnam War, but one should ask him, pray tell us a good deed
that does not cost anything. If that was the case, the whole world
would be made up of good Samaritans.
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In retrospect, the war in Vietnam can be compared to a battle,

a major battle if you want, that was lost but which, in the end, con-
tributed to a victory on the grandest scale.

I have lived for more than 40 years in the very bowels of com-
munism. I realize better than anyone that no pressure from the
outside world can force the current leaders of Vietnam to adopt a
pluralist and multiparty solution, to opt for freedom and democ-
racy, for that is equivalent to abandoning their monopoly of power
and ^ving up on their illegal gains.

This will not happen until such a time as the system disinte-

grates and collapses by itself. At the present time, this disintegra-
tion process has reached to a great depth and spread really wide.
But, in the immediate future, I believe it is within the power of the
United States and other free nations on earth to influence Hanoi
in many ways so that it will have to release the prisoners of con-
science from their cruel places of exile and shameful prisons.
This is especially urgent as they are near exhaustion point, most

of them having spent many, many years in jail and therefore, their
constitution has suffered greatly. That is why I would like to add
my desperate voice to appeal to the conscience of mankind to work
with determination and force the Vietnamese Communists to let go
of all their prisoners of conscience. This should be done at once and
unconditionally.
The family of the political prisoners and the people of Vietnam

yearn for this outcome every hour and minute of the day. Please
do not let them down and let them sink into despair and hopeless-
ness.

To close my remarks, I would like to thank the Government and
Congress of the United States as well as all those who have done
in any way to seek my release from Vietnam, so that I could put
my feet on the soil of this capital of the free world, and have this

opportunity to address to you the above remarks.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien appears in

the appendix.]
Mr. Smith. Thank you very, very much, Mr. Nguyen. With the

incisiveness of a true poet, you have laid a number of things on the
table, including your criticism of Mr. McNamara's recent book, and
the fact that the Vietnamese War was a battle that made the rest

of the demise of communism possible. I think that is a very keen
insight that you provided to me and to the subcommittee today.
You pointed out in your testimony—and the others might want

to respond to this as well—that notwithstanding economic liberal-

ism, there really have not been political reforms. They simply do
not exist. Yet, we have some in our own government and some
Vietnam watchers who suggest that human rights and political re-

forms will flow automatically from the trade that is occurring and
the expectation of more trade.

I happen to believe that it is not so much of a given, that such
reform is possible, but it is certainly not probable. Dictatorships in

the past have shown that they can make the trains run on time
while even more severely repressing their own people.

I would appreciate it if you would comment on whether or not
you think the Administration's tack, our government's tack has
Deen helpful or neutral or perhaps even hurtful. As you pointed



40

out, Mr. Nguyen, the salaries of the military have doubled. They
now have more money to perhaps repress tneir own people. Has
the situation gotten worse since the normalization process has
begun with the United States?
Mr. Young. With your permission, I will translate briefly.

Mr. Smith. If you would want to respond, as well.

[Pause.]
Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien. Mr. Chairman, I believe it is impossible

to improve on the human rights situation in Vietnam by the influx

of foreign capital and money, because as we have seen actually in

Vietnam, that money has helped the Vietnamese Government to

pa^ their military and their security forces to enlarge them, to

bribe them, to entice them with ways to become even more loyal

in oppressing more people.

So, this connection that some people see between foreign invest-
ment and improving human rights is actually nonsensical and can-
not exist.

Mr. Smith. Mr. Tri or Mrs. Doan?
Mrs. DOAN Viet Hoat. I think that we must make progress in

both economics and politics. Economics is good in the ways that the
people can earn more money, but if they do not have freedom, it

will be worse, because the government shall always suppress the
people and then it makes them to be, they will corrupt much more
than usual. Because, through the economic channel, the companies
in the government try to smuggle out, to corrupt, they try to share
the profits through economy called channel, that the reason we
have to make progress and most in politics and economics. Not only
economics, it will be handicapped because democracy and freedom
are much more important than economics, because democracy, free-

dom and human rights are perpetual topics. So, the reason I do not
agree that when you think that economics, development, could
help, that is not right.

Mr. Nguyen Tan Tri. Mr. Chairman, I would like to answer that
question, too. In my opinion, if the country changes the economic
situation, I do not think it is a good idea. I think before we do any-
thing about economy, we need to change the political system. Be-
cause if you do not change the political system, you cannot make
the country better, just with a change in economy.

So, for 3 or 4 years, they said they have a new policy, they call

it renovation policy. But, by now, the human rights and I mean the
way the government treats the people is still very bad. Two years
in jail is, I think, a good example, and a lot of my friends are still

in jail right now. They did not do anything wrong. They did not do
anything against the law. They just want to tell the Communist
Party their opinion. They just want to tell them the way to make
the country better, but they still have to go to jail. Thank you.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Young, did you want to comment on that?

Mr. Young. Not on that question, thank you very much, Mr.
Chairman. Well, excuse me, Mr. Chairman, yes, maybe just very
briefly. I am sitting here sort of in the capacity as translator, but
it seems to me that it is in the great interest of both the Congress
and the Administration to have a human rights policy which tran-

scends individual cases of individual people in prison, and looks to

structural reforms of a system.
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There are many things that we could do, I am convinced, to en-
courage the Vietnamese to make structural reforms, moving toward
democratization, ways that are of good change, which would be ac-

ceptable to the vast majority of Communists, as well.

Mr. Smith. I appreciate that.

Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank

our panelists for their fine testimonies, and the testimony of Mr.
Nguyen Chi Thien, I was very impressed. I hope your book, the col-

lection of poems, Hao Dia Nguc, The Flowers of Hell, I hope we
have that in the Library of Congress, Mr. Chairman, because I do
plan to read it. The fact that Mr. Nguyen has had 40 years of expe-
rience in dealing with the Communists, I want to ask you a ques-
tion. I, too, support your position with real irony, and I say with
bitterness, with what Former Secretary McNamara has done in

terms of the position that he has taken and admission of his wrong.
I want to ask you, how many prisoners of conscience do you

think there currently are in the prisons of Vietnam right now that
you talk about?

Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien. I cannot know exactly how many pris-

oners of conscience, because it is a top secret of the Communist
Party.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Can you give your best estimate?
Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien. Top secret of the Communist Party. No

one can know.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Can you give an estimate, I mean, in the

thousands, 2,000 or 3,000? My understanding is that 2 million Vi-

etnamese in Vietnam right now are members of the Communist
Party. That is kind of strange, controlling the whole affairs of the
government currently with 70 million people. But, I just wanted to

ask Mr. Nguyen if he has any idea or just an estimate as to how
many political prisoners are we talking about that currently are in-

carcerated?
Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien. I think that there are actually about

2,000 or 3,000.

Mr. Faleomavaega. About 2,000 or 3,000 political prisoners?
Mr. Nguyen Chi Theen. Of political conscience.

Mrs. Doan Viet Hoat. I think that the estimate of 10,000 politi-

cal prisoners is extremely conservative. Through the surveys of the

human rights organizations, NGO organizations, they think that

10,000 political prisoners in Vietnam are the most recent estimate.

Mr. Faleomavaega. So, our skill is improving from 2,000 to

10,000? Maybe our friend here can help us.

Mr. Smith. Identify yourself, please?

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. My name is Tran Tu Thanh. I am a former
political prisoner. I have been detained for almost 15 years in Viet-

nam, and as an activist for human rights in Vietnam, I can answer
you. I estimate about 10,000 the number of political prisoners right

now detained in Vietnam.
I would like to submit to you just two lists of political prisoners

in Vietnam, just in two camps. The first camp is the A20 in Viet-

nam. In this camp right now, 374 political prisoners are currently

being detained
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Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Chairman, can I ask that we receive
that and it be made part of the record?
Mr. Smith. Without objection, it will be.

[The information appears in the appendix with the prepared
statement of Mr. Tran Tu Thanh.]
Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. The second camp is Xuan Loc, Dong Nai

in South Vietnam. The second camp currently detains 153 political

prisoners. Most of them were sentenced from 15 years to life im-
prisonment. That is only two camps, and we have some more lists

that we can submit to you later on.

Mr. Faleomavaega. When I was in Vietnam, I participated in a
program that is known as Chieu Hoi. I notice you have Doi Moi
over here, but at that time, we called it Chieu Hoi, and it was a
program to assist defectors, supposedly to come back to our side of
the fence, so to speak, and it never worked very well.

Again, Mr. Nguyen, I am very impressed with your testimony.
You made a very interesting statement in saying that Vietnam can
be compared to a battle. I guess your suggestion that we may have
lost the battle but we won the war, but I do not know what you
meant if you say that we won the war, in what respect, the fact

that we did lose the war?
The fact that our country has now formally recognized the sov-

ereignty of Vietnam, even though it is a Communist regime, do you
support that position taken now by the Administration, the same
way that we recognize the Communist regime in Russia? I take it

back, is Vietnam the only Communist country we have left now?
Try Burma, China.

[Pause.]
Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien. My opinion about the U.S. recognition

of Hanoi is that it is quite significantly different from the United
States' recognition of the Soviet Union, because there is no war be-

tween the two major countries. Whereas, in the case of Vietnam,
what the United States is doing is basically breathing life into

something which is very near dying or almost like a corpse.

What is happening right now is that people talk about invest-

ment in order to improve the human rights situation in Vietnam,
but you need to know that in Vietnam, all the industries and com-
panies and businesses and everything are in the hands of the
party. So, what you are doing is actually you are financing the
party to continue their repressive regime.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Nguyen, I notice also in observation,

you say that in Vietnam nowadays, the dollar rules supreme, there
IS rampant corruption and graft in every echelon of society. Would
you agree with me that this might also be a description of a demo-
cratic form of government that we had in the early 1960's in South
Vietnam? It seems that there is a little sense of repetition. We are
pointing fingers at the Communists being corrupt, but did we not
also have the experience and have to handle the problems of cor-

ruption that was rampant in Saigon with the officials that were
there, supposedly elected officials?

The problems that delve into the well of the Vietnamese people
to fight against communism the way they should have and failed,

or am I wrong in saying that they failed, and maybe the American
people failed?
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Mr, Young. I would like to reply.

Mr. Faleomavaega. I would like to hear from Mr. Nguyen.
Mr. Young. He is getting a translation, if that is all right.

Mr. Faleomavaega. It is almost a paragraph. Can you translate
that?
Mr. Young. Well, Mr. Nguyen observed that corruption certainly

is not unknown in the world. We see that in the democratic society,

see that in society. But, he thinks that there is a difference in de-
gree. You say that corruption as it is in Vietnam now is what he
calls mass corruption. He says that he agrees with you, that it was
corruption that brought about partially the defeat of the South in

the war.
But, nonetheless, then, this degree, it is limited to some circles.

Whereas in Vietnam now, the corruption spread everywhere. You
could go down into the village and it is the policeman at the corner
of the street, he is also corrupt. It goes all the way up.
Mr. Faleomavaega. I am sorry, I do not mean to deal with the

sins of the past. I think we ought to focus on what it is now, and
what can we do to improve the situation for the future. I did not
mean to get into that, but my problem is I always have to take a
kind of historical perspective as to why we are where we are right
now, and some of the problems that we need to identify, so that
we can find solutions hopefully to those problems and then that is

why I like to see how we can relate to some of the issues that we
are discussing this afternoon.
Mr. Young. Mr. Tri would like to add a few points to the re-

marks of Mr. Nguyen Chi Thien. I would like to completely agree
with his remarks, as I, too, am a witness to that situation. I am
not as good as Mr. Bic. Mr. Bic is one of the best translators in

the world today, but I will try.

Second, in tne prison, and I mentioned I was just in prison as
recently as a week ago. They did not give us very much to eat and
drink, and what they really gave us was just white rice all the
time, so we had to buy anything else that we needed to eat, and
we had to buy it from people who were relatives of the prison

guards.
If our family relatives wanted to bring food to us, the guards

would not let them give it to us, so we were forced to buy things,

even the water we drank, we were forced to buy it from the low-
level prison people.

Mr, Faleomavaega. Obviously, Vietnam is a poor country, and
I do not think Vietnam has much of the luxury that we have in

our prison system today here in America. So, I do not know how
we can make comparisons. You have been fed only rice because the
economic standards of the country are in a very dire situation; it

is difficult to feed prisoners, but even the people outside in the

streets trying to make ends meet in a very, very bad situation.

So, I appreciate the experiences that you had as a prisoner, but
I just was wanting to catch that view. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Just let me make a comment. Is it not true that the

very meager rations that you are provided, such as the rice, are de-

signed to emaciate you? Are they a form of torture?

Mr. Young. For Mr. Tri, yes, let me reply briefly. The situation

of always keeping us in a state of hunger is a form of torture. Yes,
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it is true that Vietnam is a poor country, but that does not mean
it has to force us to buy food. For example, why could it not give

us the same water that it sells to us? By selling it to us, it is just
like slitting our throats.

Mr. Smith. I would just remark, I have been working on behalf
of human rights for the 15 years that I have been in Confess, and
in every gulag, whether it be in the former Soviet Union m Russia,
in Castro's gulags, or anywhere else in the world, food is almost al-

ways used as a weapon against the prisoners.
In cold climates, they often will add exposure to the elements

and lack of heat to the lack of food. When one is not getting enough
to eat or drink, that quickly leads to a need for medicines and then
those are not provided. I have been in gulags—I was one of the
first ones to be in a gulag in the Soviet Union, Perm Camp 35,
where Cheransky and some of the other noted dissidents had been
held—and it is amazing how consistent the Communist dictator-

ships are in using these forms of torture against their people.

Of course, this is in addition to other, more overt forms, such as
cattle prods and things of that kind.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Chairman, please, I am not trying to

advocate on protecting the prison system of Vietnam. I was just
tiying to seek answers to some of tne questions that I have, and
I nave the utmost respect for the very bad experience that you and
your colleagues have had in dealing with the situation there in

Vietnam.
Mr. Smith. I appreciate that. Let me ask one more question and

then ask Mr. Dornan if he has any additional questions. I know
you obviously used the Orderly Departure Program to transport
yourself here. There are some within the Administration suggest-
ing that the program has outlived its usefulness. What is your view
on that, Mr. Tri, if you could start?

Mr. Young. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, the orderly departure
program?
Mr. Smith. Is the Orderly Departure Program out of Vietnam

something that we need to retain as a way of getting refugees
here?

Mr. Young. For Mr. Tri, in my opinion, the ODP program has
a humanitarian characteristic which is very admirable. This is a
program which allows families to get together after forced separa-
tion. I give you the example, the husband who was in the political

concentration camps, the wife could not make her way in Vietnam.
She had to go overseas. They have been separated, but now
through this program, the family can be reunited again.

Mr. Smith. Thank you. Mr. Dornan.
Mr. Dornan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Probably this question

has been already asked, and if it has, I will let the chairman ex-

plain it to me. But, where do we go from here? Who are prominent
political prisoners that we can raise the political visibility for and
get them released? From what I can determine, working tne Amer-
ican missing in action issue, the Vietnamese Embassy here in

town, the Communist Embassy, is now obsessed with Most-Fa-
vored-Nation status on trade. They have gotten everything else

they wanted out of the Clinton administration, but they want that
Most-Favored-Nation status. They do not care about American
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businessmen coming in as much as they want to get their products
out and start to make money.
What can we do while they are nervous about this to keep the

pressure on? Who can we help now?
Mr. Young. For Mr. Tri, I would like to reply to that, Mr. Con-

gressman. As has been testified to, there is an estimate that there
are perhaps as many as 10,000 total political prisoners in Vietnam.
There are several whom I know for absolute certain have been in

prison since 1975. The conditions in prisons are just terrible, be-
cause my friend who was also released with me was imprisoned
with some of these people, and they told him and he passed it on
to me, the horrible conditions that these other prisoners have been
subjected to.

I plead with the U.S. Government that in its bargaining process
with the Vietnamese Communists that it set as conditions for any
benefits that the Communists will receive, the release of all politi-

cal prisoners. I believe that the American Government must take
a different look at human rights, not like the look that the Govern-
ment of Hanoi takes.
Mr. DORNAN. Well, I was just looking at overhead imagery of

some of the bigger camps. Photographs taken from space. I wonder,
Mr. Chairman—the chairman has left.

Mr. Faleomavaega. The chairman has asked me to fill in for

him at this time.

Mr. DoRNAN. I wonder if the acting chairman, which gives this

a bipartisan approach, I wonder if there is some way we could ask
that returned prisoners who have been leaders, like our witnesses
here. Maybe you could help us with this, Steve, to advise our intel-

ligence agencies on where to look for these camps with our satellite

imagery, so we could come up with a close figure regarding these
10,000 political prisoners.

I think if America knew there were 10,000 political prisoners,

some in their 20th year of captivity, that Clinton would never have
been able to normalize relations.

Mr. Faleomavaega. I would submit to my good friend from Cali-

fornia, if we can manage to get satellite photos of the Great Wall
of China, I see no reason why we would not be able to do the same
similar thing to what you are requesting, and I could not agree
with you more that this is certainly something the chairman would
like to pursue.
Mr. DoRNAN. Let me nail this down. Let me make a request

through Mr. Young. As soon as you are rested a bit from traveling

half way around the world, literally, 12 time zones from Saigon to

here, let us see if you can designate for us on rough coordinates,

mileages outside of main city points, 10 or 15 or 20 major camps.
I will make a request as a member of the Intelligence Committee,
for overhead imagery of these camps, so we can see the extent of

the installation, the physical buildings and then make a determina-
tion of how many people are in each one of these camps.
Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. Mr. Congressman, even the U.N. team

group investigators went to Vietnam and the Vietnamese Govern-
ment always say that they do not have any political prisoners. But,

as we prove here, the political prisoners, former political prisoners

are here, and my husband and 10,000 other political prisoners. We
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could just give you the names of the camp, and then the problem
is how could the Vietnamese Government give you permission to

investigate? That is a problem.
Mr. DORNAN. Well, the full subcommittee chairman, Mr. Chris-

topher Smith, pressed the Russians on going to the world's worst
political prisoner camp, PRIM. I do not know what that means,
PRIM 35, in Russia, and they finally let him in, because they were
releasing most of their political prisoners, and keeping only hard
core criminals.

What we would have to do is make a sociological estimate of how
an older culture like Vietnam, how many criminals they would
have. There is no gang warfare like there is here, there is no crack
cocaine. What would be the number of people normally in prison
in an Asian country of that size for regular street crimes, burglary,
thievery, and then apply it to the numbers of prisoners estimated
from overhead images, pictures, of all the major camps. That way,
we may be able to make the United Nations listen. That is the only
thing I can think of.

That is a worthy project for Amnesty International and every
other human rights group I can think of I will talk to the chair-

man about it.

Mr. Faleomavaega. I thank the gentleman from California.

Mr. DoRNAN. I have no more questions. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.
Mr. Faleomavaega. On behalf of the chairman, who will be com-

ing back very soon, he would like to extend his appreciation to the
members of the panel for your fme statements. Definitely, it will

all be entered and made part of the record, and we certainly appre-
ciate your sharing with us the experiences that you have had in

dealing with the prison system of Vietnam.
I thank you, and we would like to call on the next panel that we

have now at this time, Mr. Mike Jendrzejczyk, who is the Washing-
ton director of the Human Rights Watch Asia, a private independ-
ent human rights monitoring organization. He is the campaign di-

rector for Amnesty International New York, and also previously in-

volved with the International Amnesty in London, published nu-
merous articles on human rights in the Herald Tribune, the L.A.

Times, the Washington Post, The Christian Science Monitor, the
Asian Wall Street Journal and the Boston Globe.
We also have with us Ms. Nina Shea, who has been an inter-

national lawyer for 15 years now, and is now the program director

for Freedom House Puebla Program of Religious Freedom.
Also, and forgive me, oh, it is Mr. Vo Van Ai, the president and

founder of the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights, a Paris-

based monitoring organization.

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh is the executive director of the Vietnam Hel-

sinki Commission, a non-profit organization. I want to thank the
members of the panel for being here this afternoon.

Again, the gentleman from California, as well as the chairman,
Mr. Smith, who will be right back in about 2 or 3 minutes, but we
would like to proceed with your testimony, so please proceed.
Mr. Jendrzejczyk.
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STATEMENT OF MR. MICHAEL JENDRZEJCZYK, WASHINGTON
DIRECTOR, HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH ASIA

Mr. JENDRZEJCZYK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting us to
testify on this important subject. I would Hke to make my remarks
very brief, given the lateness of the hour, and summarize some of
our recommendations and also comment briefly on some of the re-
marks made by the State Department witnesses earlier this after-
noon.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Please do.

Mr. JENDRZEJCZYK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As Vietnam opens
its economy and seeks closer ties to the United States, this is a cru-
cial moment for the Administration and Congress to send clear sig-

nals to Hanoi on how precisely progress on human rights will affect
other aspects of the evolving bilateral relationship.
We welcomed President Clinton's announcement that normalized

relations, that progress would, in fact, be dependent on certifi-

cations regarding human rights and labor rights, specifically as
they pertain to MFN and OPIC.
However, we believe the Administration has to do much more to

follow up these statements with concrete action. First, the United
States should join other governments in calling on Vietnam to re-

lease all persons imprisoned or detained for peacefully exercising
their civil and political rights. This seems to have been a theme
that has run through all the testimony today.
The calls for the release of these political prisoners should be

made not only by political delegations but by trade delegations. I

thought it was interesting that nobody said this morning that the
inter-agency delegation in Vietnam right now, talking about trade
and economic issues, even has a list of political prisoners, even has
human rights on its agenda. I think it should be.

Second, Members of Congress on both the House and Senate
side, who travel to Vietnam, I think have played a key role and can
continue to play a crucial role in raising specific human rights is-

sues with Vietnamese leaders at all levels. Attached to my testi-

mony, Mr. Chairman, is a sample list of some of the best, well
known political and religious prisoners, and certainly, there are
very many more, but the government does not publish names or
statistics, nor does it allow outside monitoring of human rights. My
organization this year, unfortunately, was denied permission by the
Vietnamese Government to pay an official visit to Vietnam. This is

a decision we hope the government will reconsider. We believe
their cooperation with the U.N. working group on arbitrary deten-
tion last November is also very important to encourage and con-

tinue.

Third, we believe the U.S.-Vietnam dialog on human rights
should be elevated to a higher level. We heard this afternoon tnat,

in fact, there have been some very specific interventions by Sec-
retary Christopher, and that is welcome. But that is not the same
as having an Assistant Secretary of State, on a regular basis, con-

ducting a dialog on human rights, just as took place on the POW/
MIA issue, when Winston Lord made that the top priority in the
portfolio of his talks.

We also believe the Administration should present regular re-

ports to Congress, perhaps every 6 months, on the progress or lack
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of progress in the dialog of human rights. This provides trans-
parency and accountabihty, not only for Hanoi but also for the Ad-
ministration.

Fourth, we think the Administration should spell out what
benchmarks will be required before OPIC and MFN can be consid-
ered. Again, the State Department said this morning, these were
being discussed, but they did not say what they were. Once again,
I think this is the crucial moment when the leaders in Hanoi are
looking for precisely those signals.

Certainly, given the abysmal record of this Administration with
MFN for China, congressional oversight and scrutiny is absolutely
required. Otherwise, we understand OPIC right now, for example,
is lobbying very heavily within the Administration to get into Viet-

nam very quickly. Unless Congress weighs in formally and infor-

mally, they may just get their way.
Fifth, it is very important that the United States not do this

alone. This has got to be a multilateral issue. Later this month, on
November 30 and December 1, in Paris, the World Bank will be
convening all of Vietnam's major bilateral donors. The United
States will be represented there in an observer status, even though
we are not now an aid donor to Vietnam. It is crucial that in such
discussions, human rights and the development of the rule of law
be very much on the agenda. I think the United States should do
what it can to urge our allies in Europe and Australia, especially,

to encourage this.

Finally, I would like to make a suggestion based on talks I have
had recently in Tokyo with the Foreign Ministry and other officials

in the Japanese Government. Japan is now the largest single for-

eign aid donor, bilateral donor to Vietnam. They gave $543 million

in development aid in 1993 alone. Later next week, the President
will be meeting with the Prime Minister of Japan. Secretary Chris-
topher will have discussions with his counterpart, Foreign Minister
Kono. This is a real opportunity for the United States and Japan
together to cooperate to promote not only economic reform, out
greater respect for the rule of law and enhancement of human
rights.

Japan does have an aid charter that says human rights and de-

mocratization should be a principle in its foreign aid program, and
I think the United States, in the person of the President and the
Secretary of State in the meetings next week, have an opportunity
to encourage the Government of Japan to actually apply this char-
ter when it comes to Vietnam.
Based on my discussions with Japanese officials, yes, human

rights are sometimes raised, but only in very general and vague
terms, and we believe the Government of Japan can do much more,
especially as an Asian Government that is the largest donor, not
only in the Asia Pacific region, but in the world. Thank you very
much, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Jendrzejczyk appears in the ap-
pendix.]
Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you. Did you say, Mike, there was a

$500-million foreign aid program to Vietnam?
Mr. Jendrzejczyk. In 1993, Japan gave $543 million in develop-

ment aid.
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Mr. Faleomavaega. That is going to be followed up with about
a $30-billion investment return.

Mr. Jendrzejczyk. Yes, and Party Secretary Do Moi from Viet-
nam visited Japan this past April, and Japan indicated another
$700 million in an infrastructure loan would also be forthcoming.
Yes, Japanese companies are very interested in getting involved in

Vietnam.
Mr. Faleomavaega. At the same time, we are investing $150 bil-

lion to provide the security of the region, at our expense, while they
are making the money. Very good.
Nina, please.

STATEMENT OF MS. NINA SHEA, DIRECTOR—PUEBLA
PROGRAM ON RELIGIOUS FREEDOM, FREEDOM HOUSE

Ms. Shea. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. These are important hear-
ings today, and though the Puebla Program on Religious Freedom
of Freedom House focuses on all three major religions on Vietnam,
I am going to, in the interest of time, just focus on the Christian
religions today, and defer to the excellent witnesses on Buddhism
on the Buddhist repression, which we are also very concerned
about.
Hanoi permits religious expression only with instructors and or-

ganizations that are submissive to the State and serve State inter-

ests. Because of its need to replace Soviet patronage with Western
money and soften its image in the United States, Vietnam has, in

the last several years, reluctantly allowed some meager but well
publicized reforms, such as two printings of the New Testament
and the opening of some Catholic seminaries.

But, the bottom line is that Vietnamese Communist authorities

continue to claim control over belief and religious activity. After a
summer of diplomatic triumphs that include full diplomatic rec-

ognition by the United States and admission into ASEAN, Vietnam
has embarked on a frenzy of activity to intimidate and suppress
independent worship. Since July, it has detained several Evan-
gelical pastors, including an American, shut down Baptist and
Evangelical churches, confiscated Bibles, blocked the appointment
of Catholic bishops, sentenced the second-ranking official in the
Buddhist Church to 5 years in prison, given stiff sentences to five

other Buddhists and announced the impending trial of the Bud-
dhist Supreme Patriarch.

To the best of our knowledge, no religious leaders were
amnestied from prison in September, on the 50th anniversary of

Ho Chi Minh's declaration of independence. Vietnam continues to

use the harshest tactics where they feel they can get away with it,

outside the international spotlight. The key victims of these brutal-

ities are the ethnic Christian Evangelicals from the remote moun-
tain villages, the Buddhists, who have few proponents in the West,
and the members of the Congregation of Mother Coredemptrix, the

only Catholic order that is indigenous to Vietnam.
But, even the well connected Christian Church suffers forms of

religious repression that are more hidden and sophisticated. The
congregation of Mother Coredemptrix is the only Catholic order

founded by Vietnamese citizens, and thus it is highly popular.

Fourteen priests and monks from the Coredemptrix have been im-
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prisoned since 1987. To give an example, 77-year-old Brother
Nguyen Chau Dat, for example, is serving a 20-year sentence on
counter-revolutionary charges after a trial with 22 other of his co-

religioners from the Coredemptrix order in October 1987.
Over the last 2 years, Vietnam has employed a repression strat-

egy, striking at the Catholic churches' hierarchical structure. The
government has sharply curtailed church leadership, both by bar-
ring bishops from their post and by stanching the flow of seminary
entrants and graduates.
Hanoi continues to block a Vatican Episcopal appointment for

Saigon, Vietnamese Catholicism's most important center, and in

April 1995, rejected all four of the Vatican's appointments for bish-

op. It also bans Catholic education for the laity and forbids Catho-
lic literature and publications, with limited recent exceptions.

As the situation stands, the Vietnamese Catholic Church is

forced into a stunted existence with its pastoral ministry virtually

limited to celebrating mass at strictly prescribed times and places.

Though Evangelical pastors were released from long-term deten-
tion during the debate about the lifting of the U.S. trade embargo
in 1993, harassment of the Christian churches takes other forms
such as short-term detentions, fines and property confiscations,

which are no less onerous for the Evangelicals.
They do not have access to a new print run of Bibles, the first

legal Bible was allowed in several decades, unless they register

with and thus submit to the control of the government. Bibles, in-

cluding the personal ones of citizens and tourists alike, are rou-
tinely confiscated in Vietnam. In July, Saigon airport authorities

confiscated 600 Bibles being brought in by American tourists. In

January of this year, police raided Village Number Three of Son
Nhat and confiscated all eight Bibles possessed by the 35 families

of the Christian community there, and prohibited them from hold-

ing further house church meetings.
Raids on independent Evangelical churches are common. On Sep-

tember 17 this year, authorities in Dalat raided a local church af-

filiated with Reverend Dinh Thien Tu's house church movement,
which is the largest autonomous Protestant movement in Vietnam.
In early August, police had raided and closed a government-sanc-
tioned Baptist church in Dalat after finding "illegal" Christian lit-

erature on their premises.
On September 10, Vietnamese-American pastor Reverend An

Doan Sauveur was apprehended by police as he led an open air

service with 70 local Christians on a hillside outside Haiphong. He
was detained 3 days under incommunicado house arrest, where he
and a Vietnamese-Canadian colleague, arrested at the same time,

were interrogated. They were then fined and deported.

Short-term detentions are common. During the first 3 months of

1995, four Pentacostals were in custody for crossing the border to

Cambodia to attend a revival campaign conducted by visiting U.S.
evangelist Mike Evans. In March, 1995, this year, a senior pastor
of a large South Vietnamese house church movement was informed
that he is prohibited from traveling, after he was accused of going
overseas for religious reasons rather than for business, as he
claimed.



51

Four Evangelicals working with the K'Hor tribe continue to be in
prison 3 months past the expiration of their sentences which were
imposed earlier this year for illegal preaching. The three lay lead-
ers among them were arrested for evangelizing on bicycles. They
were also denied food, by the way, for 5 days for praying while in

prison.

Mr. Chairman, Freedom House recommends that the U.S. step
up the pressure for the releases of the long-term Catholic and Bud-
dhist prisoners and also for the free distribution and possession of
Bibles, the free appointment of Catholic bishops by the Vatican and
ordination of priests, the end to harassment of pastors through
short-term detentions and fines, and the recognition of religious
freedom in general. Respect for religious freedom is a starting point
for all human rights. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Shea appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you, Ms. Shea. Now, Mr. Vo Van Ai.

STATEMENT OF MR. VO VAN AI, PRESIDENT, VIETNAM
COMMITTEE ON HUMAN RIGHTS

Mr. Vo Van Ai. Mr. Chairman, I am honored to testify before the
distinguished members of the subcommittees today, on behalf of
the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights, a non-governmental
human rights monitoring group based in Paris and as overseas
spokesman of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam.

I am here today to sound the alarm and call on Congress to take
urgent action, for unless the international community, led by the
United States, takes swift and firm measures to stay Hanoi's hand,
2,000 years of Buddhism faces extinction in Vietnam today. Indeed,
in a recent clampdown which culminated in the arrest of virtually
all the Buddhist leadership, two of the church's most prominent
and respected dignitaries were jailed; seventy-seven-year-old Patri-

arch Thich Huyen Quang and his deputy, Thich Quang Do. In a
country which counts over 56 million Buddhists, 80 percent of the
population, the arbitrary arrest of these two imminent figures
shows the government's cynical disregard of justice and of its peo-
ple's tradition. Then, barely 3 weeks after the renewal of diplo-

matic relations with the United States, Vietnam openly defied the
international community by bringing a group of democracy activ-

ists, led by Nguyen Dinh Huy and six prominent Buddhists to trial.

Thich Quang Do and five others were convicted on August 15 of

sentences of up to 5 years imprisonment. Their crime? Organizing
a rescue mission to distribute relief aid to flood victims and cir-

culating documents calling for religious freedom and human rights.

The trial was typical of all human rights trials in Vietnam's so-

called "people's courts". No defense lawyer, no public, no press. The
Foreign Ministry even turned down requests from the State De-
partment and other Western Governments to send diplomatic ob-

servers to monitor the trial.

Through these attempts to suppress the Unified Buddhist
Church of Vietnam, Hanoi is seeking to silence the voice of Viet-

nam's most active and influential movement for democracy and
human rights, the only force capable of playing a significant role

in the peaceful transition to democracy in Vietnam.
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There are a number of basic differences opposing Buddhism and
the State. The first is ideological. Communist ideology is based on
the class struggle, conflict and on hatred. Buddhist philosophy is

based on compassion, tolerance and love.

Second, the Communist one-party system commands uniformity
of ideas and action, as well as total obedience. Buddhism, on the
contrary, encourages the development of individual capacities and
their harmonious cooperation into vibrant and diversified whole.

It may seem a paradox that Vietnam is repressing Buddhists so

fiercely at a time when religion appears to be increasingly tolerated
in Vietnam. In fact, this is not the case. For reasons of political ex-

pediency and to attract a flourishing tourist trade, the party con-
dones wide freedom of worship, the freedom to pray, to meditate in

silence, to keep religion enclosed between the four walls of pagodas
and churches. But, true freedom of religion continues to be re-

pressed. Repression against the Unified Buddhist Church is not
new. The heir to a 20th-century-long tradition of Vietnamese Bud-
dhism, the VBCB was denied the status of a church by French Co-
lonial Decree No. 10. Founded in 1951, it was the first organization
to unify Buddhists all over North, Central and South Vietnam.
Thousands of its monks and nuns perished in North Vietnam
under the Government of Ho Chi Minh. Recent official statistics in-

dicate the extent to which communism has taken its toll. In North
Vietnam, the cradle of Vietnamese Buddhism, 39 years of com-
munism have left the country with only 3,172 monks and nuns for

a total of 4,531 pagoda, an average of just over half a monk for

each pagoda.
After the Communists took power in the south in 1975, a similar

policy of repression was introduced. The vast network of Buddhist
pagodas, schools, universities, and hospitals were dismantled, and
thousands of Buddhist monks and nuns arrested. Among them was
the Venerable Thich Thien Minh, tortured to death in a reeduca-
tion camp in 1978, and well known scholars, such as Thich Tue Sy
and Le Manh That, a brilliant historian and graduate of Wisconsin
University, now serving 20 years hard labor in reeducation camps.

In 1981, the Unified Buddhist Church was formally banned and
a state-sponsored body, the Vietnam Buddhist Church, directly

under the control of the Communist Party's Bureau of Religious Af-

fairs and the Fatherland Front, became the only Buddhist organi-
zation officially recognized by the State. Buddhists refusing to join

it were brutalized or jailed.

At the same time, the authorities restricted Buddhism and other
religions by means of the law. Although the Vietnamese Constitu-
tion guarantees religious freedom, regulations such as Decree 69,

adopted in 1991, provide heavy punishment for any religious activi-

ties deemed to "sabotage national independence and go against the

interest of the state". This loose definition makes it legal for the

State to imprison anyone for the simplest expression of their reli-

gious beliefs.

Tension flared up again in 1992, after the death of the Patriarch
Thich Don Hau. He appointed Thich Huyen Quang, the pioneer of.

the Buddhist struggle against State control, to succeed him at the

head of the church. Conflict came to a head in May, 1993, when
40,000 Buddhists took to the streets of Hue to protest against gov-
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ernment persecution. Never since the Communist Party took con-
trol, had there been such a massive demonstration of pubHc protest
in Vietnam. The demonstration marked a turning point in the con-
flict with the Buddhists as a strong democratic force, capable of
mobilizing mass popular support.

Perceiving the church as a challenge to its authority, the govern-
ment intensified its repression. In a vast security sweep launched
in November 1994, Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang, Thich Quang Do
and the organizers of the Buddhist rescue mission, were arrested.
The clampdown on this humanitarian mission illustrates the con-
tradiction in Hanoi's policy once again. On the one hand, the au-
thorities appealed for international aid to help the flood victims.
On the other, they imprisoned Vietnamese who tried to help their

own people.

Buddhists are not the sole victims of repression. In May 1994, a
former high-ranking Communist veteran, Do Trung Hieu, one of
the principal architects of Hanoi's religious policy, circulated a doc-

ument accusing Hanoi of seeking to transform Buddhism into a
puppet of the Communist Party. Do Trung Hieu was arrested on
June 14. In fact, as I speak to you this very day. Do Trung Hieu
and another Communist veteran, Hoang Minh Chinh, former Dean
of Hanoi's Institute of Marxist-Leninist Philosophy, stood trial in

Hanoi. Both men were arrested on June 14. Hoang Minh Chinh's
crime was to circulate documents calling on the party to abolish
the Marxist-Leninist monopoly of power and set up a democracy in

Vietnam. They were sentenced respectively to 15 and 12 months
imprisonment. Even stronger protests have come from Buddhists,
within the State-sponsored Vietnam Buddhist church. In July of

this year, 49 senior monks in the Binh Dinh Province sent a peti-

tion to the Vietnamese Government calling for the immediate re-

lease of Thich Huyen Quang. In September, 280 clergy and lay fol-

lowers in the Ho Chi Minh City area wrote to Prime Minister Vo
Van Kiet, protesting against the unfair trial of Thich Quang Do
and the five leaders of the rescue mission.

As I left Paris to testify at this hearing, I received another peti-

tion sent clandestinely from Vietnam, dated November 1, signed by
233 monks and peasants from the Mekong Delta region. It de-

scribes the terrible floods that hit the region this year, leaving

thousands homeless and famished once again. Appealing for the re-

lease of Thich Quang Do and his colleagues, the petition declared,

"These monks only came to rescue us. They did nothing to oppose
the government."

I strongly believe that the United States has a vital role to play

in encouraging human rights improvements in Vietnam. Private di-

plomacy is important, but it is also necessary to make public inter-

vention on serious human rights concerns. Vietnam must be made
aware that its relationship with the United States is a partnership

based on the common commitment to democratic values and prin-

ciples.

First, I urge the United States to demand that Hanoi give a full

accounting of the status and whereabouts of detained Buddhist
monks and release all those imprisoned, solely on account of their

religious belief, with special regard to the cases of the Patriarch

Thich Huyen Quang and Thich Quang Do.
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Second, cease all discussions on economic assistance to Vietnam
until this issue has been resolved. More generally, I urge the Unit-
ed States to press publicly for the release of all prisoners jailed for

the expression of their opinions or beliefs

Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Vo Van Ai?
Mr. Vo Van Ai. Just three more phrases.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Three more phrases? OK
Mr. Vo Van Ai. More generally, I urge the United States to press

publicly for the release of all prisoners jailed for the expression of
their opinions or beliefs, and encourage Vietnam to take concrete
steps toward real democratic reform. To begin, I suggest two basic
measures; then I will conclude: Hanoi should allow the publication
of private, independently run newspapers in Ho Chi Minh City by
providing a free flow of ideas and information. This newspaper
would play a vital part in stimulating real debate of ideas in Viet-
nam.

Also, Clause 4 of the Constitution concerning the mastery of the
Communist Party should be abolished. This would ensure the equal
participation of all social, religious and political families in the
process of national reconciliation for the reconstruction of Vietnam.
Thank you for your attention.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Vo Van Ai appears in the appen-
dix.]

Mr. Faleomavaega. Before I turn to Mr. Tran Tu Thanh, I just
want one little observation in your statement and I commend you
for it, and you traveled all the way from Paris to come meet with
us, and I really appreciate your being here.

Just a note and I think your suggestions are highly commend-
able, that the United States take this very strong action, but here
are two things that trouble me. We will come back to it and discuss
it, before I miss my train of thought and what Mr. Jendrzejczyk
stated earlier, the fact that Japan had given $500 million in eco-

nomic assistance to help Vietnam, and the fact that France was the
first country in the world that recognized Vietnam. I was wonder-
ing if France is holding the same standard that you are expecting
the United States to take in terms of human rights and making
sure that we take in multilateral effort and not just the United
States being the point man, while everybody else is collecting and
making huge investments and gaining profits and everything, and
we are stuck with the human rights issues.

Yet, countries like France and Japan and everybody else are

making the money. So, I just wanted to leave that with vou. I

would like to ask Mr. Tran Tu Thanh for his thoughts and then
we will come back and continue the dialog, all right?

Mr. Vo Van Ai. Yes.
Mr. Faleomavaega. I have some very juicy thoughts about the

French Government. I will share that with you later.

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh.

STATEMENT OF MR. TRAN TU THANH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
VIETNAM HELSINKI COMMITTEE

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. Mr. Chairman, honorable members of the

joint committees, ladies and gentlemen, it is a great honor for me
to appear today before the Subcommittee on International Oper-
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ations and Human Rights and the Subcommittee on Asia and the
Pacific, to testify on the human rights situation in Vietnam.
My name is Thanh Tran. I am executive director of the Vietnam

Helsinki Committee, a non-profit organization working for the pro-
tection of human rights and monitoring human rights conditions in
Vietnam. Today, I wish to bring to your attention the following
with regard to the detention of religious leaders and political pris-

oners in re-education camps.
Since 1975, the Socialist Republic of Vietnam Government has

consistently resorted to violence in its dealings with religious lead-
ers and political dissidents who speak out on human rights in Viet-
nam. Hanoi's policy of persecution is a deliberate one, planned and
directed at the highest level of the Communist Party of Vietnam.
It is carried out by security forces at all levels throughout Vietnam.
The Vietnam Helsinki Committee has done a thorough study of

the Socialist Republic of Vietnam's treatment of the various
churches in Vietnam entitled "Religious Persecution in the Socialist
Republic of Vietnam, 1975-1995", published in September of this
year. Together with attachment one, this publication should con-
tain ample and concrete evidence of Hanoi's human rights viola-

tions in just one area of Vietnamese life. I respectfully submit these
documents for the record.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Without objection, your materials submitted
will be made part of the record.

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. The Communist Government has also re-

sorted to lengthy and among the toughest sentences to repress op-
position elements. To express a different political viewpoint, which
is common practice elsewhere, is enough to expose oneself to the
risk of death or a sentence of anywhere between 15 years and life

imprisonment.
Many do not even have the luxury of a public trial while the rest,

right after a closed trial, may be sent directly to a forced labor
camp, which goes under the euphemism of re-education camp. Even
worse, common criminals are used to harass, terrorize, and in some
instances, murder the political prisoners. Political prisoners are
kept in the same wards with murderers, robbers, rapists and hard-
core criminals. These criminals are then used by the prison war-
dens to provide surveillance, abuse or even to degrade the political

prisoners at will.

These inhumane tactics have led to the tragic death of a number
of political prisoners. For instance, the death of Mr. Tran Tu Thanh
Quang Quan in Ham Tan re-education camp, Z30D/K1, situated
some 80 miles northeast of Saigon. Mr. Quan was born in 1950 in

Gia Dinh Province, arrested on June 14, 1982. He was incarcerated
in Z30D, Kl, Ham Tan, Thuan Mai Camp (A20, Phu Yen) Province,

and sentenced to 20 years of hard labor. In April, 1995, a common
criminal crushed his head against a stone, causing his instant
death.
Another political prisoner, Mr. Van Dinh Nhat, was tried on Au-

gust 25, 1993 and sentenced to 6 years of imprisonment and 3

years under house arrest upon release. Before his release, he was
stabbed four times by his cell mate, who was a hard-core criminal.
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Attachment two is a list of the 374 political prisoners currently
detained in A20 re-education camp and 153 others in Camp Z30A,
Xuan Loc, Dong Nai Province.

Prostitutes and female criminals with contagious diseases were
also used to intimidate, harass or terrorize female pplitical pris-

oners. In many prisons, 60 to 70 female prisoners, political and
criminal alike, would be sandwiched in a 16-by-30-foot ward. Some
of the victims included such persons as one of my sisters-in-law,

Dr. Giac Due Nu Tri Hai, a very learned Buddhist nun, Mrs. Doan
Viet Hoat herself, and the daughter of the late Head of State Phan
Khac Suu of the former Republic of Vietnam.
To silence opposition to the regime, the Communist Government

has utilized death squads and well-publicized execution grounds to

spread terror, fear and deterrence in re-education camps and
among the population. In Ho Chi Minh City alone, there are four
execution grounds with Hoc Mon and Long Thanh My being the
most infamous. At the Long Thanh My execution ground, I saw
with my own eyes more than 100 graves where political prisoners
were buried in shallow graves. The first commander, Mr. Le Van
Phong of Ho Chi Minh City's execution squad, has executed 45 po-

litical prisoners by his own hand.
In 1992, he told Tuoi Tre, Youth, the official newspaper of the

People's Committee of Ho Chi Minh City that at one time he shot
as many as eight coups de grace to eight prisoners that he was in

charge of executing. He later resigned because of a severe case of
depression. We have just been informed by our Vietnam Helsinki
Committee contacts in Vietnam that the Long Thanh My ground
will soon be leveled to eradicate the vestige of such crime. Attach-
ment three is a partial list of political prisoners executed by the So-
cialist Republic of Vietnam's Government execution squad.
The above are just a few examples illustrating the cruelty and

inhumanity of Hanoi's policies and their total disregard of basic
human rights as warranted in the universal declaration of human
rights, and upheld as a matter of common practice by the American
people.

In view of Hanoi's current lobbying effort with Congress for the
Most-Favored-Nation status, we recommend that the United States
strongly pressure Hanoi first to release at once and unconditionally
all political prisoners, including religious leaders, activists, writers
and political dissidents. Some of the names that come readily to

mind are the Supreme Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang and the most
Venerable Thich Quang Do of the Unified Buddhist Church of Viet-

nam, Professor Doan Viet Hoat and Dr. Nguyen Dan Que.
Second, to allow humanitarian organizations and independent

monitoring groups to visit re-education camps to ensure that medi-
cal care be provided and prison conditions be improved.

Third, to separate immediately all political prisoners from the
common criminals.

Fourth, to give a full accounting of all Vietnamese political pris-

oners, whether they are presently in jail or under house arrest.

The Vietnam Helsinki Committee believes that the U.S. Con-
gress has an enormous role to play and great influence that it can
bring to bear on Hanoi so as to stop the human rights abuses in

Vietnam and for that reason, the U.S. Government should always
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bring up human rights concerns during all bilateral talks with
Hanoi. The Vietnamese-American community in the United States
appreciates very much any consultation from the U.S. Government
on all issues concerning Vietnam.
On a last issue, we call on the U.S. Government to strongly op-

pose the forced repatriation of the Vietnamese asylum seekers in

Southeast Asia and Hong Kong. Many among them have been vic-

tims of severe persecution before they escaped. They would face

persecution again if repatriated.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and honorable members of the two
subcommittees for an opportunity to speak to you today.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Tran Tu Thanh appears in the

appendix.]

Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you very much. I would like to pur-

sue the statement or an observation that I made to Mr. Vo Van Ai

earlier, and especially with Mr. Jendrzejczyk's earlier statements.

Let me try and restate the problem and I would love to have your
response.
Suppose the United States takes the lead on the human rights

and then it looks on the side, you have its allies, the British, the

French, the Italians, the industrial democracies of the world, all

wanting to make huge investments, seeing the potential of 70 mil-

lion people that need to be fed with McDonald hamburgers and all

these things that we love to make investments and exports.

But, suppose if France or Britain says, the heck with you. That
is not our problem. We just want to go there and do an economic
shake with the Vietnamese Government officials and that is what
we are here for. We are not here about human rights. What would

be your suggestion on how we might resolve this problem, Mr.
Jendrzejczyk?

Mr. Jendrzejczyk. Well, unfortunately, the opposite, I think, is

the case. It is the United States that is playing catch up. Sweden,
which has been a very close ally to the Vietnamese Government,
has had human rights high on its agenda. When President

Mitterand of France visited Vietnam a couple of years ago, specific

human rights issues and cases were brought up. The European
union just finished negotiating this July a trade cooperation agree-

ment that was held up nearly 2 years because of problems on a

human rights clause. Now, we do not know how that is going to

be implemented.
Australia sent a parliamentary delegation specifically to look at

human rights in Vietnam, after again running into lots of problems

with the Vietnamese Government. So, I think, in fact, there is a

track record among some of our allies of having been rather vigor-

ous in at least pursuing this issue.

I also think there are opportunities with Japan, and I will men-
tion another one that I brought up with members of the Japanese
Diet (Parliament). That is a joint congressional Diet delegation

going to Vietnam to talk about both economic reform and the rule

of law and human rights, I think, could send a very strong signal.

There is a human rights caucus in the Japanese House of Rep-

resentatives, and I would encourage any such efforts.
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So, I think there are, in fact, opportunities to work in a multilat-
eral way, while at the same time, human rights becomes more im-
portant, hopefully, in our bilateral relations.

Mr. Faleomavaega. This may be an incentive that the chairman
can initiate with the members of our own subcommittee in line

with the parliamentarians of other countries, who have the same
similar interest in promoting human rights.

Mr. Jendrzejczyk. Precisely.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Go there with a group of different countries,
with their respective parliamentarians to visit and pursue the
issue, as you suggested.
Nina Shea, did you have anything?
Ms. Shea. I did not have anything further to comment on that

issue.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Vo Van Ai.

Mr. Vo Van Ai. I ask your permission to ask my friend to trans-
late for me.
Mr. Faleomavaega. I am sorry, I do not speak French.
Mr. Vo Van Ai. The United States is the leading country in the

world, and they have a lot more to offer to Vietnam than other na-
tions. The United States does raise the condition of human rights.

At the same time, corporate investment companies do discuss
human rights issues, and that is something which is different than
other countries. Other countries of the West, as I was saying, do
not have a priority on human rights, and that is a bad thing.

Mr. Faleomavaega. You are saying that France does not have
a high priority on human rights?
Mr. Vo Van Ai. Regrettably, although France always says in

speeches that it is the nation of human rights, unfortunately in

practice, we have found certainly with respect to Vietnam that
often economic interests have taken precedence over considerations
of human rights in the Vietnamese case.

Mr. Faleomavaega. I recall Prime Minister Chirrac made a
statement that France is the home of the enlightenment. France is

the home of human rights, freedom, democracy, and justice should
be utmost in the hearts and the minds of the French people, and
I respect that. I know that the good people of France have that.

Mr. Vo Van Ai, I do not mean to get at you, but I have one par-
ticular question that I want to ask you as a citizen coming from
Paris, the French are conducting nuclear explosions in the Pacific

against the will of the French people. Sixty percent of the people
in France are against it. The entire people in French Polynesia are
against it. Would you suppose that might be a violation of the
human rights of the poor people out there in the Pacific?

Mr. Vo Van Ai. Yes, I agree with you, that is a violation of
human rights.

Mr. Faleomavaega. The lives of 200,000 men, women and chil-

dren are at stake, because for the last 20 years, this great demo-
cratic country exploded over 165 nuclear bombs on this one atoll,

and it is equivalent to ten Chernobyls, if that atoll ever breaks or

starts to leak out the nuclear contamination.
You also have an additional 28 million people that live in the Pa--

cific whose lives also may be at stake in terms of their health and
safety, because of this.
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Mr, Vo Van Ai. I think it is safe to say, it is not only French
people in France who are against that, but Vietnamese people liv-

ing in France feel exactly the same, too. We oppose it totally.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you, Mr. Vo Van Ai. Mr. Tran Tu
Thanh, I go back to my regular thought again about—yes.

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. As you know, corruption is very current
now in Vietnam.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Yes, it does not discriminate whether it is

a Communist country or democracy, corruption is corruption.

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. As a counter-intelligence officer, I always
use reliable numbers. Mr. Cam, he is the general inspector of the
Government of Vietnam right now, declared publicly to the news-
papers in Vietnam that the officials in the Government of Vietnam
appropriate to themselves each year, annually, about $3,000 billion

dong in value, that is one quarter, one fourth, of the national budg-
et of Vietnam.
Mr. Faleomavaega. I am sorry, $3,000 billion dollars? Million?

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. Billion Vietnamese dong (piasters).

Mr. Faleomavaega. Oh, yes, but how much is that in U.S. dol-

lars? So, $3,000 million. Divide by 10,000, OK.
Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. So, one fourth of the national budget, if the

United States invests in Vietnam, all this money goes into the

pockets of officials of Vietnam and members of the Communist
Party. So, I think you should choose another means to invest into

Vietnam, but not right now.
Mr. Faleomavaega. You do not agree with our policy of initiat-

ing investments?
Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. Another way of investment but not right

now,
Mr. Faleomavaega. But, France wants to do it, Britain wants to

do it, other democratic countries want to do it, so why should the

United States not do it?

Mr. Tran Tu Thanh. I think you just help the Vietnamese peo-

ple; not the Government, or the leaders of the Communist Party.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Thank you, Mr. Faleomavaega, and first of all, let me

thank our panel. I have read through the testimonies. Unfortu-

nately, I had business outside the room for part of your presen-

tations. But as I think both you—Mike and Nina—saw, I was ask-

ing questions out of your testimony of the Administration.

I do want to thank you so very much for your testimony. I only

have one question and we might have some additional ones for the

record. We have heard this Administration may look to dismantle

the Orderly Departure Program, which I think would be a mistake.

I would appreciate your expert opinions on that, maybe from right

to left?

Mr. Jendrzejczyk. I am not aware that is the case, but I cer-

tainly will look into it, because as you say, that is quite disturbing

if, in fact, that is the case. But, I had not heard that.

Mr. Smith. You would be in favor of keeping ODP?
Mr. Jendrzejczyk. I just do not frankly understand right now

what the status is and what the budget considerations are, but I

certainly agree it bears looking into immediately and that is some-

26-686 96-3
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thing I will do, and I hope the committee will do. But, again, I have
not heard this before.

Ms. Shea. I would like to submit it for the written record.
Mr. Smith. OK, fine. I want to thank you again for your testi-

mony and this hearing is adjourned.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Chairman, I just want to say that one

of my most favorite food items that I enjoyed, loved eating very
much in Vietnam was nuoo mam.
[Whereupon, at 6:36 p.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.!
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APPENDIX

HUMAN RIGHTS IN VIETNAM : NEED FOR IMPROVEMENT

Rep. Howard L. Berman
Novembers, 1995

o This hearing could not be scheduled at a more timely moment The
release this past week-end by the Vietnamese government of two Vietnamese-
Americans, held since last November 1993, for trying to organize a conference on
democracy, and the departure over the week-end of an American delegation to

Hanoi to hold trade and economic talks illustrate both how far we have come and
how far we still have to go in our relations with Vietnam.

o I have been assured that our trade delegation will make it very clear to the

Vietnamese - as was made clear by the Bush Administration - that progress on
such issues as OPIC insurance and most-favored-nation trading status will not be
possible unless there is also progress in improving human and labor rights

conditions in Vietnam.

o At the same time, I believe Vietnam should take steps now to implement
recommendations of the United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention,

including:

- permitting regular prison visits by international humanitarian

groups, such as the ICRC;

- permitting regular family visits, and

- revising the Criminal Code to permit freedom of expression.

o Many of us applauded the decision by President Clinton to normalize

relations with Vietnam. We would now welcome additional steps towards

expanding our contacts byt these must be predicated on progress being made on

human rights. Continued reports of religious persecution and a lack of toleration

for the government's critics only serve to make difficult further diplomatic

improvements.

o Three of the recommendations made by Asia Watch appear to me to be

•specially salient:

- biannual reports by the State Department on the human rights

conditions,
- a high level human rights dialogue with the Vietnamese, and
- closer cooperation with the Japanese in such a dialogue.

o I look forward to the Administration's reaction to these points.
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OPENING STATEMENT

CONGRESSMAN DONALD M. PAYNE

INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE

HUMAN RIGHTS IN VIETNAM

NOVEMBER 8, 1995

Thank you Mr. Chairman, I would like to request that my written
statement be submitted for the record. Let me just say that this
issue of Human Rights in Vietnam is a topic that I as well as
most Americans are deeply concerned with.

The war with Vietnam was a very costly experience for the United
States. It divided the nation. It's pain is still felt today.
I had the opportunity to visit Ho Chi Minh City in 1975.

58,000 thousand Americans died in Southeast Asia. Some were my
students and my son's friends. Three hundred sixty-five thousand
wounded and at war's end, some 2,500 were unaccounted for.

Today, that figure is over 2,000 and over 50 Americans who were
seen alive in Vietnam remain missing. Now 20 years later after
the communist takeover, we must try to establish formal relations
with Hanoi.

The U.S. -Vietnam relationship must be improved. Vietnam must
make strides in improving human rights, the ability to trace our
American soldiers that did not return from the war, and the
halting of international narcotics traffic.

I understand the need of Vietnam to be able to fully enter the
international economic community. Vietnam is especially eager to
win the Most Favored Nation (MFN) trading status. This would
reduce tariffs on the exports to the United States. Before this
can occur, Hanoi must fully open its markets to foreign
competition, implement legal reforms and move away from
socialism.

Trade and human rights is an important area. I am strongly
committed to human rights. Vietnamese Foreign Minister Nguyen
Manh Cam, seems committed to "normalizing" relations. They have
become signatories to the Covenants on International Civil and
Political Rights, and Economic, Social and Cultural Rights but we
know that the government is very complex and constantly changing.
Despite rhetoric, they should be held accountable to the
provisions within these covenants.
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The "renovation" policy opened the door to improvements in human
rights,, including the release in 1987 and 1988 of thousands of
prisoners Who had been transferred to labor camps without a fair
trial on the basis of their religious eind political ideologies.
However, implementation of the laws remain problematic. The
penal and judicial system remain weak.

Also, there are many exiled Vietnamese in various camps in Hong
Kong, and Malaysia. In addition to the refugee problem, a wave
of arrests of intellectuals continues. The "reeducation" policy
that Vietnam committed itself to should be enforced.

The United States is now the eighth largest foreign investor in
Vietnam with some 600 million dollars. U.S. exports to Vietnam
this year were expected to top 230 million dollars with
Vietnamese exports to the U.S. at about 50 million dollars.

In light of the Vietnamese integration with ASEAN,
democratization is hopeful . My concern is that the expatriates
will finally be able to retuim home.

If a "comprehensive" trade accord is one goal, Vietnam, however,
must be held accountable for violations of individual rights.
Vietnam's prosperity depends on the expediency of change in its
political climate.

I welcome the panelists here today to tell us cibout the recent
human rights abuses in Vietnam.

Thank You.
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Human Rights and U.S. Policy Toward Vietnam

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I'm pleased to have the
opportunity today to speak to you today about an important
aspect of our relations with Vietnam. I will begin by taking a
few minutes to outline the current state of U.S .-Vietnamese
relations and the part human rights concerns play in those
relations. Mr. Coffey will then speak to you in greater detail
concerning Vietnam' s human rights record and our ongoing
dialogue with the Vietnamese government.

Obtaining the fullest possible accounting for our POW and
MIAs remains the Administration' s highest priority in relations
with Vietnam. As you know, on January 28, 1995 the United
States established a Liaison Office in Hanoi. Following the
President's decision to establish diplomatic relations with
Vietnam, Secretary Christopher opened the U.S. Embassy in Hanoi
on August 6.

The presence of a U.S. post in Vietnam has enhanced our
ability to make progress in accounting for American POWs and
MIAs, allowed us to advance the interests of U.S. companies,
and made possible provision of consular services to U.S.
citizens. Most important for the subject of this hearing,
diplomatic relations has led to a deepening of our dialogue on
human rights and an increase in the depth of our understanding
of the current situation in Vietnam.

Since the President's announcement of diplomatic
normalization with Vietnam in July, we have continued to
receive strong cooperation from the Vietnamese on matters of
importance to the U.S. Most significantly, SRV cooperation in
our efforts to seek the fullest possible accounting for our
POW/MIAs continues to be vigorous. We have continued to make
progress in each of the four key areas identified by the
President in 1993 (remains, discrepancy cases, trilateral
cooperation, and documents).

Remains : With additional repatriations in August and
October, remains believed to represent 31 Americans
have returned to the U.S. from Vietnam in 1995. Since
January, 1993, we have repatriated 174 sets of
remains, including remains obtained through joint
activities and those turned over unilaterally by the
Vietnamese.
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— The increased pace of repatriations of remains over
the past two years is resulting in a significant
number of identifications, the final step in
accounting for missing Americans. Since January 1993,
the remains of 45 Americans lost in Vietnam have been
identified and returned to their loved ones

.

Identifications completed this year include two
individuals from the "last known alive" discrepancy
case list and two from a list of 84 "Special Remains"
cases on which we have evidence indicating the remains
had once been under Vietnamese control.

Discrepancy cases : The discrepancy case list is a

subset of cases in which evidence suggests individuals
could have survived their loss incident. Of the 196
individuals originally named on the list, the remains
of 26 have been recovered and identified. As noted
above, two of these identifications were completed
this year. Since January 1993, we have confirmed the
deaths of another 80 individuals, reducing the number
whose fate remains unknown to 55. Vietnamese
officials continuing to work closely with us to
resolve these remaining cases.

Trilateral Cooperation with Laos ; Under a mechanism
established in December 1994, Vietnamese witnesses to
loss incidents in Laos continue to accompany U.S.
investigators to sites in that country. Vietnamese
witnesses played important roles in a number of
investigations, providing information helpful in
locating crash and grave sights.

Documents : In response to our request, the Vietnamese
set up search teams in the Ministries of Interior and
National Defense. In 1995 the teams and other
Vietnamese organizations and individuals have located
and turned over to U.S. investigators a total of 295
documents totaling 563 pages. Included have been a
number of documents containing leads on unresolved
cases, including documents specifically requested by
the National League of POW/MIA Families.

A Presidential delegation on POW/MIAs will visit Vietnam in
December to review the efforts to date and to pursue further
progress toward the fullest possible accounting.
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Vietnam is also cooperating with us on other important
matters, including counter-narcotics efforts, and regional
security matters in the context of the ASEAN Regional Forum.
We have concluded a good settlement for U.S. private claimants
against Vietnam, settled our diplomatic property claims with
Hanoi and are involved in ongoing negotiations over our pre-war
government to government debts.

In addition, our governments are engaged in an ongoing
dialogue on human rights . As Secretary Christopher said in
Hanoi, "Progress in this dialogue will enable our two nations
to further deepen our ties." As Mr. Coffey will describe in
greater detail, the fourth round of these talks was held in
Washington last month. I want to emphasize that in no sense do
we confine our discussions of human rights with Vietnamese
officials to the formal dialogue process. Human rights has
been on the agenda in every single significant contact between
U.S. and Vietnamese officials, including at senior levels.
That is because we believe our human rights dialogue with
Vietnam reinforces our political and economic interests across
a broad spectrum. To borrow again from Secretary Christopher's
speech in Hanoi, we believe "that the rule of law and
accountable government are the bedrock of stability and
prosperity.

"

Just three days ago we welcomed Vietnam' s humanitarian
gesture in releasing two American citizens, Nguyen Tan Tri and
Tran Quang Liem, who had been detained since 1993. These
releases came in response to direct requests by Secretary
Christopher in Hanoi in August and here in Washington last
month. We believe the releases demonstrate Vietnamese
willingness to address our concerns in this area in the context
of the overall expansion of our relationship.

Not surprisingly, economic and trade ties are an area of
paramount interest for the Vietnamese government in its
relations with the United States. We believe such ties are
important, for the mutual benefits they can bring to our two
countries and economies certainly, but also for their
contribution to creating an atmosphere in which we can continue
to make progress across the broad range of our bilateral
agenda, including POW/MIA accounting and human rights.
Accordingly, in announcing normalization of diplomatic
relations with Vietnam, the President stated that the USG would
implement programs to develop trade with Vietnam "consistent
with U.S. law." During his August visit to Hanoi, Secretary
Christopher announced our intention to negotiate a trade
agreement with Vietnam.
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As a next step in our relationship, we have dispatched a
fact-finding mission to Hanoi November 6-10 to explore
possibilities for expanding economic relations. In addition to
fact-finding, the delegation is educating the Vietnamese
authorities on U.S. concerns and requirements attendant to
expansion of economic ties, including a bilateral trade
agreement, Jackson-Vanik freedom of emigration issues, worker
rights, bilateral debt, and other economic topics.

We will continue to consult with Congress on the unfolding
of normalization, and will be happy to provide debriefs on the
delegation's trip following its return.
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Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for the
opportunity to be here with you today to discuss how we are
handling the issue of human rights with Vietnam.

It goes without saying that few countries have elicited as
much passionate debate and soul-searching among the American
people as has Vietnam. Thus it is appropriate that we approach
this newest, and promising, chapter in U.S. -Vietnam relations
with our commitment to human rights and freedom very much in
mind.

Introduction

Mr. Chairman, the President's decision last July to
normalize relations with Vietnam came after long reflection,
and tireless effort, above all by those who have sought an
accounting of the fate of American prisoners of war and
missing-in-action . Indeed, achieving the fullest possible
accounting of our American prisoners of war and missing in
action will remain our highest priority in our relations with
Vietnam.

This in turn points to a deeper truth about our ties with
Vietnam -- that we enter the future with enduring memories and
feelings. We do not forget for a moment that thousands of
Americans gave their lives for the cause of freedom in
Southeast Asia. And so the human rights concerns that attend
our foreign policy today have special resonance when dealing
with Vietnam. This is why our human rights dialogue with
Vietnam preceded normalization, and why the President is
committed to pursuing an improvement in Vietnam' s human rights
practices

.

Mr. Chairman, I can assure you that human rights is very
much on our minds as we broaden bilateral ties with Vietnam.
One indication of this fact is that since assuming the position
of Acting Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for human rights
a month ago, I have devoted more time to Vietnam than any other
subject

.

Our dialogue with Vietnam on human rights issues dates to
February 1994, when the President first initiated a dialogue
with the Vietnamese in order to formally and systematically
address our human rights concerns. Our bureau was assigned
primary responsibility for the dialogue, working with the East
Asia and Pacific Affairs bureau, and held second and third
rounds in August 1994 in Washington and in May 1995 in Hanoi.
Just two weeks ago, on October 30, we held the latest round,
and the first since normalization.

My experience in this latest round reinforced my belief
that the establishment of formal diplomatic ties will enhance
our ability to pursue our goals of improving Vietnam' s human
rights practices. Our principal message to the Vietnamese has
been that we seek progress in all areas of our relationship,
including human rights, and that human rights will affect the
warmth and depth of bilateral relations.
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We are encouraged by the emphasis placed by the Vietnamese
themselves on establishing a civil society based on the rule of
law. Our human rights dialogue and other forms of engagement
that support these efforts will ultimately benefit the
Vietnamese people.

In fact, as economic liberalization has progressed in
Vietnam, we have seen the beginnings of potentially hopeful
trends

:

o Government intrusiveness into the daily lives of the
populace has decreased.

o The Government has made some progress in developing a
legal structure, although much remains to be done.

o Within narrow boundaries, the Government has allowed
and even encouraged serious press debate and
criticism, particularly on corruption issues and
Government mismanagement.

o Citizens also have greater freedom to travel and
change their residences and to engage in economic
activities than in the recent past.

Human Rights in Vietnam Today

Notwithstanding these promising beginnings, Mr. Chairman,
there is no getting around the fact that the Vietnamese
Government still severely limits civil liberties, particularly
freedom of expression, association, and religion. Nor does the
one-party state currently permit open political debate.

The Government continues to monitor the activities of
Vietnamese citizens, particularly those suspected of engaging
in political or religious activities outside those approved by
the Government. In order to control dissenting voices, the
Government also continues arbitrarily to arrest and detain
persons for the peaceful expression of opposing views. Our
estimates indicate that 200 and perhaps as many as 1,000
Vietnamese citizens have been imprisoned for such peaceful
activities, including well known political dissidents such as
Professor Doan Viet Hoat, Dr. Nguyen Dan Que, and Doan Thanh
Liem.

Some recent events confirm this overall assessment:

o On August 12, the Vietnamese Government tried and
convicted nine pro-democracy activists, including
American citizens Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran Quang Liem,
for planning a pro-democracy conference in Ho Chi Minh
City in November 1993.
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Several days later, six Buddhist clerics were tried
and convicted for participating in flood relief
efforts and other activities sponsored by the Unified
Buddhist Church of Vietnam.

These developments are particularly disappointing in light
of Vietnam's recent efforts to broaden its ties
internationally.

U.S. Human Rights Efforts

As you know, Mr. Chairman, we normalized relations with
Vietnam four months ago. We cannot expect comprehensive change
overnight. As elsewhere in the world, the realization of the
Vietnamese people' s human rights is a work-in-progress which
will require steady and long-term effort on our part, and of
course, on theirs. We are committed to seeing this process
through.

While our dialogue is the principal mechanism for us to
raise human rights issues, human rights also figures
prominently in all contacts between U.S. and Vietnamese
officials. As Secretary Wiedemann made clear, human rights was
highlighted in Secretary Christopher's meetings with Vietnamese
officials in Hanoi and in his major speech to Vietnamese
students there. I personally, and numerous other USG
officials, including Secretary Christopher, have conveyed the
message that the American people will be paying close attention
to the Government's human rights practices. We believe the
Vietnamese leadership understands that progress on human rights
is necessary in order to achieve the kind of warm bilateral
ties both our governments seek. As part of the process of
expanding economic relations, we will initiate a dialogue on
worker rights in order to collect more information and identify
areas where further progress can be made. We intend to move
forward in this area of our relationship in a carefully phased
approach, consistent with U.S. statutory requirements.

While we would like to see fundamental changes in Vietnam
in the short term, such progress is highly unlikely. However,
through candid dialogue, we have begun the process of
establishing benchmarks by which we can measure progress toward
positive change. By agreeing to conduct the human rights
dialogue, the Vietnamese have acknowledged the fact that human
rights will remain an important part of our bilateral
relationship. We will continue to press our concerns on all
issues, including those where near-term progress is difficult.

1 would, at this point, Mr. Chairman, like to turn to some
specific issues that are particularly salient in our human
rights engagement with Vietnam.
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U.S. Citizens Tri and Liem

The release last Sunday of American citizens Nguyen Tan
Tri and Tran Quang Liem was a welcome step. Their release came
after several months of serious efforts by USG officials to
resolve these cases favorably. Following Secretary
Christopher's October 3 meeting with Vietnamese Foreign
Minister Cam, we were assured that the two Americans would be
released as a humanitarian gesture in the interests of
improving relations. In follow-up conversations we pressed the
Vietnamese to act promptly.

Although the Vietnamese Government contends the activities
of Mr. Tri and Mr. Liem were unlawful, and their arrest and
subsequent conviction justified, we wholeheartedly disagree.
From the information available to us, these two Americans did
nothing other than enter Vietnam. No meetings were ever held,
papers produced, or demonstrations planned. Despite these
differences of opinion, Vietnam's decision to release Mr. Tri
and Mr. Liem is an indication that both sides can come together
to resolve difficult issues.

I would add the observation that our diplomatic presence
in Hanoi, as a result of normalization, helped this process
immensely, enabling us to conduct regular prison visits, meet
with government officials, and monitor legal proceedings.
These activities are essential in order to protect the rights
of American citizens, and we must have the resources to
carry-out these tasks.

Mr. Chairman, I also want to assure you that we have not
forgotten the seven Vietnamese citizens who remain imprisoned
for involvement with Mr. Tri and Mr. Liem. We intend to
continue to press the Vietnamese to release all prisoners of
conscience.

Legal Reform

Mr. Chairman, the Vietnamese Government's stated desire to
move toward the rule of law affords a good opportunity to
address the arbitrariness and lack of transparency in the legal
system. It is in Vietnam's interest to bring its laws into
conformity with international standards, both for the
maintenance of a stable and just society, and because the lack
of a consistent, clear legal system deters the prospective
investors and entrepreneurial spirit the country's economy so
urgently needs.

Thus far, Vietnam has expressed interest in cooperating on
legal reform efforts, and is currently receiving assistance
from the governments of Canada, Australia, France, and others.
One American legal expert is currently posted to Vietnam under
the auspices of the UN Development Programme, working with the
Ministry of Justice. IRI is active on these issues as well.
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Of particular concern to us are the ambiguities within the
legal code that can be used to arrest individuals involved in
the peaceful expression of dissenting views. The Vietnamese
Government has not yet taken action to address these provisions
in the criminal code.

Arbitrary Detention/Prison Access

In our human rights dialogue we have raised the issue of
arbitrary detention and prison access, and explained that the
arbitrariness of the legal system is fundamentally incompatible
with Vietnam's stated goal of establishing the rule of law.

There have been some helpful steps. In December 1994, the
SRV allowed the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detentions to
visit Vietnam. Earlier in the year, it also allowed an
Australian delegation to visit prisons. We have urged the SRV
to adopt the recommendations of the UN Working Group, including
allowing the Working Group to return to Vietnam. The
Vietnamese have assured us that the recommendations are
currently under consideration.

Religious Persecution

Mr. Chairman, the Vietnamese Government has in recent
years taken a number of steps to relax restrictions on freedom
of worship. However, the Government continues to restrict the
activities of religious organizations.

Indeed, tensions between the Government and the Unified
Buddhist Church of Vietnam have heightened since 1992. We
have, on numerous occasions, expressed to Vietnamese
authorities our serious concerns about the treatment of the
leaders of the UBCV.

o Six Buddhist monks, including the Venerable Thich
Quang Do, were convicted of "sabotaging the solidarity
policy." According to the information available to
us, these monks were engaged in peaceful activities,
including flood relief efforts in November 1994.

o We have also urged the Government to allow an
independent observer to meet with the Venerable Thich
Huyen Quang in order to confirm his status. The
Government denies he is being held under house
arrest

.

Similarly, the dispute between the Government and the
Vatican over Vatican appointments is unresolved, and the
Government continues to maintain restrictions on other
activities of the Protestant and Catholic churches including
the right to assemble, speak, and teach.

To date, we have made little headway on this issue, but
intend to keep trying through more coordinated efforts with
interested parties.
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Conclusion

As I think I have demonstrated, Mr. Chairman, we are
engaged on human rights in Vietnam and are pursuing these
concerns with the Government. Through the cultivation of civil
society and the rule of law, and what we hope will be expanded
bilateral ties, we will continue to work to resolve these
outstanding issues, both in the near term, and in the longer
term. The release of Mr. Tri and Mr. Liem is one clear example
of what can be achieved through dialogue, mutual understanding,
and a commitment to strengthen bilateral ties.

Our human rights issues in Vietnam do not differ
substantially from those issues over which we contend with a

number of countries. We do believe that normalization has
afforded us new channels in and through which to advance human
rights in Vietnam, the world's eighth most populous country.
And in so doing, Mr. Chairman, we may help pursue our shared
goals of enabling the people of Vietnam to live in freedom and
dignity

.
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STATEMENT OF MR. NGUYEN TAN TTU

before the

Ho'^^e International Relations Committee

S-'rt'oraniittee on International Operations & Human Rights

Chairman Smith; members of the committee. I am pleased and honored to appear before this

committee on my first full day back in my coimtiy - the United Sutes of America.

I will return to my home in Houston, Texas tomorrow to be reunited with my family for the first

time in more than two years. These have been two lonely and terrible years. But, I felt it

iir.porunt to come before this committee today to discuss those tunes; those violation of human

rights: and their impact on the future of relations between my new country -- the United States -

- £r- my native homeland, Vietnam. I am, by the way, a citizen of the United States, and have

livec in this wonderful country for 17 years. We own a convenience store in Houston, Texas.

My daughter will graduate next month from Texas A&M University.

I want to thank particularly Chairman Smith for his Inviution to appear today, and for his

interest in our plight during those 24 dark months in Vietnam.

I particularly want to thank Mr. Stephen Young who is with me today. He has worked tirelessly

for our release, and 1 know I speak for Mr. Liem *ho is now with his family in Orange County,

Cal forrua in expressing our deepest gratituce to Steve Young and all who helped secure our

re'e;.:'.? from Vietnamese prison.

In 1993, 1 was in Saigon to help the movement to unite people and build democracy in Vietnam.

The purpose of this conference was to develop Vietnam. There was absolutely no conspiracy

to overthrow the Communist government of that country, but on November 12, 1993 - two

years ago -- 1 was arrested and was interrogated for six hours.

Also anested was Mr, Tran Quang Liem and Mr. Nguyen Dinh Huy. head of the movement to

uri:? people and build democracy in Viensm . This movement is the new, peaceful and

demccritic movement to which I subscribe.

After twenty-one months in jail, being held without charges, I and Mr. Liem were put on trial

in VIenum. We could not hire our ov^ti lav^ers. We could not offer evidence of our

innocence. We could not sec the evidence used against us, although we asked to see such

evidence many times.

Basically, we were not allowed to defend ourselves. This was a show trial. At its conclusion

I was sentenced to 7 years in prison.

I car now say I am an expert on Vietnam prisons. They arc very, very bad.
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Stateaent fey Stephen B. Ycning

Hou'-c Subcommittee on International Human Rights

Nov:mber 8. 1995

Western concepts of democracy and human rights have strong analogs in Vietnamese culture.

These concepts are not alien to Vietnamese. Thu? we in the United States need have no

hesitation in engaging in dialogue with the Communist Party leadership and other Vietnamese

regarding the evolution of Vietnam's political system away from ita cunent dismal state of one

party dicutorship.

Vie:r?inese culture rests on a amalgam of Buddhist and Taoist beliefs in individual destiny.

Each individual has a unique fate'- a "so*. Each individual's "so" prescribes a level of success

and happiness, including ownership of private property, for that person. Communism is

contrary to Vietnamese beliefs and that is why Communism has failed in Vietoam.

Vietnamese individualism is further inconsistent with dictatorship. Vietnamese like to think for

themselves and act for themselves. They change leaders frequently and have many organizatins

and political tendencies when left to their own. The imperial model of authoritarian rule was

imported from China and never fully won the allegiance of ordinary Vietnamese.

The Ccrrununist party has attempted to rule Vietnam in line with the imperial Chinese model of

toe down, command and control government managed by a bureaucratic elite. It has not worked

wrll. But the Communist party has a powerful repressive arm in the police and the security

se.-. ices. Through fear the Party can keep the self-interest of individual Vietnamese in line

behind Party domination.

But now nearly all Communist realize that their form of state is out of step with history and

political forces. They are seeking a way to open up the regime before it collapses and yet

preserve their personal advantages and priviliges.

Under these circumstances, a gradual, step-by-step transition of Vietnam to political 'pluralism

is re. .^le. Most nationalist Vietnamese are now ready to exchange non-retribution and

panlcipation in politics for a gradual opening of the regime. To suggest one way of

accomplishing this I put forward in the summer of 1993 a sw step plan bring Vietnam to

po'it :?J pluralism by 1997 without bloodshed.

This plan has the same basis in Vietnamese culwre that my 1989 suggestion for an interim UN
Administration for Cambodia had in Cambodian cu]ture, the dynamics of the rivalry between

China and Vietnam over Cambodia, and international law of fiduciary undertakings.

The C utep plan for Vietnam will work just as the UNTAC program for Cambodia was

tuccefoful in ending the war, ending Comrr.taist dictatorship and promoting democracy in that

ccur.-j^'. A copy of the 6 step proposal is attached.
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During my two years in prison, I was not beaten nor tortured. But, living conditions were

deplorable and certainly harmful to my health. Four of us were held in a tiny cell, and we were

fed only rice. If you wanted any other food, you had to have money to buy it from the prison

guards.

For two years I slept on the floor. There were no beds; and no ventilation. 1 remained in my
cell 24 hours a day and did not see the sun for the entire duration.

For the first six months I was not allowed to read anything. Finally, I was allowed to buy a

dictionary

.

I was questioned continually by the police and they always tried to trick me into saying

something bad. But, I always argued back with them so they never got any evidence against me.

Today, 1 say once again I am innocent. Mr. Liem is innocent. Mr. Huy is innocent. Mr.

T-Jor-j, Mr. Tan, Mr. Dong Tuy, Mr. Dinh, Mr. Bien, Mr. Chau are all innocent.

I say this because the movement to unite people in the cause of human rights and the building

of Vietnamese democracy broke no law.

The 1993 conference was to help Vietnam develop; not to attack. We had no motive of

overthrowing the Vietnamese govemmeat. Our movement is peaceful and only wants good for

the Vietnamese people. After twenty years of Communist rule, the Vietnamese people want

democracy; and the Vietnamese people want human rights.

Toc:y, Mr. Liem and ! are spending our firs*, full day in the land of the free - the United States

of .'.-r.erica. Unfortunately, my friends still in Vietnam do not have freedom. The people of

V-nam do not have freedom. I hope you can help them as you have helped us, Mr.

C.vainnan.

I will be happy lo answer any of your questions.
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But the 6 step plan needs official American support to encourage acceptance by Hanoi. Hanoi

needs assurances that the United Sfalcs will provide support against Chinese ambitions and

pressures, especially in the Spratly Islands. Hanoi would respond better with a clear road map
of change laid out before it so that fear of change would shrink to non-threatening levels of

anxler.'.

Building political and social organization outside the control structure of the Communist Party

is essential for the developnent of democracy in Vietnam The non- violent, Movement to Unite

the People and Build Democracy exists in Vietnajr; throughout the country to begin a process

of dialogue with the Communists and others. The country's consximtion recognizes the

Fatherland Front,which has been given new power and responsibilities in line with my
recommendatioas and the Front of the People United. Embryonic structures are in place out

of which progress towards democracy can come.

Religious leaders, local leaders, and educational leaders exist in great number? to provide

respcr.slblc transition to political pluralism.

The united States should have a clear policy of promoting a peaceful transition to political

pluralism in Vietnam, in the best tradition of Victnan:ese nationalism, the Dien Hong conference

of the Tran Dynasty when Vietnamese came together to resolve on national defense against an

invasion by Mongol forces.
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X PLXM rOR TX£ DZKOCRXTZIXTIOM
or VIETXXM

By: St*ph«n B. Young
for lubaission to all
ch&ptart of th«
Intttrnational Conmitt**
for a Fre* Vi«tnam

Stag* X <7uly 1991 • Octobar 1992

Consideration and adoption by Non-Cosaunists of a

policy of non-ratribution (Khoan Hong) in raturn for a
coimitmant to dialogua by tha PolitBureau of tha
Corrmunist Party of Vietnam.

Stage 2 Decenber 1992 - April 1993

Formation of tha novep.ert to Unite the People and Build
Democracy as the first dialogue partner for the
Politbureau; acceptance of the Movement by the
Politbureau.

Stage 3 June 1993 - December 1993

A) Conferencea, seninara on tha role of private
•ector entities in solving vietnarc's economic, social,
educational disadvantages to prepare for the complete
modernization of Vietnam. Participants to include all
non-violent Vietnamese political points of view.

B) Creation of non-political, liturgical, private
organizations for Buddhist, Catholic, Cao Dai and Hoa
Hao adherents.

C) Creation of organized clubs (Cau Lac Bo) for non-
violent expression cf different political and cultural
points of view. The clubs are not political parties.

S';age 4 199 4

A) Elections for village government; members of the
movement and clube will be sponsored for office by the
Fatherland Front.

B) All members of the police must resign from the
Communist Party.

-1-
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THICH GIAC DUG. Rev. Dr.

Chairman of the Planning and Development Committee and Official Representative of

Vietnamese American Unified Buddhist Congress in the United States of America

and his Assistant THICH VIEN LY, Ven.

Secretary General of Vietnamese American Unified Buddhist Congress in the USA

Novembers, 1995

House Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights and

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific



STATEMENT OF THE REVEREND DR. THICH GIAC DUC
VIETNAMESE AMERICAN UNIFIED BUDDHIST CONGRESS

IN THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

House Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific

Novembers, 1995

Mr. Chairman,

Honorable Members of Congress,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

Buddhism came to Vietnam shortly after the beginning of the Christian era. As with any

religion that has seen development in nearly twenty centuries, Vietnamese Buddhism has had hs

orders and different sects. But all these orders and sects came together into a single church in

1950 at a national convention held in Hue. The division of Vietnam after the Geneva Accords of

1954 into two competing nations, unfortunately, arrested this development and split the Buddhist

Church into two separate entities.

In the North, the church had to follow the atheist practices of the communist regime in

power. In the South it fared better but the Ngo Dinh Diem government's policy of religious

discrimination brought about a profound crisis that finally toppled the regime. After the fall of

President Diem's government, the southern Buddhist sects came together once again into the

Unified Buddhist Church (UBC) of Vietnam (1964), where all different schools were tolerated

and lived in peace with one another.

Mr. Chairman,

Ladies and Gentlemen.

Today, we come before you as official representatives of the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam. We deeply appreciate the fact that you have taken time fi-om your busy schedule to

listen to us and to the sad state of affairs that has befallen the Buddhist church in general and the

UBC in particular in Vietnam. We will not have time to go into all the details of the policy of

religious repression orchestrated by the Communist Party of Viemam (CPV) since the regime

came to power in August 1945 and which continued to this day. We can therefore give you only

some notable examples that are clear illustrations of that policy.

For example, on the very day of the successftil August Revolution (August 1 9, 1 945), the

Most Venerable THICH DUC HAI (secular name Nguyen Birih Nam), the master in religion of

TMV Thich Quang Do and myself, was killed by the Communists in Ha Dong Province, North

Vietnam. Branded a traitor, he was executed in cold blood with not even a semblance of a trial.

The following year, in 1946, TMV THICH DAI HAI (secular name Do Danh Giao), who
was my master's elder brother in religion, was killed in Bac Ninh Province north of Hanoi. No
explanation was given by the Communists as to why he deserved to be eliminated.

In 1948 Venerable THICH TUE CHIEU and Reverend THICH GIAC DAN were killed

in Thanh Hoa Province, Central Vietnam.

In 1950 Patriarch THICH THANH QUYET, who was my master's father in religion, was

accused of using the "opiate" of religion to "hoodwink" the people. Subjected to a public
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campaign of "denunciation and struggle," he was driven to commit suicide as he was given no

food nor water for several days while in detention.

No wonder that after North Vietnam became a firmly entrenched communist society, the

Buddhist Church there, like its Catholic counterf)art, became what was known as "a Church of

Silence."

Mr. Chairman,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

Since 1 975 the Communists have tried to impose the same fate to all churches in South

Vietnam and because of its opposition, the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam has suffered the

most. The Communists have, among other:

1

)

forced more than ten thousand Buddhist monks and nuns to leave the church and return

to secular life through the government's enforced policy of assigned residence and food control

(known as the "ho khau" policy).

2) arrested more than four hundred Buddhist monks and nuns without trial and

imprisoned them for no specific charges. As of today fifty of these have died in prison and forty

are still in prison.

3) arrested and imprisoned more than one hundred thousand Buddhist lay persons

throughout the country.

4) confiscated more than ten thousand temples and all their contents, turning many of

them into warehouses and government offices or even pigsties. The remain ones have been put

under the direct or indirect control of the government.

5) taken over more than two hundred orphanages, putting the orphans on the streets.

These were children who have already been victims of the war.

6) closed 237 high, middle, and elementary Buddhist run schools.

7) taken over Van Hanh University, the premier Buddhist university of Vietnam, Hue

Nghiem Institute for Advanced Buddhist Studies and Research, not to mention several institutes

for Buddhist studies (advanced, intermediate and beginning levels), the Youth School for Social

Services, and several libraries and medical dispensaries.

To decapitate the UBC, the Communist government arrested TMV THICH HUYEN
QUANG, President of the UBC, THICH THIEN MINH, UBC Vice President, THICH QUANG
DO, its Secretary General, and other leading Buddhist monks in 1977. The Most Venerable

Thich Thien Minh thereafter was tortured to death in prison where he died on October 1 7, 1 978.

TMV Thich Huyen Quang has been under house arrest since 1982. And TMV Thich Quang Do
was exiled to his home province in North Vietnam until 1992.

To protest the government's encroachments. Reverend THICH HUE HIEN and eleven

other reverends burned themselves on November 2, 1975 «t Duoc Su Temple in Can Tho City,

South Vietnam.

In early 1 98 1 , the government formed a state-sponsored Buddhist Church of Vietnam

(BCV) and put pressure on members of the UBC to join this competing entity. If they refused

they would have their food rations cut and their residence permits revoked.

On April 2, 1984, the security forces attacked the Gia Lam Temple in Saigon and arrested

several Buddhist monks and nuns, among them two world renowned scholars of Buddhism and

editors of the Buddhist Encyclopedia, Reverends THICH TUE SY (secular name Pham Van

Thuong) and THICH TRI SIEU (secular name Le Manh That), who were given a death sentence

for "attempt to overthrow the people's government." This was later commuted to 20 years in
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prison due to intense international pressure and especially the personal intervention of President

Bush.

Susp)ected of involvement in the same event, the Patriarch THICH TRl THU was grilled

for hours and died shortly after his release. Not long after, TMV THICH THANH TRJ, assistant

to the Patriarch, also died for unknown reasons in a state-owned hospital in Hue.

Other high ranking Buddhist leaders made to die in prison included: TMV THICH TAM
HOAN in 1981 in Qui Nhon Prison, Binh Dinh Province; TMV THICH KIM SANG in T82

Prison in 1986; and Reverend THICH THIEN AN, beaten to death in Chi Hoa Prison in Saigon

in 1992.

In May 1994, to protest against the government's oppression. Reverend THICH HUE
THAU, abbot of Ngoc Phat Temple in Vinh Long Province, immolated himself Another self-

immolation in Thien Mu Temple in Hue in May 1993, which the police did its best to cover up,

ignited one of the largest public demonstrations ever seen in Vietnam-over 40,000 people turned

up for a sit-in that blocked traffic on National Highway No. 1 for several hours.

In October 1994, a gigantic flood caused the death of over 300 people and rendered half a

million people in the Mekong Delta homeless. In response the UBC officially organized a relief

mission involving hundreds of trucks to deliver food and clothing donations, medicine and other

aid to the flood victims. The government sent in security people to break up the convoy, arrest

the leaders of the relief mission and confiscated all the supplies and money meant for the victims.

In August 1995, the government put TMV THICH QUANG DO (secular name Dang

Phuc Tue), my brother in religion since 1943, on trial together with the monks and lay persons

arrested in October 1 994, and gave them prison sentences up to five years for the crime of

"disturbing the peace."

Such blatant illegality is so revolting that even leaders in the govemment-spgnsored

Church have been led to raise their voices against the proceedings: in April this year 49 leading

monks in Binh Dinh Province wTote a letter criticizing the government's use of Buddhist temples

as prisons to detain Buddhist monks. They also demanded the immediate release of the Most

Venerable THICH HUYEN QUANG, 77 years old. On September 10, 1995, 39 temple abbots in

Ho Chi Minh City and 241 lay Buddhist leaders signed a petition to protest the illegal trial in

August ofTMV Thich Quang Do and the leaders of the flood relief mission, who the petition

says committed no crime whatsoever. In fact, an unhappy if unforeseen and unprecedented

development also took place as a result of that trial: a 25-year old German student of Vietnamese

at the University of Saigon, Sabine Kratze, also burned herself to death in protest on September

5.

Mr. Chairman,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

The United States of America was founded on the principle of religious freedom. We
have therefore served as a beacon of freedom around the world. As we are a society of great

religious tolerance, I believe that we can help the Vietnamese people and Vietnamese Buddhism

by making clear to the government of Vietnam that we cannot and will not tolerate their

backward and inhumane policy towards the Unified Buddhist Church of Viemam as well as

towards other religions in that country.

Thank you once again for giving me time today. And we thank you for all the help that

you can give to our unfortunate brethren in Vietnam.

THICH GIAC DUC
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Following are some attached documents:

1

.

"Declaration by the Head of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith of the Unified

Buddhist Church of Vietnam": The Declaration was written by the most Venerable Thich

Huyen Quang on November 20th 1993 to address for the world's awareness of how the

Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam has been oppressed by the communist government

of Vietnam and how and what the government could do to bring justice and freedom to

all Vietnamese people.

2. "Letter from Venerable Thich Quang Do to Mr. Do Muoi, Secretary General of the

Communist Vietnamese Party": The letter was written by the most Venerable Thich

Quang Do on August 19, 1994 to point out several mistakes which the Communist
Vietnamese Party has committed toward the Vietnamese people.

3. "File on the UBCV Relief Mission for Flood Victims in Mekong Delta": The file

recorded what occured to the Relief Mission in October 1994. In the very unjust trial of

August, 1995, the communist government of Vietnam sentenced the most Venerable

Thich Quang Do and others as follows:

- the most Venerable Thich Quang Do with five years in prison,

- Venerable Thich Khong Tanh with five years in prison,

- Venerable Thich Nhat Ban with four years in prison,

- Reverend Thich Tri Tuu with two years in prison,

- Lay peope Nhat Thuong Pham Van Xua with three years in prison,

- and lay people Dong Ngoc Nguyen Thi Em with two years at house detainment.
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Unified Buddhist Church of Viet Nam
Institute for the Propagation of the Faith

No II-56/VPLV-VHD Buddhist era 2537 - Quang Ngai, November 20th 1993

DECLARATION
by

the Head of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith

Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam

The following observations should be borne in mind :

• Communism was imported into Vietnam by Ho Chi Minh on his return from the Soviet Union

in 1930 Since then, from the moment the proletarian dictatorship was estabUshed until today,

the Vietnamese Communist Party has relentlessly pursued dogmatic, hard-line policies, bent on

the destruction of Marxist-Leninism's two arch enemies ; religion and capitalism. After an

experience of seventy years, the demise of Communism in its mother-country, the Soviet Union,

has proved the manifest failure of this system to guarantee the fundamental well-being,

prosperity, freedom and moral welfare of the people. Sadly, the Vietnamese Communist Party

i.VCPj has drawn no lessons from this failure, and made no attempt to change its policies. As a

result, obscurantism, poverty and repression - so typical of all Communist regimes - continue to

predominate in Vietnam today.

• The VCP and the State advocate economic liberalisation and the transition towards a market

economy. Yet they persist in maintaining a power-hungry, political structure nourished on

prerogatives and privileges which in itself stifles all possibility of economic growth. Today, grail

and corruption among top-level cadres have become veritable State institutions. The press is

authorised to criticise corruption in general, but is strictly forbidden to attack the root cause of

corruption, i.e. the poUtical system that breeds it, which is common to all communist societies.

The regime in Vietnam today combines the very worst of Soviet and East European communism
with the very worst of wild-cat capitalism. As for the National Assembly, which ostensibly

represents the people, it is little more than a stage, where monologues in the form of Party

directives and decrees are acted out. The people's voice is stifled, for there are no independent

representatives to speak out for them.

• The VCP has swallowed its past hatreds and is now courting its old arch enemies, the

"capitalist imperiaUsts" overseas. Yet at home, the Party and State continue to implement a

policy of repression, particularly against the religious communities, regardless of the fact that by

doing so they are destroying the very foundations of morality, and crushing the conceptions of

truth, beauty, fraternity and solidarity inherent in Vietnamese culture. The result of this policy

is today's decadent society in which the spiritual values that elevate mankind and orient him

towards righteousness are totally submerged.

• The VCP and the State have now realized that their anti-religious policy launched on April

30th 1975 was an overall failure, and that, regarding Buddhism in particular, they have not
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they changed tactics and set up a Buddhist Church under State control with the aim of "dividing

to rule ' by pitting Buddhists against each other.

• However, Buddhists cannot accept that a people's government worthy of its name should be

allowed to defy the people's will by suppressing the UBCV, especially in the light of the sacred

Testament left by the late Patriarch Thich Don Hau, which entrusts our Buddhist community
with three important missions :

1) that church elders and dignitaries must take up the Patriarch's succession at the Head of

the UBCV Supreme Council of Two Institutes ; 2) that they must organise the 8th UBCV
Conference - this Conference should have been held in 1977, but was postponed because of

Government persecution against Buddhists ; 3) that they must guide Buddhist affairs through

this new, decisive phase, and mobilise the Buddhist community not only at home but also

throughout the world, wherever there are sections of the UBCV.

• Responding unanimously to the appeal for Unity, SoUdarity and ReconciUation launched by the

late Patriarch in his Message on 31.10.91, Vietnamese Buddhists at home and abroad, and

particularly Buddhists from the UBCV have unified the different congregations of the Sangha in

preparation for the new challenges to Buddhism announced by the Patriarch. Following the

terms of the Patriarch's Testament, on 25.6.1992 the UBCV Office in Exile addressed a 9-point

letter of claims to six Government departments. Basically, the letter called on the authorities to :

1) recognise the right to existence of the UBCV, and allow it to function freely as it did before

1975
;

2) restore all Church property, including pagodas, institutes, cultural and academic centres,

hospitals and schools, which were illegally confiscated by the authorities after 1975
;

3) release all monks, nuns and Buddhist followers who are detained arbitrarily without trial,

or as a result of unfair trials, simply for the "crime" of advocating the respect of religious freedom

and human rights ;

4) account for the death of Venerable Thich Thien Minh in reeducation camp in 1978.

However, apart from sending high-level Government cadres to discuss these concerns with

the UBCV Office in Exile in Quang Ngai, up till now the SRV authorities have taken no steps to

remedy any of the grievances expressed in this letter.

• Not only did the authorities refuse to reply to the UBCVs grievances, but they stepped up

repression against the UBCV, arresting monks, nuns and lay-persons, banning the organisation

of a Memorial Ceremony for the late Patriarch Thich Don Hau, and launching a concerted

vilification campaign against the Patriarch's Testament in the ofBcial press, television and radio

Furthermore, they issued two top-level documents, one classified 'Top Secret" No 125/TUDV,

issued by the VCP Propaganda Department on 17.8.93 and signed by its Director Phan Minh

Tanh, and the other classified "Absolutely Secret" No 106/PA 15-16, issued by the Ministry of

the Interior and the Quang Ngai Security PoUce, signed on 18.8.93 by the Director of the Quang

Tri Security Police, Colonel Truong Huu Quoc, giving specific directives for repression against

the UBCV. Both these documents were submitted to the UN Commission on Human Rights in

Geneva in February 1993 by the International Federation on Human Rights and the Vietnam

Committee on Human Rights as tangible proof of the deliberate poUcy of repression waged

against the UBCV by the Vietnamese authorities. Until today, the Vietnamese delegation at the

UN has never refuted the authenticity of these documents.

• Historically speaking, the UBCV is heir to a 20-century long tradition of Vietnamese

Buddhism, and represents 80% of the population. Legally, it dates back to the assembly of sLx



88

monastic and lay congregations from North, Central and South Vietnam which gathered in a

National Congress at Tu Dam Pagoda, Hue on 6.5.1951 to form the "General Association of

Vietnamese Buddhists", fore-runner of the present-day UBCV. It was called an "association"

because under Decree No. 10 of French colonial law, Buddhism was forbidden the status of a

Church, and only allowed to exist as a simple association. However, after an intensive struggle

for the safeguard of Buddhism and religious freedom which began in May 1963, Buddhists

successfully obtained the abrogation of Article 10. At a National Buddhist Congress held in early

1964, the rightful status of "Church" was regained, and the traditional Buddhist Church, i.e. the

Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam was allowed to pursue its religious functions. It is clear,

therefore, that Colonial Decree No. 10 and all other decrees and resolutions on rehgions posterior

to 6.5. 1951 have no legal value in regards to the historic or statutory existence of the UBCV.

• The UBVC's non-violent and legitimate struggle in favour of a just cause has won the support

of Buddhist at home and abroad. It has also gained recognition from international pubUc opinion

and from many world Governments. A recent example was the demonstration of 40,000

Buddhists in Hue on 24.5.1993 which drew strong reactions of support from Governments and

parliamentary representatives in Europe, Asia, the United States, Africa, Australia, the

European Parliament, the United Nations. It was also supported by international bodies such

the International Federation of Human Rights, the US Confederation of Labour AFL-CIO, by

Amnesty International and other international human rights organisations, and also by

numerous religious and political organisations within the Vietnamese community overseas. This

resounding support for the Buddhist struggle cannot be ignored - as SRV Prime Minister Vo Van
Kiet realised himself during his official visit to Australia and Europe this year. In every country

visited by the Prime Minister, Governments called for the release of Buddhist monks and for the

recognition of the right to existence of the UBCV.

• Instead of ceasing their policy of repression against the Buddhists and putting into practice the

appeals launched by Prime Minster Vo Van Kiet and VCP General Secretary Do Muoi during the

New Year festival to "abolish all complexes, efface hatred and look towards the future" so that

"all Vietnamese, regardless of their social and ethnic origins or religious beliefs, whatever their

past affiliations or functions in the former [South Vietnamese] regime, whether they live inside or

outside Vietnam, may rally together to form one great body of national union" - the SRV
authorities persist in undermining national unity, interfering in internal Buddhist affairs,

intimidating and arresting monks, nuns and followers of the UBCV.

• Although the Buddhists are the principal victims of religious persecution, other reUgious

orders in Vietnam such as the Catholics, the Cao Dai, Hoa Hao, Protestants etc... have also

suffered repression and discrimination. A recent example is the State's veto on the appointment

of Bishop Huynh Van Nghi as Apostolic Administrator of Ho Chi Minh City.

• The task of reconstructing Vietnam, rehabiUtating traditiooal moral values in a society

plunged in a spiritual and cultural crisis, and releasing our people from the grips of poverty and

bondage requires the combined efforts of a participation of every social class, religious family and

political formation. The policies of political dictatorship and one-Party control are dangerous

obstacles which are blocking our people's road to development - a road forged and frayed by our

ancestors at the cost of so much suffering and bloodshed.

In the light of these general observatioos on the repression of Buddhism, and

because of the unwarranted exclusion of the Vietnamese population as a whole from

the process of national reconstruction, I solemnly address the following Declaration

to the Vietnamese people and to international opinion :
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1. Vietnamese Buddhism is an integral part of our national heritage. From the dawn of

Vietnamese civilisation. Buddhism has played a momentous role in the foundation of our nation

and the development of its culture. The UBCV is the legitimate successor to a millennium

tradition which dates from the first Buddhist Masters to the Boddhisattva martyrs. It is the

unique representative of the Buddhist community in Vietnam. On the international level, the

UBCV is one of the founder members of the World Federation of Buddhists, created in Colombo.

Ceylan, in 1950. No other Buddhist organisation, be it the creation of individuals or of any
political power, whose objectives diifer from those stipulated within the UBCV Charter, can take

control of the UBCV or replace it as the spiritual leader of Vietnamese Buddhists at home and
abroad, and as the legitimate representative of Vietnamese Buddhism in the world

;

2. The recent action taken by the VCP and the Vietnamese authorities against the Office in

Exile of the UBCV and the Head of its Institute for the Propagation of the Faith, through the

intermediary of the Government Board of Religious Affairs and the Quang Ngai People s

Committee violates the SRV Constitution, the provisions of domestic law and the United Nations

International Covenant on Civil and Pobtical Rights, to which Vietnam is a State party and has

a binding obbgation to respect

;

3. The Vietnamese Communist Party and the State must immediately initiate a process of

democratic reform, and promote the development of a civil society by guaranteeing civil and

political rights such as freedom of expression, freedom of the press, fi-eedom of conscience and

religion, freedom of association... One of the specific characteristics of Vietnamese cmhsation is

the notion of virtue. The past 20 centuries of Vietnamese history demonstrate to what extent the

Vietnamese people is essentially an assembly of communities with different religious faiths The
religious forces of Vietnam, amongst which is Buddhism, englobe the majority of the population

They possess an unparalleled capacity to temper the peoples accumulated hatreds, and they

have a unique role to play in rebuilding the nation, devastated by 50 years of wars waged in the

name of conflicting imported ideologies. By seeking to suppress religions in general, and

Buddhism in particular, the authorities are perpetuating obsolete Cold War politics and draining

the potential for national reconstruction. Repression against the UBCV must cease at once.

4. The Communist Party and State should not merely pay lip-service to their call for

"abolishing complexes, effacing hatreds and looking together towards the future", or use this as a

ploy to delude world opinion into believing in their "economic renovation" and capacities for

"political stability". "A State cannot effectively respect human rights or promote a sustainable

democracy unless it has an opposition. An opposition is a constructive element, because it checks

the power of extremist tendencies and promotes an equal and fair participation of the whole

population in the process of national reconstruction. By repressing the religious communities

and suppressing all political opposition movements, the Communist Party and the State are

imposing neo-colonialist rule which, although it may achieve short term stability of the

power-machine, can only succeed in crushing the nation's capacities for development in the long

term. The Party and State should set about 'abolishing complexes and effacing hatreds" not only

in words, but in deeds by implementing an effective human rights policy, and guaranteeing

fundamental rights within the framework of law. Regarding Buddhists, the Party and State

should immediately release all monks, nuns and lay-persons who have been arbitrarily detained

in prisons, reeducation camps and under house arrest since 1975. If the State deems they have

committed any criminal offence, they should be given the right to a fair trial. Trials should be

held in the presence of the public and the international press, and defendants must be assisted

by Vietnamese or international defence lawyers of their own choice '.

5. The UBCV Executive formally calls upon the authorities to review the recent trial in Hue

in conformity with international standards and with the provisions of United National Charier
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and other UN International Conventions. At the trial of Venerables Thich Tri Tuu, Thich Hai

Tang, Thich Hai Thinh, Thich Hai Chanh and the five Buddhist lay-persons on 15th November
1993, the Lav/ was absent from the seat of judgement, and Security Police took the place of

defence lawyers chosen by the UBCV. Four days before the trial began, several Western

Embassies who asked to send diplomatic observers were told by a Foreign Ministry official in

Hanoi that the trial had been postponed, and that no new date had been fixed. Foreign press

correspondents were banned - Agence France Press, for example, was denied permission to

attend - and the three French lawyers from the Paris-based International Federation of Human
Rights (FIDH) mandated by the UBCV were not granted travel visas, so they could not come to

defend the monks in Hue. The international community has vigorously protested against this

arbitrary and unfair trial , denouncing in strong and objective terms the State's total disregard

for the law. Particularly noteworthy are the interventions of the Paris-based FIDH, US Senators

Bill Bradley and Robert Kerrey, the Chairman of the UK Parliamentary Human Rights Group,

Lord Avebury, representing 130 members of the Houses of Lords and Commons, the AFL-CIO

Labour Confederation, the US Congressional Human Rights Caucus representing 200 Members

of Congress, Asia Watch, the Chairman of the Human Rights Sub-Commission of the European

Parliament etc...

6. A State which respects the rule of Law must separate the powers of the executive, the

legislative, and judiciary organs, and prevent any single poUtical party from usurping the reins

of power. The one-party dictatorship empowers the State to systematically repress non-violent

democratic movements with impunity, because the judiciary is helpless to address or sanction

any such acts. The UBCV asks the SRV authorities to lay the foundations of democratic law by

the following three concrete measures : a) abolish Claiisc 4 of the Constitutioo [regarding

the supremacy of the Communist Party in all affairs of society and State, trans, note) so that

each and all can participate in the reconstruction of the nation ; b) organise free and fair

general elections with the participation of independent candidates from political and religious

currents outside the Communist Party t-o elect a new National Assembly truly representative of

the people , not simply of the Party. ; c) draft a new Constitution which reflects the peoples

aspirations for human rights and democracy, as formulated by its new, independent

representatives, and which also reflects the general world tendency towards conciliation,

harmony and peace. We must sweep away the relics of the past, put feudalism, colonialism and

the Cold War behind us, and turn over a new page in the history of our people and our nation.

We emphasize that abolishing Clause 4 does not imply the exclusion or dissolution of the

Communist Party as such. It simply means the aboUtion of the Party's monopoly of power in

order to avoid the abuses this creates - abuses which have caused so much suffering and

devastation to our country. A truly democratic regime should stimulate the participation of all

sectors of the population, regardless of their political affiliations or religious beUefs. It should

foster competition as a mutuaUy reinforcing relationship, not as a race to oust one's opponents.

After all, whether our compatriots be Communists or members of any other political party, they

are first and foremost Vietnamese. Our common heritage of five-thousand years civiUsation will

serve as the basis for future dialogue and cooperation, and we will be bound together in one

common aim - to forge a place within the community of nations for a stable, flourishing and

prosperous Vietnam.

7. The collapse of Communism in the Soviet Union and other East-European countries

resulted from a process of natural selection, it did not need to be triggered off from outside. The

internal conflicts within the VCP suggest that communism in Vietnam is doomed to

self-destruction in the same manner. For we Buddhists, this cycle of life and death is a natural,

inexorable process. Nevertheless, if the Party and State are clairvoyant, and act before it is too

late, they can avoid terrible reprisals and prevent an explosion of the people's pent-up hatred.
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The Party and State have inflicted too much suffering and misfortune on the people over the

past 40 years - now they must try to redeem themselves by sowing the seeds of good As of today,

Buddhism and other great religions must be granted freedom to practice their religious activities

normally, so they can work to dispel hatred and repair the moral decadence which has

penetrated all levels of our society today. No force is capable of quelling the people's hatred [of

the Party] apart from the religious forces. The greatest fear of the Party and the State today is

something they call
"
the peaceful evolution", [dien bien hoa binh, implying the evolution towards

democracy, trans, note] and they are deploying massive efforts to prevent this process taking

root in Vietnam. But for all their efforts. Peace is already on the march, in an inexorable

evolution that will bring spiritual fulfilment and physical well-being to the people of our land

For after all, is not a "peaceful evolution" far preferable to a "war-ful" evolution*? The Party and

State should not fear this process, nor try to impede its development. Over the past three

centuries, from the conflict of the Trinh- Nguyen dynasties to the colonial period, through the

Vietnam war and its aftermath, our land has been torn apart by perpetual internecine wars

Why can't we welcome peaceful evolution as the harbinger of a new era of cooperation and

national reconciliation for our people ?

8. During the Vietnam war, the Party and State looked on US POWs and servicemen
missing in action as sworn enemies. Nowadays, they have suddenly turned into friends, and the

Government is bending over backwards to trace their remains and report piously on their

findings to the American Government. Such actions are praiseworthy, for they concretize the

policy of "effacing hatreds" by showing compassion to our former enemies, which is an essential

Vietnamese virtue. But have the Party and the Vietnamese authorities done as much for their

own sons •? The bodies of millions of soldiers from both North and South Vietnam were

abandoned on the battlefields, jettisoned in the depths of our jungles, in our rivers and seas, left

rotting at the frontiers like departed spirits. Has anyone ever looked for their remains*? Have

their families ever been notified, comforted, or granted compensation*? Apart from those who
died, what about the millions of war veterans on both sides who were wounded and disabled

"'

Have the authorities taken charge of their welfare*or helped out their families ? According to a

millennium tradition dating back to the Hung Kings, founders of the nation, we Vietnamese are

bound by a debt of loyalty towards the dead. This belief is perpetuated by the popular custom of

ancestor- worship and the cult the dead. It is therefore by conviction and duty that we must

honour our debt towards the dead, and engrave their right to remembrance in our bones and in

our hearts. Let us think of all those who died in the 1968 Tet Mau Tan Offensive. The memoirs

of top-ranking military and political cadres in charge of operations in Hue now reveal the

horrendous massacres of innocent victims perpetrated by the revolutionary forces. The

Communist Party and the SRV authorities must publicly repent for the crimes committed by the

soldiers of the People's Army and the local revolutionary forces. They must also make a public

act of penance towards the families of all the peasants murdered in the Land Reforms, and

rehabilitate them in the name of their own dignity and that of their descendants. A National Day
of Contrition should be organised to ask for the people's forgiveness and pray for all those who
were unjustly put to death or forced to commit suicide by the regime. This act of contrition

towards the dead must also be a pledge to the living, a firm promise to promote and protect the

rights and dignity of all beings.

9. The truth is not always pleasant to hear. If this Declaration angers the Party and the SRV
authorities, the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam and I accept full responsibility. Although I

have been detained under house arrest in Quang Ngai without judgement or charge since 1982,

1

consider that by making this Declaration I am simply exercising my own right to freedom of

expression, as guaranteed by the SRV Constitution. If the VCP and the Vietnamese authorities

wish to punish me for this, they must give me a public trial, with full guarantees of fairness and

26-686 96-4



92

expression, as guaranteed by the SRV Constitution. If the VCP and the Vietnamese authorities

wish to punish me for this, they must give me a pubUc trial, with fiill guarantees of fairness and

impartiahty, and access to legal counsel of my own choice. If, for any reason, the State decides to

put me on trial, I hereby mandate the Internationa! Federation of Human Rights in Paris to

provide a lawyer for my defence.

Furthermore, from the moment this Declaration is made public, the VCP and the Vietnamese

authorities will be answerable for my physical safety and for anything that may happen to my
Pagoda at Hoi Phuoc, which is the Office in Exile of the UBCV. As I write this. Security Police

have my Pagoda under constant surveillance. I am forbidden from all contacts with the outside.

All comings and going are controlled, all visitors are harassed, interrogated, arrested, searched

and followed by Security Police. I have been subjected to particularly harsh surveillance since

the demonstration in Hue on May 24th 1993.

As this Declaration is published, I would like to take this opportunity to extend my warmest

thanks to all the Governments and Parliaments of Europe, Asia, America, Africa and Austraha,

to the European Parliament, the US Congressional Human Rights Caucus, the UK
Parhamentary Human Rights Group, to the different Commiissions and Working Groups of the

United Nations, to the International Federation of Human Rights, to the American Labour

Confederation AFL-CIO, to Amnesty International and all other human rights organisations,

and to all the press, radio and television agencies who demonstrated their solidarity by raising

their voices in support of the UBCVs struggle for reUgious freedom and human rights in

Vietnam over the past year. Moreover, the UBCV at home and abroad will never forget the noble

efforts of the Vietnamese community overseas, who spontaneously and wholeheartedly mobilized

their religious movements, political organisations, associations and magazines published all over

the world to highlight the movement for the Safeguard of Buddhism launched by the UBCV and

the Buddhist population in Vietnam.

We hope that you will all continue to support us until the day Vietnamese people have

achieved true freedom of religion, human rights and lasting democracy.

Thich Huyen Quang
President of the

Institute for the Propagation of the Faith

Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam

(Signature and seal)

Copies to

:

Prime Minister Vo Van Kiel, Socialist Republic of Vietnam, Hanoi 'for attention'

:

as the UBCV Office in Exile in Quang Ngai is blockaded by Seciinty Police, this copy is to be forwarded by the UBCV
Overseas OfTice of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith in the United States,

;

- HE Boutros Boutros-Ghali, Secretary General of the United Nations

'requesting a more effective intervention"

:

to be forwarded by the Overseas Office of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith, USA
• to Governments, Parliaments, Churches, international human rights organisations, to Amnesty International, to Trade

Unions, to international television and radio networks, press agencies and the international press

'urging continued support' : to be forwarded by the UBCVs International Buddhist Information Bureau, Paris

• to all dignitaries and members of the UBCV, at home and abroad, 'for study, communication and execution'.

- on rUe at the UBCV Office in Exile, Quang Ngai.
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Letter from Venerable Thich Quang Do
to CVP Secretary-General Do Muoi

The document published below is a letter mrtten by Venerable Thich Quang Do, Secretary General of

the Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCVj to Mr Do
Muoi, Secretary General of the Communist Party of Viet Nam.

Ven Thich Quang Do (secular name Dang Phuc Tue), is a well-known writer and scholar, and one of

the UBCVs highest dignitaries. He is also one of the foremost advocates of UBCVs movement for religious

freedom. Ven Thich Quang Do was first imprisoned with Ven. Thich Huyen Quang in 1977, tortured and
detained in solitary confinement for 20 months, then released in December, 1978 as a result of international

pressure

In 1982, Ven Quang Do was sent into forced exile in Thai Binh, North Vietnam and detained under

house arrest because of his strong opposition to the creation of the State-sponsored Vietnam Buddhist Church

set up in 198 Ion March 22 1992.

Although he had not been formally released from house arrest, on March 22 1992 he left North

Vietnam and returned to his former residence in Thanh Minh Pagoda. Ho Chi Minh City.

On August 19 1994, he sent this letter to CVP Secretary General Do Muoi, along with a 40-page

document entitled 'Observations on the grave offenses committed by the Communist Party of Viet Nam against

the Vietnamese people in general and against Buddhism in particular-. A copy of the document was sent

clandestinely to the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights with the request that it be published after a period of

three months if Mr Do Muoi made no reply

In November 1994, he again made a public protest against the police damp-down on the UBCV
Rescue Mission tor flood victims in the Mekong Delta in which 5 monks and followers were arrested and tons of

relief aid were confiscated manu militan by the Police

As a result of these protests, Ven. Quang Do was arrested on January 4 1995 at Thanh Minh Pagoda

in Ho Chi Minh City According to an SRV Foreign Ministry spokesman, he will soon be brought to trial, -as a

Vietnamese delmquant, but not as a Buddhist' on charges of disturbing public order. According to all avilable

evidence, Ven. Quang Do is 'guilty of nothing more than expressing views at odds with the CPV, and

exercising his legitimate right to freedom of expression, conscience and belief.

Mr Do Muoi

Secretary General

Communist Party of Viet Nam
Hanoi

Saigon. 19 August 1994

Mr Secretary General,

My name is Thich Quang Dd. I am a Buddhist monk and would like to present to you the

following points :

Exactly 49 years ago today, my master, the most Venerable Thich Due Hai, resident monk of

Linh Quang pagoda, Thanh Sam village, Ung Hoa district. Ha Dong province, was killed by the

Communists at 10 o'clock. On that day, 19 August 1945 (the twelfth day of the Seventh Month of

the Year of the Rooster), the Revolution was pronounced successful but on the green just outside

the dinh (communal house, trans, note) of Bat village. Hung Hoa district, province of Ha Dong,

and a mere two kilometers away from his own pagoda, my master was murdered after being

labelled a "trautor".
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My master's reUgious elder brother, the most Venerable Thich Dai Hai, resideDt monk of

Phap Van pagoda (also called Dau pagoda), Bac Ninh province, was also arrested in 1945. He
was to die soon afterward, after being accused of having ties with the VNQDD (Vietnamese

Nationalist Party).

My masters religious father (i.e. my religious grandfather, so to speak), whose religious name
was Thich Thanh Quyet, resident monk of Tra Lu Trung pagoda, was to get a similar treatment.

In 1954, communist cadres came to his pagoda and after accusing him of using the "opiate " of

religion to hoodwink the people, they threatened to classify him as an "enemy of the people ' and

subject him to a "denunciation and struggle" campaign. My master's religious father was so

afraid of being denounced and struggled against that he hanged himself.

Then it was my turn to be imprisoned. After being incarcerated at Phan Dang Luu prison in

Ba Chieu, Gia Dinh province, firom 6 April 1977 to 10 December 1978, 1 was sent into exile on 25

February 1982 at Vu Doai village, Vu Thu district. Thai Binh province allegedly because, the

authorities said, "doing religious work is tantamount to being politically active". On 10 Februar>-

1982, my mother, for reasons I am still unaware of, was also exiled to Vu Doai village. On the

fourteenth day of the 12th Month of the Year of the Buffalo (circa January 1985), my mother

d)ed a most terrible death : she died of cold and hunger. Living in complete isolation, I told

myself one day that I had done nothing to deserve the morally indefensible oppressive measures

I was unceasingly subjected to. That is why on 22 March 1992 -i.e. 10 years and 27 days after

being sent into exile- 1 simply informed the Security Department of Hanoi that I would return to

Saigon and I arrived there on the 25th. On 20 April 1992, I again received an "order ' of the local

security service, extraditing me back to the North, but I refused to comply with it : I did what I

did not so much because I liked to live in the South and dislike Uving in the North. As a monk. I

can live anywhere and in any conditions, however difficult they might be. But things must be

done according to the law. I was an innocent citizen, in full possession of my civil rights. I could

not accept that anyone had the right to act so capriciously as the Communists hade done in 1982.

If the authorities considered I had committed any crime, they should use the due process of law

to try me in an open court. In that case, I would obey the court's order. Being a citizen conscious

of his rights and duties, I only wanted to live according to the law. I did not want anything more.

Mr Secretary General,

In relating to you the story of the tragic deaths of some of the people I have always held very

close to my heart and that of the persecution and detention I myself have been subjected to over

a decade, I have only one thing in mind : I want to demostrate to you that as a victim of

Communism, I am fully qualified to send you the document called "Observations '
which you

will find attached hereto and in which I have proven my master's innocence of the charges

brought against him and called your attention to the many serious mistakes the Communist

Party of Viet Nam (CPV) has made over the years and in so doing, has caused countless

tragedies for the people in general and the Buddhist Church in particular. Of course, I will

accept full responsibiUty for what I wrote and I am ready to accept all the consequences,

including dying the tragic death of my reUgious grandfather, uncle, and father, the kind of death

of my own mother had to suffer, and that which Quan Ki Tu received at the hand of Prince

Trinh.

But even if I should be killed, I would still want to share with you my conviction that

Communism will not last much longer. I did not come to that conclusion recently. I had that

conviction at exactly 10 o'clock in the morning at 19 August 1945 (I was then 19 years of age),

when I saw my master standing in the middle of the courtyard of the dinh of Bat Village -with

both arms tied with barbed wire behind his back and his neck carrying two placards, one

covering his chest and the other his back, proclaming him a "country-selling traitor '. My master

was then squeezed between two groups of men armed with trudgeons and sticks, spears and

lances, rakes and sickles. Another group of men, the so-called People's Court judges, were
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standing on the dinh platform to conduct the case. They ordered my master to kneel down and
hang down his head while hstening to the charges. But my master refused to do so One of the
judges stepped down from the platform and planting himself in front of my master, declared
Tou are a traitor and, therefore, you can't afford to be recalcitrant". Upon saying so, the judge
hit my master a number of times on the chin, bloodying his mouth. The blood kept dripping on
the placard covering his chest that proclaimed him to be a "country-selling traitor '. Right then
and there, they sentenced my master to death and took him to the village green in front of the
dinh, where his blood continued to drip on his robe and the place where he was standing Then
they forced my master to lie down and one of them shot point-blank three shots at his temple
Another spurt of blood gushed out and my master died on the spot.

The spurt of blood and the spectacle of my master lying motionless on the grass with both
hands tied behind his back, dying in a pool of blood remains vivid in my mind. Indeed, not only
my masters face, but his robe, his legs, the spot where he was standing were all covered in

blood. The two placards denouncing him as a traitor were also red with blood. Forty-nine years
after the fact, I still remember the scene as if I had witnessed it only yesterday. What a
nightmare it was !

At that moment, I felt utterly miserable : sitting on the grass looking at the corpse of my
master, tears streaming down my cheeks, I already knew that Communism could not last long.

The reason is simple enough : since the communists were proponents of hatred and class

struggle, they were prepared to kill people in the most wicked manner. But as demonstrated by
History, wickedness had never been a successful basis for political longevity. Indeed,

psychologically speaking, it can be said that most people prefer good as apposed to evil. If that is

so, what is abhored by the people is not likely to last. Historically, the 74 years of Soviet

Communism is not a long time, especially if one compares it with the 215 years of the Ly
dynasty, which constitutes, according to Professor Hoang Xuan Han, the most peaceful and
tolerant period in Vietnamese history.

In 1975, I came to another conclusion : In the natural process of elimination, whatever serves

mankind is likely to be maintained, even if it has been buried, man will dig it up. On the

contrary, whatever fails to serve mankind is bound to destroy itself. After hving for some time

under Communism, I came to notice that it does not serve mankind at all. Indeed, people living

under a Communist regime are not only spiritually oppressed but also materially deprived of

everything. That is so true that in Viet Nam today, the government is now forced to follow the

Capitalist road cind adopt the market economy. As things are now, "Communist" is only a label

completely devoid of meaning. It can thus be said that the communist regimes in Eastern Europe
and the former Soviet Union collapsed as a result of self-destruction, simply because they were
incapable of meeting the needs of their people, not because they were attacked by any outside

force. In the case of Viet Nam, no-one can be accused of attacking the regime, least of all the

Buddhists, who have never attacked anybody but have been forced to defend themselves against

the many-pronged attacks the Communists have mounted with the intention of annihilating the

Buddhist Church.

But in the natural process of elimination I have just mentioned above, it can be said that from

a certain perspective, Buddhism is still capable of meeting the needs of man. That is why it is

very hard to destroy Buddhism. One can see this just by looking at North Viet Nam, where

except for those pagodas that have been completely destroyed and their lands turned into

paddy-fields, local people have pooled their efforts to rebuild most places of Buddhist worship. In

poverty-stricken villages, of course, they have only been able to erect thatched huts, but better

off communities have built brick houses. Unfortunately, these structures are covered with

"french" rather than "traditional" tiles, for all those things that we had inherited from our

ancestors have been destroyed. The same can be said of the people's quest for Buddhist texts.

Most sutras, especially those that had been translated into Vietnamese, were labelled "decadent"
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and set afire by the authorities. However, people in the Northern provinces have gone South and
bought some of these books and, upon returning home, have made hand-written copies and used

them at prayer sessions. This goes to show how much the common people of Viet Nam still need

Buddhism - something which cannot be said in the case of communism. I remember how, after

1954, everyone was made to hang portraits of the "great" international communist leaders,

including Karl Marx, Lenin, Stalin, Malenkov, Mao Zedong, and Kim II Sung in their homes.

But in 1982, when I was exiled to Vu Doai village, I did not see one single such portrait, even in

Communist party members' homes.

The case of the recently departed Mr Kim II Sung of North Korea is even more to the point

On the day he died, the CPV ordered a day of "national mourning" (17 July 1994). In my humble
opinion, if Mr Kim II Sung had been of assistance to the CPV or if members of the International

Communist movement still think of one another "as close as lips and teeth", only the CPV and its

1.8 million members should mourn him. Indeed, what has Kim II Sung done for Viet Nam and

its 70 million people ? Since the great majority of the people of Viet Nam are not communists,

why should they be made to mourn Mr Kim, albeit for one day ? Instead, why didn't the CPV
build a big temple in downtown Hanoi and dedicate it to the first Hung kings, the founders of

our nation, then proclaim the Tenth day of the third month of the lunar year as National Day so

that the people of Viet Nam might have a holiday and use that opportunity to commemorate our

the achievements of our ancestors, thanks to whom the nation was bom and grew strong, and

without whom the CPV would surely not be here today ? Why doesn't the CPV mourn the

nations founding fathers ? Although Mr Kim II Sung was a foreigner, the CPV treated him with

the greatest respect, but in their dealings with their own fellow-countrymen, the communists

have absolutely no hesitation to use bullets and guns. That is why, every time I relive the

nightmare of my master being beaten and murdered on the village green in Bat, I cannot help

feeling heartbroken. I grieve over these crimes which bring shame on my people, descendants of

the birds Lac and Hong, and disgrace our 4,000 years historical heritage.

But that is not all ! Hundreds of thousands of persons were killed during the class struggle,

denunciation campaign, and land reforms in North Viet Nam in 1956. Although the CPV did

launch a rectification campaign -thereby acknowledging they had committed countless murders-

the question might be asked whether they had organized any national day of mourning for their

victims ! The question should also be asked whether the CPV has done anything for the

countless boat people who died at sea since 30 April 1975. 'Who is mourning for them ? If the

nation should mourn for any one, it should mourn for them - and not for North Korea's Kim II

Sung.

My respectful salutations.

Sincerely

Thich Quang D6
Secretary General

Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma
Unified Buddhist Church of Viet Nam

Copies to :

The Most Venerable Thich Huyfen Quang
Acting President of the Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma
- All branches and organisations of the UniGed Buddhist Church in Viet Nam and overseas

- Leaders of friendly churches "for information".
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Arbitrary arrests ofBuddhist Clergy and followers in Vietnam

File on the UBCV Relief Mission for Flood Victims in the

Mekong Delta (November 1994)

This file describes tiie arrest of the organisers of the UBCV Mission for Flood Victims in the

Mekong Delta who are currently in custody at the Security Police Detention Centre, 3C Ton Due
Thang Street in the 1st Ward of Ho Chi Minh City. They are:

Venerable THICK KHONG TANH (secular name Phan Ngoc An)

Born in Binh Dinh (Central Viet Nam) in 1943P

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam

(UBCV) Head of the ReUef Mission

Address : Lien Tri Pagoda, 153 Luong Dinh Cua Street, An Khanh-Thu Due, Ho Chi

MinhCity

Arrested : 6 November 1994

Venerable THICK TRI LUC (secular name Pham Van Tuong)

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of the UBCV
Address : Phap Van Pagoda, Phuong 18 Tan Binh, Ho Chi Minh City

Arrested : 5 November 1994 at 3.00 am in Ho Chi Minh City

Venerable THICK NHAT BAN (secular name Ho Buu Hoa)

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of UBCV
Address : Linh Phuong Pagoda, Tam Phuoc Village, Province of Dong Nai

Arrested : 6 November 1994 in Ho Chi Minh City

Mr PHAM VAN XUA (Buddhist name Nhat Thuong)

Born in Binh Dinh (Central Vietnam) in 1943

Profession : Secretary of the UBCV Relief Mission

Address : 444 D Cach Mang Thang 8 Street, 11th district, 3rd Ward, Ho Chi Minh City

Mrs NGUYEN THI EM (Dong Ngoc)

Arrested on 5 November 1994 at 9.00 am in Ho Chi Minh City

and the UBCTV dignitary detained under house arrest

:

Venerable THIGH LONG TRI

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of the UBCJV, first Head of the Relief Mission

Address : Vien Giac Pagoda, Hoi An, near Danang (Central Viet Nam)

Arrested : 29th October 1994 at 7.00 am in Ho Chi Minh City and detained under house

arrest at his Pagoda since October 30th 1994.

Circumstances of the arrests :

In October 1994, serious flooding swept the Mekong Delta (South Viet Nam) causing the

deaths of over 300 people and leaving more than 500,000 homeless.
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On the initiative of Venerable Thich Huyen Quang, Patriarch of the UBCV, the Church set

up a Rescue Mission to collect and distribute relief aid to the victims. On 20.10.1994, Ven

Huyen Quang wrote to SRV Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet asking for goverment authorization to

proceed with this humanitarian operation.

The Government made no reply to this request. Nevertheless, because of the urgency of the

situation, the UBCV went ahead with its operation, sending a first relief team to the disaster

area on 24.10.1994. Alarmed by the extent of the damages, the Mission decided to send a second

team. Ven. Huyen Quang appointed Ven. Long Tri to head the Rescue Mission. He set off from

his Pagoda in Hoi An (Central Viet Nam) for Ho Chi Minh City to coordinate the operation.

On 29.10.1994 at 7.00 am. Ven. Thich Long Tri was arrested by the Security Police and

interrogated throughout the whole day. On 30.10.1994 he was expelled from Ho Chi Minh City

and taken back to his pagoda in Hoi An. He has been detained under house arrest ever since.

Ven. Thich Khong Tanh, Superior monk of Lien Tri Pagoda in Thu Due (near Ho Chi Minh

City) was appointed to take Ven. Thich Long Tri's place as Head of the Rescue Mission.

The second relief operation was scheduled to be ready on November 5th 1994, and a meeting

place was fixed at the Nga Bay crossroads at dawn the following morning

However, on 4.11.1994. Venerables Thich Lang Quynh, Thich Nguyen Nhu, Thich Nguyen

Ly, Thich Quang Ton, Thich Tarn Van, Thich Tam Van, Thich Nguyen Thinh and several other

UBCV monks belonging to the Rescue Mission were summoned to the Ho Chi Mmh City Security

Police headquarters for interrogation. There, the Security Pohce warned the monks that action

would be taken against them if they participated in the Rescue Mission.

In the early hours of 5.11.1994. the Ho Chi Minh City Police launched wide-spread security

sweep, rounding up and arresting the Mission's principal organisers :

- at 1.00 am. Mr Pbam Van Xua (Nhat Thuong), the Mission's Secretary, was arrested at his

home
;

- at 3.00 am . Ven. Thich Tri Luc was arrested at Phap Van Pagoda in Ho Chi Minh City
;

- at 9.00 am. Mrs Nguyen Thi Em (Dong Ngoc) was arrested at her home in Ho Chi Minh

City

In the evening of Saturday 5.11.1994 . a group of doctors who had met in Tap Thanh

Pagoda to prepare medical aid for the Mission were arrested by the Security PoUce and

temporarily detained at the PoUce station so that they could not join the UBCV team.

At 2.00 am on 6.11.1994 . armed Security PoUce raided the Thien True Pagoda in Ho Chi

Minh City. They prohibited the Superior monk and his followers fi-om joining the Mission and

seized a number of vehicles carrying relief aid collectd by the Pagoda. The same happened at

Lien Tri Pagoda in Thu Due, where the armed Security PoUce surrounded the Pagoda,

prohibiting everyone from leaving the premises.

At the meeting place at the Nga Bay crossroads, Security PoUce intercepted a convoy of ten

UBCV vehicles carrying food, blankets and medicine. The convoy was dispersed and a number of

its 360 passangers (300 Buddhists and 60 monks and nuns) were violently harassed and taken

into custody.

In the afternoon of Sundav 6.11.1994. Security PoUce arrested Venerables Thich Khong
Tanh and Thich Nhat Ban outside Lien Tri Pagoda, rhey then raided the pagoda, confiscating

personal papers and documents belonging to Thich Khong Thanh.
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Between Novpmhpr 7th • 12th. the treasurer of the Rehef Mission, Venerable Thich
Nguyen Ly, Superior monk of Tu Hieu Pagoda in the 8th Ward of Ho Chi Minh City was
convoked repeatedly for questioning by different offices of the Security PoUce, the Board of
Rehgious Affairs and the Fatherland Front. His pagoda was placed under day-and-night Police
surveillance, and so were the pagodas of many other UBCV monks known to be involved in the
mission.

At 8.00 am on 10.11.1994. "Police-monks" (security agents turned monks in order to

infiltrate Buddhist ranks) from the SUte-sponsored Viet Nam Buddhist Church accompanied by
armed Security agents, soldiers from the People's Army and local miUtia (200 in all, according to

witnesses) broke inTu Hieu Pagoda and confiscated manu militari all the food, medicines,

blankets and other relief aid belonging to the Relief Mission which had been stored there after

Security Pobce dispersed the convoy.

On 30.10.1994, UBCV Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang and Secretary General Thich Quang Do
wrote to the Government of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam to protest against these arbitrary

arrests.

Reasons for which these arrests are deemed arbitrary :

The arrest of these monks and Buddhist lay-persons violates Article 9 of the International

Covenant on Civil and Political Rights in two aspects :

a) The authorities deny having made the arrests :

The Vietnamese Government has formally denied that these arrests ever took place. On
November 9 1994, a Foreign Ministry spokesperson in Hanoi told international press

correspondents that no Buddhists had been taken into custody and that the Relief Mission had
not been stopped. However, the fact that Venerables Thich Khong Tanh, Thich Nhat Ban, Thich

Tri Luc Mr Pham Van Xua and Mrs Nguyen Thi Em are detained in the Security Detention

Centre at 3C Ton Due Thang Street can be proved by the fact that their families have received

Police authorisations to bring them food parcels to that address (see Annexe No 1).

The provisions of article 71, paragraph 2 of the Vietnamese Constitution which stipulate that

"No-one can be arrested in the absence of a ruling by the People's Court, or a ruling or sanction of

the People's Office of Supervision and Control" were plainly disregarded. The detention of these

persons are therefore arbitrary.

b) the arrest are inconsistent with the rights of freedom of religion, ronscienrp and

gxpressigp

;

Since the Vietnamese authorities deny that these five people are under arrest, it is clear that

no formal charges can have been laid against them. It may be feared, therefore, that they were

not arrested because they had committed any criminal offense but because of their participation

in the UBCV Rescue Mission.

Indeed, the first UB(JV Mission to the Mekong Delta, which was organised without any

display of banners or Buddhist flags, was allowed to distribute humanitarian aid without any

Government interference. It was only when the second convoy was prepared, with vehicles

carrying "UBCV Rescue Mission" signs that the authorities intervened. Moreover, although the

Government denies confiscating Buddhist banners or flags, the FIDH and the Vietnam

Committee are in possession of a "Report on Incriminating Evidence" drawn up by the Ho Chi

Minh City Security Police which records the confiscation of "banners measuring I metre by 2.2
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metres bearing the inscription "Unified Buddhist Church Rescue Mission" in green letters on a

yellow background".

In this case, the arrest of citizens solely on account of their participation in the UBCV
humanitarian operation is inconsistent with the provisions of Article 18 of the ICCPR and Article

70 of the Vietnamese Constitution which guarantee freedom of religion, and with Article 6 (b) of

the Declaration on the Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination based on

Religion or Belief which guarantees the right "to establish and maintain appropriate charitable

or humanitarian institutions". Furthermore, in accordance with the rights to freedom of

expression guaranteed in Article 19 of the ICCPR and Article 69 of the ^^etnamese Constitution,

the UBCV should be entitled to organise humanitarian missions in its own name.

The arrest and detention of these monks and lay-persons follows a consistent pattern of

discrimination displayed by the Government aginst the UBCV. This is apparent in the official

"Announcement" on the Rebef Mission issued by the Ho Chi Minh City Municipal Office of the

Fatherland Front (Ref. 311AJBMT, November 10 1994) which accuses UBCV members of being

"bad individuals" who belong to an "organization unpermitted by our Government" which "lied

that they were going to help the flood victims but mainly aimed at creating divisions within the

Buddhist Church, dividing the great unity of the people, and harming the interests of monks.

nuns and Buddhist laymen" . The "Announcement" clearly indicates that the five monks and

lay-persons were not arrested because of any alleged criminal behaviour, but because they

belong to a Church which is not under State control.

The detention of Venerables Thich Long Tri, Thich Khong Tanh, Thich Tri Luc, Thich

Nhat Ban, Mr Pham Van Xua and Mrs Nguyen Thi Em in Police custody and the house

arrest of Venerable Thich Long Tri are therefore arbitrary and inconsistent with universally

recognised human rights standards.

Annexe :

1) Authorization to bring food parcels to a prisoner (delivered to the families of Thich Khong Tanh and

Thich Nhat Ban)

;

2) Announcement 311AJBMT, Ho Chi Minh City Office of the Fatherland Front, 10 November 1994.



101

THICH GIAC DUC
26 Emerald Street

Newton, Massachusetts 02158

(W) (617) 635 - 8436 (H) (617) 965 - 101

1

1991 - 1995 • Chairman of the Planning and Development Committee, Vietnamese

Ameriacan Unified Buddhist Congress in the United States of

America.

1982 - 1995 • Founder and President of the Universal Buddhist Congregation

(Giao Hoi Phat Giao Dai Chung).

1995 • Professor of University of Massachusetts at Boston.

1982 - 1983 • Visiting Scholar, Center for the Study of World Religions, Harvard

University.

1976 - 1986 • Founder and President of the Buddhist Congregational Church of

America (Cong Dong Giao Hoi Phat Giao Viet Nam tai My).

1976 - 198 1 • Founder and Executive President of the Buddhist Social Service.

1975 - 1975 • Buddhist Chaplain employed by US Army. Responsible for

providing religious and social services for Indochinese refugees at

Port Indiantown Gap, Pennsylvania.

1971 - 1975 • Professor and Advisor, Faculty of the Social Science, Van Hanh
University, Saigon, South Vietnam.

1974 - 1975 • Acting Secretary General, Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam.

1973 - 1975 • Secretary General, Leading Council of All Buddhist Sects of
Vietnam (Hoi Dong Lanh Dao Cac Giao Phai Phat Giao Viet Nam).

1971 - 1975 • General Commissioner of Buddhist Youth, Unified Buddhist Church

of Vietnam.

1964 - 1970 • Studied at Columbia University, Claremont Graduate School and

Universities Center, CA, USA.

• PhD in Government and Asian Studies.

1963 Leading Buddhist Struggle for Religious Freedom and Equality

against the Religious Discrimination Policy of Ngo Dinh Diem
Government.



102

TESTIMONY OF MRS. DOAN VIET HOAT, N£E TRAN THI THUC,
REGARDING PROFESSOR DOAN VIET HOAT,
A PRISONER OF CONSCIENCE IN VIETNAM

House Committee on Internationa] Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific

November 8. 1995

Mr. Chairman,

Honorable Members of the Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights

and the Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific,

First of all, I would like to thank you for giving me this opportunity to present the case ofmy husband. Dr.

Doan Viet Hoat, a prisoner of conscience in Vietnam. Also, I would like to thaiJc all the members of the

media for being here. Your presence is extremely encouraging to me and my family, and we very much

appreciate it

As the wife of a man who has been a prisoner ofconscience for more than 17 years, I am here to present

to you the numerous violations of basic human rights perpetrated by the Vietnamese government in the

case ofmy husband, and thousands of other prisoners of conscience in Vietnam.

My husband, Professor Doan Viet Hoat, was anested on August 28, 1976 Since that time, I have become

one of more than 500,000 women classified as reeducation wives Even worse, my three sons at the ages

of 8, 4 and 2 joined the other two million children of the reeducation camp inmates My husband was

detained from 1976 to 1988 During those twelve years, he was accused of being opposed to Communism.

Once a year, his family was allowed to visit him for 15 minutes under the close supervision of the prison

guards who stood nearby. It was not until 1986 that the Vietnamese Communist government declared that

it was time for "Doi Moi" (Renovation) Therefore, in February of 1988, my husband was among the many

prisoners of conscience released svithout ever being charged with a crime After his release a new world

order was forming, starting with the political reform in the new Russia called "perestroika" along with the

collapse of the communist countries in Eastern Europe. Individuals such as my husband did nothing more

than wishing to see the same thing happen to Vietnam.

Between 1988 and 1990, my husband wanted to contribute to the political transformation process in

Vietnam He and a few of his finends recorded on cassette tapes messages calling for democracy, stating

that the "country's fate lies in our hands" and urging" the return of power to the people " They wrote and

also translated some articles from foreign journals Through these articles they hoped to suggest a way to

rebuild the country. These were known as the Freedom Forum This led to his second detainment in

November of 1990 on the charge of "propaganda against the people's government " His friends were also

arrested for their involvement in the Freedom Forum

It was not until after 28 months of imprisonment that Professor Doan Viet Hoat and his friends were

brought to trial. The long detention was in violation of the Criminal Code of the Socialist Republic of

Vietnam. At the trial, the charge was upgraded from "propaganda against the people's government" to
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"attempting to overthrow the people's government * Professor Doan Viet Hoat was sentenced to 20 yean

of imprisonment His friends in the Freedom Forum received sentences &om 4 to 16 years each.

Then m August of 1993, the Appeals Court ofHo Chi Minh City reduced my husband's sentence to 15

years of imprisonment, followed by 5 years of house arrest This is an outrageous sentence for crimes that

he was not guilty of He did not disturb the national security nor did he ever call for the use of force. He
did not promote violence All he did was to call for respect ofhuman rights and democracy.

The arbitrary arrests, imprisonment, indictment, prosecution and conviction ofmy husband were in serious

violation of the Universal Declaration ofHuman Rights, as well as the very Constitution of the Socialist

Republic of Vietnam.

AH those false charges could not stop Doan Viet Hoat from speaking up for what he believes in From jail

he has managed to send out several letters calling for reform Af\er each time, he was transferred further

from home and to camps with increasingly harsher bving conditions. He had been in seven difTereni camps

staning in the South and ending up in the North.

His writings in prison can be chronologically listed as followed:

1 Appeal to the Communist Leaders of Vietnam (November 1, 1992)

2 Open Letter to Vietnamese Overseas (September 1. 1993)

3 Human Rights from a Human and Social Perspective (December 1 , 1 993)

4 Summary Report on Human Rights in Vietnam (January 1, 1994)

5 Open Letter to the Communist Party National Congress (January 24, 1994)

6 Protest Letter Regarding the Treatment Policy toward Prisoners (April 1 , 1994)

The latest stop on my husband's unwilling ''trip''through the Vietnamese Gulag is Thanh Cam Camp in Cam
Thuy distria, Thanh Hoa Province In our last visit, it took my son and me two days to get to the province

by trair^ which is the only access. Then we had to wait for the only bus of the day to reach the small town

af^er one more day of traveling hardship The bus was full of people, food, goods, and even live poultry

Most of the passengers did not have seals, they ended up sining on top of piles of bottles or bags of rice or

com The driver of the old coach never thought of rest stops during the extremely rough and tiring trip.

Arriving at the terminal, which is three kilometers from the camp by path, we had the choice ofwalking up

and down the hills or riding in an ox cart.

Thanh Cam Camp is located in the middle of a deep valley surrounded by lime stone mountains The

weather is very harsh - terribly hot in the summer and freezing in winter The water supply is

contaminated, pumped and filtered by simple devices from a small river nearby Diarrhea and malaria are

common deadly diseases in this camp. My husband is the only political prisoner in a camp among six

hundred other common criminals. Only members of his immediate family can visit him.

In April of this year, which was the last time that we received news ofmy husband from our relatives in

Vietnam, he was still struggling with the extremely harsh living conditions in that camp . They were still

isolating him from any human contact. No books or magazines were allowed We have not heard anything

else since then About my husband, he iiutially was not interested in politics Trained in education and

school administration in the United States, he would have liked to be a professor all his life. That was, and

still is, his favorite career However, as an honest intellectual, he cannot give in to the blatant forces of
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oppression He ctrmot be passive while his raotheriand is in • transitioiul period He was only trying his

best to help in the process of democratization of Vietnam. The political situation made him one of the

brightest s>Tnbols for the Vietnamese democratic struggle The hardship and suffering inspired his

determination Surely, he will spend the rest of his life fighting for democracy.

I am very concerned for his failing health and his safety. I am also worried about his state of mind Dr.

Hoat is an intellectual yet he is not allowed to read books he wants to read, or write what he thinks

Boredom and isolation for an extended period can cause great psychological damage It is very cruel to

subject a human being to the kind of treament my husband has endured for many years.

During his first detainment, I was also arrested and detained for nearly two years, when I was under

constant harassment to plead guilty on my husband's behalf for the various crimes which he was never

charged with nor for which he was ever convicted It was also during my husband's detention that I had to

make the most difficult decision any mother had to make It was to send my two older sons, one at a time,

at the ages of 14 and 12 respectively out to seas I sent them out on fishing boats hoping that they would

be picked up and brought to first asylum countries refijgee camps, and to ultimately join their relatives in

America. This had to be done, despite the danger of losing them forever to the seas, in order to give them

an opportunity for a better future. My youngest son, during my detainment, had to live with his uncle, who

was so poor that he could hardly support his own family

I have shared the hardship with my husband, however, I will never regret its cause for one moment I have

always supported my husband and his dream. We will continue our peaceful and non>violent campaign

until the present government ofVietnam releases Dr Hoat, and all other prisoners of conscience,

unconditionally

My husband is just one example of the thousands of victims whose basic human rights are being blatantly

violated everyday by the Vietnamese government Furthermore, tens ofthousands of family members of

these prisoners of conscience are also under constant harassment and abuses for their ties to them

I have faith that the United States government can and will help these unfortunate people Today, America

represents human rights, fi-eedom and religion, and democracy for all people in the worW This is why

Arabs and Israelis have requested the Americans assistance in their efforts to reconcile thdr differences in a

peaceful way.

We, the people of Vietnam, are also in desperate need for your assistance in our struggle for human rights,

democracy, and freedom We urge that the U S government officials apply heavy pressures on the

Vietnamese government to stop their blatant abuses and force them to observe basic human rights You
must demand that the first step towards achieving better human rights conditions in Vietnam is the

unconditional and inrunediate release ofmy husband, Professor Doan Viet Hoat, as well as all other

prisoners of conscience in Vietnam. We, the people of Vietnam, have faith that you can and will assist us

in our fight for human rights, fireedom , and democracy

Moreover, the tide ofdemocracy is being acknowledged throughout the world The democratic forces are

supporting one another. This Human Rights Hearing is an excellent example of that spirit of mutual and
generous support. I would like to offer the following recommendations

1 We should put the human rights violations by the Vietnamese government in the agenda of the
United States Congress.
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2 In granting the Most Favored Nation status to Vietnam, the US and other aid donors should
consider respea of human rights as one of the main prerequisites

3 We should urge the Vietnamese government to immediately release all people imprisoned or
detained for exercising their basic civil and political rights

Finally, on behalf ofmy husband. I would like to express my deep thanks to all of you for giving me this
opportunity to be here I am convinced that with goodwUI and determination, everything will work out
and the Vietnamese political prisoners will be liberated, and democracy wnll come to Vietnam

Thank you Mr. Chaiman
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TESTIMONY OF MR. NGUYEN CHI THIEN,
A 27-YEAR VETERAN OF THE VIETNAMESE PRISON SYSTEM

House Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacifc

Novembers, 1995

Mr. Chairman,

Honorable Members of the House Committee on International Relations,

I am Nguyen Chi Thien, author of the poetry collection Hoa Dia Nguc ("The

Flowers of Hell"). First of all, I would like to thank the honorable members of the House

Committee on International Relations, especially the Subcommittee on International

Operations and Human Rights and the Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific, for

allowing me to be here today to speak to the question of human rights in Vietnam.

Since time does not permit a long elaboration of the egregious situation of human

rights in my country, I would like to summarize and give you only the barest outlines of

the gross violations of human rights that have been going on since at least 1954 when the

Communists first came to full power in the northern half of Vietnam. Tens of thousands

of people have been executed during the time of the Land Reform (1953-1956), many

tens of thousands of so-called landlords were sent into prison and exile, and the number

of landlords perishing in jail came to many times the number of those directly executed

on the public denunciation grounds. Let me clarify here that we are not talking about real

landlords by the standards of other countries. In Vietnam during those years you only

had to be the owner of half a hectare of land to qualify as "landlord." And the proportion

of landlords to the general population was specified to be between 5 and 7 percent.

In 1961 Ho Chi Minh himself signed a decree ordering the concentration and

reeducation of several hundred thousand people consisting of those who had served in the

military or government of the Bao Dai regime, those in the general population who may

be discontented with the regime, including Buddhist priests. Catholic fathers, lay

Catholics, bourgeois capitalists and intellectuals. They were all corraled into hard labor

camps. These were the so-called "political prisoners'" although the term is not quite apt

since most of them have never engaged in politics as such. On top of these, there were

many more ruffians arrested at the same time and put in the same camps. The vast

majority of these people were never brought to trial and their fate depended entirely on

the dispositions made by the public security people.

Millions of people also lost their lives in the so-called war to liberate the South.

In actuality, this "war of liberation" was nothing more than a struggle to impose

Communism, or its Marxist-Leninist brand, on the whole of Vietnam as a stepping stone

to the domination of the rest of Southeast Asia. After the fall of South Vietnam in 1975,

hundreds of thousands of people went to fill up the Vietnamese Gulag. There was no

need for a bloodbath since that would be too obvious. Instead, under the new regime.
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hundreds of thousands of people died of hunger and cold or simply died without notice in

godforsaken comers of the jungle. Your life or death was entirely in the hands of the

Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV).

Since the collapse of the socialist bloc and the evaporation of the Marxist-Leninist

paradise, the Vietnamese government has had to adjust-through its "Doi Moi"
("Renovation") policy, which consisted of a certain amount of economic liberalization

and "untying the chains" of culture, accompanied by some minimal political reforms.

But in reality, what is the true nature of these reforms? Economically speaking, it meant

that the common people is allowed to engage into petty business while the country opens

itself up to dollars coming from abroad. Thanks to these incoming dollars the

government has been able to double and triple the salaries of the military, of the public

security personnel, giving them houses and land as a means to bribe them into keeping

the people under wraps, ordering them to shoot at any dissident element--to prove their

eternal loyalty to the CPV!

In Vietnam nowadays the dollar rules supreme. Corruption is rampant and

reaches into every echelon of society. A class of nouveaux riches has formed, made up

for the most part by the children of high-ranking CPV officers. The overwhelming,

crushing majority, on the other hand, lives in utmost poverty.

How about the so-called unchaining of literature, culture and the arts? Culture,

the literature and the arts are the very soul of a nation. Who ever gave the CPV the right

to chain them in the first place? The so-called "untying of the chains" was simply a

relaxation of controls that did not last more than a few years, from 1987 to 1991 . The

monopoly of the media, of printing presses and of the publishing business, has always

been in the hands of the Party. To become a newspaper publisher, the director of a

publishing house or a printing press, one must always be a high-ranking and trusted

member of the CPV. Even so, the Party is far from feeling reassured, it makes certain

that public security officers are always in charge. The people simply have no voice in

society except when they choose to sing of Uncle Ho or the Party.

What about the so-called political reforms? They simply don't exist. The

National Assembly is an instrument of the Party, and so are the Labor Unions and the

various administrative units of the government—everything belongs to the Party. Buddha

and the Christian God, too, must belong to the Party if they are to survive! That is why
the CPV seeks every means to control the religions of Vietnam—anyone broaching a

protest can be expected to go straight to jail. Even Buddhist temples must display the

likenesses of Ho Chi Minh, whether it is a picture or a bust. Everywhere one can

encounter public security officers disguised as Buddhist priests. The Catholic Church

must have the previous approval of the Party before it can ordain its priests or elevate

them to the rank of bishops, or when it wants to recruit teaching personnel for the

seminaries. Everything thus depends of the whims of the Party. No wonder that every

church ends up lacking in everything.

Anyone daring to say a word, whether he be a Party member or not, in favor of

pluralism and multipartyism, on behalf of freedom and democracy, or attacking Marxism,

or Uncle Ho or the Communist Party of Vietnam, can expect to go straight to jail.

Witness the cases of Messrs. Nguyen Dan Que, Doan Viet Hoat, Hoang Minh Chinh, Do
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Trung Hieu, Nguyen Ho, Nguyen Dinh Huy and numerous others that no one can

possibly Ust all out.

Mr. McNamara's recent book on the war in Vietnam shows how little he

understands Vietnam and the Vietnamese people. Furthermore, he insulted the memory

of those who have fought and sacrificed for the cause of freedom and democracy in

Vietnam, which is closely linked to the same cause in the world and in the United States

itself He failed to understand the finality of the collapse of communism and the

dimensions of the victory of the Free World, which was due in no small part to the valiant

struggle that we put up in Korea, Vietnam and Afghanistan. He regretted the sacrifice in

blood and money that went into the Vietnam war but one should ask him: Pray tell us a

good deed that does not cost anything! If that were the case, the whole world would be

made up of good Samaritans! In retrospect, the war in Vietnam can be compared to a

battle—a major battle if you want—that was lost but which in the end contributed to a

victory on the grandest scale!

I have lived for more than 40 years in the very bowels of Communism. I realize

better than anyone that no pressure from the outside world can force the current leaders of

Vietnam to adopt a pluralist and multiparty solution, to opt for freedom and democracy.

For that is equivalent to abandoning their monopoly of power and giving up on their

illegal gains. This will not happen until such time as the system disintegrates and

collapses by itself. At the present time this disintegration process has reached to a great

depth and spread really wide.

But in the immediate future, I believe it is within the power of the United States

and other free nations on earth to influence Hanoi in many ways so that it will have to

release the prisoners of conscience from their cruel places of exile and shameful prisons.

This is especially urgent as they are near exhaustion point, most of them having spent

many many years in jail and therefore their constitution has suffered greatly. This is why

I would like to add my desperate voice to appeal to the conscience of mankind to work

with determination and force the Vietnamese communists to let go of all their prisoners

of conscience. This should be done at once and unconditionally. Not only do the

families of the political prisoners and the people of Vietnam yearn for this outcome every

hour and minute of the day. Please do not let them down and let them sink into despair

and hopelessness!

To close my remarks I would like to thank the Government and Congress of the

United States as well as all those who have done in any way to seek my release from

Vietnam so that I could put my feet on the soil of this capital of the Free World, and have

this opportunity to address to you the above remarks.

Novembers, 1995

Nguyen Chi Thien
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Human Rights in Vietnam

Statement by Mike Jendrzejczyk, Washington Director.

Human Rights Watch/Asia

Before the Subcommittees on International Operations

and Human Rights, and on Asia and the Pacific

Novembers, 1995

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting us to testify on the important topic

of human rights in Vietnam. Just yesterday, a U.S. delegation arrived in Vietnam
to hold talks with Vietnamese authorities on a range of economic and trade issues.

As Vietnam opens its economy and seeks closer ties to the U.S., this is a crucial

moment for the administration and Congress to send clear signals to Hanoi on
how progress on human rights will affect other aspects of the evolving bilateral

relationship. I would like to present a brief overview of human rights conditions

in Vietnam and developments of the past year, then make some recommendations
for U.S. policy.

Overview

Unfortunately, recent diplomatic break-throughs have not led to

improvements in Vietnam's human rights record. On July 11, 1995, the U.S.

aimounced normal diplomatic relations with Vietnam, and just about two weeks
later, on July 28, Vietnam was formally admitted as a member of the Association

of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN). I should also mention that in July, the

European Union signed an economic cooperation agreement with Vietnam, after

two years of negotiations stymied to a large part by a disagreement on the human
rights clause.

But at the same time, the Vietnamese government and the Vietnamese

Communist Party have shown their determination to firmly maintain tight

political control. Those who have publicly questioned the authority of the Party

have been detained and imprisoned, whether they are religious leaders, advocates

of multi-party democracy, or proponents of greater civil and political rights. We
take no position on the particular merits of views espoused by various dissidents,

but we vigorously defend their rights to peacefully express them under
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international iiuman rights law, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political

Rights which Vietnam has ratified. Both national security and criminal charges have been used

against political and religious detainees. Those imprisoned have faced a range of abuses

including excessive pre-trial detention, inadequate nutrition and medical treatment, and for those

who continue to criticize the government while in detention, punitive isolation or transfers.

The situation with regard to civil and political rights in Vietnam today is complex and

decidedly mixed. Like the rest of Vietnamese society, human rights conditions are in a state of

flux during this transition period in the country's development. Dissent is severely punished

though a legal system that is highly politicized, but there have been areas of gradual

improvement as well. Restrictions on everyday life for most citizens have eased noticeably as

the market economy takes root. Travel within Vietnam is easier. Surveillance by the country's

extensive network of monitors — from neighbors to plainclothes police — has become less

intrusive, though individuals whom the government considers "reactionary" are watched closely.

Worship services of many major religions now go ahead unhindered, while at the same time the

government exercises control over virtually every other aspect of religion, from ordination of

clergy to approval of sermons.

It is also important to note that the effect of political or economic policies by the central

government varies enormously depending on the locality. This makes generalizations about the

overall human rights conditions difficult. Central government policies are subject to local

interpretation and individual discretion. Many areas of the country remain desperately poor, and

the social and political stigmatization of those perceived as disloyal to communism can persist.

On the positive side, under the official policy of "renovation," thousands of reeducation

camp detainees were freed in 1987 and 1988. The government is involved in an energetic

process of legal reform, instituting codes of criminal law and procedure (in 1986 and 1989

respectively), laws on the press (the 1993 Publishing Law), on religion (Council of Ministers

Decree 69/HDBT of 1991) and on prison conditions (1993 Law on Enforcing Imprisonment.) In

1 992 a new constitution was proclaimed, and in June 1 994 the National Assembly ratified a new

labor law.' Most recently, the National Assembly unanimously approved a new civil code on

October 28, 1995 including provisions dealing with various kinds of ownership and inheritance

rights, as well as rights to compensation for damage inflicted by government employees, and so

on. We have not yet been able to obtain a copy of the 181-page document, so 1 cannot comment

on it in any detail. I would simply note that while the civil code is one more building block in

Vietnam's law-making process, it does not in itself guarantee there will be increased protection

of human rights. The rule of law and meaningful protection of human rights can only occur

when there are reliable courts, an impartial and independent legal system, and effective

enforcement of all laws.

Another positive development has been Vietnam's increasing involvement with the

United Nations on human rights matters. Vietnam actively participated in the 1993 U.N. Human

Rights Conference in Vienna and the U.N. Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing this

' For a detailed analysis of Vietnam's laws, see "Vietnam: Law and Dissent in the Socialist Republic of

Vietnan," Human Rights Watch/Asia, August, 1995.
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past August. The government has encouraged the study of international human rights standards

in many ministries, and has sent some officials abroad for training. Most significantly, in

November 1994 the Vietnamese government invited the U.N. Working Group on Arbitrary

DetenUon (a mechanism of the U.N. Human Rights Commission) to visit the country to examine
prison conditions. The visit was not entirely smooth, but it was extremely welcome nonetheless.

We hope that Hanoi will continue to cooperate with the various U.N. human rights mechanisms,
and will take concrete steps to implement the recommendations contained in the Working
Group's report of February 1995.' For example, it urged the government to allow greater

transparency in the administration of prisons; this could be done by allowing regular prison visits

by international humanitarian organizations and allowing regular visits by families of detainees.

The Working Group also recommended revision of the Criminal Code's section on crimes

against national security to ensure that the law is not used against persons exercising their

internationally-recognized right to free expression.

Human Rights Developments in 1995

In contrast with previous years when the government freed numerous political dissidents

on the occasion of national holidays, only one political prisoner was known to have been freed

thus far this year. (Thich Hai Chanh, a monk in the Unified Buddhist Church, was freed in an

amnesty to mark the April 30 anniversary of the reunification of the northern and southern parts

of the country.) Instead, the Vietnamese government moved to imprison and prosecute domestic

critics.

On January 4, 1995, Thich Quang Do, the second-highest ranking leader of the United

Buddhist Church (UBC), was arrested because of his role in organizing flood relief in the name
of the church and his protest at the arrest of five other Buddhists who had participated in the

effort. The 68-year-old Venerable Quang Do had written an essay in 1 994 criticizing the

Communist Party for persecuting senior members of the church and sent this essay to party

leader Do Muoi. He and five other Buddhist were convicted of national security offenses in

April 1995 for their flood relief activities; the senior monk was sentenced to five years in prison,

and the others to terms of four to two-and-one-half years. A laywomen who asked for clemency

at the trial was released.

Last December, in an effort to cut him off completely from his followers, security police

moved the head of the UBC, Thich Huyen Quang, from the Hoi Phuc pagoda in Quang Nai

province where he was confined under house arrest, to a one-room, guarded structure in the

Nghia Hanh district. He is 77-years-old and in poor health; since his confinement, the authorities

have denied him visitors, doctors, and medicine for his high blood pressure. Dozens of UBC
members remain imprisoned, and all of the church's leaders are now in prison or under house

- The U.N. Working Group visited three labor camps under controlled conditions. The government refused

to release statistical information on the number of prisoners or the dimensions of the penal system. It also banned

the delegation from visiting pre-trial detention centers. When the Working Group's report was published, the

Foreign Ministry condemned media coverage of it, declaring that the delegation did not investigate human rights but

merely studied the legal system in Viemam.
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arrest.'

Protestants also continued to face arrest, particularly in the highland regions, for

preaching or holding house church services. We received information on arrests and confiscation

of property this year from Protestants in several provinces who had distributed religious

materials or held illegal prayer meetings.

There were also continued tensions with the Catholic Church in Vietnam, as the

government rejected in April all candidates the Vatican had nominated for clerical positions.

Among them was the candidate due to assume the administrative duties for the elderly and ill

archbishop of Ho Chi Minh City, who died later in the year.

Among those political activists detained or prosecuted were two American citizens, and

several prominent communist dissidents. In April, a Vietnamese court convicted Nguyen Dinh

Huy and eight other members of the self-proclaimed "Movement to United the People and Build

Democracy," whose stated goals were to promote peaceful political change leading in the long

term to free elections. They had attempted to organize a conference on development and

democracy in November 1993. The government abruptly canceled the conference and arrested

them. Nguyen Dinh Huy was sentenced to fifteen years imprisonment for "attempting to

overthrow the government." Others, including two American citizens, Nguyen Tan Tri and

Trung Quang Liem, received sentences of four to fourteen years. (Tri was sentenced to seven

years in prison and Liem to four years). A U.S. consular official was permitted to observe the

trial. In response to appeals from the U.S. government, the two Americans were deported from

Vietnam this past Sunday, November 5, 1995. We remain deeply concerned for the fate of the

other seven men and urge the U.S. to redouble advocacy on their behalf

In June, the government detained two prominent communist critics. Do Trung Hieu in Ho

Chi Minh City, and Tran Ngoc Nhiem (also known by his alias, Hoang Minh Chinh) in Hanoi.

Do Trung Hieu was formerly a Communist Party cadre in charge of religious affairs; he had

written and circulated an essay describing the party's efforts to dismantle the Unified Buddhist

Church after the war. Hoang Minh Chinh, an elderly communist intellectual, had been

imprisoned twice before in 1967 and 1981 for advocating "revisionist" lines. He sent petitions to

high-ranking Party officials demanding that his name be cleared from his previous jailings. Both

men are currently being held incommunicado in Hanoi, are reportedly due to go on trial today at

Hanoi People's Court.

Another well-known communist figure, Nguyen Ho, was visited by police on June 23,

1995, who attempted to take him into custody. He had been detained twice previously, once for

circulating an essay exposing abused committed by the party. In one of his essays, he noted the

"unprecedented speed" with which the party had moved to reconcile with its former enemies,

such as the U.S., France, Japan and China. He asked, "Why can't the Vietnam Communist Party

reconcile with its own Vietnamese brothers whom it has oppressed and victimized? Are dollars

the condition for reconciliation?" Nguyen Ho handed copies of this essay to the police and told

them he would rather take his life rather than face imprisonment again. He was not detained, but

' A full description of the government's campaign against the UBC is contained in "Vietnam: The

Suppression of the Unified Buddhist Church," Human Rights Watch/Asia, March 1995.
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he has been kept under close surveillance. We are concerned for his safety, and for his health,

which is extremely fragile due to a serious heart condition.

Press censorship has also continued, with the government confiscating what is considered

subversive newspapers and tapes mailed into the country, and even travel guidebooks. The
Ministry of Culture shut down the weekly Ngoi Ha Noi (People ofHanoi) for publishing an

article criticizing a government ban on fireworks at New Year. Both dissident intellectuals and

foreign correspondents reported heightened surveillance following the decision by the U.S. to

normalize relations, reflecting an overall tightening of security.

Labor unrest became a growing problem, especially at foreign-invested enterprises.

According to a high-level government official, some 1 1 percent of businesses that have attracted

foreign investment have suffered labor disputes, mainly caused by low wages and in some cases,

maltreatment of workers by foreign managers. Vietnamese law requires all unions to belong to

the state-controlled Vietnam Confederation of Labor, and the government pushed to organize

unions in all foreign-invested enterprises. The 1990 Trade Union Law defines a union as an

organization of the working class "voluntarily established under the leadership of the Vietnam

Communist Party." The 1994 labor code for the first time recognizes the right to strike, but it

forbids strikes in industries that provide "public services" or those considered "essential to the

national economy or national defense." Nor is a strike legal if it "exceeds the scope of the

enterprise," compromising the ability of workers to engage in sympathy strikes. The government

of Vietnam has not ratified the International Labor Organization convention guaranteeing

freedom of association and the right to organize freely, which this and other restrictions would

violate.

The goverrmient does not allow Vietnamese citizens to form human rights associations or

to engage in human rights monitoring. Despite the U.N. Working Group's visit and the visits of

U.S. and Australian delegations to discuss human rights, it remains highly resistant to foreign

examination of its human rights record. I would also note that Human Rights Watch/Asia was

denied permission by the government to conduct an official visit to Vietnam this year ~ a

decision we hope will be reconsidered.

U.S. Policy

We welcomed President Clinton's statement on July 11, 1995, as he announced

normalization of relations with Vietnam, that progress in relations would involve certifications

regarding human rights and labor rights. The administration thus signaled that trade benefits

such as Most Favored Nation (MFN) trading status, and Overseas Private Investment

Corporation (OPIC) loans and guarantees would depend on Vietnam's record on human rights

and labor rights. The President also said that the U.S. would pursue its bilateral dialogue with

Vietnam on human rights, "especially issues regarding religious freedom."

We also welcomed Secretary of State Warren Christopher's comments in Vietnam on

August 5 and 6, 1995, when he spoke at a foreign policy school and stressed the need for both

free market reform, and free expression of ideas and due process.

But the administration needs to do more to follow up these statements with concrete

action. This is a critical moment in our country's evolving relationship with Vietnam, and we

urge the administration to carefully but firmly insist upon greater openness and respect for

human rights. Most important, progress or lack of progress on human rights should be a factor in
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determining the pace of U.S. cooperation in other important areas of the bilateral relationship.

1) The U.S. should join other governments in calling on Vietnam to immediately release

all persons imprisoned or detained for peacefully exercising their basic civil and political rights.

Calls for the release of political prisoners, by name, should be made by delegations of political

and trade officials to Vietnam ~ including the interagency delegation in the country this week,

and visits by members of Congress. Attached to my testimony, Mr. Chairman, is a sample list

of well-known political and religious prisoners; we believe there are many, perhaps hundreds

more, but the government does not report the numbers or names of those imprisoned, nor allow

regular monitoring by outside organizations.

2) The U.S.-Vietnam human rights dialogue should be elevated to a higher level.

Exchanges on human rights concerns between mid-level State Department officials and foreign

ministry officials are somewhat useful, but have limited impact and do not reflect the importance

of this issue to the bilateral relationship. The administration should seek to conduct the dialogue

at more senior level, having delegations explain U.S. concerns to Ministry of Interior and senior

party officials. The administration should present regular progress reports to Congress every six

months spelling out in which areas the Vietnamese government is and is not making progress.

3) The administration should take additional steps to make it clear that without significant

human rights and labor rights improvements, neither OPIC nor MFN are possible. Even before a

bilateral trade agreement is negotiated ~ which must take place before either program is

considered— the administration should provide Vietnamese officials specific benchmarks. For

example, reforms are needed to guarantee freedom of association in the workplace, and this

should be a firm pre-condition for OPIC assistance. In light of the administration's abysmal

handling ofMFN for China, Congressional pressure and scrutiny is also vital.

4) The U.S. should develop a multilateral approach to encourage Vietnam to cooperate

more fully with the U.N.'s human rights mechanisms, to implement the U.N.'s

recommendations, to provide technical assistance and advice to assist with meaningful efforts at

legal reform, and to open up all trials to outside observers. Working together with the European

Union and Australia is especially crucial. An important opportunity for the international

commimity to indicate its concern about human rights and the rule of law in Vietnam is the

upcoming World Bank-convened donors' meeting in Paris, scheduled to take place from

November 30 to December 1, 1995. Aid donors should also urge Vietnam to allow local as well

as foreign nongovermnental organizations, including religious groups, to participate in social

work, relief efforts, and development activities.

When President Clinton meets with Japanese Prime Minister Murayama in Tokyo for a

bilateral summit on November 1 9-2 1 , they should discuss how to most effectively encourage

both economic reform and human rights improvements in Vietnam. Japan is Vietnam's largest

bilateral aid donor; it gave Vietnam over $543 million in development aid in 1993 alone. But

despite a provision in its aid charter dealing with human rights and democratization, the Japanese

government has refrained from raising human rights concerns with Vietnamese officials, except

in very general terms.

Attachment: Sample List of Prisoners
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Attachment:

Sample Cases of Political and Religious Prisoners

Thich Huyen Quang, the seventy-seven-year-old acting Supreme Patriarch of the Unified

Buddhist Church, may be put on trial soon on national security charges, according to an official

Voice of Vietnam broadcast on August 16, 1995, along with Thich Long Tri. another senior

church official who is under house arrest in the Vien Giac Pagoda in Hoi An, near Danang.
Thich Long Tri, appointed the chairman of a Unified Buddhist Church flood relief mission, was
arrested on October 29, 1994, when he arrived in Ho Chi Minh City to begin preparations.

Although the Vietnamese government has denied he is under arrest, Thich Huyen Quang has

been held under police guard at the Quang Phuoc shrine in Nghia Hanh district of Quang Ngai

province. Thich Huyen Quang was previously arrested in 1982, when he was sent into internal

exile at the Hoi Phuoc pagoda in Quang Ngai province for protesting the establishment of the

state-sponsored Vietnam Buddhist Church. Police moved him to a more isolated temple in

Nghia Hanh, Quang Ngai on December 29, 1994 after he began a hunger strike to protest the

detention of a group of Buddhists in Ho Chi Minh City. Since November of last year, Thich

Huyen Quang has been denied visitors and doctors and has been unable to receive medicine for

his high blood pressure.

Thich Quang Do, sixty-eight-year-old writer, historian, and General Secretary of the Unified

Buddhist Church, has been sentenced to five years of imprisonment on national security

charges of "undermining the policy of unity," for publishing a lengthy critique of the abuses of

the Communist Party against Buddhists in Vietnam, for urging followers to hang signs outside

their offices and temples naming their affiliation with the church, and for supporting flood

relief efforts. Five other Buddhists involved in the 1994 flood relief mission were convicted

with him at the April 14, 1995 trial. Four received prison sentences, among them Thich

Khong Tanh who was sentenced to five years, Thich Nhat Ban who was sentenced to four

years, Nhat Thuong, a Buddhist layman, who was sentenced to three years, and Thich Tri Luc

who was sentenced to two and one-half years. Prior to the trial, it was reported that Venerable

Thich Quang Do had been held for a time under police guard at the Vu Ban pagoda in Nam Dinh

province, after five months of detention in Ho Chi Minh City. He was previously arrested in

April 1977, along with Thich Huyen Quang and four other church leaders, for protesting the

government's confiscation of church properties. He was re-arrested in February 1982 and forced

into internal exile at the Thien Vien pagoda in his native village of Vu Doai in Thai Binh

province. In mid- 1992, after a decade in exile, he returned to the Thanh Minh pagoda in Ho Chi

Minh City and eventually resumed his calls for the reestablishment of the Unified Buddhist

Church, and supported flood relief work in its name. Police took him into custody at the Thanh

Minh pagoda on January 4, 1995.

Thich Tri Tuu, the senior monk of the Linh Mu pagoda in Hue and a close disciple of the late

Supreme Patriarch of the Unified Buddhist Church, is serving a four-year sentence on charges of

"public disorder" at the Ba Sao prison camp. Nam Ha, Phu Ly province, in conjunction with the

May 1993 protest in Hue. At the time of the demonstration. Venerable Thich Tri Tuu was being

held in police custody, and police refused to let Buddhist monks who began the protests see him

or talk to him. The crowd later saw him slumped in the back of a police vehicle, stopped the

vehicle and extracted him from it (he had apparently fainted). He was placed, unconscious, into a

cyclo-pousse which carried him back to his temple as the protest continued and certain persons in
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the crowd set the police vehicle on fire. Also still imprisoned at the Ba Sao camp on public

disorder charges stemming from this protest are Thich Hai Tang, Thich Hai Thinh. Thich Hai

Chanh was released, but not allowed to return to his residence at the Linh Mu pagoda in Hue

and has been obliged to move to a pagoda in Quang Tri province.

Thich Hanh Due, appointed by the state-sponsored church to be abbot of the Son Linh pagoda

of Ba Ria-Vung Tau in 1982, was arrested in July 1993 when police attempted to enter the

pagoda and a violent confrontation ensued. The Fatherland Front and the provincial people's

committee issued an eviction order against Thich Hanh Due and other monks after the senior

monk publicly read an oration of Thich Huyen Quang and expressed support for the restoration

of the Unified Buddhist Church. In February 1993, the provincial committee of the state-

sponsored church expelled him from the church for "violating the principles of Vietnamese

Buddhism." Police and Buddhist followers accuse each other of initiating the violence. Thich

Hanh Due was ultimately sentenced to three years of imprisonment for "crimes against on-duty

officials" and "handing out documents hostile to the socialist government of Vietnam;" he was

last known to be detained at the Phuoc Co prison in Ba Ria-Vung Tau.

Nguyen Dinh Huy and eight other members of the "Movement to Unite the People and Build

Democracy" were tried in Ho Chi Minh City on April 1 1 and 12, 1995. According to the

Vietnam News Agency, the defendants were convicted of "acting to overthrow the people's

government" for having produced political manifestos and other documents. The movement had

stated its aims were to promote peaceful political change and free elections, and it had attempted

to organize a conference in Ho Chi Minh City on development and democracy before the

government cracked down on these plans in November 1994. The men were sentenced as

follows; Nguyen Dinh Huy, the leader of the movement, to fifteen years; Pham Tuong, a

deputy leader, to fourteen years; Nguyen Ngoc Tan, also known by the pen name "Pham Thai,"

to eleven years; Dong Tuy, a teacher, to eleven years; Bui Kim Dinh, to twelve years; Nguyen

Van Bien, to eight years; Nguyen Van Chau, to four years; Nguyen Tan Tri, an American

citizen, to seven years; and Trung Quang Liem, also an American citizen, to four years.

Do Trung Hieu, formerly a Communist Party cadre in charge of religious affairs in Ho Chi

Minh City and now a private businessman, was detained by police in Ho Chi Minh City on June

14, 1995. Hieu had written and circulated an autobiographical essay describing the Party's

efforts to dismantle the Unified Buddhist Church after the war out of fear that its influence and

following would spread throughout Vietnam. Hieu has reportedly been transferred to Hanoi for

questioning, but his whereabouts have not been confirmed. Do Trung Hieu was previously

arrested in 1990 for associating with Michael Morrow, an American businessman who was

expelled from Vietnam; on that occasion, Hieu was released after a short detention.

Hoang Minh Chinh, a well-known communist intellectual, was also detained in Hanoi on June

14, 1995. This was his third detention for criticizing Party policy; he had previously been

arrested for advocating "revisionist" lines in 1967 and 1981 . The cause of the latest detention

appears to be petitions he sent to the highest levels of the Party demanding that his name be

cleared for his previous jailings, and his questioning the propriety of the constitutional provision

that enshrines the leading role of the Vietnam Communist Party. He is believed to be in his

seventies.
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Doan Thanh Liem, a law professor who was educated in the United States, is serving a twelve-

year sentence for "counterrevolutionary propaganda," that is, notes he had prepared on
constitutional reform. He was arrested in April 1990 for his association with Michael Morrow,
Dick Hughes and Don Luce. He knew all three Americans from his participation in a well-known
Saigon charity, the Shoeshine Boys. Liem, held in the Ham Tan camp, has developed a serious

pulmonary condition in prison that is often associated with tuberculosis. Senator fom Harkin's

request to meet with Liem was denied during his July 1995 visit.

Nguyen Tri, also known as Truong Hung Thai, was sentenced to eight years at the trial of Doan
Thanh Liem, above, for having helped Liem purchase a typewriter and having received from

Liem two documents the official press described as "anti-communist". A poet, he is also a

former reeducation camp prisoner.

Doan Viet Hoat, one of Vietnam's most prominent political prisoners, was transferred abruptly

among three different prisons last year, ending up in the Thanh Cam camp, a facility for common
criminals in a remote and malarial part of Thanh Hoa province. Arrested in November 1990, Dr.

Hoat was given a fifteen-year sentence on charges of "attempting to overthrow the government"

for producing the reformist newsletter Freedom Forum. His transfers seem to have come in

reaction to public statements which he has periodically been able to release since his initial

detention. The move to Tlianh Cam has isolated him from the outside world, and he is allowed

only limited communication with his family. Dr. Hoat suffers from a kidney disorder.

Following a visit early this April, the first by a family member in close to nine months. Dr.

Hoat's brother reported that his health condition had improved. However, his isolation continues

to make it extremely difficult for his family to provide for his medical needs and ensure his good

treatment.

Pham Due Kham, tried with Dr. Hoat for the Freedom Forum affair, was sentenced to sixteen

years of imprisonment (later reduced to just under twelve years) for his participation. He was

transferred in November 1994 from the Xuan Phuoc labor camp in Phu Yen province to the Cam
TTiuy camp Number 5, not far from the Thanh Cam camp in a remote part of Thanh Hoa

province.

L« Due Vuong, tried with Dr. Hoat for the Freedom Forum affair, was sentenced to a five-year

term. He was last known to be performing hard labor at the A20 camp in Xuan Phuoc.

Dr. Nguyen Dan Que, an endocrinologist who was sentenced in 1991 to twenty years of

imprisonment on charges of "attempting to overthrow the government" for publicly signing a

declaration calling for political reform and respect for human rights, is reported to be in fair

health, having received some medication for a kidney stone. Dr. Que has been held in isolation

at Xuan Loc prison camp for nearly two years, following the Vietnamese government's

unwillingness to allow U.S. Sen. Charles Robb to meet him. His wife is sporadically allowed to

visit him.

Nguyen Van Tbuan, a defendant at both the Freedom Forum trial and the trial of Dr. Nguyen

Dan Que, suffered a paralyzing stroke on February 15, 1994 at the Ham Tan labor camp, and was

admitted three days later to a hospital in Ho Chi Minh City. He has partially recovered from his

paralysis and is periodically allowed to visit his home, although he is still under threat of being
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sent back to labor camp. Nguyen Van Thuan, arrested in November 1990, was sentenced to a

ten-year term at the same time as Dr. Nguyen Dan Que, and received an additional twelve year

term, later reduced to eight years, at the Freedom Forum trial.

Do Van Thac, a former sergeant in the South Vietnamese army, was arrested with five other

members of the opposition Dai Viet Duy Dan (People's Party) on July 9, 1991 . In January 1992,

a court in Hanoi sentenced Do Van Thac to fourteen years' imprisonment (later commuted to

twelve years) on charges of "attempting to overthrow the government," apparently for circulating

writings describing the People's Party and calling for political and economic reform. The five

other defendants received sentences ranging from four to twelve years on the same charges. Do
Van Thac, who is in his late sixties, suffered a stroke in February 1994 at the Ba Sao prison

camp in Phu Ly, Nam Ha province, where he remains imprisoned. Mr. Thac is also suffers from

heart disease and high blood pressure. His brother Do Van Hung, who received a twelve-year

sentence (later commuted to eleven years) at the January 1991 trial, is also reported to be in poor

health.

Pious Vu Thanh, Dat Hai, Paul Nguyen Chau Dat, and five other members of the

Congregation of the Mother Co-Redemptrix remain in prison. On May 15, 1987, these persons,

along with Father Dominic Tran Dinh Thu and approximately sixty other Catholic clergy and

laypersons were arrested when authorities raided the compound of the order founded by Father

Dominic. During the raid, authorities seized rice stocks from the community and religious

literature, causing people from the surrounding area to defend the congregation (and their rice

stocks) with improvised arms. Pious Vu Thanh Dat Hai, Paul Nguyen Chau Dat and twenty

others were tried on October 30, 1987 and convicted of "sowing disunity between the people and

the government." Pious Vu Thanh Dat Hai was sentenced to ten years of imprisonment and

three years of suppression of civil rights, and is now in the Long Khanh prison camp. Paul

Nguyen Chau Dat was given a twenty-year term, which he is also serving in Long Khanh.

Nguyen Van Thin Quan is serving a sixteen-year sentence in the Ham tan camp; Mai Due

Chuong Nghi is serving an eighteen-year term in a Thanh Hoa province labor camp; Dinh Viet

Hieu Thuc is serving a fourteen-year sentence in the Long Khanh prison camp; Pham Ngoc

Lien Tri is serving a twenty-year term at the Long Khanh camp, and Nguyen Thien Phung

Huan is also serving a twenty-year term at Long Khanh.

Pastor Nguyen Due Loi and Pastor Nguyen Van Vui are reported to have been arrested on

November 20, 1994 when proselytizing among the ethnic Hre minority in QuangNgai province.

According to unconfirmed local sources, the two have been accused of pursuing political

activities under the guise of religion, and after their arrest officials ordered local Christians to

cease all religious activities, including prayer meetings.

10



119

FOUNDED 1941

WASHINGTON OmCE
1319 IKTH yrREET. NW
SECOND FLOOR

WASHINGTON. DC 20036-11*02

TEL 202-296-5101

FAX; 202-296-5078

BcUc Bao Lord

Chairman of the Board

CHAIR EMERITI

Max M. Kampclman

Leo Chcrne

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Ned W. Handler

Vtce Chairman

Waller J. Schloss

Kcnnclh L. Adclman
Zbigniew Brzczinski

Milchcll E. Daniels, Jr.

Patricia Murphy Dcrian
William C. Doherty, Jr.

David Eisenhower
Malcolm S. Forbes. Jr.

Theodore J. Forslmann
Norman Mill

Samuel P. Huntington
John T. Joyce

Lane Kirkland

Jeanc J. Kiikpatrick

Edward I. Koch
Morton M. Kondracke
Ann R Lewis
Carnes Lord

Jay Mazur
John Norton Moore
Charles Morgan. Jr.

Peggy Noonan
Mark Palmer
Susan Kaufman Purcell

Richard Ravitch

Bums W. Roper
Donald Rumsfeld
Albert Shanker
Ben J. Wallenberg
Wendell L Willkic II

Jacques D. Wimpfheimer
Andrew Young

Frank Calzon
Washington Representativ,

TESTIMONY OF NINA SHEA, DIRECTOR
PUEBLA PROGRAM ON RELIGIOUS FREEDOM

FREEDOM HOUSE
before the

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL OPERATIONS

AND HUMAN RIGHTS
and the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ASIA AND THE PACIFIC

November 8, 1995

Thank you Mr. Chairman for holding these important hearings and
providing an opportunity for Freedom House to testify about the government of
Vietnam's continuing campaign of persecution and control of various religious

groups within its borders. The Puebla Program on Religious Freedom acts to

defend the internationally-recognized rights to religious freedom of all creeds, in

all parts of the world.

A year ago, Puebla published the 1 13-page human rights report, Vietnam:

Free Market, Captive Conscience, which describes the repression encountered by
all five of Vietnam's major religious groupings. That analysis found that religious

expression is permitted only within structures and organizations that are

submissive to the state and serve state interests. Those acting outside these

constraints are not tolerated. Because of its need to replace Soviet patronage with

Western money and soften its image in the United States, Vietnam has in the last

several years reluctantly allowed some meager but highly-publicized reforms -
such as two printings of the New Testament and the opening of some Catholic

seminaries. But the bottom line is that the Vietnainese Communist authorities

claim control over belief and religious activity.

Our analysis of a year ago is just as valid today. After a summer of

diplomatic triumphs that include full diplomatic recognition by the United States

and admission into ASEAN, Vietnam has embarked on a frenzy of activity to

intimidate and suppress independent worship. Since July, it has detained several

Evangelical pastors, including an American, shut down Baptist and Evangelical

churches, confiscated Bibles, blocked the appointment of Catholic bishops,

sentenced the second ranking official in the Buddhist Church to five years in

prison, given stiff sentences to five other Buddhists and announced the impending

trial of the Buddhist Supreme Patriarch. It failed to release any known religious
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leaders from prison in its general amnesty in September on the 50th armiversary of Ho Chi

Minh's declaration of independence.

Vietnam continues to use the harshest tactics — arrests, imprisonment, torture, church

demolitions, etc. — where they feel they can get away with it. That is, where the violence occurs

outside the international spotlight. The chief victims of these brutalities are the ethnic Christian

Evangelicals, such as the Hmong people, from the remote mountain villages, the Buddhists who
have few proponents in tlie West, and the members of the Congregation of Mother Coredemptrix,

the only Catholic order that is indigenous to Vietnam.

By contrast, the Roman Catholics and the Protestants in the urban areas, with their

conspicuous ties to the West, are the chief beneficiaries of recent reforms. For example, Vietnam

has in recent years allowed the reopening of a few seminaries, printed a few thousand Bibles,

released from prison some prominent Catholic clergy and all long-term Protestant prisoners.

Only against the forty year backdrop of severe religious repression can such recent positive steps

be considered significant. While the reform measures are welcome, they do not represent a break

in the ideology of the regime. Vietnam's leaders refuse to relinquish control over belief and

religious activity. Even the "well-connected" Christian church suffers forms of religious

repression that are more hidden and sophisticated.

With the Roman Catholic Church, harsh persecution continues to be directed against the

indigenous Congregation of Mother Coredemptrix. This is the only Catholic order founded by

Vietnamese citizens and thus it is highly popular. Fourteen priests, and monks from the

Coredemptrix have been imprisoned since 1987. Seventy-year-old Brother Nguyen Chau Dat for

example is serving a 20-year sentence on counter-revolutionary charges after a trial with 22 other

of his co-religionists from the Coredemptrix order in October 1987. The founding director of the

Coredemptrix, himself, was sentenced to life at this trial but was released in 1993 under intense

intemational pressure.

Over the last two years Vietnam has employed a repression strategy of striking at the

Catholic Church's hierarchical structure, rather than openly imprisoning clergy. The government

has sharply curtailed Church leadership both by barring bishops from their posts and by

stanching the flow of seminary entrants and graduates. Hanoi continues to block a Vatican

episcopal appointment for Saigon, Vietnamese Catholicism's most important center, and in April

1995 rejected all four of the Vatican's appointments for bishop. Vatican sources confirmed that

one of the contested appointees. Bishop Nicolas Huynh Van Nghi, whom the Vatican considers

apostolic administrator of Saigon, was called in by provincial authorities during the March visit

of the Vatican's under-secretary of state and told to cease pastoral activities in the city. The

blocking of Vatican episcopal appointments for the Archdiocese of Saigon and for other dioceses

throughout the country is the foremost concern of the Vietnamese Inter-Faith Council in the US
and the Federation of Vietnamese Catholics in the U.S. Vietnam bans Catholic education for the

laity and forbids Catholic literature and publications with limited recent exceptions. As the
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situation stands, the Vietnamese Catholic Church is forced into a stunted existence, with its

pastoral ministry virtually limited to celebrating Mass at strictly prescribed times and places.

Though Evangelical pastors were released from long-term detention during the debate

about the lifting of the U.S. trade embargo in 1993, harassment of the Christian churches takes

other forms, such as short-term detention, fines and property confiscations, which are no less

onerous for the Evangelicals. The unauthorized Protestant Evangelical house church leaders are

currently being subjected to staggering fines for holding their prayer meetings and Bible studies.

If they are poor - and most are - they are forced to labor for the state until the fine is paid off.

They do not have access to a new print-run of Bibles ~ the first legal Bibles allowed in several

decades - unless they "register with," and thus submit to the control of the government. Bibles,

including personal ones of citizens and tourists alike, are routinely confiscated in Vietnam. In

July, Saigon airport authorities confiscated 600 Bibles being brought in by American tourists. In

January this year, police raided Village No. 3 of Son Nhat and confiscated all eight Bibles

possessed by of the 35-family Christian community there and prohibited them from holding

house church meetings, according to Voice of the Martyrs.

Raids on independent Evangelical churches are common. On September 1 7, authorities

in Dalat raided a local church affiliated with Rev. Dinh Thien Tu's house church movement,

which is the largest autonomous Protestant movement in Vietnam. In early August, police had

raided and closed a government-sanctioned Baptist church in Dalat after finding "illegal"

Christian literature on the premises, according to News Network International.

Short-term arrests continue to occur. On September 10, Vietnamese-American pastor. Rev. An
Doan Sauveur, was apprehended by police as he led an open-air service with 70 local Christians

on a hillside outside Haiphong. He was held three days under incomunicado house arrest where

he and a Vietnamese-Canadian colleague, arrested at the same time, were interrogated. The two

Christians were released from custody on September 1 3 after being fined and ordered to leave the

country. The Vietnamese Security officials confiscated all the Bibles and hymnals that the local

Christians had in their possession at the time of the raid.

During the first three months of 1995, four Pentecostals were in custody for crossing the

border to Cambodia to attend a revival campaign conducted by visiting U.S. evangelist Mike

Evans. In March 1995, senior pastor of a large south Vietnamese house church movement. Pastor

Tran Dinh Ai, was informed that he is prohibited from traveling after he was accused of going

overseas for "religious reasons," rather than for business as he claimed. The September issue of

the Voice of the Martyrs newsletter reported that four Evangelicals, including Pastor Ha Vvo La

who has worked for over 20 years with the K'Hor tribe, continue to be imprisoned three months

past the expiration of their sentences which were imposed earlier this year for "illegal preaching."

The three lay leaders were arrested for evangelizing on their bicycles, and were denied food for

five days for praying while in prison.
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As recently as two years ago, three of the most popular Evangelical leaders were in prison

precisely for the "crime" of "receiving support from American churches." It is not difficult to

understand the vulnerability that even these Christians continue to feel. The urban pastors

continue to be sharply restricted in their activities, especially in the areas of proselytizing and

education, and their use of church facilities is under tight government control. The ethnic

mountain peoples, such as the Hmong, Hre, Koho, Jeh, Jerai and other tribes, have been rapidly

converting to Protestant Evangelism in recent years and suffer greatly for their faith. Arrests,

beatings and the fining of these Christians in the remote villages were reported during the past

year.

And what happens to Evangelicals who try to regularize independent organizations

through registration with the government? In mid- 1994, the country's largest independent house

church movement based in Saigon with 38,000 members applied for registration after being

pressed to do so by government authorities. In March 1995, the government rejected their

application on the basis that the group violates the law by holding religious assemblies in private

premises. Catch 22. Since then, the groups' meeting places have come under heavy police

surveillance and the church leaders are being called in for regular harassment through

interrogation.

While Buddhism claims up to 80 percent of the population of Vietnam, the government

has not been reluctant to attempt to control it. The government banned the independent Buddhist

Church and tried to force all its adherents into the government-controlled Vietnamese Buddhist

Church in 1981. Nevertheless, many independent Buddhists remain, and they are currently

perceived by the authorities as the regime's main religious challenge. Buddhist defiance of the

government's religious policies set off a spiraling cycle of repression. In 1992 the Venerable

Thich Huyen Quang was appointed as Patriarch of the banned independent Unified Buddhist

Church of Vietnam. He had been under house arrest in his native village since 1982 for dissident

views on religious independence. He promptly made known the Buddhists' demands, presenting

a speech at his predecessor's funeral that called for official recognition of the independent Church

and urging strong opposition to any government attempt to force Buddhists into the state-

controlled one. This set off a series of arrests by police and self-immolations and street protests

by the Buddhists, in the most public display of protest since the Communist take-over. In a

courageous Declaration issued in late 1993, Patriarch Quang called for elections, a new
Constitution, a multi-party system and the dissolution of the Vietnamese Communist Party,

along with guarantees for religious freedom.

The Patriarch and the Secretary General of the Buddhist Church were both arrested

around the beginning of 1995 after they criticized a government crackdown on a Buddhist-

organized relief mission in the floode Mekong Delta. In August 1995, Secretary General Thich

Quang Do and five other Buddhists were convicted by a kangaroo-coun. The Patriarch awaits

trial. Virtually the entire independent Buddhist leadership, remain under house arrest or in prison

at this time, according to the Paris-based International Buddhist Information Bureau.
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Since 1986, Vietnam has been instituting Western-style economic reforms, including

privatization and free markets, under the program ofdoi moi, or renovation. But no sustained

fundamental political reform has accompanied these economic transformations. Hanoi clings to

the Chinese model of economic liberalization coupled with political intransigence.

Mr. Chairman, there is sufficient evidence to conclude that pressure from the United

States government registers in Hanoi, eager as it is to placate a potentially important trading

partner. There is a clear pattern of prison releases, particularly of Evangelicals and high profile

Catholics, when American concern has been consistently and systematically expressed. Freedom

House recommends that the U.S. keep the pressure on for the releases of the long-term Catholic

and Buddhist prisoners and also for the free distribution and possession of Bibles, the free

appointment of Catholic bishops by the Vatican and ordination of priests, the end to harassment

of pastors tlirough short-term detentions and fines and the recognition of religious freedom, in

general. Respect for religious freedom - the right to a free conscience and to believe in

transcendent truths — is the starting point for all human rights.
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Human Rights in Vietnam :

Repression against the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam

statement submitted to the House Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights & Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific

Vo Van Ai

President, Vietnam Committee on Human Rights, Paris

Vice-President, International Federation of Human Rights (FIDH)

Director, International Buddhist Information Bureau (Information Office ofthe Unified Buddhist Church uf Vietnam)

Washington DC, Wednesday 8th November 1995

I am honoured to testify before the distinguished members of the Subcommittees today, not only on

behalf of the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights, a non-governmental human rights monitoring

group, but as Overseas spokesman of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam. I only regret that a

dignitary from the Church in Vietnam could not stand here to testify himself But the truth is that

virtually the entire leadership of the Unified Buddhist Church is under detention in Vietnam today,

simply because they refuse to give in to repression, and continue to voice their aspirations for rehgious

freedom and human rights.

Indeed, following a systematic campaign of represssion against the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam, the Government has finally arrested the two highest dignitaries of the Unified Buddhist

Church, 77-year-old Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang and his Deputy, 68-year-old Thich Quang Do.

Their detention, respectively on December 29th 1994 and January 5th 1995, follows that of hundreds

of other Buddhist clergy and followers imprisoned for their support of the UBCV.

The Hanoi authorities made these arrests as they were in the process of renewing diplomatic links

with the United States and pledging their responsibility to respect human rights. Indeed, only afew

days after diplomatic relations were finally renewed, on August 15th 1995, the Hanoi authorities put

Thich Quang Do and five other Buddhist leaders on trial. In a closed-door hearing which breached all

international standards, the six Buddhists were convicted to sentences of up to five years

imprisonment. Demonstrating their total disregard of international obligations, Hanoi even turned

down requests from the State Department and members of the Europesui Union to send diplomatic

observers to the trial. We have now learned that Venerable Quang Do has been secretly transferred to

a prison in Northern Vietnam, without the slightest notification to his family or disciples.

These recent arrests of Buddhist dignitaries are the latest step in the Government's campaign to

suppress the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam, a Church which has a 20-century-long tradition,

and represents 80% of the population in Vietnam. By suppressing the UBCV, Vietnam not only aims to

suppress a majority religious movement, but it is seeking to silence the voice of Vietnam's most active

and influential movement for democracy and human rights - the only force capable of playing a

significant role in the peaceful transition towards democracy in Vietnam.

Wh\ is the Vietnamese Government repressing the Unified Buddhist Church ofVietnam ?

There are a number of basic differences which oppose the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam and

the State. The first is ideological. Communist ideology is based on the class struggle, conflict and,

ultimately, on hatred. Buddhist philosophy is based on compassion, tolerance and love. Secondly, the

communist one-party system commands uniformity of ideas and action, as well as total obedience

(Article 4 of the Vietnamese Constitution enshrines the principle that "the Vietnamese Comniunist

party (...) is the leading force of society and State"). Buddhism, on the contrary, encourages the
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development of individual capacities, and the harmonious cooperation of these capacities into a vibrant
and diversified whole.

Another difference lies the concept of religious freedom, and this underscores the flagrant
contradictions in Vietnam's policy on religion today. For reasons of political expediency, and to attract

a flourishing tourist trade, the Party increasingly tolerates, and even encourages, wider freedom of

worship - the freedom to bow one's head and pray, to meditate in silence, to keep religion enclosed
between the four walls of Pagodas and Churches. But true freedom of religion continues to be
ruthlessly suppressed.

This is the crux of the conflict between the Unified Buddhist Church and the Hanoi authorities

today . The leaders of the Unified Buddhist Church are demanding not only the right to exist

independent of pohtical control, but they are pressing for the fundamental freedoms of expression,

association and thought, without which religious freedom has no meaning.

How has the Government gone about suppressing the Unified Buddhist Church ?

Repression against the UBCV began in 1955 in North Vietnam under the Government of Ho Chi

Minh. Founded in 1951, the UBCV was the first Buddhist organisation to unify Buddhists all over

North, Central and Southern Vietnam, and it was cruelly repressed during the Land Reforms and
religious purges. Although rehgious sentiment is still strong in the North, recent official statistics

indicate the extent to which Commnism has taken its toll. A survey conducted by the State-sponsored

Buddhist Church in 31 out of 40 provinces reveals that in North Vietnam, the cradle of Vietnamese

Buddhism, 39 years of Communism have left the country with ony 3,172 monks and nuns for a total of

4,531 Pagodas - an average of just half a monk per pagoda! In the South, which boasted 40,000

Buddhist monks and nuns before 1975, there are now only 13,538 clergy for 4,433 pagodas.

Religious persecution was pursued in the South after the country was united under communist

control. Again the Buddhists became the principal target of repression, even though the monks of the

traditional UBCV, better known as "An Quang Pagoda " by the name of its headquarters in Saigon, had

taken an active stand for peace during the Vietnam war.

The authorities dismantled the vast network of Buddhist Pagodas, schools, medical centres and

orphanages, and arrested thousands of Buddhist monks and nuns. Among them was Venerable Thich

Thien Minh, who was tortured to death in a reeducation camp in 1978, and well-known scholars such

as Thich Tue Sy and Le Manh That, a brilliant historian and graduate of Wisconsin University, were

sentenced to twenty years hard labour in reeducation camps.

Finally the UBCV was formally banned, and a State-sponsored body, the
"

Vietnam Buddhist

Church" was set up in its place. This organisation, directly under the control of the Communist Party's

Board of Religious Affairs and the Fatherland Front, became the only Budhist organisation officially

recognised by the State. Buddhists refusing to join it were subjected to harassment, intimidation and

arrest. Venerable Thich Huyen Quang, the current Patriarch of the UBCV, was placed under house

arrest for his protests against this in 1982, and has remained under detention ever since.

Simultaneously, the authorities restricted Buddhism and other religions by means of the law.

Although religious freedom is enshrined in the Vietnamese Constitution, regulations such as Decree

69, adopted in 1991, provide heavy punishments for any rehgious activities deemed to "sabotage

national independence and go against the interests of the State". This loose definition makes 't legal

for the State to imprison anyone for the simplest expression of their religious beliefs.

A new wave of arrests was launched against the UBCV in 1992, after the death of the Patriarch,

Thich Don Hau. He appointed Thich Huyen Quang - the pioneer of the UBCV struggle against State

control - to take up succession as head of the Church. Thich Huyen Quang, still under house arrest,

issued a series of Open Letters calling on the Government to recognise the UBCV, release imprisoned
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Buddhists, and take steps to initiate political reform. The Government responded by increased

repression. Conflict came to a head in May 1993, when 40,000 Buddhists took to the streets of Hue to

protest against Government persecution. Never, since the Communist party took control, had there

been such a massive demonstration of public protest in Vietnam.

In the aftermath, Thich Tri Tuu, Superior monk of the famous Thien Mu Pagoda in Hue, Thich
Hai Tang and six other Buddhist monks and followers were arrested, sentenced to up to four years

imprisonment and deported to Ba Sao, a notoriously harsh reeducation camp in northern Vietnam.

They conducted an eight-week hunger strike in 1994 to demand the right of appeal, but the prison

authorities had them forcibly fed with saline injections and refused their right to appeal. I submit for

the Subcommittee's information a video of this demonstration filmed by Security Police in Hue.

What are the latest steps in the Government's campaign to suppress the UBCV ?

The demonstration in Hue marked a turning point in the conflict between the UBCV and the Hanoi

authorities, with the emergeance of Buddhism as a strong democratic force capable of mobilising mass

popular support. Perceiving the UBCV as a challenge to its authority, the Government intensified its

campaign of repression, culminating in a widespread Police sweep in November 1994.

The new wave of arrests began after Thich Huyen Quang launched a humanitarian operation to

bring relief aid to victims of severe flooding in the Meking Delta where over 500 people died and

500,000 were made homeless. On November 5th and 6th, as 60 UBCV monks and nuns and 300

Buddhist followers gathered in Saigon with a convoy of ten vehicles carrying medicine, blankets and

food dor the victims, a crack-down was launched by the Police. Security agents arrested all the

Mission's organisers including Thich Khong Tanh, Thich Nhat Ban, Thich Tri Luc, Nhat Thuong and

Mrs Dong Ngoc, and confiscated all the relief aid. The Buddhists were placed under detention on

charges of "sabotaging religious solidarity"and the Government announced that all further aid must be

distributed through the Fatherland Front.

The repression of this humanitarian mission illustrates the contradiction in Hanoi's policies once

again. On the one hand, the authorities appealed for - and obtained - substantial aid from the

European Union, the World Bank and other financial institutions to help the flood victims. On the

other, they stifled self-help initiatives and squandered the nation's most precious ressorce - its people.

Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang and his Deputy, Secretary General Thich Quang Do, protested

energetically against this clamp-down, but their protests culminated in the arrest of these two leaders

in turn. Thich Quang Do and five other organisers of the Rescue Mission received prison sentences of

up to five years on charges of "sabotaging religious solidarity" and "taking advantage of democratic

rights and freedoms to violate the interests of the State". Before the trial began, the Hanoi authorities

announced they were trying Thich Quang Do "as a delinquent, not as a Buddhist". Three of the

Buddhists appealed agaiinst their sentences on October 28th , but the appeal trial was again a mockery

of justice, and the Court upheld their prison sentences. Thich Quang Do refused to take part in this

appeal. He said, 'TVo civilised nation respectful ofhuman dignity and democracy can consider

the exercise of religious activities as a crime, nor imprison people for trying to rescue their

fellow beings. I will not submit to an arbitrary judgement handed down by a so-called

"People's Court".

For a country with over 56 million Buddhist followers, the arrest and detention of Patriarch Thich

Huyen Quang, the highest moral and spititual authority in the Church, and his Deputy, Thich Quang

Do, is a unprecedented act which measures the disregard of the Vietnamese Government towards its

citizens, and towards the international community as a whole.
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What reaction is there in Vietnam to repression against the Buddhist Church ?

The Party's policies to suppress dissent have been widely denounced in Vietnam, not only by

Church leaders and followers but by high ranking cadres within the Vietnamese Communist Party

itself. Nguyen Ho, one of Vietnam's best know dissidents, a member of the Communist Party for 56

years, recently stated that the communist Party "brought shame on the Vietnamese people"

because it not only failed to fill the people's stomachs, but it brought them nothing but suffering. In

May 1994, another communist veteran, Do Trung Hieu, principal architect of Hanoi's policy on

Buddhism, circulated a document accusing the Party of deliberately suppressing the UBCV and

seeking to"transform Buddhism into a puppet of the Communist Party". The Party was swift to react

to his criticisms. Do Trung Hieu was arrested on June 14th, and is now awaiting trial in Hanoi.

Indeed, as I speak to you this very day, another Communist veteran, Hoang Minh Chinh, former

Dean of Hanoi's Institute of Marxist-Leninist Philosophy, is standing stand trial in Hanoi. Arrested

along with Do Trung Hieu on June 14th, his only "crime" was to circulate documents calling on the

Party to abolish the Marxist-Leninist monopoly of power and set up a democracy in Vietnam.

Even stronger protests have come from Buddhists within the State-sponsored Vietnam Church.

Following the arrest of Patriarch Huyen Quang in December, 49 high dignitaries of the

State-sponsored Church in Binh Dinh Province sent a Petition to the Vietnamese Government calling

for the Patriarch's immediate release. In September 1995, 280 monks nuns and Buddhist followers in

the Ho Chi Minh City area wrote to Vietnamese Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet protesting against the

unfair trial of Thich Quang Do and the five leaders of the UBCV Rescue Mission. And as I left Paris to

testify at this Hearing, I received another Petition sent clandestinely from Vietnam. Signed by 233

monks and peasants from the Mekong Delta, the Petition describes the grave hardships endured by

the poor peasants in the serious flooding that has hit again this year, and denounces the

Governmnent's clamp-down on the UBCV Rescure Mission. Calling on the Government to release of

Thich Quang Do and the other Mission leaders, the signatories, state : 'They were only trying to

rescue us. They did nothing to oppose the Government".

In Vietnam, where censorship is the rule, the signatories of these Petitions are taking immense

personal risks to express their opinions. In December 1994, several young novices from the

State-Church in Hue who signed a Petition against political intereference in a School of Buddhists

Studies at Bao Quoc Pagoda were arrested and subjected to intense interrogation sessions after their

protest. They have not been heard of since.

Recommendations

I strongly believe that the United States has a vital role to play in encouraging human rights

improvements in Vietnam. Private diplomacy is important, but it is also necessary to make public

interventions on serious human rights concerns. Vietnam must be made aware that its relationship

with the United States is a partnership based on a common commitment to democratic values and

principles.

Specifically, regarding the UBCV, I urge the United States to press Vietnam to:

a) reestablish the legitimate and independent status of the UBCV ;

b) release Buddhist leaders and all other citizens imprisoned for the peaceful expression of their

opinions or beliefs.

More generally, I urge the United States to encourage Vietnam take concrete steps towards real

democratic reform. To begin, I suggest two basic measures :
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a) Hanoi should allow the publication of a private, independently-run newspaper in Ho Chi Minh

City. By providing a free flow of ideas and information, this newspaper would play a vital part in

stimulating a real debate of ideas in Vietnam
;

b) Clause 4 of the Constitution, which enshrines the mastery of the Communist Party in all affairs

of society and State should be abolished. This would open the way to equal participation of all social,

religious and political families in the process of national reconciliation for the reconstruction of

Vietnam.

Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang summed up these apirations for social justice and democratic reform

in his "Declaration" to the authorities which I annexe to this testimony. Indeed, as the Patriarch says,

the UBCV is not seeking conflict, but simply advocating the right to contribute its formidable energies

and ressources to the rebuilding the country. If the United States can help achieve this, she will help

Vietnam to truly make its first steps on the road towards political liberalisation and democratic reform.

It is a unique, historic chance. I pray we will not let it slip by.
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A highxanking Communist official denounces
the CPV's policy to neutralise the Unified Buddhist Church of

Viet Nam

The Vietnam Committee on Human Rights has just received an important document written by a
veteran communist offical in charge of rehgious affairs which sheds new hght on the Communist Party
of Viet Nam (CPV)'s pohcy towards the Buddhist Church. The document, written one year ago, was
sent to the Vietnam Committee with the plain inscription : "In offering for the 1995 Vesak Annversary
(the 2539th Anniversary of the Birth of Buddha). There was no indication as to whether it was sent by
the author himself, Mr Do Trung Hieu, or by another source. The author's address - 7D Phung Khac
IvJioan Street, 1st Ward, Ho Chi Minh City - is mentioned in the text.

Do Trung Hieu, code-name Muoi Anh, was born in Khanh Hoa, Central Viet Nam. Before 1975, he
was head of the Tri Tre Department (MobiHsation of Intellectuals, Students and Youth) for the

Saigon-Gia Dinh area, under the direct orders of Tran Bach Dang. After 1975, he was appointed by
Xuan Thuy' to head the "Mission to Unify Buddhism". Maintained at this post by Xuan Thuy's

successors Nguyen Van Linh, then Tran Quoc Hoan, Do Trung Hieu became the principal architect of

the Party's policy to neutrahse Vietnamese Buddhism, a policy which culminated in the creation of the

State-sponsored Viet Nam Buddhist Church in Hanoi on November 4th 1981.

The document, entitled "The Unification of Vietnamese Buddhism", comprises 50 type-written

pages of comments and analysis on the CPVs strategy to neutralise - and finally to suppress - the

Unified Buddhist Church of Viet Nam (UBCV), and reveals valuable inside information such as the

names, functions and influence of all those involved with this affair on both the Buddhist and

Communist sides.

• Mr Hieu reveals that the CPV's main objective in forcing Buddhists to unify into one State-Church \v::s to

neutralise the UBCV, perceived as a major threat to Party authority.

The document describes the CVP's long-standing hostility towards Buddhism, and the consequences

of this policy in North Viet Nam. Xuan Thuy t old the author that, as a result of Directive No 20 drawn
up by Tran Xuan Bach and signed by Party Secretary Le DuEin in 1960: "in the north, Buddhist

followers have all joined mass o?-ganisattons, only old people (...) go to Pagodas to worship nowadays"

and "bona-fide monks are few and far between". In short, said Xuan Thuy, even the most prominent

communist figures of Buddhism such as the "inevitable" Venerable Pham The Long, or Venerables

Thien Hao and Minh Nguyet (all members of the CPV, according to Mr Hieu), have an "extremely

limited" understanding of Buddhism and "are unable to respond to followers' needs".

In contrast, Mr Hieu quotes Xuan Thuy's appraisal of the Unified Buddhist Church head-quartered

at An Quang Pagoda : "[the UBCV] is not only a religious organisation of national proportions, but it is

also a socio-political organisation with a wide-based popular following, significant international

renown and a leadership of remarkably talented monks". Xuan Thuy warned that "if the unification

process follows the proposal of Venerable Thich Don Hau, i.e. that the Buddhist Patriots' Liaison

Committee (BPLC) is disbanded, and the Unified Buddhist Association (UBA)'^ is incorporated into the

' Head of the North Vietnamese delegation to the Paris Peace talks in the late 60s, Secretary of the CPV Central

Conmiitteo, Head of the Mass Mobihsation Department and of the Fatherland Front. Party Secretary and

Secretary of Mass Organisations in the Fatherland Fronts Central Committee.

- The UBA was the Buddhist organisation for North Viet Nam, the BPLC for the South.
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Unified Buddhist Church of Viet Nam and comes under UBCV leadership, the UBCV's influence will

spread all over the country, and notjust be contained in South Viet Nam as before 1975".

Xuan Thuy feared that if the UBCV was allowed to develop along these lines, "the Party would
never be able to control the UBCV. On the contrary, the UBCV would become an enormous, popular,

religious organisation which, with its mass following of Buddhists, would constitute a permanent
challenge for the Party and the government".

In fact, as Do Trung Hieu explains, the real objective behind the policy of Buddhist "unification"

advanced by the CPV and its Mass Mobilisation Department was to "transform Vietnamese Buddhism
into a people's association. Its structure should be inferior to that of an ordinary association, restricted

exclusively to monks and nuns without any participation of lay-followers - a top-level structure without

any popular structural base. We shall call it the "Vietnamese Buddhist Association P/BA]".

By restricting it within the limits of this association, the CPVs intent was to prohibit Buddhism -

and thence the UBCV - from playing any social role : "Its [the VBA's] activities should be confined

exclusively to the celebration of religious ceremonies and worship in Pagodas. It must on no account be

allowed any activities related to society or to the people (...) Only Pagodas will be allowed to serve as

the Association's bases or headquarters. Thus, the irmss following of Buddhist laity will never be

allowed to structure its forces into organic units of the Church".

• Mr Hieu denounces the consequences of the Party's religious policy after 1975»:

Following Xuan Thuy's admission - implicitly that of communist authorities - that "the only thing

the monks of the [communist] Unified Buddhist Association and the Buddhist Patriots' Liaison

Committee will be able to do will be to "carry the briefcases" of the UBCV", and that "Venerable Thich

Tri Quang will scoop them all up in a sweep of his sleeve", the CPVs only way of maintaining control

was to set up a State-sponsored body, the Viet Nam Buddhist Church on November 4th 1981.

Ostensibly an umbrella for the "unification" of Vietnamese Buddhism, the VBC was conceived to

supplant the UBCV.

Do Trung Hieu affirms that the establishment of the VBC was the work of the CVP alone : "Out of

the nine organisations and Buddhist schools attending the Congress^, one belonged to the UBCV,

whereas the eight others were all under the direct control of the Party (...). To preserve appearances, the

task of unification was handled by Buddhist monks, but Party's control and its determination to

transform Vietnamese Buddhism into a puppet of the CPV was obvious throughout the whole

reunification process ".

Thanks to Mr Hieu's revelations, the motivations behind the systematic campaign of repression

launched by the communist authorities against the UBCV after 1975 become clear. This repression

reached such a height that on November 2nd 1975, twelve monks and nuns burned themselves alive in

protest at Duoc Su Pagoda in Can Tho. Repression and protests continue today, with a sharp

escalation of tensions over the past three years (continued arrests of nuns, monks and Buddhist

lay-followers ; repression against the demonstration of 40,000 Buddhists in Hue on May 24 1993
;

clamp-down on the UBCV rescue mission for flood victims in the Mekong Delta in November 1994
;

arrests of Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang in December 1994 and Secretary General Thich Quang Do in

January 1995).

• Venerable Thich Tri Quang's four point proposal for Buddhist unification and the

position of the late Patriarch Thich Don Hau.

The UBCV's former Patriarch Thich Don Hau was taken into the maquis by the communists after

the 1968 Tet Offensive, then transferred to Hanoi, where he was made Adviser to the Provisional

' The Congress in Hanoi in 1981 at which the Viet Nam Buddhist Church was founded.
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Revolutionary Government of South Viet Nam. In 1976 he became a Member of the National Assembly
and Member of the Executive in the Central Committee of the Fatherland Front. However, he resigned
from all these functions in protest against the Government's repression of the UBCV. According to Mr
Hieu, the Patriarch "maintained this position until the day of his death" on 23 April 1992.

His "position" was, in Mr Hieu's words, an open and energetic opposition to the Government's policy

of transforming Buddhism into a tool of the CPV. Mr Hieu recalls that "immediately after the

liberation [of South Viet Nam]" in 1975 Thich Don Hau sent a Petition along these lines to Le Duan,
Ton Due Thang, Truong Chinh and Pham Van Dong . In response, "the Party [turned down] Thich Don
Hau's proposals for Buddhist reunification and [accused] the Patriarch of harbouring evil intentions

against the Party and the Vietnamese Government".

Mr Hieu's document also sheds Hght on the position of one of the UBCVs most enigmatic figures,

the Very Venerable Thich Tri Quang. Giving an insight into Thich Tri Quang's 20-year long silence,

during which he has refused all cooperation with the communist authorities and taken no part in the

Party's "Buddhist Unification" operation, Mr Hieu reveals the four basic conditions set down by Thich
Tri Quang for the unification of Buddhism in Viet Nam :

1. "On the religious level, unifying Buddhism means developing the fundamental essence of
Buddhism, i.e. Knowledge, Liberation of Being, and the respect for the monastic practices of the

different schools" such as Hinayana (Small Vehicle) and Mahayana (Great Vehicle) Buddhism, both of

which are practiced in Viet Nam
;

2. "On the organisational level, unifying Buddhism means establishing one religious body which
has moral and legal authority both inside and outside the country". Local structures and "different

schools should retain their own monastic practices" whilst respecting the directives of the central

religious institution
;

3. "On the social level, unifying Buddhism means conducting all Buddhist social activities under

the directives of one central Church. This Church must be independent, and its doctrines must
faithfully adhere to teachings arid precepts ofBuddha ;

4. "On the executive level, unifying Buddhism means giving the Church freedom to appoint its

leadership in a just and equitable manner, without compliancy, free from any political pressure (...).

Leaders of the Sangha [community of monks and nuns] must be selected on the basis of their spiritual

and moral authority alone, and their appointment should be approved by the entire Buddhist Sangha

as well as by followers all over the country".

These proposals were flatly rejected by the Party's leaders, who remained hostile to the UBCV and

wary of Thich Tri Quang's considerable influence. Indeed, the CPV perceived Thich Tri Quang as a

formidable adversary, as Mr Hieu reveals in a comment made by Muoi Ut (Nguyen Van Linh's code-

name) to Tu Anh (Tran Bach Dang's code-name) : "The National Liberation Front (NLF) has never

been defeated by anyone, but Thich Tri Quang outwitted them three times running. Each time, in the

subtlest possible way, Thich Tri Quang rescued the Americans and their puppets (sic)".

Nguyen Van Linh was referring to three campaigns launched by Thich Tri Quang in 1964 and

1965, which the communists believed were deliberately directed against them. He recounts :

"In 1964, there was severe flooding in Central Viet Nam. NLF fighters were about to take over the

puppet army's outposts, when Thich Tri Quang launched the slogan "Unified Buddhist Church of Viet

Nam Rescue Mission". With the five-coloured [Buddhist] flag floating on the dinghies, boats and

helicopters, [the NLF soldiers could not attack] and the soldiers of the puppet army were saved.
"

Later, "in the same year, 1964, popular protests broke out against the puppet regime. The NLF
sought to step up this movement in the cities by launching anti-government slogans. Thich Tri Quang
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chose that very moment to create the " People's Council for National Salvation" in Central [Viet Nam]"
and demand a civilian government. This attracted the whole population's attention to him, and our

slogans were totally eclipsed".

Finally, "in 1965, [after] the American army had cynically invaded South Viet Nam, the NLF
stepped up revolutionary warfare against the American imperialist agressors. Thereupon, Thich Tri

Quang launched the "Prayer for Peace" operation, which totally compromised [the NLF's] anti-

american war efforts."

• Mr Hieu reveals widespread discontent within Communist ranks, and calls on the

Party Secretariat to take the interests of the Nation into account.

Do Trung Hieu gives his own view on the CPV : "The Politburo is a collectivity which operates as

"every-man-for-himself under the directives of the Secretary General. The Party Secretariat is another

collectivity which operates as "every-man-is-king-of-his-own-castle" under the orders of the Secretary

General. As for the Secretary General, he incarnates democratic centralism. This makes for the worst

possible kind of dictatorial, feudal regime". He also gives the views of other Party members, such as

Mr Nguyen Huy Quang, a cadre in charge of mass mobilisation and religious affairs in the North, who

bitterly commented : "This is not our Party, it's theirs, and theirs alone, even though we are members

of it. For all that we are [Party] members, we are nothing but pawns in their game".

Do Trung Hieu concludes with the analysis that the CPV's failure in economic management, which

has lead the nation to bankrupcy, is nothing in comparison with the irreparable damage it is wreaking

in the religious domain. He calls on the CVP to cease all interference in religious affairs : "When a

company manager loses millions ofdongs through mismanagement, he causes worry and hardship, but

he can always find a way to earn back the loss. But in the [religious] domain, the slightest mistake can

cause irreparable suffering for millions ofpeople, especially all those who are in jail, who die in prison

or in deportation. Nothing can replace such losses or repair such mistakes. I urge you to give this

question serious thought and elaborate a project that fits the people's aspirations, working on the

principle that one must "render unto Ceasar the things which are Ceasar's". (...) You cannot

continue with policies that bring such harm the Nation and engender so much suffering to the mass of

[religious] followers. For if you do, you will bear full responsibility and must take whatever

consequences are to come".



135

Arbitrary Detention and Violations of the Rights of Freedom of

Opinion. Expression and Religion in the Socialist Republic of

Vietnam

Written Statement submitted by the International Federation of Leagues of Human Rights

and the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights

at the 47th Session (31 July 25 August 1995) of the United Nations Sub-Commission on Human Rights

The International Federation of Leagues of Human Rights (FIDH) and its affiliate, the Vietnam

Committee on Human Rights (Vietnam Committee) are concerned about the administration of justice

and protection of the human rights of detained persons in the Socialist Republic of Vietnam (SRV),

where arbitrary detention and unfair trials remain widespread and common practice.

The FIDH and the Vietnam Committee are particularly disturbed by the recent conviction of six

prominent members of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV) for legitimate acts related to

the non-violent expression of their religious beliefs, and by the recent nationwide clampdown on

prominent dissidents associated with the Vietnamese Communist Party (VCP) for their non-violent

advocacy of pluralism and political reform.

On August 15th 1995, Venerable Thich Quang Do (secular name Dang Puc Tue), Secretary

General and second highest dignitary of the UBCV was sentenced to five years imprisonment by the

Ho Chi Minh City People's Court in a one-day trial. Three other UBCV monks and two lay-persons

were also convicted for organising a UBCV humanitarian Mission for flood victims in the Mekong

Delta. Thich Khong Tanh (Pham Ngoc An) was sentenced to five years; Thich Nhat Ban (Ho Buu

Hoa) to four years, Thich Tri Luc (Pham Van Tuong) to two and a half years, Nhat Thuong (Pham

Van Xua) to three years and Mrs Dong Ngoc (Nguyen Thi Em) to two years' suspended sentence with

three years probation.

The proceedings of this trial were inconsistent with the basic standards of fairnesss and

impartiality guaranteed in Article 14 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, of

which Vietnam is a state party. From the outset, the possibility of a fair trial was compromised by a

banner strung over the Courtroom announcing the "Trial ofDang Phuc Tue and his Clique". Not only

were the defendants represented as criminals, but they were deprived of the right to be judged in their

religious capacity. Indeed, the four monks were not allowed to wear their monks robes, and the Court

addressed them by their secular names throughout. Moreover, the trial was closed to the public. Only

people with accreditations were allowed inside, essentially members of the State-sponsored Buddhist

Church, Party officials and correspondents from the official press. No foreign observers were admitted,

nor any members of the defendants' families, who were not notificatied of the trial. The Vietnamese

authorities refused permission to diplomatic representatives from the United States and other Western

Embassies in Hanoi who asked to monitor the trial. One UBCV monk who tried to enter the courtroom

was expelled and taken to the Police Station for questioning, and thirty other UBCV monks were

arrested in the early hours and detained in custody until the end of the trial .

None of the defendants were allowed defend themselves, nor have access to defence counsel of their

own choice. They were only allowed to answer questions by "yes" or "no". Three French lawyers from

the FIDH mandated by the UBCV to defend the monks could not obtain visas from the Vietnamese

authorities. A Foreign Ministry spokesperson explained to the international press in a statement on

August 15th that Vietnamese law does not permit foreign lawyers to defend Vietnamese citizens.

However, the definition of a "defender" outlined in Article 35 of the Vietnamese Criminal Procedures
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Code does not proscribe foreigner lawyers from representing clients in Vietnam, and Article 12 gives

accused people the right to chose their defence counsel.

Specifically, Thich Quang Do was accused of three "crimes" : 1) writing and circulating copies of a

44-page document entitled
"
Observations on the grave offenses committed by the Vietnamese

Communist Party against the Vietnamese people in general and against Buddhism in particular "
; 2)

hanging a "UBCV" sign over his residence at the Thanh Minh Pagoda in Ho Chi Minh City ; 3) sending

two faxes to UBCV Buddhists overseas informing them of the Government clamp-down on the UBCV
Rescue Mission.

Thich Khong Tanh and his associates were accused of : 1) circulating Declarations criticising the

State's religious policies and a blue-print for reform entitled "Plan for the year 2000"
; 2) founding a

movement called "Buddhist Sangha for the protection of the Faith" ; 3) setting up a "Culture and

Charity Committee" in order to help the poor and needy. The FEDH and the Vietnam Committee

consider that these are not criminal offenses, but legitimate expressions of the fundamental right to

freedom of expression, reUgion and association.

Furthermore, the FIDH and Vietnam Committee are deeply disturbed by the Vietnamese News
Agency's announcement on August 16 that the Very Venerable Thich Huyen Quang, Patriarch of the

UBCV, will stand trial shortly in Quang Ngai and Thich Long Tri, the third highest UBCV official,

member of the Central Executive and former Head of the UBCV Rescue Mission for flood victims will

also be tried in Quang Nam-Da Nang.

The announcement of these forthcoming trials is particularly alarming since it follows systematic

denials by the Vietnamese Government that the Patriarch has ever been placed under arrest. Hanoi

Foreign Ministry spokesmen rejected the Vietnam Committe's report of Thich Huyen Quang's arrest

on December 29th 1994 as a "fabrication", saying that he had been "moved to another pagoda at the

request of other monks".

The FIDH and the Vietnam Committee are also disturbed by the recent arrests of two prominent

Vietnamese dissidents and former Communist Party members. Do Trung Hieu and Hoang Minh
Chinh arrested respectively in Ho Chi Minh City and Hanoi on June 14 1995. A third well-known

dissident, Nguyen Ho, was visited by Security Police and threatened with imminent arrest. He later

received threats against his life. Although formal charges have not yet been announced, the men are

believed to be accused of "circulating anti-socialist propaganda" on account of recent articles and open

letters they wrote calling for reforms within the Communist Party. All three were long-standing

members of the VCP, and have all been previously imprisoned for their dissenting views. Do Trung
Hieu (code-name Muoi Anh), aged 57, was a senior VCP offical in charge of religious affairs in Ho Chi

Minh City. In May 1994 he wrote a critique of the Party's religious policy entitled "The Unification of

Vietnamese Buddhism" in which he accused the Party of deliberately suppressing the UBCV and

seeking to "transform Vietnamese Buddhism into a puppet of the Communist Party", calling on the

Party to restore the legitimate status of the UBCV. Recently, he wrote and circulated two more

documents, a 68-page analysis entitled "Former Resistance Fighters : All for National Reconciliation"

(15.3.1995), and a "Proposal for National Reconciliation" (9.5.1995) calling on the Party to shed its

political monopoly and guarantee equal participation of Communist and non-Communist Vietnamese

in rebuilding the nation.

Another senior Party official sanctioned in this recent clampdown is Nguyen Trung Thanh,
long-standing Security offical, former Head of the Board for the Protection of the Party (Vu Bao ve

Dang) and member of the VCP Central Committee's Organisation Department for 37 years. On
3.2.1995, Nguyen Trung Thanh wrote to VCP's Secretary General calling for the rehabilitation of 32

Party members who he claimed were unfairly convicted in the "revisionist" trials of the 1960. He is

since alleged to have been expelled from the Communist Party.
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The FIDH and the Vietnam Committee believe that all these citizens were simply exercising their

legitimate rights to freedom of expression and belief which are guaranteed in Articles 69 and 70 of the

Vietnamese Constitution and Articles 18 and 19 of the ICCPR.

The FIDH and the Vietnam Committee call for the immemdiate and unconditional release of UBCV
Venerables Thich Huven Quang. Thich Quang Do. Thich Long Tri. Thich Khong Tanh. Thich Nhat

Ban. Thich Tri Luc. Thich Tue Sy. Thich Tri Tuu. Thich Hai Tang, Thich Hai Thinh. Thich Tri Sieu.

Thich Hanh Due. lay-Buddhist Nhat Thuonp. Thich Giac Nguven. Thich Hue Dang (Nguyen Ngoc

Dat), Thich Nguven Giac and all other citizens imprisoned solely on account of the peaceful expression

of their religious beliefs.

The organisations also strongly urge the Vietnamese authorities to ensure that all trials conform

with the provisions of Article 14 of the ICCPR, and that citizens convicted by a court of first instance

have the right to a fair and impartial hearing in a Court of Appeal.

The FIDH and the Vietnam Committee call on the Sub-Commission to examine the situation of

arbitrary detention, unfair trials as\d the human rights of detainees in Vietnam as a matter of high

priority in its 47th session.
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Letter from Venerable Thich Quang Do
to CVP Secretary-General Do Muoi

The document published below is a letter written by Venerable Thich Quang Do, Secretary General of the

Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV) to f^r Do Muoi,

Secretary General of the Communist Party of Viet Nam.

Ven. Thich Quang Do (secular name Dang Phuc Tue). is a well-known writer and scholar, and one of the

UBCV's highest dignitaries. He is also one of the foremost advocates of UBCV's movement for religious freedom, Ven.

Thich Quang Do was first imprisoned with Ven. Thich Huyen Quang in 1977, tortured and detained in solitary

confinement for 20 months, then released in December, 1978 as a result of international pressure.

In 1982, Ven. Quang Do was sent into forced exile in Thai Binh, North Vietnam and detained under house

arrest because of his strong opposition to the creation of the State-sponsored Vietnam Buddhist Church set up in

1981on March 22 1992.

Although he had not been formally released from house arrest, on March 22 1992 he left North Vietnam and

returned to his former residence in Thanh Minh Pagoda. Ho Chi Minh City.

On August 19 1994, he sent this letter to CVP Secretary General Do Muoi. along with a 40-page document

entilled ^Observations on the grave offenses committed by the Communist Party of Viet Nam against the Vietnamese

people in general and against Buddhism in particular". A copy of the document was sent clandestinely to the Vietnam

Committee on Human Rights with the request that it be published after a period of three months if Mr Do Muoi made no

reply

In November 1994, he again made a public protest against the police clamp-down on the UBCV Rescue

Mission for flood victims in the Mekong Delta in which 5 monks and followers were arrested and tons of relief aid were

confiscated manu militan by the Police

As a result of these protests. Ven. Quang Do was arrested on January 4 1995 at Thanh Minh Pagoda in Ho

Chi Minh City. According to an SRV Foreign Ministry spokesman, he will soon be brought to trial, "as a Vietnamese

delinquant, but not as a Buddhist" on charges of disturbing public order. According to all avilable evidence. Ven. Quang

Do is "guilty" of nothing more than expressing views at odds with the CPV. and exercising his legitimate right to

freedom of expression, conscience and belief.

Mr Do Muoi

Secretary General

Communist Party of Viet Nam
Hanoi

Saigon. 19 August 1994

Mr Secretary General,

My name is Thich Quang Do. I am a Buddhist monk and would like to present to you the following

points :

Exactly 49 years ago today, my master, the most Venerable Thich Due Hai, resident monk of Linh

Quang pagoda, Thanh Sam village, Ung Hoa district, Ha Dong province, was killed by the Communists

at 10 o'clock. On that day, 19 August 1945 (the twelfth day of the Seventh Month of the Year of the

Rooster), the Revolution was pronounced successful but on the green just outside the dinh (communal

house, tfans. note) of Bat village, Hung Hoa district, province of Ha Dong, and a mere two kilometers

away from his own pagoda, my master was murdered after being labelled a "traitor ".

13
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My master's religious elder brother, the most Venerable Tiiich Dai Hai, resident monk ofPliap Van
pagoda (also called Dau pagoda), Bac Ninh province, was also arrested in 1945. He was to die soon

afterward, after being accused of having ties with the VNQDD (Vietnamese Nationalist Party).

My master's religious father (i.e. my religious grandfather, so to speak), whose religious name was
Thich Thanh Quyet, resident monk of Tra Lu Trung pagoda, was to get a similar treatment. In 1954,

communist cadres came to his pagoda and after accusing him of using the "opiate" of religion to

lioodwink the people, they threatened to classify him as an "enemy of the people" and subject him to a

"denunciation and struggle" campaign. My master's religious father was so afraid of being denounced
and struggled against that he hanged himself

Then it was my turn to be imprisoned. After being incarcerated at Phan Dang Luu prison in Ba
Chieu, Gia Dinh province, from 6 April 1977 to 10 December 1978, I was sent into exile on 25 February

1982 at Vu Doai village, Vu Thu district, Thai Binh province allegedly because, the authorities said,

"doing religious work is tantamount to being politically active". On 10 February 1982, my mother, for

reasons I am still unaware of, was also exiled to Vu Doai village. On the fourteenth day of the 12th

Month of the Year of the Buffalo {circa January 1985), my mother died a most terrible death : she died

of cold and hunger. Living in complete isolation, I told myself one day that I had done nothing to

deserve the morally indefensible oppressive measures I was unceasingly subjected to. That is ^vhy on

22 March 1992 -i.e. 10 years and 27 days after being sent into exile- I simply informed the Security

Department of Hanoi that I would return to Saigon and I arrived there on the 25th. On 20 April 1992,

I again received an "order" of the local security service, extraditing me back to the North, but I refused

to comply with it : I did what I did not so much because I liked to live in the South and dislike living in

the North. As a monk, I can live anywhere and in any conditions, however difficult they might be. But

things must be done according to the law. I was an innocent citizen, in full possession of my civil

rights. I could not accept that anyone had the right to act so capriciously as the Communists hade done

in 1982. If the authorities considered I had committed any crime, they should use the due process of

law to try me in an open court. In that case, I would obey the courts order. Being a citizen conscious of

his rights and duties, I only wanted to live according to the law. I did not want anything more.

Mr Secretary General,

In relating to you the story of the tragic deaths of some of the people I have always held very close

to my heart and that of the persecution and detention I myself have been subjected to over a decade, I

have only one thing in mind : I want to demostrate to you that as a victim of Communism, I am fully

qualified to send you the document called "Observations" which you will find attached hereto and in

which I have proven my master's innocence of the charges brought against him and called your

attention to the many serious mistakes the Communist Party of Viet Nam (CPV) has made over the

years and in so doing, has caused countless tragedies for the people in general and the Buddhist

Church in particular. Of course, I will accept full responsibility for what I wrote and I am ready to

accept all the consequences, including dying the tragic death of m.y religious grandfather, uncle, and

father, the kind of death of my own mother had to suffer, and that which Quan Ki Tu received at the

hand of Prince Trinh.

But even if I should be killed, I would still want to share with you my conviction that Communism

will not last much longer. I did not come to that conclusion recently. I had that conviction at exactly 10

o'clock in the morning at 19 August 1945 (I was then 19 years of age), when I saw my master standing

in the middle of the courtyard of the dinh of Bat Village -with both arms tied with barbed wire behind

his back and his neck carrying two placards, one covering his chest and the other his back, proclaming

him a '"country-selling traitor". My master was then squeezed between two groups of men armed with

trudgeons and sticks, spears and lances, rakes and sickles. Another group of men, the so-called

People's Court judges, were standing on the dinh platform to conduct the case. They ordered my

master to kneel down and hang down his head while listening to the charges. But my master refused

to do so. One of the judges stepped down from the platform and planting himself in front of my master,

declared : "You are a traitor and, therefore, you can't afford to be recalcitrant". Upon saying so, the
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judge hit my master a number of times on the chin, bloodying his mouth. The blood kept dripping on

the placard covering his chest that proclaimed him to be a "country-selling traitor". Right then and

there, they sentenced my master to death and took him to the village green in front of the dinh, where

his blood continued to drip on his robe and the place where he was standing. Then they forced my
master to lie down and one of them shot point-blank three shots at his temple. Another spurt of blood

gushed out and my master died on the spot.

The spurt of blood and the spectacle of my master lying motionless on the grass with both hands

tied behind his back, dying in a pool of blood remains vivid in my mind. Indeed, not only my master's

face, but his robe, his legs, the spot where he was standing were all covered in blood. The two placards

denouncing him as a traitor were also red with blood. Forty-nine years after the fact, I still remember
the scene as if I had witnessed it only yesterday. What a nightmare it was !

At that moment, I felt utterly miserable : sitting on the grass looking at the corpse of my master,

tears streaming down my cheeks, I already knew that Communism could not last long. The reason is

simple enough : since the communists were proponents of hatred and class struggle, they were

prepared to kill people in the most wicked manner. But as demonstrated by History, wickedness had

never been a successful basis for political longevity. Indeed, psychologically speaking, it can be said

that most people prefer good as apposed to evil. If that is so, what is abhored by the people is no^; likely

to last. Historically, the 74 years of Soviet Communism is not a long time, especially if one compares it

with the 215 years of the Ly dynasty, which constitutes, according to Professor Hoang Xuan Han, the

most peaceful and tolerant period in Vietnamese history.

In 1975, I came to another conclusion : In the natural process of elimination, whatever serves

mankind is likely to be maintained, even if it has been buried, man will dig it up. On the contrary,

whatever fails to serve mankind is bound to destroy itself After living for some time under

Communism, I came to notice that it does not serve mankind at all. Indeed, people living under a

Communist regime are not only spiritually oppressed but also materially deprived of everything. That

is so true that in Viet Nam today, the government is now forced to follow the Capitalist road and adopt

the market economy. As things are now, "Communist" is only a label completely devoid of meaning. It

can thus be said that the communist regimes in Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union collapsed

as a result of self-destruction, simply because they were incapable of meeting the needs of their people,

not because they were attacked by any outside force. In the case of Viet Nam, no-one can be accused of

attacldng the regime, least of all the Buddhists, who have never attacked anybody but have been

forced to defend themselves against the many-pronged attacks the Communists have mounted with the

intention of annihilating the Buddhist Church.

But in the natural process of elimination I have just mentioned above, it can be said that from a

certain perspective. Buddhism is still capable of meeting the needs of man. That is why it is very hard

to destroy Buddhism. One can see this just by looking at North Viet Nam, where except for those

pagodas that have been completely destroyed and their lands turned into paddy-fields, local people

have pooled their efforts to rebuild most places of Buddhist worship. In poverty-stricken villages, of

course, they have only been able to erect thatched huts, but better off communities have built brick

houses. Unfortunately, these structures are covered with "french " rather than "traditional" tiles, for all

those things that we had inherited from our ancestors have been destroyed. The same can be said of

the people's quest for Buddhist texts. Most sutras, especially those that had been translated into

Vietnamese, were labelled "decadent" and set afire by the authorities. However, people in the Northern

provinces have gone South and bought some of these books and, upon returning home, have made

hand-written copies and used them at prayer sessions. This goes to show how much the common people

of Viet Nam still need Buddhism - something which cannot be said in the case of communism. I

remember how, after 1954, everyone was made to hang portraits of the 'great" international

communist leaders, including Karl Marx, Lenin, Stalin, Malenkov, Mao Zedong, and Kim II Sung in

their homes. But in 1982, when I was exiled to Vu Doai village, I did not see one single such portrait,

even in Communist party members' homes.
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The case of the recently departed Mr Kim II Sung of North Korea is even more to the point. On the

day he died, the CPV ordered a day of "national mourning" (17 July 1994). In my humble opinion, if Mr
Kim II Sung had been of assistance to the CPV or if members of the International Communist
movement still think of one another "as close as lips and teeth", only the CPV and its 1.8 million

members should mourn him. Indeed, what has Kim II Sung done for Viet Nam and its 70 million

people ? Since the great majority of the people of Viet Nam are not communists, why should they be

made to mourn Mr Kjm, albeit for one day ? Instead, why didn't the CPV build a big temple in

downtown Hanoi and dedicate it to the first Hung kings, the founders of our nation, then proclaim the

Tenth day of the third month of the lunar year as National Day so that the people of Viet Nam might

have a holiday and use that opportunity to commemorate our the achievements of our ancestors,

thanks to whom the nation was born and grew strong, and without whom the CPV would surely not be

here today ? Why doesn't the CPV mourn the nation's founding fathers ? Although Mr Kim II Sung
was a foreigner, the CPV treated him with the greatest respect, but in their dealings with their own
fellow-countrymen, the communists have absolutely no hesitation to use bullets and guns. That is why,

every time I relive the nightmare of my master being beaten and murdered on the village green in Bat,

I cannot help feeling heartbroken. I grieve over these crimes which bring shame on my people,

descendants of the birds Lac and Hong, and disgrace our 4,000 years historical heritage.

But that is not all ! Hundreds of thousands of persons were killed during the class struggle,

denunciation campaign, and land reforms in North Viet Nam in 1956. Although the CPV did launch a

rectification campaign -thereby acknowledging they had committed countless murders- the question

might be asked whether they had organized any national day of mourning for their victims ! The

question should also be asked whether the CPV has done anything for the countless boat people who

died at sea since 30 April 1975. Who is mourning for them ? If the nation should mourn for any one, it

should mourn for them - and not for North Korea's Kim II Sung.

My respectful salutations.

Sincerely

Thich Quang Do
Secretary General

Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma
Unified Buddhist Church of Viet Nam

Copies to ;

- The Most Venerable Thich Huyen Quang

Acting President of the Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma
- All branches and organisations of the Unified Buddhist Church in Viet Nam and overseas

- Leaders of friendly churches "for information".
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Unified Buddhist Church of Viet Nam
Institute for the Propagation of the Faith

No II-56A^LV-VHD Buddhist era 2537 - Quang Ngai, November 20th 1993

DECLARATION
by

the Head of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith

Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam

The following observations should be bourn in mind :

• Communism was imported into Vietnam by Ho Chi Minh on his return from the Soviet Union in

1930. Since then, from the moment the proletarian dictatorship was estabhshed until today, the

Vietnamese Communist Party has relentlessly pursued dogmatic, hard-line policies, bent on the

destruction of Marxist-Leninism's two arch enemies : religion and capitalism. After an experience of

seventy years, the demise of Communism in its mother-country, the Soviet Union, has proved the

manifest failure of this system to guarantee the fundamental well-being, prosperity, freedom and

moral welfare of the people. Sadly, the Vietnamese Communist Party (VCP) has drawn no lessons from

this failure, and made no attempt to change its policies. As a result, obscurantism, poverty and

repression - so typical of all Communist regimes - continue to predominate in Vietnam today.

• The VCP and the State advocate economic liberalisation and the transition towards a market

economy. Yet they persist in maintaining a power-hungry, political structure nourished on

prerogatives and privileges which in itself stifles all possibility of economic growth. Today, graft and

corruption among top-level cadres have become veritable State institutions. The press is authorised to

criticise corruption in general, but is strictly forbidden to attack the root cause of corruption, i.e. the

political system that breeds it, which is common to all communist societies. The regime in Vietnam

today combines the very worst of Soviet and East European communism with the very worst of

wild-cat capitalism. As for the National Assembly, which ostensibly represents the people, it is little

more than a stage, where monologues in the form of Party directives and decrees are acted out. The

people's voice is stifled, for there are no independent representatives to speak out for them.

• The VCP has swallowed its past hatreds and is now courting its old arch enemies, the "capitalist

imperialists" overseas. Yet at home, the Party and State continue to implement a policy of repression,

particularly against the religious communities, regardless of th§ fact that by doing so they are

destroying the very foundations of morality, and crushing the conceptions of truth, beauty, fraternity

and solidarity inherent in Vietnamese culture. The result of this policy is today's decadent society in

which the spiritual values that elevate mankind and orient him towards righteousness are totally

submerged.

• The VCP and the State have now realized that their anti-religious policy launched on April 30th 1975

was an overall failure, and that, regarding Buddhism in particular, they have not succeeded in

suppressing the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV). This explains why they changed tactics
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and set up a Buddhist Church under State control with the aim of "dividing to rule" by pitting

Buddhists against each other.

• However, Buddhists cannot accept that a people's government worthy of its name should be allowed

to defy the people's will by suppressing the UBCV, especially in the light of the sacred Testament left

by the late Patriarch Thieh Don Hau, which entrusts our Buddhist community with three important

missions :

1) that church elders and dignitaries must take up the Patriarch's succession at the Head of the

UBCV Supreme Council of Two Institutes
; 2) that they must organise the 8th UBCV Conference - this

Conference should have been held in 1977, but was postponed because of Government persecution

against Buddhists ; 3) that they must guide Buddhist affairs through this new, decisive phase, and
mobilise the Buddhist community not only at home but also throughout the world, wherever there are

sections of the UBCV.

• Responding unanimously to the appeal for Unity, Solidarity and Reconciliation launched by the late

Patriarch in his Message on 31.10.91, Vietnamese Buddhists at home and abroad, and particularly

Buddhists from the UBCV have unified the different congregations of the Sangha in preparation for

the new challenges to Buddhism announced by the Patriarch. Following the terms of the Patriarch's

Testament, on 25.6.1992 the UBCV Office in Exile addressed a 9-point letter of claims to six

Government departments. Basically, the letter called on the authorities to :

1) recognise the right to existence of the UBCV, and allow it to function freely as it did before 1975
;

2) restore all Church property, including pagodas," institutes, cultural and academic centres,

hospitals and schools, which were illegally confiscated by the authorities after 1975
;

3) release all monks, nuns and Buddhist followers who are detained arbitrarily without trial, or as a

result of unfair trials, simply for the "crime" of advocating the respect of religious freedom and humaii

rights
;

4) account for the death of Venerable Thich Thien Minh in reeducation camp in 1978.

However, apart from sending high-level Government cadres to discuss these concerns with the

UBCV Office in Exile in Quang Ngai, up till now the SRV authorities have taken no steps to remedy

any of the grievances expressed in this letter.

• Not only did the authorities refuse to reply to the UBCV's grievances, but they stepped up repression

against the UBCV, arresting monks, nuns and lay-persons, banning the organisation of a Memorial

Ceremony for the late Patriarch Thich Don Hau, and launching a concerted vilification campaign

against the Patriarch's Testament in the official press, television and radio. Furthermore, they issued

two top-level documents, one classified "Top Secret" No 125/TUDV, issued by the VCP Propaganda

Department on 17.8.93 and signed by its Director Phan Minh Tanh, and the other classified

"Absolutely Secret" No 106/PA 15-16, issued by the Ministry of the Interior and the Quang Ngai

Security Pohce, signed on 18.8.93 by the Director of the Quang Tri Security Police, Colonel Truong

Huu Quoc, giving specific directives for repression against the UBCV. Both these documents were

submitted to the UN Commission on Human Rights in Geneva- in February 1993 by the International

Federation on Human Rights and the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights as tangible proof of the

deliberate policy of repression waged against the UBCV by the Vietnamese authorities. Until today,

the Vietnamese delegation at the UN has never refuted the authenticity of these documents.

• Historically spealdng, the UBCV is heir to a 20-century long tradition of Vietnamese Buddhism, and

represents 807<j of the population. Legally, it dates back to the assembly of six monastic and lay

congregations from North, Central and South Vietnam which gathered in a National Congress at Tu

Dam Pagoda, Hue on 6.5.1951 to form the "General Association of Vietnamese Buddhists", fore-runner
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of the present-day UBCV. It was called an "association" because under Decree No. 10 of French

colonial law, Buddhism was forbidden the status of a Church, and only allowed to exist as a simple

association. However, after an intensive struggle for the safeguard of Buddhism and religious freedom

which began in May 1963, Buddhists successfully obtEiined the abrogation of Article 10. At a National

Buddhist Congress held in early 1964, the rightful status of "Church" was regained, and the traditional

Buddhist Church, i.e. the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam was allowed to pursue its religious

functions. It is clear, therefore, that Colonial Decree No. 10 and all other decrees and resolutions on

religions posterior to 6.5.1951 have no legal value in regards to the historic or statutory existence of

the UBCV.

• The UBVC's non-violent and legitimate struggle in favour of a just cause has won the support of

Buddhist at home and abroad. It has also gained recognition from international public opinion and

from many world Governments. A recent example was the demonstration of 40,000 Buddhists in Hue
on 24.5.1993 which drew strong reactions of support from Governments and parliamentary

representatives in Europe, Asia, the United States, Africa, Australia, the European Parliament, the

United Nations. It was also supported by international bodies such the International Federation of

Human Rights, the US Confederation of Labour AFL-CIO, by Amnesty International and other

international human rights organisations, and also by numerous religious and political organisations

within the Vietnamese community overseas. This resounding support for the Buddhist struggle cannot

be ignored - as SRV Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet realised himself during his official visit to Australia

and Europe this year. In every country visited by the Prime Minister, Governments called for the

release of Buddhist monks and for the recognition of the right to existence of the UBCV.

• Instead of ceasing their policy of repression against the Buddhists and putting into practice the

appeals launched by Prime Minster Vo Van Kiet and VCP General Secretary Do Muoi during the New
Year festival to "abolish all complexes, efface hatred and look towards the future" so that "all

Vietnamese, regardless of their social and ethnic origins or religious beliefs, whatever their past

affdiations or functions in the former [South Vietnamese] regime, whether they live inside or outside

Vietnam, may rally together to form one great body of national union" - the SRV authorities persist in

undermining national unity, interfering in internal Buddhist affairs, intimidating and arresting

monks, nuns and followers of the UBCV.

• Although the Buddhists are the principal victims of religious persecution, other religious orders in

Vietnam such as the Catholics, the Cao Dai, Hoa Hao, Protestcints etc... have also suffered repression

and discrimination. A recent example is the State's veto on the appointment of Bishop Huynh Van

Nghi as Apostolic Administrator of Ho Chi Minh City.

• The task of reconstructing Vietnam, rehabilitating traditional moral values in a society plunged in a

spiritual and cultural crisis, and releasing our people from the grips of poverty and bondage requires

the combined efforts of a participation of every social class, religious family and political formation.

The policies of political dictatorship and one-Party control are dangerous obstacles which are blocking

our people's road to development - a road forged and frayed by our ancestors at the cost of so much

suffering and bloodshed.

In the light of these general observations on the repression of Buddhism, and because of

the unwarranted exclusion of the Vietnamese population as a whole from the process of

national reconstruction, I solemnly address the following Declaration to the Vietnamese

people and to international opinion :

1. Vietnamese Buddhism is an integral part of our national heritage. From the dawn of Vietnamese

civilisation. Buddhism has played a momentous role in the foundation of our nation and the

development of its culture. The UBCV is the legitimate successor to a millennium tradition which

dates from the first Buddhist Masters to the Boddhisattva martyrs. It is the unique representative of
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tlie Buddhist community in Vietnam. On the international level, the UBCV is one of the founder

members of the World Federation of Buddhists, created in Colombo, Ceylan, in 1950. No other

Buddhist organisation, be it the creation of individuals or of any political power, whose objectives differ

from those stipulated within the UBCV Charter, can take control of the UBCV or replace it as the

spiritual leader of Vietnamese Buddhists at home and abroad, and as the legitimate representative of

Vietnamese Buddhism in the world
;

2. The recent action taken by the VCP and the Vietnamese authorities against the Office in Exile of

the UBCV and the Head of its Institute for the Propagation of the Faith, through the intermediary of

the Government Board of Religious Affairs and the Quang Ngai People's Committee violates the SRV
Constitution, the provisions of domestic law and the United Nations International Covenant on Civil

and Political Rights, to which Vietnam is a State party and has a binding obligation to respect

;

3. The Vietnamese Communist Party and the State must immediately initiate a process of

democratic reform, and promote the development of a civil society by guaranteeing civil and political

rights such as freedom of expression, freedom of the press, freedom of conscience and religion, freedom

of association... One of the specific characteristics of Vietnamese civilisation is the notion of virtue. The

past 20 centuries of Vietnamese history demonstrate to what extent the Vietnamese people is

essentially an assembly of communities with different religious faiths. The religious forces of Vietnam,

amongst which is Buddhism, englobe the majority of the population. They possess an unparalleled

capacity to temper the people's accumulated hatreds, and they have a unique role to play in rebuilding

the nation, devastated by 50 years of wars waged in the name of conflicting imported ideologies. By

seeking to suppress religions in general, and Buddhism in particular, the authorities are perpetuating

obsolete Cold War politics and draining the potential for national reconstruction. Repression against

the UBCV must cease at once.

4. The Communist Party and State should not merely pay lip-service to their call for "abolishing

complexes, effacing hatreds and looking together towards the future", or use this as a ploy to delude

world opinion into believing in their "economic renovation" and capacities for "political stability". "A

State cannot effectively respect human rights or promote a sustainable democracy unless it has an

opposition. An opposition is a constructive element, because it checks the power of extremist

tendencies and promotes an equal and fair participation of the whole population in the process of

national reconstruction. By repressing the religious communities and suppressing all pohtical

opposition movements, the Communist Party and the State are imposing neo-coloniahst rule which,

although it may achieve short term stability of the power-machine, can only succeed in crushing the

nation's capacities for development in the long term. The Party and State should set about "abolishing

complexes and effacing hatreds" not only in words, but in deeds by implementing an effective human

rights pohcy, and guaranteeing fundamental rights within the framework of law. Regarding

Buddhists, the Party and State should immediately release all monks, nuns and lay-persons who have

been arbitrarily detained in prisons, reeducation camps and under house arrest since 1975. If the State

deems they have committed any criminal offence, they should be given the right to a fair trial. Trials

should be held in the presence of the public and the international press, and defendants must be

assisted by Vietnamese or international defence lawyers of their own choice".

5. The UBCV Executive formally calls upon the authorities to review the recent trial in Hue in

conformity with international standards and with the provisions of United National Charter and other

UN International Conventions. At the trial of Venerables Thich Tri Tuu, Thich Hai Tang, Thich Hai

Thinh, Thich Hai Chanh and the five Buddhist lay-persons on 15th November 1993, the Law was

abscMt from the seat ofjudgement, and Security Police took the place of defence lawyers chosen by the

UBCV. Four days before the trial began, several Western Embassies who asked to send diplomatic

observers were told by a Foreign Ministry official in Hanoi that the trial had been postponed, and that

110 new date had been fixed. Foreign press correspondents were banned - Agence France Press, for
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example, was denied permission to attend - and the three French law>-ers from the Paris-based

International Federation of Human Rights (FIDH) mandated by the UBCV were not granted travel

visas, so they could not come to defend the monks in Hue. The international community has vigorously

protested against this arbitrary and unfair trial , denouncing in strong and objective terms the State's

total disregard for the law. Particularly noteworthy are the interventions of the Paris-based FIDH, US
Senators Bill Bradley and Robert Kerrey, the Chairman of the UK Parliamentary Human Rights

Group, Lord Avebury, representing 130 members of the Houses of Lords and Commons, the AFL-CIO
Labour Confederation, the US Congressional Human Rights Caucus representing 200 Members of

Congress, Asia Watch, the Chairman of the Human Rights Sub-Commission of the European

Parliament etc...

6. A State which respects the rule of Law must separate the powers of the executive, the

legislative, and judiciary organs, and prevent any single political party from usurping the reins of

power. The one-party dictatorship empowers the State to systematically repress non-violent

democratic movements with impunity, because the judiciary is helpless to address or sanction any such

acts. The UBCV asks the SRV authorities to lay the foundations of democratic law by the following

three concrete measures : a) abolish Clause 4 of the Constitution [regarding the supremacy of the

Communist Party in all affairs of society and State, trans, note] so that each and all can participate in

the reconstruction of the nation ; b) organise free and fair general elections with the participation

of independent candidates from political and religious currents outside the Communist Party to elect a

new National Assembly truly representative of the people , not simply of the Partv. ; c) draft a new
Constitution which reflects the people's aspirations for human rights and democracy, as formulated

by its new, independent representatives, and which also reflects the general world tendency towards

conciliation, harmony and peace. We must sweep away the relics of the past, put feudalism, colonialism

and the Cold War behind us, and turn over a new page in the history of our people and our nation. We
emphasize that abolishing Clause 4 does not imply the exclusion or dissolution of the Communist

Party as such. It simply means the abolition of the Party's monopoly of power in order to avoid the

abuses this creates - abuses which have caused so much suffering and devastation to our country. A
truly democratic regime should stimulate the participation of all sectors of the population, regardless of

their political affiliations or religious beliefs. It should foster competition as a mutually reinforcing

relationship, not as a race to oust one's opponents. After all, whether our compatriots be Communists

or members of any other political party, they are first and foremost Vietnamese. Our common heritage

of five-thousand years civilisation will serve as the basis for future dialogue and cooperation, and we
will be bound together in one common aim - to forge a place within the community of nations for a

stable, flourishing and prosperous Vietnam.

7. The collapse of Communism in the Soviet Union and other East-European countries resulted

from a process of natural selection, it did not need to be triggered off from outside. The internal

conflicts within the VCP suggest that communism in Vietnam is doomed to self-destruction in the same

manner. For we Buddhists, this cycle of life and death is a natural, inexorable process. Nevertheless, if

the Party and State are clairvoyant, and act before it is too late, they can avoid terrible reprisals and

prevent an explosion of the people's pent-up hatred. The Party and State have inflicted too much

suffering and misfortune on the people over the past 40 years - now they must try to redeem

themselves by sowing the seeds of good. As of today. Buddhism and other great religions must be

granted freedom to practice their religious activities normally, so they can work to dispel hatred and

repair the moral decadence which has penetrated all levels of our society today. No force is capable of

quelling the people's hatred [of the Party) apart from the religious forces. The greatest fear of the

Party and the State today is something they call
"
the peaceful evolution", [dien bicn hoa binh, implying

the evolution towards democracy, trans, note] and they are deploying massive efforts to prevent this

process taking root in Vietnam. But for all their efforts. Peace is already on the march, in an

inexorable evolution that will bring spiritual fulfilment and physical well-being to the people of our
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land. For after all, is not a "peaceful evolution" far preferable to a "war-ful" evolution ? The Party and
State should not fear this process, nor try to impede its development. Over the past three centuries,
from the conflict of the Trinh- Nguyen dynasties to the colonial period, through the Vietnam war and
its aftermath, our land has been torn apart by perpetual internecine wars. Why can't we welcome
peaceful evolution as the harbinger of a new era of cooperation and national reconciliation for our
people ?

8. During the Vietnam war, the Party and State looked on US POW's and servicemen missing in
action as sworn enemies. Nowadays, they have suddenly turned into friends, and the Government is

bending over backwards to trace their remains and report piously on their findings to the American
Government. Such actions are praiseworthy, for they concretize the policy of "effacing hatreds" by
showing compassion to our former enemies, which is an essential Vietnamese virtue. But have the

Party and the Vietnamese authorities done as much for their own sons ? The bodies of millions of

soldiers from both North and South Vietnam were abandoned on the battlefields, jettisoned in the

depths of our jungles, in our rivers and seas, left rotting at the frontiers like departed spirits. Has
anyone ever looked for their remains ? Have their families ever been notified, comforted, or granted
compensation ? Apart from those who died, what about the millions of war veterans on both sides who
were wounded and disabled ? Have the authorities taken charge of their welfare or helped out their

families ? According to a millennium tradition dating back to the Hung Kings, founders of the nation,

we Vietnamese are bound by a debt of loyalty towards the dead. This belief is perpetuated by the

popular custom of ancestor- worship and the cult the dead. It is therefore by conviction and duty that

we must honour our debt towards the dead, and engrave their right to remembrance in our bones and
in our hearts. Let us think of all those who died in the 1968 Tet Mau Tan Offensive. The memoirs of

top-ranking military and political cadres in charge of operations in Hue now reveal the horrendous

massacres of innocent victims perpetrated by the revolutionary forces. The Communist Party and the

SRV authorities must publicly repent for the crimes committed by the soldiers of the People's Army
and the local revolutionai-y forces. They must also make a public act of penance towards the families of

all the peasants murdered in the Land Reforms, and rehabilitate them in the name of their own
dignity and that of their descendants. A National Day of Contrition should be organised to ask for the

people's forgiveness and pray for all those who were unjustly put to death or forced to commit suicide

by the regime. This act of contrition towards the dead must also be a pledge to the living, a firm

promise to promote and protect the rights and dignity of all beings.

9. The truth is not always pleasant to hear. If this Declaration angers the Party and the SRV
authorities, the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam and I accept full responsibility. Although I have

been detained under house arrest in Quang Ngai without judgement or charge since 1982, I consider

that by making this Declaration I am simply exercising my own right to freedom of expression, as

guaranteed by the SRV Constitution. If the VCP and the Vietnamese authorities wish to punish me for

this, they must give me a public trial, with full guarantees of fairness and impartiality, and access to

legal counsel of my own choice. If, for any reason, the State decides to put me on trial, I hereby

mandate the International Federation of Human Rights in Paris to provide a lawyer for my defence.

Furthermore, from the moment this Declaration is made public, the VCP and the Vietnamese

authorities will be answerable for my physical safety and for anything that may happen to my Pagoda

at Hoi Phuoc, which is the Office in Exile of the UBCV. As I write this. Security Police have my Pagoda

under constant surveillance. I am forbidden from all contacts with the outside. All comings and going

are controlled, all visitors are harassed, interrogated, arrested, searched and followed by Security

Police. I have been subjected to particularly harsh surveillance since the demonstration in Hue on May

24th 1993.

As this Declaration is published, I would like to take this opportunity to extend my warmest thanks

to all the Governments and Parliaments of Europe, Asia, America, Africa and Australia, to the
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European Parliament, the US Congressional Human Rights Caucus, the UK Parliamentary Human
Rights Group, to the different Commissions and Working Groups of the United Nations, to the

International Federation of Human Rights, to the American Labour Confederation AFL-CIO, to

Amnesty International and all other human rights organisations, and to all the press, radio and

television agencies who demonstrated their solidarity by raising their voices in support of the UBCV's
struggle for religious freedom, and human rights in Vietnam over the past year. Moreover, the UBCV
at home and abroad will never forget the noble efforts of the Vietnamese community overseas, who
spontaneously and wholeheartedly mobilized their religious movements, political organisations,

associations and magazines published all over the world to highlight the movement for the Safeguard

of Buddhism launched by the UBCV and the Buddhist population in Vietnam.

We hope that you will all continue to support us until the day Vietnamese people have achieved

true freedom of religion, human rights and lasting democracy.

Thich Huyen Quang
President of the

Institute for the Propagation of the Faith

Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam

(Signature and seal)

Copies to

:

- Prime Minister Vo Van Kiut, Socialist Republic of Vietnam, Hanoi "for attention" :

a.s tlic UBCV OfTice in Exile in Quang Ngai is blockaded by Security Police, this copy is to be forwarded by the UBCV Overseas

Office of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith in the United States,
;

- HE Boutros Boutros-GhaU, Secretary General of the United Nations

"requesting a more effective intervention"

:

to be forwarded by the Overseas Office of the Institute for the Propagation of the Faith, USA
- to Governments, Parliaments, Churches, international human rights organisations, to Amnesty International, to Trade Unions, to

international television and radio networks, press agencies and the international press

"urging continued support" : to be forwarded by the UBCV's International Buddhist Information Bureau, Paris

- to all dignitaries and members of the UBCV, at home and abroad, "for study, communication and execution";

- on file at the UBCV Office in Exile, Quang Ngai.
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Arhitrar)' arrests of Buddhist Clergy and followers in Vietnam
File on the UBCV Relief Mission for Flood Victims in the

Mekong Delta

Submitted to the l£iiropean Parliament in Brussels in December 1994

This file describes the arrest of the organisers of the UBCV Mission for Flood Victims in the Mekong
Delta who are currently in custody at the Security Police Detention Centre, 3C Ton Due Thang Street

in the 1st Ward of Ho Chi Minh City. They are :

Venerable THIGH KHONG TANH (secular name Phan Ngoc An)

Born in Binh Dinh (Central Viet Nam) in 1943P

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV) Head
of the Relief Mission

Address : Lien Tri Pagoda, 153 Luong Dinh Cua Street, An Khanh-Thu Due, Ho Chi Minh City

Arrested : 6 November 1994

Venerable THIGH TRI LUC (secular name Pham Van Tuong)

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of the UBCV
Address : Phap Van Pagoda, Phuong 18 Tan Binh, Ho Chi Minh City

Arrested : 5 November 1994 at 3.00 am in Ho Chi Minh City

Venerable THIGH NHAT BAN (secular name Ho Buu Hoa)

Profession : Buddhist monk, member of UBCV
Address : Linh Phuong Pagoda, Tam Phuoc Village, Province of Dong Nai

Arrested : 6 November 1994 in Ho Chi Minh City

Mr PHAM VAN XUA (Buddhist name Nhat Thuong)

Born in Binh Dinh (Central Vietnam) in 1943

Profession : Secretary of the UBCV ReUef Mission

Address : 444 D Cach Mang Thang 8 Street, 11th district, 3rd Ward, Ho Chi Minh City

Mrs NGUYEN THI EM (Dong Ngoc)

Arrested on 5 November 1994 at 9.00 am in Ho Chi Minh City

and the UBCV dignitary detained under house arrest

:

Venerable THIGH LONG TRI
Profession : Buddhist monk, member of the UBCV, first Head of the Relief Mission

Address : Vien Giac Pagoda, Hoi An, near Danang (Central Viet Nam)

Arrested : 29th October 1994 at 7.00 am in Ho Chi Minh City and detained under house arrest

at his Pagoda since October 30th 1994.

Circumstances of the arrests :

In October 1994, serious flooding swept the Mekong Delta (South Viet Nam) causing the deaths of

over 300 people and leaving more than 500,000 homeless.
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On the initiative of Venerable Thich Huyen Quang, Patriarch of the UBCV, the Church set up a

Rescue Mission to collect and distribute relief aid to the victims. On 20.10.1994, Van. Huyen Quang
wrote to SRV Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet asking for goverment authorization to proceed with this

humanitarian operation.

The Government made no reply to this request. Nevertheless, because of the urgency of the

situation, the UBCV went ahead with its operation, sending a first relief team to the disaster area on

24.10.1994. Alarmed by the extent of the damages, the Mission decided to send a second team. Ven.

Huyen Quang appointed Ven. Long Tri to head the Rescue Mission. He set off from his Pagoda in Hoi

An (Central Viet Nam) for Ho Chi Minh City to coordinate the operation.

On 29.10.1994 at 7.00 am. Ven. Thich Long Tri was arrested by the Security PoHce and

interrogated throughout the whole day. On 30.10.1994 he was expelled from Ho Chi Minh City and

taken back to his pagoda in Hoi An. He has been detained under house arrest ever since.

Ven. Thich Khong Tanh, Superior monk of Lien Tri Pagoda in Thu Due (near Ho Chi Minh City)

was appointed to take Ven. Thich Long Tri's place as Head of the Rescue Mission.

The second relief operation was scheduled to be ready on November 5th 1994, and a meeting place

was fixed at the Nga Bay crossroads at dawn the following morning.

However, on 4.11.1994. Venerables Thich Lang Quynh, Thich Nguyen Nhu, Thich Nguyen Ly,

Thich Quang Ton, Thich Tam Van, Thich Tam Van, Thich Nguyen Thinh and several other UBCV
monks belonging to the Rescue Mission were summoned to the Ho Chi Minh City Security Police

headquarters for interrogation. There, the Security Police warned the monks that action would be

taken against them if they participated in the Rescue Mission.

In the early hours of 5.11.1994. the Ho Chi Minh City Police launched wide-spread security sweep,

rounding up and arresting the Mission's principal organisers :

- at 1.00 am. Mr Pham Van Xua (Nhat Thuong), the Mission's Secretary, was arrested at his

home;

- at 3.00 am . Ven. Thich Tri Luc was arrested at Phap Van Pagoda in Ho Chi Minh City
;

- at 9.00 am. Mrs Nguyen Thi Em (Dong Ngoc) was arrested at her home in Ho Chi Minh City.

In the evening of Saturday 5.11.1994 . a group of doctors who had met in Tap Thanh Pagoda to

prepare medical aid for the Mission were arrested by the Security Police and temporarily detained at

the Police station so that they could not join the UBCV team.

At 2.00 am on 6.11.1994 . armed Security Police raided the Thien True Pagoda in Ho Chi Minh

City. They prohibited the Superior monk and his followers from joining the Mission and seized a

number of vehicles carrying relief aid collectd by the Pagoda. The same happened at Lien Tri Pagoda

in Thu Due, where the armed Security Police surrounded the Pagoda, prohibiting everyone from

leaving the premises.

At the meeting place at the Nga Bay crossroads. Security Police intercepted a convoy of ten UBCV
vehicles carrying food, blankets and medicine. The convoy was dispersed and a number of its 360

passangers (300 Buddhists and 60 monks and nuns) were violently harassed and taken into custody.

In the afternoon of Sunday 6.11.1994. Security Police arrested Venerables Thich Khong Tanh

and Thich Nhat Ban outside Lien Tri Pagoda. They then raided the pagoda, confiscating personal

papers and documents belonging to Thich Khong Thanh.

Between November 7th - 12th. the treasurer of the Relief Mission, Venerable Thich Nguyen

Ly, Superior monk of Tu Hieu Pagoda in the 8th Ward of Ho Chi Minh City was convoked repeatedly

for questioning by different offices of the Security Police, the Board of Religious Affairs and the

25
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Fatherland Front. His pagoda was placed under day-and-night Police surveillance, and so were the
pagodas of many other UBCV monks known to be involved in the mission.

At 8.00 am on 10.11.19H4. "Police-monks" (security agents turned monks in order to infiltrate

Buddliist ranks) from the State-sponsored Viet Nam Buddhist Church accompanied by armed Security
agents, soldiers from the People's Army and local militia (200 in all, according to witnesses) broke inTu
Hieu Pagoda and confiscated manu inilitan all the food, medicines, blankets and other relief aid

belonging to the Relief Mission which had been stored there after Security Pohce dispersed the convoy.

On 30. 10. 1994, UBCV Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang and Secretary General Thich Quang Do wrote
to the Government of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam to protest against these arbitrary arrests.

Reasons for which these arrests are deemed arbitrary :

The arrest of these monks and Buddhist lay-persons violates Article 9 of the International Covenant
on Civil and Political Rights in two aspects :

a) The authorities deny having made the arrests :

The Vietnamese Government has formally denied that these arrests ever took place. On November
9 1994, a Foreign Ministry spokesperson in Hanoi told international press correspondents that no

Buddhists had been taken into custody and that the Relief Mission had not been stopped. However, the

fact that Venerables Thich Khong Tanh, Thich Nhat Ban, Thich Tri Luc Mr Pham Van Xua and Mrs
Nguyen Thi Em are detained in the Security Detention Centre at 3C Ton Due Thang Street can be

proved by the fact that their families have received Police authorisations to bring them food parcels to

that address (see Annexe No 1).

The provisions of article 71, paragraph 2 of the Vietnamese Constitution which stipulate that

"No-one can be arrested in the absence of a ruling by the People's Court, or a ruling or sanction of the

People's Office of Supervision and Control" were plainly disregarded. The detention of these persons

are therefore arbitrary.

b) the arrest are inconsistent with the rights of freedom of religion, conscience and
expression :

Since the Vietnamese authorities deny that these five people are under arrest, it is clear that no

formal charges can have been laid against them. It may be feared, therefore, that they were not

arrested because they had committed any criminal offense but because of their participation in the

UBCV Rescue Mission.

Indeed, the first UBCV Mission to the Mekong Delta, which was organised without any display of

banners or Buddhist flags, was allowed to distribute humanitarian aid without any Government

interference. It was only when the second convoy was prepared, with vehicles carrying "UBCV Rescue

Mission" signs that the authorities intervened. Moreover, although the Government denies

confiscating Buddhist banners or flags, the FIDH and the Vietnam Committee are in possession of a

"Report on Incriminating Evidence" drawn up by the Ho Chi Minh City Security Police which records

the confiscation of "banners measuring I metre by 2.2 metres bearing the inscription "Unified Buddhist

Church Rescue Mission" m green letters on a yellow background".

In this case, the arrest of citizens solely on account of their participation in the UBCV humanitarian

cperation is inconsistent with the provisions of Article 18 of the ICCPR and Article 70 of the

V'ietnamese Constitution which guarantee freedom of religion, and with Article 6 (b) of the Declaration

on tlie Elimination of All Forms of Intolerance and of Discrimination based on Religion or Belief which

;4uarantees the right "to establish and maintain appropriate charitable or humanitarian institutions".
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Furthermore, in accordance with the rights to freedom of expression guaranteed in Article 19 of the

ICCPR and Article 69 of the Vietnamese Constitution, the UBCV should be entitled to organise

humanitarian missions in its own name.

The arrest and detention of these monks and lay-persons follows a consistent pattern of

discrimination displayed by the Government aginst the UBCV. This is apparent in the official

"Announcement" on the Relief Mission issued by the Ho Chi Minh City Municipal Office of the

Fatherland Front (Ref 311/UBMT, November 10 1994) which accuses UBCV members of being "bad

individuals" who belong to an "organization unpermitted by our Government" which "lied that they

were going to help the flood victims but mainly aimed at creating divisions within the Buddhist

Church, dividing the great unity of the people, and harming the interests of monks, nuns and Buddhist

laymen" . The "Announcement" clearly indicates that the five monks and lay-persons were not arrested

because of any alleged criminal behaviour, but because they belong to a Church which is not under

State control.

The detention of Venerables Thich Long Tri, Thich Khong Tanh, Thich Tri Luc, Thich Nhat

Ban, Mr Pham Van Xua and Mrs Nguyen Thi Em in Police custody and the house arrest of

Venerable Thich Long Tri are therefore arbitrary and inconsistent with universally recognised human
rights standards.

Annexe :

1) Authorization to bring food parcels to a prisoner (delivered to the families of Thich Khong Tanh and

Thich Nhat Ban)
;

2) Announcement Sll/OJBMT, Ho Chi Minh City Office of the Fatherland Front, 10 November 1994.
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Annexe 1

Authorization to bring food parcels to a prisoner - delivered to the families of Thich
Khong Tanh and Thich Nhat Ban by the Ho Chi Minh Security Police

.uuG AN ;r. HO CHI I a)\L HOA xA hOi chu nchIa;viEt nam
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Annexe 2

"Announcement" No. 311AJBMT, issued by the Ho Chi Minh City Office of the
Fatherland Front, 10 November 1994
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d^odci'. pnur.c sltTcc'jc: va nhan din. Nhan dan. Tanc
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;
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'. - - Tr.ona nhaida hoc. bie'u

.cjye: va ihc.-; :,:.-; : --.-^ Phat'c-ao Viet Nam v<r.

'nci Ojna dean ke- va mere nnai Giao hot. the hien lirh

ihan v6 nca. vi iha va luc hca cJa Pha! dao. Cai hoi c-jr.c

a thong nhal lay ten cci la GIAO HOI PHAT GIAO VIEt

rJA\^ va (ic:rz Nha nucc pne chuan ccnq nhan, la thanh

vien cua MAT TRAM TO CUOC VIET NAM va la lo chiic

ton giao duy nhal hep phap dai dien cho Phal giao Viel

Nam ve rr.oi mat quan he Ifcng nucr va nucc ngoai.

Sau khi da hep nha: thanh Giao hoi Phat giao Viet Nam
ma con nhan danh *Giao hoi Phal giao Vie! Nam Thong

nhat' dii dLToi hinh ihijc nao ihl chi la nhijng ca nhan gay

rdi. vi pham phap luat Nha nurc Cong hoa Xa hoi cfru

nchla Viet Nam va trai voi Hien chuong Giao hoi Phat

giao Viet Nam.

Chung la can ra sue tang cucng va cung co hon niia

khcidoan ket loan dan, thoc hienchinh saeh ton giao dung

dan va nhal quan cua Nha nucrc ta. giup do. lao dieu kien

cho Gia'o hoi Phat giao Viet Nam doan ket Phal giao tfong

ca nucc. lay dai nghTa dan loc lam trong, lay muc lieu

Chung "Dan giau nucrc manh, xa hoi cong bang, van minh*

lam diem tuong dong. lai ca vI doc lap cua To quoc. vi ty

do va hanh phuc cua nhan dan, dong thoi kieh quyet dau

tranh v6i nhimg phan tCr xau gay chia re dan loc. ton giao.

pha hoai khoi dai doan ket loan dan. pha hoai cuoc song

yen binh cua nhan dan. cua Tang Ni. Phat tir.

TU UY BAN MAT TRAN TO QUOC VIET NAM

THANH PHO HO CHI MINH

Ho Chi

i
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EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT

Resolution on the human rights situation in Viet Nam
Rel'. ] 1 (b) B4-0048, OOfiD, 0092, 0101 and 0108/9S, ndopti'd January 10 1995

Motion tabled by : Mr Sakellariou, on behalf of the group of the Party of European Socialists

Mr Stasi, on behalf of the group of the European People's Party

Mr. Gol, Mr Bertens and Ms Andre-Leonard, on behalf of the group of the European
Liberal Democratic and Reformist Party

Mr Ligabue et Mr Caccavale, on behalf of the Forza Europa group

Mr Pasty, on behalf of the group of the European Democratic Alliance

Mr Telkamper, on behalf of the Green group in the European Parliament

Mr Pradier, Ms Fouque et Mr Vandemeulebroucke, on behalf of the group of the

European Radical Alliance

The European Parliament

A. noting that, while freedom of belief and religion is extended to all citizens of Vietnam in the

Constitution of 1992, the policy of the Government of Vietnam since 1982 has been to give support

and recognition to the Vietnam Buddhist Church (set up in 1981), largely to the exclusion of other

Buddhist sects,

B. aware that the Unified Buddhist Church (UBCV, set up in 1951 and which, during the 1960s, had

been involved in protests against the regime in South Vietnam) has publicly campaigned against

this policy of having a single Buddhist church,

C. concerned that, as a result, a number of monks of the Unified Buddhist Church (Thich Tri Tuu,

Thich Hai Tang, Thich Hai Chanh, Thich Hai Thinh, Thich Hanh Due anh Thich Thien The) were

punished, in 1993, for public order offences following legal proceedings which, in certain cases

according to Amnesty International, were questionable,

D. concerned, moreover, that a number of monks and other leading figures of the Unified Buddhist

Church (Thich Long Tri, Pham Van Xua (Nhat Thuong), Thich Tri Luc and Nguyen Thi Em (Dong

Ngoc), Thich Khong Tanh, and Thich Nhat Ban) were arrested, in November 1994, while

organizing relief efforts (financed by a Convention of the Unified Buddhist Church in Houston,

Texas), without the permission of the authorities, following the serious flooding in the Mekong

Delta in October, having made an earlier relief mission, financed locally, without interference from

the authorities,

E. concerned that the Head of the Unified Buddhist Church, Thich Huyen Quang (who had been

detained in the Hoi Phuoc Pagoda in Quang Ngai since 1992) and his Deputy, Thich Quang Do,

were also arrested on 29 December and 4 January respectively, after protesting against these

arrests in November,

F. concerned at reports by Amnesty International that more than 60 political prisoners are stil!

imprisoned in Vietnam, among whom 38 are prisoners of conscience held solely because of their

beliefs,

G. whereas respect for human rights constitutes an integral part of the development and economic

cooperation policy of the European Union,

26-686 96-6
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1. Considers that the policy of the Government of Vietnam towards the Unified Buddhist
Church contradicts its general policy of political reform ;

2. Notes that the Vietnamese authorities have also dealt harshly with certain

representatives of other religious groups, as well as a number of writers, artists and
intellectuals, when these are perceived as threatening the national integrity or public

order of Vietnam ; in this connection, draws attention to the case of Mrs Duong Thu
Huong

;

3. Hopes that the Vietnamese authorites will quickly move to a more liberal and tolerant

approach in matters of internal security ;

4. Welcomes the decision of the Government of Vietnam to accept a standard human rights

clause in the Cooperation Agreement which is currently being negotiated with the

European Community
;

5. Calls on the Council and the Conunission to raise human rights concerns with the

Vietnamese authorities ;

6. Calls on the Vietnamese Government to release all the officials and members of the UBCV
who have been imprisoned without trial for the non-violent expression and exercicse of

their religious beliefs ;

7. Instructs its President to forward this resolution to the Council, the Commission and the

Government of Vietnam.

29
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International Support
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COMMITTEES

FINANCE

ENERGY AND
NATURAL RESOURCES

ate
WASHINGTON. DC 20610-3001

Bnited States 3niatc

January 10, 1995

The Honorable Warren Christopher

Secretary of State

Department of State

Washington, DC 20520

Dear Secretary Christopher:

I have written you in th^past concerning the Vietnamese government's repression of

Buddhist monks. Regrettably, my interventions, and yours, seem to have had little effect

on Hanoi. I hope that we can be more effective in resolving the problem that is the subject

of my letter to you today.

I have received disturbing news that the Very Venerable Thich Huyen Quang, Patriarch of

the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV) and Venerable Thich Quang Do, UBCV
Secretary General, have been arrested in Vietnam. Huyen Quang was picked up on

December 29, 1994, at Hoi Phuoc Pagoda in Quang Ngai province and incarcerated in Nghia

Hanh village. Quang Do was arrested in Ho Chi Minh City on January 4, 1995. His .

whereabouts are unknown \

In the absence of other evidence, 1 can only assume that these two men, like other Buddhist

monks before them, were arrested because of their appeals for religious freedom and human

rights in Vietnam.

As you move forward with the process of normalizing U.S. -Vietnam relations, I urge you to

raise these concerns with the Vietnamese authorities and emphasize the impediments such

human rights abuses raise in the new U.S. -Vietnam relationship. Specifically, I urge you to

press for the release of the Venerables Thich Huyen Quang and Thich Quang Do, and for the

restoration of their fundamental freedoms.

I look forward to learning of the success of your efforts.

t

Sincerely,

Bill Bradley O

BB/mf
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WENOY J HiCGTNeOTHAM

135 Rvtltii SihMl OifiCI BuilDiN

Tiiimo"! (202)234.5251
TOO O03i 53<l-?849

Idnitecl States ^tmt OOC" Of UO-tlOLOO

WASHINGTON, DC 20i

January 23, 1995

His Excellency Vo Van Kiet
Prime Minister of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam
Hanoi, Socialist Republic of Vietnam

Dear Kr. Prime Minister:

I am writing to protest the arrests of two senior me.nibers of the
Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam, the Highly Venerable Thich
Huyen Quang and the Venerable Thich Quang Do, According to the
reports from the U.S. State Department and international human
rights organizations, your govsrnmont has refused to acknowledge
the incarceration of the Highly Venerable Thich Huyen Quang and
only last week acknowledged the arrest of the Venerable Thich
Quang Do.

1

Due to the absence of information from your government, I must
regretfully conclude that these Euddhist monks have been
arrested, again, based on their desire to practice their basic
human rights, including thpir right to freedom of religion and
association. These are rights that your government claim.s iL
respects as a signatory of the International Covenant of Civil
and Political Rignts

.

I am concerned that the government of Vietnam continues to
suppress the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam. 1 Eincerely
request that your government provide accurate details about the
whej-eabouts , including ths health, of these elderly religious
figures; that it provide information about the charges pieced
against these representatives of the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam if it contiiiues to hold them against their will. Most
importantly, I ask that your government rededicate itself to
basic principles of internationally recognized human rights and
release these gentlemen immediately.

Sincerely,

Orrin G. Hatch
United States Senator
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American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations

815 Sixteenin Slreel. N W.

Wastilnglon, DC. 20006

(202) 637 &O00

UNE KIRKLAND PRE5'C>£mT

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

THOMAS R. DONAHUE GECaETABV-TREASURES

January 10, 1995

Mr. Vo Van Kiel

Prime Minister

Hanoi, Socialist Republic of Vietnam

Dear Mr. Kiet:

Ttiis is to protest the recent arrests of two high dignitaries of the United Buddhist

Church of Vietnam because of their tireless advocacy of the rights of all Vietnamese to

freedom of belief, freedom of expression and freedom of association. TTie Venerable Thich

Huyen Quang, aged 77, patriarch of the church, was arrested in Quang Ngai on December 29,

and kept in custody in Nghai Hanh, ten kilometers away from his pagoda. The Venerable

Thich Quang Do, aged 68, the church's secretary general, was arrested on January 4.

His present whereabouts are unknown.

According to the information we have received, Venerable Thich Huyen Quang and

Venerable Thich Quang Do were arrested solely on account of their religious beliefs in

violation of their right to religious freedom guaranteed in your own constitution and the

United Nations Declaiation on Human Rights.

The AFL-CIO calls for the immediate and unconditional release of Venerable Thich

Huyen Quang and Venerable Thich Quang Do as well as all Buddhist monks and lay persons

currently in prison or under house arrest for their religious beliefs. The failure to do so will

once again expose to the international community that your government systematically

violates the most basic human rights of its citizens.
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lanired States Senate
WASHINGTON, DC 20510 270-;

January 23, 1995

I

The Honorable Vo Van Kiet

Prime iMinister of tlie

Socialist Republic uf VicUiam
Hanoi, Vietnam

Your Excellency;

' We are writing to express our strong conteni at the dctcniions of Supreme Patriai'ch Thich

Huyeri Quang and Venerable Thich Quang Do. In lii;ht of similai' arrests of United Ruddhist
Church members since Novccnber 1994, wc believe that continued repression of religious

freedopis may affect the developing United States-Vietnam relaiionship.

i We have found the recent progress in establishing diplomatic liaison offices Ixstween our

nation^ quite encouraging. It has been onr hope that the U.S. and Vietnamese govenimcnts could

continue to move towards a normrd relarionship ihiit would prove- beneficial to both our iiatioii;>.

Howeycr, the recent detentions of ITiich Huyen Quang and Thich Quang Do hiive caused us to

reconsider the pro.spects for improvement in our bilateral relations.

I

We would like to know the reasons for the detention of Thich Huyen Quang and Thich

Quang Do, their location, and their physical condition. We also request assurances that they have

received proper medical attention.

I Otir nations have made significant progress in POW/MIA issues and in establishing

econotnic ties. Nevertheless, we view the Socialist Republic of Vietnam's actions against

members of the United Buddhist Church with grave conceni. We hope that tliis matter can be

rcsolvcjd before these detentions have a detrimental effect on onr bilateral relations. Wc appeal for

their immediate release.

Yours sincerely,

C2_JLtR^
Charles S. Robb
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United Starts Senate
WASHINGTON, DC 20510

January 10, ]'J95

Mr. Do Muoi
General Secretary of tho
Communist Party of Vietnam
Hanoi, Vietnam

Dear Mr. General Secretary:

Recent reports regarding the arrest.s of Supreme Patriarch
Thich Huyen Quang and Venerable Thich Qiiang Do deeply concern \is

.

In light of several similar arrestc ci.nce Novembei 1994, we tear
the impact that the repression of religiou.s fre^dom.s may have on
developing United States -Vietnam relation.s.

We are pleased to note the recent i^vibstantidl progress in
our negotiations over the opening of diplomatic; ii.-iison ofticei;.
It is a hopelui indication that our two nations can continue to
work through the differences that stand in the way o£ u moie
normal relationship. The arrost.s of Thich lluyen Quauy and rh\rn
Quang Do, however, suggest that distance remains bFtwefm us.

We would like CO know the reasons tor cne detention of Thich
Huyen Quang and Thich Quang Do, their location and their present
medical condition. We are particularly cxincemcd .ibonh the
physical health ot Thich Quang Do.

We have been encouragpd by r.he progress that, hiis been iiiaUs!

tffl date on POW/MIA and other issues. Wo belit^vc Lhv. United
States and Vietnam are moving into a new nra of bilateral
relations. However, we foai the arresi 01. Thicli Huyon Quany and
Thich Quang Do could damage that procc;'.:i. w^^ dpp(!iii tor their
immediate release.

/:>-<Tnhn McCain
United States Senator
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REVIEW Sl outlook

Faith in Hanoi
The liberalization of the Viet-

namese economy has meant a quan-

tum improvement in religious free-

dom in Vietnam. Tens of thousands of

monks have been allowed out of the re-

education camps and back to their

pagodas. According' to the State De-

partment, people are freer to practice

their faith than at any time since

Hanoi took over. That is, unless ihey

Question why the Communist Party

stllllioldsall the cards.

So. while five million Filipinos

were turnin? out to cheer the Pope,

Hanoi made news this week by jailing

two elderly Buddhist monks. This is

the same government that has a list a

mile lonj of aid projects its wants

Western governments to Tinance.

There can be little doubt that Thich

Hiiycn Quang, the 77-year-old patri-

arch of the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam, went out of his way to annoy

the authorities. While effectively un-

der a form of pagoda arrest in Quang
Nai province, he penned a letter sug-

gesting that the party hold free elec-

tions, His 6S-year-old deputy, Thich

Quang Do, who was apprehended at

his pagoda in Ho Chi Minh City, had

also militated for democratic reforms,

Self-determination is still heresy.

Hanoi's propaganda machine con-

nects these gentlemen to what It calls

the "peaceful evolution" conspiracy,

dark plottings carried out by overseas

Vietnamese groups, human rights

campaigners and the U.S. govern-

ment. But you don't have to imagine

foreign paymasters to see why Bud-

dhists might yearn for a more ac-

countable political system.

Hanoi maintains there are only six

million Buddhists in the country. By
the estim.ate of every other observer,

some SQ% of Vietnam's 72 million peo-

ple are believers. Assuming they had

something to say about it, Hanoi

would have to legalize the UBCV, Viet-

nam's domiinant Buddhist congrega-

tion, outlawed since \%l.

The party's fiat, even when backed

up by the horrors of re-education,

wasn't likely to make much of a dent in

a 2,000-year-old tradition. The UBCV
never really went away and lately has

been attracting throngs of young and

upwardly mobile Vietnrjnese. The
same is true of the Vietnamese

Catholic Church (the biggest in Asia

outside the Pliilippines), and several

other sects. While the Communists
don't exactly smile on any of these e\-

piussions of independent thought, it's

Buddhists who bear the brunt of the

regime's political insecurities.

Like Its countei-parts in Beijing, the

Hanoi regime is said to be captivated

by the "Singapore model." or at least

Hanoi's Intei^pretatlon of it. Our own
view is that freedom Is ultimately indi-

visible, and economics won't count for

much if religious freedoms are tram-

pled on. But the Vietnamese Commu-
nist Party, weighed down by historical

bugaboos, falls more out of step by the

day. Its b\lau's still require party

members todisavow any god but .Marx.
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lest tlie levies.

The group set out on May 20 but got no

farther than the building of the village Peo-

ple's Conimiitee, as a town hall is called in

Viclnani, before they were stopped and or-

dered home. A day or so later, True says, the

People's ConiniiUee ordered Hue Tliau to

demolish his temple, citing laws that pro-

tubit Vieinantese froiii engaging in 'super-

sliliuus' praclices-

"All suiiersimoi^s are prohibited,* reads

AHiilc 5 of the governments 1991 Decree

on itcligion The Decree guarantees 'free-

(foni i)f religion and n.inreligmii,' but goes

on to require roligiuus urganjtaiions to seek

government niipruvjl for all inunncr of fuiic-

(liiig of unsclicduled
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Buddhist Monks Chafe Under Communist Rule in Vietnam
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Samedi 19 novembre 1994

VIETNAM

L'Eglise bouddhique unifiee

denoncedes violations

des droits de I'lioiMe

La Banque mondiale s'est enga-
g^e mercredi 16 novembre h

octroyer au Vietnam 2 milliards de
dollars sous forme de subventions

ou de prets ^ faible taux d'intiret,

afin de soutenir le projet de
reforme economique du gouveme-
ment.

Cette aide est la seconde que
revolt Hanoi, qui avail obtenu
l,8milliard il y a un an. Pour des

raisons techniques, pourtant,
moins d'un quart de ce montant
avail 6te verse. Les experts occi-

denlaux se plaignent de la bureau-

cratic, de la corruption et de I'etat

des infrastructures, qui entravent

la mise en ocuvre des projets.

Cependant, saisissanl I'occa-

sion de celte reunion de la Banque
mondiale, I'Eglise bouddhique
unitize du Vietnam (EBUV), qui

assure compter pour fideles 80 %
de la population du pays, a lance

un appel pour attirer raltention

sur les discriminations donl elle

est I'objet. « Si la demiire guerre

au Vietrxam a pris fin en 1975,

noire peuple s'est trouve replonge

dans un autre malheur, celui de
devoir vivre sous un regime totali-

taire implacable ou les droits de

I 'homme sent bafou^s, les liberies

foruiamentales violees, les convic-

tions religieuses ecrasees »,

declare TEBUV.

L'Eglise bouddhique unifiee

plaide pour que les puissances

occidentales demandent aux auto-

rit£s vietnamiennes de solides

contreparties ^ leur aide Econo-

mique en mati^re de libert^s indi-

viduelles : « Ne seriez-vous pas,

en voulant aider le peuple viet-

namien par le seul canal des auto-

riles de la Republique socialiste

du Vietnam, en train de fortifier un

regime qui, en de'pit de son
« ouverture », reste largemeni
totalitaire ? ». L'EBUV demande
aussi la liberation de ses membres
emprisonncs ou assignes i resi-

dence, ainsi que I'Elargissement

immddiat de tous les ptisonniers

de conscience.
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2 LE SOIR • LUNDl 21 NOVEMBRE

ABOUTPORTANT

Srioc^W^S / i2>^£c^^c|v^e^

Sur les violations

des droits de I'homme
au Vietnam.

B Vous effectuez actuellement, en compa-
gnie de deux V^nerables de I'Eglise boud-
dhique unifi^e du Vietnam, une tournee
dans huit pays europSens. Votre objectif est
clair : faire du lobbying pour que I'^tablisse-

ment de relations ^conomiques avec le

Vietnam ne se fasse pas sur le dos de la

population vietnamienne.

Q La Belgique, par exemple, a dij^ amor-
ci une cooperation avec le Vietnam. Et
I'Unior) europeenne s'appreie i conclure un
traite avec Hanoi. Dans les deux cas est
prevue une clause sur les droits de I'hom-

me. Le probleme, c'est qu'ilne suffitpas de
prevoir ce genre de clause pour qu'elle soit

respectie. C'est pourquoi nous voulons
alerter I'opinion sur les violations des droits

de i'homme au Vietnam. Hanoi a un besom
enorme d'alde economique, humanitaire, la

communaute Internationale dispose done
d'un moyen de pression, d'une possibility

d'action. Si elle ne I'utilise pas, tout ce que
le peuple verra, c'est que' I'on aide ses
bourreaux, c'est-i-dire les 2 % de la popula-
tion qui composent le parti communiste.

Quelles sont, selon vous, les principales
atteintes aux droits de I'honnme ?

Q EHes existent a tous les niveaux. En
matiere de presse, le Vietnam compte
198 quotidiens et hebdomadaires, tous aux
mains du parti communiste. Creer un orga-
ne independant est interdit— et impossible
puisqu'un decret prevoit que toute publica-
tion doit passer par les imprimeries d'Etat.

Dans les joumaux officiels, il existe bien
depuis trois ou quatre ans une certaine
critique, mais elle n'est tol6r4e que lors-
qu'elle ^mane de membres du parti. Pour
les autres, un simple appel au respect des
droits de I'homme, i la democratie, se
tradultpar 15i20 ans de prison.
Iln'existe pas non plus d'organisation syndi-
cate, sinon celle de I'Etat D'aucuns diront
qu'il y a eu progres, que le droit de gr^ve
est maintenant reconnu. C'est vrai, mais
uniquement dans les societes 6trangires et
a condition d'avoir prealablement diposi
un preavis et d'avoir obtenu la permission
du gouvernement — en clair, les autoritis
sen servent comme d'un moyen de pres-
sion pour extorquer de I'argent aux socie-
tes etrangeres.

n On parle beaucoup des menaces et de
la repression S I'encontre des bouddhistes.

Q De nombreux moines sont en prison ou
en residence surveiliee. Apris la manifesta-
tion spontanee de 40.000 personnes A
Hui, en mai 1993, quatre bonzes notam-
irent ont eli arret^s et condamn4s i 3 A
! ans de prison pour - atteinte ^ I'ordre
public • et • incitation i la violence • — le

code pinal vietnamien transforme syst^ma-
liquement toute expression d'opposition en
crime de droit commun. ' .

•

Leur proems a Mi une parodie : les dSbats
ont eu lieu non dans un tribunal mais dans
une caserne rnilitaire, les accuses n'ont pas
eu acces a uH avocat — Hanoi a refusi les"

Vo Van Ai

President du Comrt6 vietnamien

de defense des droits de rhomme

vice-president de la FIOH

visas aux trois avocats frani;ais que la

Federation Internationale des droits de
I'homme voulait envoyer sur place —, lis

n'ont pas eu la possibilite de faire appel de
leurjugement lis ont ete envoyes au camp
de travail de Ba Sao, dans le Nord, oil lis

ont entame une grive de la faim de huit

semaines en avril de cette annee. Resultat

:

lis ont ete transferes dans la section du
camp reservee aux dangereux criminels de
droit commun, aux assassins, aux violeurs,

probablement pour qu'ils y subissent des
violences — s'lis meurent dans ces circon-

stances, que pourra-t-on reprocher au pou-
voir ?

Autre exemple, tout recent : le Venerable
Thich Long Tri, un responsable de I'Eglise

bouddhique unifies du Vietnam, a ete arrete

le 29 octobre i son arrivee a Saigon— il a
ensuite ete assigne a residence a Da-
nang—> simplement parce qu'il venait ap-

porter de I'argent pour aider les victimes

des inondab'ons dans le delta du Mekong.
Le gouvernement a certes besoin que I'on

aide ces victimes — il a d'ailleurs lance un
appel pour obtenir un milliard de dollars de
la communaute internaponale. Mais il refuse

de reconnaitre notre Eglise, qui represente
environ 80 % de la population, parce qu'elle

est incontrolable et qu'elle prone des va-

leurs comme la compassion, I'entraide, qui
sont A I'oppose de celles du communisme.
Mais pour donner I'impression qu'il respec-
te la liberie religieuse, le pouvoir a cree de
toutes pieces une Eglise fantoche, I'Eglise

bouddhiste du Vietnam, auxquels n'ont ac-

ces que ceux qui peuvent montrer patte
blanche, c'est-i-dire temoigner d'un passe
revolutlonnaire actif.

a La situation est-elle la meme pour les

autres religions ?

Q L'iglise catholique a un peu mains de
probiemes parce qu'elle est • quantitative-

ment - moins dangereuse — les cathol'h

ques representent environ 8 % de la popula-

tion — et, surtout, parce qu'elle est bien

organisee et soutenue par le Vatican. Mais
elle subit la repression de la meme facon
des qu'elle aborde les droits de I'homme.
Pour nommer un eveque, elle doit obtenir la

permissipn du conseil des ministres. Et, li

aussi, I'Etat a cree une organisation paralie-

le, le Comite des catholiques patriotes.

De veritables

camps de concentration

B.Vous,a,vez ^voqu^Jes.camps de.travail. .

qu'Hanoi affirme avoir ferm^s. En restenl

beaucoup dans le pays ?

Q. Dans \les annees 80, on en denombrait:
ehviroh 150. Leur nombre a aujourd'hui'

IHMI»IIWPHPM«»LJM.]U-i|MmL'nr'i'l'IVIillill

diminue. Dans quelle mesure ? fen connais
une cinquantaine — mais il y a tous les
autres... Ce sont de veritables camps de
concentration. Nous avons re(u recem-
ment le temoignage de Pham Van Thanh,
prisonnier politique au camp de reeducation
A 20: il y raconte que les 500 detenus ne
resolvent rien d'autre i manger qu'un peu
de riz melange i de I'eau salee, qu'ils

disposent d'un espace de 70 cm de large
pour dormir, que les soins medicaux sont
inexistants— on ne fournit que de /'» aspiri-

ne ' fabriquie sur place et ce manque de
soins aurait provoque la mort de 2.000 de-
tenus depuis 1978 dans ce camp A 20.
Pham Van Thanh' decrit aussi les travaux
penibles imposes aux prisonniers, qui doh
vent par exemple fabriquer chaque jour
1.400 briques. Une fois celles<i vendues,
chaque detenu rapporte en moyenne 4 mil-

lions de dongs (400 dollars) par mois, dont
un million va au chef de camp et les trois

autres aux fonctionnaires. Dans le meme
temps, le prisonnier reQoit 30.000 dongs
par mois, qu'il sera oblige de depenser
dans les magasins du camp — bien plus
chers que • dans le civil - — pour satisfaire

ses besoins de base (nourriture, savon...).

Du 24 octobre au 2 novembre, une delega-
tion du groupe de travail de I'ONU sur les

detentions arbitraires s'est rendue dans
cinq camps, dont TA 20. Elle a demande a
rencontfer Pham Van Thanh. On lui a repon-
du qu'il n'etaitpas la, qu'il avait ete envoye a
800 km de la pour aider les victimes des
inondations — un mensonge, bien sur. En
echange de quoi on a montre i cette
delegation cinq ou six detenus • modeles -,

bien poteies ceux-la !

Est-ce qu'au moins les conditions de vie

se sont am^liorees depuis la politique de
Doi Moi, de liberalisation economique ?

Q Certainementpas. Cette politique n 'a fait

qu'accentuer les disparites entre le nord et
le sud du pays, plus prospire, entre les
pauvres et les riches, les corrompus du
regime, qui empochent des pots-de-vin
avec lesquels lis envoient leur famille a
I'etranger, ouvrent des comptes bancaires
en Suisse... Pour les autres, le revenu est
de... 200 dollars par an, dans le meilleur

des cas — et ^ condition d'avoir plusieurs
boutots. En fait, le Vietnam est devenu un
marche d'esclaves, ou Ton vient chercher la

main-d'aeuvre la moins chere de la region :

sous la pression de Taiwan, le revenu men-
suel dans Tindustrie a diminue de 50 a
35 dollars par mois.

Les Vietnamiens croient-ils au change-
ment ?

Q lis y croient, mais ils ne savent pas
comment faire. Leur prioriti est de survi-

vre, de manger. Et puis ils ont peur. A
n'importe quel moment, le policier du quar-

tier peut entrer chez eux, leur poser des
questions et, s'il en a la lubie, leur retirer

leur • ho khau ; qui est i la fois une carte

d'identiie et un permis de residence. Or,

sans ce document, on n'existe plus au
- Vietnam, on va tout droit en prison, les

enfants ne peuvent pas etre inscrits i I'eco-

le... Alors, il vaut micux etre docile.

I

Proposrocuollllspar

AGNtSGORISSEN
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Annexe :

File on the Demonstration of 40.000 Buddhists in Hue,
May 24 1993
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Introduction

On May 24th 1993, an incident between Security Police and the monks of Linh Mu Pagoda

triggered off a spontaneous demonstration of 40,000 people in Hue, the largest public protest ever to

have taken place in Vietnam since the Vietnam war. The demonstration ended with the over-turning

and burning of a Government car, and several Buddhist monks and lay-persons were arrested in the

aftermath. On November 15th 1993, Venerables Thich Tri Tuu, Thich Hai Tang, Thich Hai Chanh and

Thich Hai Thinh were convicted to three and four years imprisonment on charges of "disturbing public

disorder" and "incitement". Five lay-persons also received sentences ranging from six months to four

years imprisonment.

The Vietnamese authorities. filmed the demonstration and edited the five-hour event into a 56-

minute video-cassette which is being used to support the Government version of events, i.e. that the

monks actively incited the crowds to violence. Mrs Ton Nu Thi Ninh, Director of the SRV's Department

of International Affairs and other Foreign Ministry officials toured Governments and human rights

organise ions in Europe, Canada and the US., giving copies of the video along with the Government's

comments

So far, ti e monks of Linh Mu have never been able to tell their own story in public. Arrested on

June 5th an ' July 19th, they were judged guilty in advance by the State- controlled press which

launched a n< tion-wide campaign of vilification against them and called for heavy punishments. When
their tria' finally took place in November, it was not held in a Court of Law but in the barracks of the

People's j'rr :. The public, press, and even the defendants' families were barred from proceedings. The

monks v ere not allowed to defend themselves, or have access to defence counsel, an. They were also

refused the right to appeal.

In ipril, Thich Tri Tuu, Hai Tang, Hai Thinh and Hai Chanh staged an eight-week hunger strike

in B- Sao labour Camp (North Vietnam) to protest against their arbitrary sentence and demand the

right to appeal. All the political prisoners in the camp joined the hunger strike. Prison authorities

reacted by transferring the monks to Section B of the Camp, a section reserved for dangerous common

criminals and forcibly feeding them with saline injections. They also deprived the monks of their right

to recei^ i visits - monks from Linh Mu Pagoda who travelled six hundred kilometres from Hue were

refused entry to the Camp. Moreover, despite their very poor health as a result of prolonged hunger

strike , the monks are denied medical treatment.

T help viewers of this video make their own appraisal of events, the International Buddhist

Information Bureau and the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights reviewed the film in detail and

made a number of comments. Some of the comments are general, others refer to the sound-track,

which is vital to understand the development of events. An English transcript of the sound-track is

annexed to this commentary, along with Thich Tri Tuu's version of events, which he wrote just before

his arrest in June. These documents are followed by the very important "Declaration" by the UBCV
Patriarch, the Most Venerable Thich Huyen Quang, which gives a Buddhist analysis of the present

crisis in Vietnam, and puts forward several concrete suggestions. The last two documents, issued by

the Vietiibamese Communist Party in 1992, illustrate that religious intolerance is a deliberate policy

which eoiiios from central Government order.

44
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Buddhist Demonstration in Hue, 24 May 1993
Comments on the Government Video

Background :

The story begins on May 21st 1993, when a young man immolates himself in front of the grave of

former UBCV Patriarch Thich Don Hau in Linh Mu Pagoda grounds. Security Police arrive on the

scene very rapidly, and carry off the man's body, as well as his papers and belongings. The monks set

up an altar to mark the spot, but it is torn down by the Police. That evening. Hue Radio reports the

"suicide" of a "desperate drug addict with aids". A conflict grows over this incident. The monks at Linh
Mu Pagoda know from the man's family that he is Nguyen Ngoc Dung, a Buddhist from Hue, who
burned himself to protest against anti-UBCV persecution. They decide to keep his identity secret in

order to protect the family (Nguyen Ngoc Dung's family make the truth public themselves after the

monks' trial in November). Thich Tri Tuu writes immediately to the authorities (May 22nd) asking

permission to give the man a proper Buddhist burial at the Pagoda. The authorities refuse. Disputing

that the man is a Buddhist, the Police give his identity as Dao Quang Ho, from An Giang in South

Vietnam, and say that he committed suicide after a quarrel with his wife about a vase. No explanation

is given as to why he travelled some 1,000 kms to commit this act, and why he chose to do it in a

Pagoda if he was not a Buddhist. There is also some doubt as to whether or not Dao Quang Ho really

exists. Although extensive interviews with his "wife" appeared in the official press, no pictures of him
were ever published, allegedly because the man burned all photos of himself before taking his life. On
23 May Thich Tri Tuu received a summons from the Hue Municipal People's Committee to "work" (see

"comment on script", note 2 about this expression) with them about this affair at 7.30am the next day.

He enters the People's Committee alone, but three monks from Linh Mu wait outside. According to

Thich Tri Tuu, officials and Security agents try to force him to sign a statement corroborating the

Government version of the immolation. He refuses, and goes outside the front door of the building to

begin a hunger strike. The authorities lift him bodily back inside, but the monks have already seen

this and send word back to Linh Mu that Thich Tri Tuu has been arrested. They begin a hunger strike

in the street. The time is approx 9.00am. News spreads quickly around, and a full-scale spontaneous

demonstration is soon under way. By the time Police finally disperse the crowds around 2.30pm, some

40,000 Buddhists, students and local people have joined the monks in their protest.

General Comments :

1. When looking at this video, one should constantly bear in mind that this film was made and

edited bv Government officials, and it is being used to support the Government version of events.

There is no way of comparing these pictures. No foreign journalists were present - the major

wire agencies and foreign newspapers do not have offices or correspondants in Hue - and all

other films or photographs taken that day were systematically confiscated by the Security Police.

What we see is therefore what the Government wants us to see, a part of the truth, but not th'j

whole. As a popular Vietnamese expression says, "half a loaf of bread is still bread, but half a

truth is no truth at all"
;

2. The video has obviously been edited, and certain scenes have been deliberately repeated to

create a more dramatic effect. For example, the scene in which Thich Hai Thinh waves his arms

on top of the car - which is the only scene in which any of the monks give the appearance of

inciting the crowds, and is therefore the key-point of the video for the Government - has been
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inserted several times. The demonstration is filmed by several cameras, and what we see is often

a repeat of the same scene from a different angle (e.g. when Thich Tri Tuu is carried away,

Thich Hai Thinh is seen twice jumping down from the car).

3. The sound is bad in general, because of the background noise, but at times speech has been

deliberately rubbed off, especially the monks' speeches. Again, in the scene of Thich Hai Thinh

on the car, much of the sound-track is virtually inaudible, even though he is filmed close up. The

sound is crucial here, because his gestures - which are clearly emotional - could be interpreted in

different ways. If his words were audible, there would be no uncertainty about whether or not he

is inciting the crowds, and the question could be settled once and for all. We suspect that the

sound has been obliterated deliberately, to create a doubt about Hai Thinh's intentions by

focusing on the fenzied nature of his gesticulations.

4. A close scrutiny of the video reveals a very important detail : the Toyota carrying Thich Tri Tuu

out of the People's Committe building is not taking the direction of Phu Xuan Bridge, which is

the way back to Linh Mu Pagoda, but faces the road to Thua Phu Prison (in a street not far from

the People's Committee). This would indicate that the Police were really arresting him, not

taking him back the Pagoda as they said.

5. The video tallies exactly, through both the script and chronology of events, with the version

related by Thich Tri Tuu which is included in annexe. The script confirms that the monks are

demonstrating because they believe their Master has been arrested and they want simply to be

allowed to see him {"What we want is simply to see Venerable Tri Tuu. Let us talk to him, and we

promise to disperse at once. All we request is that you let Ven. Tri Tuu come out here..."). They

repeat this again and again, even when they realise that Thich Tri Tuu is no longer in the car.

This is probably because the thickness of the crowds prevent them from seeing the pedicab

taking Thich Tri Tuu back to the Pagoda, and they suspect he has been taken away by the Police

(see script : "Where is Ven. Tri Tuu ? Just answer my question !"). Indeed, only when monks

from Linh Mu Pagoda come to inform them (right at the end of the tape) that Thich Tri Tuu is

safe and sound do they cease their hunger strike and go home.

6. The scene of Thich Hai Thinh on the car : As this scene forms the basis of the Vietnamese

Government's accusations of "incitement" (even Thich Tri Tuu was convicted on charges of

"incitement", despite the fact that he never left the People's Committee Headquarters or the

Police car throughout the whole demonstration), we think this scene needs a more detailed

commentary :

Thich Hai Thinh is one of Linh Mu Pagoda's younger monks. He is obviously extremely upset

when he sees Thich Tri Tuu in the Government car going towards Thua Phu Prison. This

explains why he and all the other monks use every non-violent method possible to immobilize the

vehicle by lying beneath its wheels, forming a ring around it, or, in the case of Hai Thinh,

standing on the bonnet to stop the driver from moving. The monks ask to take Thich Tri Tuu in

their own car {"Government vehicles are for Government officials. Please open the door and let us

take him home in our own car... It's not difficult, is it ? Our car is ready") but the Police refuse.

Because the sound-track of this scene has been tampered with, it is very difficult to hear much

of what Hai Thinh says. Certainly, we can hear no anti-government slogans, nor anything that

suggests he is inciting the crowds to violence. On the contrary, he seems to be simply calling

repeatedly for his Master's release. We deciphered the phrases : "They arrest people I i.e. Ven. Tri

Tuul and they have to let him out... he can't stay in the Government's car... Open the car door !

You cannot do this.." As he looks into the car he sobs and exclaims; "How can anyone beur to be

treated I/us wayf". But the phrase he repeats almost obsessively throughout is : "This is
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repression against Buddhism, repression against Buddhism...". He shouts this at the crowd as
he waves his arms in the air, and sometimes they echo his cry. This is where the pictures
without sound are misleading. This repetition {"Dan ap Phat Giao, Dan ap Phat Giao" in

Vietnamese) gives him the appearance of shouting encouragements to the crowd. As for his
determination to keep standing on top of the car, we believe that for Hai Thinh, the roof of the
car represents a vantage point from which he can alert the crowds about the repression going on,

and he sticks to this, even when Thich Tri Tuu is no longer inside the vehicle. In fact, he tries to

stay on the roof of the car even when the crowds try to overturn it, which would indicate that,

far from encouraging crowd violence, he appears to be trying to prevent it. Hai Thinh is so

distressed that he forgets to protect himself from the sun like everyone else, and must have
suffered the effects of dehydration. Several Buddhists try to make him drink, and eventually

pour water over him.

Such emotion may seem excessive for a monk, but one should understand that this young
monk was simply beside himself with grief for his Master, for at that point he did not even know
if Thich Tri Tuu was alive or dead inside the car. After all, it is not unknown for UBCV' monks to

die under Police interrogation. Only recently, in September 1992, 29-year-old Thich Thien An
was tortured to death by Security Police in Thu Due, near Saigon. His family were told that he

had "committed suicide" after interrogation. Moreover, Thich Tri Tuu recounts that he passed

out in the car, which is quite plausible, considering he had been fasting since early that morning
and had been under pressure without respite since the immolation of the Buddhist at Linh Mu
Pagoda. The sight of Thich Tri Tuu slumped unconscious must surely have exacerbated Hai

Thinh's distress. Other monks, nuns and laypersons can be heard sobbing and moaning as they

look into the car, which confirms this impression.

To put things into context, we want to emphasise the continual pressure and intimidation to

which all the monks at Linh Mu were subjected prior to this demonstration. The systematic

harassment of UBCV Buddhist followers and clergy - which increased significantly after the

death of Patriarch Thich Don Hau in April 1992 - has created a climate of extreme tension,

especially in Hue. Thich Tri Tuu and Thich Hai Tang - both disciples of Thich Don Hau - were at

the centre of this, and both monks had been arrested, interrogated and harassed on numerous

occasions in the preceeding months. Thich Tri Tuu himself had twice announced his intent to

bui-n himself alive if Government persecution of the UBCV should continue. Our overall

impression is that Hai Thinh, like many other monks and Buddhists, was overcome with anxiety

and grief (a) at what the Police might do to his Master, and (b) what his Master might do to

himself

There is no evidence in this video that anv of the monks incited or advocated violence at anv

time . As the scipt reveals, they simply ask Police to let them see their Master, promising to

disperse once this had been satisfied (see script : "Let us see him, this afternoon, this evening,

anytime you like. When we have seen him, we will stop our strike"). Also, there are no Buddhist

monks or nuns present around the Government car when it is burned. They have either left with

Thich Tri Tuu or returned to continue their hunger strike.

Buddhist monks command great respect and affection among the Vietnamese population,

especially in Hue, which is a historic Buddhist centre. The crowd can be seen trying to protect

the monks from the heat, fanning them and bringing them water. Even the Police are reluctant

to use force against them. If the monks had reallv incited the crowds to use violence, a full-scale

riot would have taken place that day. Considering there was a crowd of 40,000 demonstrators,

this was a singularly peaceful event

.
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9. The Government could have avoided this demonstration right at the start by letting the monks
speak to Thich Tri Tuu. Their systematic refusal to do this, and the subsequently evacuation of

Thich Tri Tuu towards the prison would seem to confirm that the Government had in fact

summoned Thich Tri Tuu with the intention of arresting him if he refused to sign their

statement about the immolation. This was what Thich Tri Tuu suspected, and explains why he

did not go to the People's Committee alone...

10. The scene of the burning Toyota is very dubious, because (a) the fire-brigade arrives on the

scene before the burning occurs (b) demonstrators are pushed back from the over-turned car

with water-hoses, so that the crowd is not near the vehicle when it sets fire. How does it

suddenly catch fire ? Why, when the fire-engine is so close at hand, is the car left to burn for so

long before the fire is extinguished ? Why was the setting-fire of the car not shown on this video

?

11. We know that scenes were not omitted from the video due to lack of camera coverage, because

there were eight cameras covering the event, which is exceptional for such a small town as Hue.

This unusual coverage was reported in the Hanoi weekly "Lao Dong" (Worker, 29.6.1993) along

with an exclamation by its author :
"/ couldn't help wondering how all those cameras could be

prepared in advance and how they could all be on the spot with such perfect tuning?". This

appears to confirm eye-witness reports that the demonstration was filmed not only by a

television crew, but by Security Police, who used this film to make subsequent arrests. Indeed,

the probing eye of the camera can often be seen following demonstrators. At the beginning of the

demonstration, there is an Asian tourist in a big straw hat taking photographs. His camera is

immediately seized by Police, and the camera stays on him for a long time, watching his every

movement. Also, when young people scuffle with Police around the Government car. Security

Police can be heard giving orders to the cameramen "Film the bastards! Get a close-up of their

faces !".

12. The crowd is riddled with underground Security agents in civilian clothing. This is most obvious

in the scene of the scuffle around the vehicle, where several people are arrested. By looking

carefully one can see that arrests are invariably made by men in civilian dress. The same men in

tee-shirts and caps can also be seen pushing back demonstrators, trying to drag monks away

from the car, and trying to pull Hai Thinh off the roof Eve-witnesses believe that

civilian-dressed Security agents deliberately provoked the overturning and burning of thevehicle

in order to discredit the monks. This is difficult to prove either way, but would give a plausible

explanation for the strange circumstances of the vehicle's burning, and for the fact that this

video has been used so widely by the Vietnamese Government - on Vietnamese television and in

international diplomatic and human rights circles - as visible "proof of what they allege to be

"Buddhist extremism".

13. The attitude of the Police : It is clear from the video and from eye-witness accounts that the

Police were totally unprepared for such a massive demonstration, and we can see them turning

in circles indecisively. We believe that they refrained from violence at first, because (a) many

Policemen are very probably Buddhists themselves, and were reluctant to physically harass

monks (b) they knew that if physical violence was used against monks, the crowd would go wild.

In Hue, everyone remembers the events of 1963 which led to a chain reaction all over the

country, and ultimately to the overthrow of the Ngo Dinh Diem regime.

According to eye-witnesses, however, once Thich Tri Tuu was removed from the scene, and

there were no monks left around the Government vehicle, the Police were joined by frontier

guards from the People's Army and mobile Police who turned on the crowds with electric

li iincheons, tear gas and water hoses. These scenes are not visible on the video, but there are

some very telling clues. Three brown army lorries can be seen coming through the crowd from
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three different directions, and soldiers with shields and bullet-proof jackets can be seen making
arrests and moving people away at the end of the demonstration. Also, just after the vehicle is

overturned, a cloud of smoke rises from the front which could well be tear-gas (the car is not

burned until much later). The soldiers must have used very efficient means to disperse the

crowds, because when Thich Hai Tang and the other monks finally walk back towards the

Pagoda at the end of the film, the streets are totally empty... .

Comments on the Script :

1. Tliich Hai Tang (the monk in the yellow robe who bows down to the monks on hunger strike at

the beginning of the tape) gives the monks clear instructions to stay calm and keep their protest

non-violent. He is crying, sobbing quite loudly in fact, because he is very distressed about the

arrest of Thich Tri Tuu, to whom he is very close. But he repeatedly urges the monks to "keep

sitting here, the Government can't arrest us in an unjustified way, we are ready to accept every

sacrifice, they cannot arrest us arbitrarily". He also says " "The United Nations knows about this,

and they will speak out". We should explain that at this point some Buddhists have just called

the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights in Paris to alert us of Thich Tri Tuu's alleged arrest.

(This was the last phone call we received from Linh Mu Pagoda - the line was cut off that

evening, and has been suspended ever since). We promised to immediately inform the UN if any

arbitrary arrests were made. This explains Thich Hai Tang's phrase about the UN, and also his

exasperation with Government officials who refuse to release Thich Tri Tuu. hi the same scene,

in a confrontation with an official in a white shirt, Thich Hai Tang bluntly states that "from now

on I consider all your papers to be totally worthless " [he is referring to the summons sent by the

People's Committee to Thich Tri Tuu which convoked him for questioning, but resulted in his

arrest).

2. The Vietnamese word "lajn viec" (to work) needs to be defined here. At the beginning of the

demonstration, there is a scene in which a Party official in a white shirt talks to the monks in

the middle of the road. He invites them to come to work at the People's Committee

Headquarters. The monks refuse. The invitation is made again twice over the loudspeaker.

Literally, it translates as "Please go to the Headquarters and work it out with us, together with

us". Put this way, it sounds like a reasonable request, and one may wonder why the monks don't

accept. In fact, '2am viec" does not mean "working out" in the sense of solving. It is a

euphemistic expression currently used by Police and Security agents meaning "interrogation". In

1978, UBCV dignitary Thich Thien Minh was summoned to "lam viec" with the Police and died

under interrogation. Thich Huyen Quang was summoned to "la?n viec" in 1982 and was sent

into internal exile for 12 years without any further explanation. Thich Tri Tuu was summoned to

"lam viec" that very morning... This is why monks refuse all invitation to "lam viec" with the

Hue Police, however reasonable their invitation may sound to the foreign ear.

These are some general comments on the video filmed by the Vietnamese authorities on May 24th.

Thich Tri Tuu, Thich Hai Tang, Thich Hai Chanh and Thich Hai Thinh are known to be seriously ill as

a result of their eight-week hunger strike in ga Sao reeducation Camp (North Vietnam). Requests

have been made for the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) to visit the monks in pri.-^on,

but the SRV Government refuses ICRC access to prisons and reeducation camps in Vietnam.

For all further information, please contact :

VIETNAM COMMITTEE ON HUMAN RIGHTS

25 Rue Jaffeux - 92230 GeneviUiers - France - Tel. (33.1) 47.93.10.81 Fax (33.1) 47.91.41.38

E-mail : I00302.3100@coinpuserve.com
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Buddhist Demonstration in Hue. May_24 1993
Transcript of the Government Video

Scfiie : three monks sitting in the road behind metal barriers (time 9.00 am)

(0.01.52) Loudspeaker : We ask everyone to move away from this area immediately. We repeat, all

vehicles should be moved away, pedestrians on the pavement should move out of the area at once.

Camera moves back to seven monks now sitting in the road. The barrier has gone.

Scene : Government official in a white shirt talking to the monks

(0.02.44) Government official : You can keep waiting if you like. But I would like to invite you

come and work' at the Headquarters [of the People's Committee]. When you have finished working

with us, we will let you go home... We will let you go by 11.30 am, we won't keep you long, there won't

be any problem...

(0.03.15) Monk in yellow robe (shaking his head) : No, we will just sit here and wait.

Loudspeaker : Don't stop in the street. Everyone must evacuate the thoroughfare. All means of

transport are strictly forbidden to stop in the street.

(0.03.33) Voice of a second monk (to the Government official) ; Repression against the Buddhists

! These are the legitimate aspirations/wishes of the Unified Buddhist Church and of Buddhists all over

the country, and they must be respected. If our will is not satisfied, then...

The Government official : The wish, ah, yes, your wishes...

Voice off (from official) : No wishes at all. Take your wishes elsewhere, please.

First Monk : If you don't accept our wishes, then so be it. If we are not permitted to explicit our

wishes, and if you take no steps to fulfill them, we shall stay sitting here on hunger strike.

Loudspeaker : We repeat that no vehicles are allowed to stop in this area. All pedestrians must

clear the pavements and move away. We repeat, please, you must not stay in this area.

Scene : The Government official in a jeep speaking over the loudspeaker

(0.03.59) Loudspeaker : The authorities are "working "with the monks in order to find a solution

for their requests... Meanwhile, we request that you all leave this area now, don't keep standing

around here. As for the monks, the Provincial People's Committee invites you all to come to "work"

with us at the [Provincial] Headquarters and we will look into all the problems you raise. .. We call on

all traffic police to keep the peace and maintain order... We request that all monks come and "work

things out" with us at the Headquarters now. A jeep is ready for you... All pedestrians and bystanders,

everyone, please move along. You must evacuate this area right away and go back to work, so that the

security of this area can be maintained. You aire not allowed to stay here...

Scene : monk in brown robe talks to Government officials in white shirts

(It is difficult to decipher the discussions taking place here. The Government official is obviously not

' 111 .S.xiiiiiy WtWa: v(iuiiliul:iry. work" ttn/ii rifc in Viiaii:imus(i,) me.in.s "iiUcrrdK.iliim". In Ui7K, Vimi. 'I'hidi M'hicn Minh was

l'.-.iu-ii I.I iliMlhy during :i ..wi.rkiiiK" ^I'^i^iim wlili Sixurily I'nlici- in llnChi Minh City, In i;)S2, Vrn. lluyrn (Ju;in),' was .-ilsn invili-d

h> .»i.ik- wiih Sirciirily I'lilio- .inii lias lirrn ili'laini'il iiniirr liumc arrrsi wiilimu cli.irKr in Ihr I'mvincr iil(Jiiai)K N(,'ai i\,v: sincr.

N'i'ii. Tri 'I'lni was invilril In "wnrk" at lln' I'rnpli-s ('niiiniilln- dial nmrniiiK. ami ilriaiiinl Imiliwiili. This is why ihi- ninnks

>.vsu-niahu.ally ilrclinc llic I'lilicr's it|i,mi,mI invitalicms li. wnrk wilh lliiaii ai ih.- l',-,i|.l,- s ( •ninmiiiiM-. knc.wiiiK tlu-y will I,.-

airi'siril IhiTc in Uiin.
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sure what is going on, nor what he should do next. The monk in the brown robe seems to be explaining

what happened before he arrived) :

(0 04.52) Monk in brown robe (with glasses) : our Master was invited to go to the Headquarters
to work on certain aspects of the problem... he should be brought back here so we can find a way of

solving things together...

Government official in white shirt : What problem ? I've only just got here... (tape is cut ofFj

(0.05.47) Loudspeaker : Everyone must move away from here. You are obstructing the traffic at

this crossroads. All police and traffic wardens must please move people away from this area. There are

a great number of people standing in the street. All of you, do not stop in the street. You are violating

traffic regulations, causing traffic jams and public insecurity .

Another loudspeaker : There are a lot of cyclists and pedestrians blocking up the street.

Everyone is requested to follow traffic regulations. This is a main road, and people are obstructing the

normal flow of traffic. Please, move away from this area at once...

There are several loudspeakers, one in the white Government car, others in different Police or

Government vehicles. From now on, announcements continue more or less non-stop, and their content

is basically the satne - instructions to evacuate the area, respect public security etc... To avoid

repetition, only announcements with a different content have been translated.

Scene : the white Government car

Two loudspeakers can be heard at the same time (one coming from the white car, with a low

voice, giving instructions to the Police) :

- All Police on duty must do their job, every unit must be in position, be at the ready...

Scene : two monks in brown robes in discussion with white-shirt Government officials

(0.06.10) First monk (with glasses) : Now, please let our master Tri Tuu come out here. Let us talk

to him, and then we promise to disperse at once. All we ask is to meet Venerable Tri Tuu. It is a

mattter of principle. You can easily see that our monks are sitting here solely because of Venerable Tri

Tuu, not for any other reason.

(0.06.28) Voice off (from Government official standing) : That's right ! That's right ! We know about

that.

(0.06.52) First monk : Listen, I want to make it quite clear - we don't know where our Master Tri

Tuu is now. But all the monks sitting here are ready and waiting to see him. If you let them see Ven.

Tri Tuu, and allow Ven. Tri Tuu speak to them, they will all go home. That is all we are asking... Its a

very easy request to satisfy. We can see him any time : now, this afternoon or this evening, whenever

it suits you... All we request is that you let Ven. Tri Tuu come out here...

Scene : Venerable Hai Tang arrives, wearing yellow- robe, conical hat and sun-glasses

(0.07.29) Thich Hai Tang (to the group of Government ofTicials) : I asked to go inside [the People's

Committee Headquarters] but they would not let me see him... I made it clear to the Security Police

that I just wanted to meet Ven. Tri Tuu, to see my own dear Ven. Tri Tuu...

Van. Hai Tang crosses the road and bows down before the monks, sobbing loudly.

Ven. Hai Tang : I humbly bow before you all... I want you to know that the United Nations and

the whole world knows about this, they all know...

(At this point, Ven. Hai Tang has just called Vo Van Ai, President of the Vietnam Committee on
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Human Rights in Paris. Vo Van Ai promised to inform the United Nations and issue a press statement

about the sit-down. He also informed Ven. Hai Tang that the right to peaceful demonstration was
guaranteed in the Vietnamese Constitution, and that the Police had no right to arrest monks simply for

the non-violent expression of their beliefs. This conversation was tapped, and published in "Cong An"

(

Police Review, 16.6.1993) as "incriminating evidence" against Ven. Hai Tang. Indeed, following their

arrest in June, over 110 accusatory articles were published against the monks in eight national

newspapers, thus compi'omising their right to a fair and impartial trial.)

Voice off (the monk in brown talking to the Government officials) : Now, let me suggest the

best possible way of solving this situation. You should reconcile yourselves to our point of view, and let

us talk to Ven. Tri Tuu. This is only way to solve the problem, and it is our sole and unique objective.

We ask for nothing more...

(0.07.56) Ven. Hai Tang (to the monks and the crowd behind): We will accept whatever sacrifices

are necessary. If the Government arrests us, it will be an arbitrary arrest, arbitrary arrest {he repeats

the word "arbitrary" several times, waving his hand). We will not refuse (any sacrifice]. Just keep

sitting here, my brothers. The United Nations and the wole world know about this, and they have

raised their voices. There can't be any unjustified arrests. We will not refuse any sacrifice...

Scene : Ven. Hai Tang and monks in brown robes talk to white-shirt Government officials

(0.08.02) Monk in brown robe (addressing Government official) : Look, our monks are askin;; to

speak to Ven. Tri Tuu ... (the rest is unclear)

White-shirt official : But now Ven. Tri Tuu is ... (he says something else which is inaudible...).

Monk in brown robe : But you are in charge of this, what do you mean you don't know (...) We are

only doing what we feel is within our rights... (an exchange follows which is inaudible)...

Voice off (monk) : We just want you to release Ven. Tri Tuu.

(0.08.53) Ven. Hai Tang : Is that what you call an invitation? Wliat a strange way of inviting

people to "work" ! Well, I promise you that from now on, I shall consider all your papers as

waste-paper, completely worthless, no one will take any notice of them [the "paper" he refers to is the

People's Committee summons convoking Ven. Tri Tuu for interrogation that morning].

A voice off (presumably an official) : Was the paper issued by the People's Committee or by the

Front ? (i.e. the Fatherland Front, an organisation controlled by the Communist Party).

Ven. Hai Tang : It was from the Provincial People's Committee, with the signature of Mr Bui Huu
Kliuong and all the trappings. Really, you invite people and then you arrest them...

Another official, voice off : It was from the Citv [People's] Committee.

Ven. Hai Tang : Oh sorry, yes, from the City Committee.

Loudspeakers in the background continue to call for order and tell people to leave the area...

Scene : the monks talking to Government officials

(0.09.37) Monk in brown robe : Now, let me repeat once more what I have been telling you from

the very start - the reason these monks are sitting here is because they want to see Ven. Tri Tuu !

(0.09.59) White-shirt official : (difficult to decipher this sentence)... I would like you to go up there

[to the People's Committee Headquarters?]... Do you understand ? As you can speak out, we can take

you I here. After all, Ven. Tri Tuu was invited by the City authorities.

1 0. lO.OG) Ven. Hai Tang : But I can tell that you don't know what's going on, that's why I am going
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(<) woi'k \vitli...(rest cut off)...

The official : But it was the City Committee who invited Yen. |Tri Tuul, aCter tlial he can go
honu-... 'I'hcy should know that.

Cr/iis pari of the dialogue is unclear, but it appears that Ven. Hai Tang has no confidence in this

official, and ivants to meet Government representatives with more authority).

Veil. Hai Tang : Forgive me for saying this, but if I was a Government official, I would say : how
can it ho that you are in charge of religious affairs'^, yet you don't know a thing (about them] !

The official : Of course I know, what do you mean I don't know ?

Ven. Hai Tang : None of you know anything at all !

The official : The invitation was issued by officials from the ICity?) Committee...

(0.10.35) Monk in brown : Just tell them we want to see Ven. Tri Tuu...

Scene : Tourist takes photographs.camera is confiscated by Police

(0.11.08) An Asian tourist in a large straw hat is seen taking photographs of the demonstration.

Civilian-clothed Security Police see him and immediately take him aside (0.11.19). He reappears

without his camera. His movements are followed by the Police camera for several more minutes

(0.12.38).

Scene : Ven. Hai Tang talking to Government officials

Ven. Hai Tang : Let us take our Master home in our own vehicle...

(0. 12.02) Voice off (from official) : Our car has arrived now. Let him go in that car.

(0.13.22) Ven. Hai Tang : Let Ven. Tri Tuu get out. We will take him back in our own car. We
came here by our own means of transport, why should we have to use Government trauisport now...

Government vehicles are for Government officials... Ordinary people use ordinary people's transport...

Just let our Master out here and we will take him home. Is that such a difficult request ? Our car is

ready...

Scene : the jeep carrying Ven. Tri Tuu appears

From the People's Committee Headquarters across the street from where the monks are sitting, a

Jeep comes through the crowd. When the monks see the jeep, they rush towards it, and the crowd

follows. Venerable Tri Tuu is inside (although he cannot be seen yet.)

(0.13.56) Loudspeaker : No vehicles are allowed to stop at this crossroads. We repeat, no vehicles

or other means of transport are allowed to stop at this crossroads. All traffic and pedestrians must

clear the area at once. The main National 1 Highway is now totally jammed. We request that everyone

evacuate the area, quickly evacuate the area... (This is repeated many times as the crowd grows

thicker, filling the cross-roads and milling around the Jeep).

Scene : the monks and crowd surround the Government leep

A crowd of Buddhists and monks in yellow and brown robes swarm round the jeep and stop it

moving forward by lying under its wheels, jumping on the roof forming a ring around it. Many of

them, cry out Ven. Tri Tuu's name, sobbing loudly. Some plain-clothes Security officials push the

-
Ill ilir .SiicLilist lii'iiulilic (if Viutnam (SRV), all ruli),'iuus questions are regulated by the Giivornment Board of Heligious AfTairs.

Th.' I'.n.ii il s I
IcMil i.-i Vu CJuang, and its central idlke is in Hanoi. It has regional and municipal ofllces all ov(t the country, manned

liy ivIiHiousc.idri's". mostly I'arty momliers who have no knowledge or experience ol'ridigion. The person to whom Thich llalTang

is spc.ikuig isoliviiaisly nni^ oflhi^se cadres.
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monks roughly and try to drag them away from the Jeep.

* In the Socialist Republic of Vietnam (SRV), all religious questions are regulated by the

Government Board of Religious Affairs. The Board's Head is Vu Quang, and its central office is in

Hanoi. It has regional and municipal offices all over the country, manned by "religious cadres", mostly

Party members who have no knowledge or experience of religion. The person to whom Thich Hai Tang

is speaking is obviously one of these cadres.

(0.15.28) Government official (shoving at a monk) : Get back at once ! Get away from here!

(0.15.29) Van. Hai Thinh (the monk in the yellow robe on the roof of the Jeep) points at the

Security agents and cries : Look, they are using force ! They are repressing Buddhists, repressing

Buddhists !

(0.15.55) Nun in grey robe (wringing her hands and weeping) ; Oh, my Master ! Venerable Tri

Tuu !

Ven. Tri Tuu recounts that he had fainted at this point, and must have been slumped unconscious

in the back of the car. The evident distr'ess of the Buddhists, who can see him through the Jeep

window, and a later remark made by Ven. Hai Thinh (0.16.40) about the way he is sitting in the Jeep

would seem to confirm this.

Scene : Ven. Hai Thinh standing on the roofof the Jeep

Ven. Hai Thinh (waving his arms, cries repeatedly) : This is repression against Buddhists,

repression against Buddhists ! It is unbearable ! It is unbearable !

Crowd : Repression against Buddhists, repression against Buddhists !

(0. 16.40) Ven. Hai Thinh (pointing into the Jeep) : Let our Master sit up properly, how can he bear

to sit like that ? ... They arrest people... they must let him go... he can't stay in the Govern- ment car...

Open the car door ! You can't do this... you are repressing Buddhists...

(Ven. Hai Thinh says many other phrases, but we cannot decipher them. There is no doubt that the

sound-track has been deliberately tampered with here. The video camera is very near Ven. Hai Thinh -

on top ofa red carjust beside the Jeep - so his voice should be audible and clear.)

Scene : the scuffle around the jeep

Ven. Hai Thinh stays on the roof of the car, and the crowd continues to press around the Jeep. Many
Buddhists are trying to pull the doors open and release Ven. Tri Tuu.

(0.19.05) As some young Buddhists in white shirts try to pull open the back door of the Jeep, a voice

off is heard giving instructions to the cameraman :

- Film the bastards, get a close-up of their faces !

Loudspeakers : (continuously) : Do not stop in the street, leave this area at once, etc...

(0.24.00) An army lony can be seen approaching through the crowd.

(0.24.24) A Security agent tugs at Ven. Hai Thinh, who nearly falls off the Jeep.

Scene : Ven. Tri Tun is released from the Jeep

A cry goes up from the crowd, and people rush round to the side of the jeep. The fr-ont door of the

jeep is open. Security agents are seen brutally beating a young Buddhist in a white shirt - perhaps the

person who opened the door (the same young man is seen later, sitting with the monks in the road, his

fare puffed and swollen from the beating. He may be one of the five Buddhists lay-men convicted with
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the four monks at the trial in November.).

(0.27.50) Plain-clothes Security agents in white shirts or tee-shirts try to push back the crowd, and
some violent scuffles take place. Several young men are arrested, and bustled off round the side of the
Jeep by plain-clothes agents in white caps.

(0.32.22) The camera shows a flash of someone in an orange robe apparently unconscious - being
carried out of the Jeep and rushed away. It is Ven. Tri Tuu. When Ven. Hai Thinh hears about this, he
jumps off the Jeep and runs after his Master through the crowd. We presume that he couldn't find him,
because he later returns and climbs back on the Jeep roof

(0.33.31) Loudspeaker : We repeat, everyone must evacuate the area immediately, immediately.

All Hondas and bicycles must clear the area at once !

(0.36.40) : A cyclo carrying Ven. Tri Tuu and another monk in a yellow robe hurriedly pedals away
towards the bridge. This is the same scene as before, filmed by a camera some distance away, which
explains why Ven. Hai Thinh can be seen jumping down from the Jeep a second time.

Throughout these scenes, the camera pans from the cross-roads to the bridge, and back again,

giving a good view of the exact position of the Jeep. These shots clearly show that the Jeep is not

pointing towards Phu Xuan Bridge (the way back to Linh Mu Pagoda). It is taking the opposite,

direction, which is the road to Thua Phu Prison. The authorities cannot, therefore, be taking Ven. Tri

Tuu back to the Pagoda as they said, hence the monks convinction that he has been arrested.

Four monks continue the sit-down in the middle of the cross-roads. Subsequent dialogue shows that

they do not know that Ven. Tri Tuu has been taken back to Linh Mu Pagoda, which is understandable

considering how thick the crowd has grown by this time - 40,000 according to eye-witnesses).

Scene : Buddhist pours water over Ven. Hai Thinh

Ven. Hai Thinh is back on the roof of the Jeep under the burning sun. A Buddhist pours water over

him.

(0.36.40) Buddhist women in conical hats wipe the faces of the fasting monks and give them water.

(0.43.30) Loudspeaker : Your attention please. There are a number of people who are taking

advantage of the situation to cause traffic and insecurity problems...

Loudspeaker (as the crowd push at the Jeep) : Don't do that, you mustn't do that. It is dangerous,

and also means you are vandalising Government property.

During the following scenes, only the sound of loudspeakers can be heard.

Scene : the Jeep is turned on one side

Loudspeaker : (0.43.30) Calling all Police brigades on duty, your attention please. There are a

number of extremist youths who are taking advantage of the situation to provoke hostilities. You nmst

therefore carry out your duties with the utmost calm, utmost calm... Urge people to abide by the laws...

You must avoid tension ... do not make mistakes which could give these extremists the opportunity of

stirring up the public...

Loudspeaker : Please, everyone must follow traffic regulations. Do not stop in the street and take

advantage of the crowd to vandalise Government property. Police on duty, you must take steps to

prevent this.

Scene : the fire brigade turns water hoses on the crowd

(0.48.34) Smoke rises from near the overturned Jeep. It could be from a tear gas grenade.

(0.48.50) Loudspeaker (voice grows insistent and begins to scream) : There are a number of young
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people who are publicly violating the laws and obstructing Pohce in the accomplishment of their duties

! There are a number of extremist youths who are opposing the Police...

A Security Policeman in uniform is pointing at a man who is pursued and arrested by several

plain-clothes agents. Another Police agents grabs the shirt ofa young man and takes him away.

(0.49.34) Loudspeaker (screaming) : There are a number of young extremists opposing the Police

force. Comrades, you must arrest these people, we repeat, resolutely arrest all hostile elements !

The crowd runs towards (or away from"?) something in the opposite direction from the jeep, but the

camera does not follow. According to eye-witnesses, the military intervened at this point with electric

truncheons and tear-gas grenades ).

Loudspeaker continues to instruct people to evacuate the area, stop obstructing traffic etc.).

N.b : There are no monks present during these scenes ofcrowd turbulence.

Scene : the Jeep is completely overturned and set on fire

(0.50.28) Loudspeaker : Attention, please. There are a number of young men who are taking

advantge of the crowd to destroy Government property. Comrade Policemen and Security agents, you

must arrest all these elements... (we cannot decipher the last words)....

Footage of the Jeep being set alight has been cut. The sequence jumps suddenly to a shot of the Jeep

on fire (0.50.34).

Loudspeaker : Please, everybody must move away from the fire area immediately. Policemen,

make a fence and guide people away from the fire zone (repeated several times).

N.b. Fire-men make no attempt to extinguish the fire for several minutes, although the fire-engine

is right next to the jeep and the hoses are already connected. At one point, (0.51.21) a fire-man

advances with a hose, then retreats back to the fire-engine, leaving the Jeep burning.

(0.52.16) Loudspeaker: (the fire is nearly under control) : Attention, there are a number of

unauthorized people still in the fire zone. All forces on duty must fight against these elements...

(An official in a white shirt says something over the microphone, it sounds like "fight against them,

fight against them", but it is not clear...)

(0.52.48) Ven. Hai Thinh (sitting down by himself in the middle of the road) ; This is repression

against the Buddhists, repression against the Buddhists.

A soldier in bullet-proofjacket carrying a truncheon and shield comes up to him. Several other

similarly-dressed soldiers can be seen standing around. Too many scenes have been cut from this video

to be able to estiinate the numbers of military personnel on the scene. Eye-witnesses report that 200

armed frontier soldiers from the People's Army joined forces with the mobile police, local Security

Police and plain-clothes Security agents at the height of the demonstration.

(0.53.08) Beneath the trees, soldiers surround a women wearing flowered pyjamas and take her

away. Eye-witnesses say that this woman was anestcd because she gave water to the monks.

Scene : Four monks sitting at the roadside with uniformed Police and Government officials

(0.53.09) Loudspeaker : Will all monks please get in our car and go back to the Pagoda...

Uniformed Policeman (gesticulating heatedly, to Ven. Hai Tang) : Everyone has gone. You can't

keep sitting in the street any longer...

Voice off (Policeman or official) : Tell them all to stand up !
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(0.53.26) White-shirt official (kneeling down to talk with Ven. Hai Tang) : Please, Venerable
monks, I would like to talk to you. It's like this. We know that you are praying for the prosperity and
peace of our nation and people... |the loudspeaker drowns out afew words here! .. The Government,
too, is working to make the people rich and the country strong...

(0.53.40) Ven. Hai Tang (cuts the official short) : Where is Ven. Tri Tuu ? Don't say anything else.

Just answer me : where is Venerable Tri Tuu ? That's all I want to know.

(0.53.45) The official : Ven. Tri Tuu is over at Linh Mu Pagoda now...

Ven. Hai Tang : What proof do you have of that ?

The official : He is at Linh Mu Pagoda, but we can't go there (rest unclear)...

(0.54.10) White-shirt official : Ven. Hai Tang, you may ask the whereabouts of Ven. Tri Tuu, and
(?...). But don't ever touch the Party)... (some inaudible words) Not you, nor any of the other monks
here today...

(A dialogue ensues between the monks and officials about "not touching" the Party and something

else, but there is too much background interference to make out what they are saying clearly).

Scene : Ven. Hai Tang and other monks talking to Government officials

(0.54.20) A monk in brown arrrives and signals to the monks to get up and go home. According to

Ven. Tri Tuu's account, this monk is Ven. Thai Hoa who was sent from Linh Mu Pagoda to assure Ven.

Hai Tang and the others that Ven. Tri Tuu was safe and well).

(0.55.06) Voice off, Government official : Actually, he IVen. Tri Tuul was not arrested, never

arrested at all !

(0.55.10) Ven. Hai Tang (to the other monks): Now our mission is fulfilled. The next thing we must

do is to decide how to notify the families of all the young people [who were arrested). We must get all

their names, find out where they are detained...

Scene : A crowd surrounding the monks, a Police motorbike arrives

(0.55.37) Voice off (official) : The jeep is here, it has arrived... Take the car and drive the monks

back to the Pagoda...

Monks and other Buddhists persuade the monks to stand up and go.

Voice (Buddhist) : Let's all go back to the Pagoda now. We shall decide what to do from there.

Scene : some monks walk across the bridge towards the pagoda

Loudspeaker : All unauthorized persons should return home. No one should remain in this area.

Last scene : Soldiers under the trees (time : approx 2.30 pm)

(0.56.10) The video closes with shots of military poHce in bullet-proof jackets, carrying shields and

truncheons .

Transcript and translation by the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights,

25 Rue Jaffeux. 02230 GenneviUiers, France, Tel. Paris (1) 47.93.10.81 - Fax Paris (1) 47.91.41.38.

E-mail : 100302.3100@compuserve.com
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Venerable Thich Tri Tuu reports from Hue :

40,000 Buddhists demonstrate for Religious Freedom

On May 24th 1993 at 7.30 am, I went to the Provincial Headquarters of the Thua-Thien-Hue
People's Committee, bringing with me the summons which "invited" me to explain the contents of the

letter I had written to the People's Committee on May 22nd'. I was to make my explications to

representatives from the Provincial People's Committee, the Fatherland Front and the Security Police.

During the discussion, they would not answer any of the questions I had put forward in my letter.

They just kept on pressing me to accept their version of events, i.e. that "the deceased man was not a

Buddhist and that he had not really immolated himself. They tried to force me to agree that "the man
was still alive" (when Police took him away), so that they could avoid being accused of body-snatching -

which in fact was what they had really done. I refuted all their arguments and justifications. Lastly,

they told me to take down the plaque I has erected at the Pagoda with the inscription : "Here, at

9.00am on May 24 1993, first day of the fourth month, Year of the Rooster, a Buddhist made the Great

Vow of self-immolation in order to...". The plaque was placed over the charred traces left by the burnt

body, alongside the Stupa which contains the remains of our late Patriarch (Thich Don Hau).

Whilst I was being interrogated, three heavily-armed Security agents burst into the room. They

claimed to be members of the Investigation Bureau, and demanded to question me about "the man who

committed suicide by fire". I rose to my feet and hotly protested :
"/ cannot accept being pressured or

subjected to these false insinuations". Then I announced ;
"/ will start a 48-hour hunger strike here and

now, outside the door of the People's Committee Headquarters".

When the people of Hue saw me sitting in the lotus position in front of the People's Committee

entrance, a crowd quickly gathered. Seven or eight Security agents, seeing this, lifted me bodily and

hurriedly carried me away into the building. The people outside thought I had been arrested, and ran

off to warn my fellow monks at Linh Mu Pagoda, who immediately called up the Vietnam Committee

on Human Rights in Paris to ask them to intervene and circulate the news.Then they came down to

the People's Committee Headquarters and asked to see me in person. The authorities refused, and sent

Security forces to block the entrance of all streets leading to the People's Committee Headquarters. My
fellow monks were therefore obliged to move down to the crossroads of Le Loi Street, where they

staged a hunger strike, demanding: "Let us see the Venerable Thich Tri Tuu, we demand his

immediate release". The authorities made no attempt to satisfy their request.

Whilst the hunger strike was going on, Buddhists kept pouring in to join the demonstration, until

Le Loi and Hanoi avenues were milling with an immense crowd of people. From 9.00am up till

14.30pm, there must have been at least 40,000 demonstrators.

Disturbed by the determined attitude of the crowd, the Security Police forced me to get into a car.

Overcome, at that moment I passed out. When I eventually awoke, I was in my room at Linh Mu
Pagoda, surrounded by my fellow monks and faithful Buddhist followers, who described what had

happened in the meantime. Their account of events is as follows :

When the Security Police jeep carrying me arrived at the cross-roads of Le Loi and Hanoi avenues,

it was blocked off by Buddhist monks and followers. Many people threw themselves under the jeep's

wheels to immobilize the vehicle, demanding that I be released. The Security agents refused. As I had

' 'I'liiili 'I'll 'I'liii /.•< n:frniii.i4 lii llii: IcUi'.r lir wntln tii Uif aiilluinliiv mi May 2'Jml miiii^stin,i; lliiil llii' iiiimiiliitml niiin's limly he

n-liininl to l.mli Ml, far ii i„„ii,; lluililliisl liiinnl. II,' ,ihn ,i.-:hnl ihni Ihr mnii'.-^ i>i;s,m,il ii'ipri'^. cmifisnil.;! In llir I'ulin: slinuhl

l„- h,lll,l,;l l„l,k 1,1 III,' l',lfi,„l,l
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fallen unconscious inside the jeep, Buddhists looking in through the window could only glimpse my
motionless body covered by a saffron-coloured robe. At that point, they went wild. About 1.00pm,
Buddhist followers broke the windows of the jeep and carried nie out, then transported me back to

Linh Mu Pagoda in a pedicab. The monks on hunger strike did not see what had happened, therefore
they continued to keep up their hunger strike and demand my release. They announced their intent to

fast until death if necessary.They kept on until about 14.30 in the afternoon. The crowd, made up
mostly of students, secondary-school pupils, pedicab or cycle-cart drivers, and other poor people, grew
thicker and thicker. The Security Pohce, completely overwhelmed, called in the military for assistance.

They came armed to the teeth, carrying firearms, truncheons, shields and gas-masks...

Using a megaphone, the Chief of Security Police ordered the soldiers to use tear-gas and water
canons against the demonstrators. The crowd reacted to this agression by overturning the jeep and
setting fire to it. As the soldiers and Security agents could not disperse the growing crowd, they sent

envoys to negociate with monks who had stayed inside Linh Mu. Thich Thai Hoa was chosen to go into

town and inform the monks and demonstrators that I was back at the Pagoda. Only then did the

monks stop their hunger strike and the crowd dispersed.

This is the most important confrontation in eighteen years of Communist government. Informed

sources estimate that 40,000 people took part in this spontaneous demonstration, and that more than

50 people were arrested, principally students, Buddhist lay-people, pedicab and cycle-cart drivers.

Starting from yesterday, the Security Police are tracking down and arresting many more people before

the Vesak (Anniversary of the Buddha) to prevent further riots.

At the moment we have no means of communication by telephone. The lines were cut off on 24 May
1993. We sincerely hope that you, as President of the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights'^ will

circulate this information and intervene on behalf of those who were arrested during the

demonstration.

These are just a few lines written in haste. I pray that Buddha will protect you'.

Thich Tri Tuu

Linh Mu Pagoda, Hue, 25 May 1993

- 'I'/iis n-piiri HKis aililn-ssrd In V„ ViiiiAi, President of the Vtelniim OimmiUiv- on Ihinuin Hiahls

' Thiili 'I'll Tun nnis iiiirslnlini June 5lh, shordy after he. sent this leller
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List of clergy and followers of the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam in prison or under house arrest

UHCV Dij^nitaries in prison or under house-arrest :

Thich Huyen Quang. (secular niune Le Dinh Nhan), Head of the UBCV, under house-arrest at Hoi

Phuoc Pagoda, Nghia Ciianli, a remote viUage in Quang Ngai, since 1982. Arrested on December 29

1995, now in custody in Quang Ngai.

Thich Quang Do (secular name Dang Phuc Tue), under house-arrest since 1982 in Vu Doai village.

North Vietnam. Arrested on January 4th 1995, sentenced to 5 years imprisonment on August 15 1995,

now believe to be detained in Ninh Binh Province, northern Viet Nam.
Thich Nhat Lien, under house-arrest at Long Tho Pagoda, B2 Hung Vuong St., Xuan Loc, Dong Nai

Province.

Thich Tue Sy (Ph;m Van Thucmg) aged 50, detained in Ba Sao Camp, Phu Ly, Nam Ha Prov. and

Thich Tri Sieu (Le Manh That), 50 years old, detained in Camp Z 30 A, Xuan Loc. These two monks
were condemned to death in 1988. Tlieir sentence was commuted to 20 years hard labour following an

international protest campaign.

Thich Tri Tuu (Le Quang Vinh), superior monk at Linh Mu Pagoda, sentenced on 15. 1 1.93 to 4 years

in prison. Now in Ba Sao Reeducation Camp, Nam Ha, Phu Ly (North Vietnam).

Thich Hiii Tang (Nguyen Dinli Hoa), sentenced 15. 1 1.93 to 4 years imprisonment, in Ba Sao

Reeducation Camp, Nam Ha, Phu Ly (North Vietnam).

Thich Hai Thinh ((Le Phu Thinli), sentenced 15. 1 1.93 to 3 years imprisonment, in Ba Sao Reeducation

Camp, Nam Ha, Phu Ly (North Vietnam).

Thich Hanh Dure, superior monk of Son Linli Pagoda, Ba Ria, sentenced in January 1994 to 3 years in

prison. Sentenced was confirmed at an appeal trial on July 31st 1994. First incarcerated in Phuoc Co
Prison, Ba Ria. Transferred in July 1994 to unkown destination.

Thich Nguyen The, Camp Z 30 A, Xuan Loc (20 years imprisonment)

Thich Nguyen Giac (Ho Khac Dung), Camp Z 30 A, Xuan Loc (15 years imprisonment)

Thich Minh Su, Ciunp Z 30 A, Xuan Loc (20 years imprisonment)

Thich Tri Giac, Camp Z 30 A, Xuan Loc (20 years imprisonment)

Thich Phirdc Vien (Le Hfen), age 44, detained at Camp A.20, Xuan Phuoc, Phu Yen (20 years)

Thich Tam Can (Nguyen HQu Tin), age 49, Camp A.20, Xuan Phuoc, Phu Yen (20 years)

Thich Thien Minh (Huynli Van Ba), age 49, Camp A.20, Xuan Phuoc, Phu Yen (20 years )

Thich Thien Tan (Tliai Tlianli Hung), age 48, Camp A.20, XuOn Phudc, Phii Yen (20 years).

Thich Hue Dang (Nguyen Ngpc Dat), Camp A. 20, XuOn Phudc, Phii Yen (20 years).

Thich Khong Tanh (Phan Ngpc An), Arrested 6 November 1994, sentenced to 5 years

imprisonment on 15 August 1995. Appeals Court on 28.10.1995 upheld sentence.

Thich Nhat Ban, (Ho BCtu Hoa), Arrested 6 November 1994, sentenced to 5 years imprisonment on

15 August 1995. Appeals Court on 28.10.1995 upheld sentence.

Thich Long Tri, under house arrest since 31.10.1994, Vien Giac Pagoda, Hoi An, nr Danang.

Thich Tri LUc (Pham Van Titdng), Arrested 6 November 19994, sentenced to two and a half years'

years imprisonment on 15 August 1995. Now in Ham Tan reeducation Camp.

Pham Van Xua (Nhat Thifdng), Arrested 6 November, sentenced to 3 years imprisonment on 15

August 1995. Appeals Court on 28.10.1995 upheld sentence.

Lav-perst>ns detained in Camp A 20. Xuan Phuoc. Phu Yen Province :

Hoang Quoc Viet, 38 years old (20 years imprisomnent)

Tr;in Van Anh, 69 years old (life imprisonmenl)

Trucmg Quang Kim, 39 years old (20 years imprisonmenl)

Le Quy Hoa, 40 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Van Minh, 41 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Le Van Nh('», 63 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Ngo Van Liem, 63 years old (18 years imprisomnent)

Ngo Viet Nhon, 44 years old (18 years imprisonment)
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Chau Van T6\. 45 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Nguyen Song Ngoc (20 years imprisonment)

Phan Van Tuy (18 years imprisorunenl)

Ton That Ky (16 years imprisonmeni)

Le Van Minh (20 years imprisonment)

Lien Bang (life imprisonment)

Trirmig Tarn Lac (10 years imprisonment)

Tran Dinh Mau, 51 years old (life imprisonment)

Vo Hoa, 53 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Ho Ngoc An, 36 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Nguyen Van De, 49 years old (life imprisonment)

Trjnh Thanh Son, 43 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Tran Thien Can. 54 years old (life imprisonment)

Pham Hong Nhat, 56 years old (16 years imprisonment)

Bui Thanh Liem, 35 years old (17 years imprisonment)

Y Phin Nier, 30 years old (life imprisonment)

Tran Du, 37 years old (life imprisonment)

Thai Phi Kich, 48 years old (life imprisonment)

Pham Van Loi, 63 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Nguyen HOru Nghla, 39 years old (16 years imrprisonment)

Tran Nam Phuong, 35 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Van Thuy, 41 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Le Van Son, 65 years old (life imprisonment)

Ngo Van So, 54 years old (16 years imprisonment)

Vo Dang Phuong, 54 years old (10 years imprisonment)

Nguyen Trung Ca. 49 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Le Quang Quang, 53 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Nguyen Van Doan, 48 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Huynh Van Tarn, 54 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Tran HCru Ngan, 57 years old (life imprisonment)

Le Cam Son, 51 years old (life imprisonment)

Le Van Chuong, 55 years old (life imprisonment)

Do Bach Tho, 43 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Tain Phat, 21 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Van Sinh, 55 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Chu Van Tan, 67 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Van Tai, 45 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Huynh Huru, 43 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Phan Ba Due, 44 years old (17 years imprisonment)

Ho Duy Lpc, 53 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Van Nho. 57 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Nguyen Thanh, 44 years old (20 years imprisonment)

La Van Be (Hoang), 45 years old (life imprisonment)

Nguyen Long, 46 years old (20 years imprisonment)

Buddhists detained in other camps :

Ho Ngoc Chuan, 48 years old (life imprisonment), is detained at Camp Z 30 D, Ham Tan

Thien Tho, sentenced January 1994 to 18 months imprisonment. Now in Phuoc Co Prison, Ba Ria.

List compiled by the Vietnam Committee on Human Rights, updated in November 1995. For more

information, please contact : Vietnam Committee on Human Rights, 25 Rue Jaffeux, 92230

Gennevilliers, France.

Tel. Paris (1) 47.93.10.81 - Fax : Paris (1) 47.91.41.38.
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Mobile not police push back demonstrator A Buddhist woman is arrested
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Mr. TRAN TU THANH
8444 Madge Lane # 113
Alexandria, VA. 22309
(703) 799-8979 (H)
(703) 532-3807 (W)

Personal Data : Born on May 25,1945 in Hai Duong, North Vietnam.

Education : -B.Av from University of Saigon, Faculty of Law
in 1970.

-U.S. Department of Defense Officer Training
Courses in Okinawa, 1959 and Texas, 1970.
-Advanced Command and Staff Course, 1973.

Background : Son of Tran Van Tuyen, a well-known politician
and human rights lawyer .Tuyen was a prominent
figure in Vietnam politics, serving as Deputy
Minister of Foreign Affairs under Ho Chi Minh,
Minister of Information and Minister at the
Presidency under Emperor Bao Dai, Vice Premier
under the government of Dr. Phan Huy Quat and
Leader of parliamentary opposition under Pre-
sident Nguyen Van Thieu.

-Among various positions held in the Army of the
Republic of Vietnam: Youngest officer ever named
to be chief of Secretariat for the Director of
National Police; Chief of Counter-intelligence
and Counter-Sabotage for Military Security in

in II Corps Army and in Military Security Depart-
ment , responsible for preventing numerous attempted
suicide attacks against American installations;
Military Attache to the Embassy of the Republic
of Vietnam in Cambodia from 1970 to 1973.

Decorated eleven times for valor by the Republic
of Vietnam; once by the government of Cambodia, and

was awarded the prestigious United States Meritorious
Commendation Unit Medal.

Since 1975 to present

Captured on April 30, 1975 in Saigon and held
in fourteen different hard labor camps in North VN.

until released in 1983, after pressure from the

government of Sweden, France, the United States, the

United Kingdom, and international human rights or-
ganizations .

-Founded an association to press for greater freedoms

and civil liberties in VN, 1983.
-Arrested in 1984 for forming this association and

informing international human rights groups such as

Amnesty International and the International League

for Human Rights about the abuses in communist hard

labor camps and the execution of political opponents

of the new regime.
-Was adopted as a prisoner of conscience by Amnesty

International.
-During the second arrest, was held in shackles in

completely dark punishment cells for four years and

six months. The communist interrogators practiced
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every form of torture, among them beating, water
suffocation and electric shocks to name just a

few

.

- On December31, 1998, in a short and unfair trial,
was given a sentence of 5 years imprisonment, five
years under strict house-arrest after the release
and total deprivation of all Civil rights.
- Was released in 1990 after continuos pressure
from the United States, foreign governments and
international human rights organizations.
- Emigrated to the United States on June 23, 1992
as a political refugee.
- Served since as a volunteer consultant on human
rights conditions in Vietnam to Human Rights Watch/
Asia and other international human rights organiza-
tions .

- Founder and current Executive Director Vietnam-
Helsinki Committee, a non-profit organization
working for the protection and monitoring human
rights conditions in Vietnam.
- Current Vice-President/Executive Board of National
Congress of Vietnamese in America (NCVA).
-Commissioner in charge of human rights for the
Vietnamese Community of WA.DC, Maryland and Virginia,

November 7, 1995
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STATEMENT OF MR. TRAN TU THANH
VIETNAM HELSINKI COMMITTEE

House Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights

Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific

November 8, 1995

Mr. Chairman,

Honorable Members of the Joint Committees,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

It is a great honor for me to appear today before the Subcommittee on International

Operations and Human Rights and the Subcommittee on Asia and the Pacific to testify on the human
rights situation in Vietnam.

My name is Tran Tu Thanh. I am Executive Director of the Vietnam Helsinki Committee, a

non-profit organization working for the protection of human rights and monitoring human rights

conditions in Vietnam.

Today I wish to bring to your attention the following with regard to the detention of religious

leaders and political prisoners in "re-education" camps:

1. Since 1975 the Socialist Republic of Vietnain (SRV) government has consistently resorted

to violence in its dealings with religious leaders and dissidents who speak out on human rights in

Vietnam. Hanoi's policy of persecution is a deliberate one planned and directed at the highest levels

of the Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV), and it is carried out by security forces at all levels

throughout Vietnam. The Vietnam Helsinki Committee has done a thorough study of the SRV's
treatment of the various churches in Vietnam entitled. Religious Persecution in the Socialist Republic

of Vietnam: 1975-1995, published in September this year. Together with Attachment 1, this

publication should contain ample and eloquent evidence of Hanoi's human rights violations in just one

area of Vietnamese life. I respectfully submit these documents for the record.

2. The communist government has also resorted to lengthy and among the toughest sentences

to repress opposition elements. To express a different political viewpoint, which is common practice

elsewhere, is enough to expose oneself to the risk of death or a sentence of anywhere between 15

years and life imprisonment. Many do not even have the luxury of a public trial while the rest, right

after a close trial, may be sent directly to a forced labor camp, which goes under the euphemism of

"re-education camp." Even worse, common criminals are used to harass, terrorize, and in some
instances, murder the political prisoners. Political prisoners are kept in the same wards with

murderers, robbers, rapists, and hard core criminals. These criminals are then used by the prison

wardens to provide surveillance, abuse or even to degrade the political prisoners at will. This

inhuman tactics has led to the tragic death of a number of political prisoners. For instance, the death

of Mr. Tran Quang Quan in Ham Tan "re-education" camp (Z30D/K1), situated some 80 miles

northeast of Saigon. Mr. Quan was bom in 1950 in Gia Dinh Province; arrested on June 14, 1982,

he was incarcerated in Camp A20, Phu Yen Province, and sentenced to 20 years of hard labor. In

April 1995, a common criminal crushed his head against a stone, causing instant death. Another

political prisoner, Mr. Van Dinh Nhat, was tried on August 25, 1993, and sentenced to six years of

imprisomnent and three years under house arrest upon release. But before his release he was stabbed

four times by his cell mate who was a hard core criminal. Attachment 2 is a list of the 374 political

prisoners currently detained in A20 "re-education" camp and of 153 others in Camp Z30A, Xuan

Loc, Dong Nai Province.
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Prostitutes and female criminals with contagious diseases were also used to intimidate, harass,

or terrorize female political prisoners In many prisons, 60 to 70 females prisoners, political and

criminal alike, would be sandwiched in a 16' x 30' ward. Some of the victims included such persons

as one of my sister-in-laws. Dr. Thich Nu Tri Hai (a very learned Buddhist nun), Mrs. Doan Viet

Hoat, and the daughter of the late Head of State Phan Khac Suu of the fonner Republic of Vietnam

(1965).

3. To silence opposition to the regime, the communist government has utilized death squads

and well-publicized execution grounds to spread terror, fear, and deterrence in "re-education" camps

and among the population. In Ho Chi Minh City alone, there are four execution grounds with Hoc

Mon and Long Thanh My being the most infamous. At the Long Thanh My execution ground, I saw

with my own eyes more than 100 graves where political prisoners were buried in shallow graves.

The first commander (Le Van Phong) of Ho Chi Minh City's execution squad has executed 45

political prisoners by his own hand. In 1992 he told Tuoi Tre ("Youth," official newspaper of the

People's Committee of Ho Chi Minh City) that at one time he shot as many as eight coups de grace

to eight prisoners that he was in charge of executing. He later resigned because of a severe case of

depression. We have just been informed by our Vietnam Helsinki Committee contacts in Vietnam

that the Long Thanh My ground will soon be leveled to eradicate the vestiges of such crimes.

Attachment 3 is a partial list of political prisoners executed-by the SRV government's execution

squads.

The above are just a few examples illustrating the cruelty and inhumanity of Hanoi's policies

and their total disregard of basic human rights as guaranteed in the Universal Declaration of Human
Rights and upheld as a matter of common practice by the American people. In view of Hanoi's

current lobbying effort with Congress for the Most Favored Nation status, we recommend that the

U.S. strongly pressure Hanoi:

a. to release at once and unconditionally all political prisoners, including religious leaders,

artist, writers, and dissidents. Some of the names that come readily to mind are the Supreme

Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang and the Most Venerable Thich Quang Do of the Unified

Buddhist Church of Vietnam, Professor Doan Viet Hoat, and Dr. Nguyen Dan Que.

b. to allow humanitarian organizations and independent monitory groups to visit "re-

education" camps to insure that medical care be provided and prison conditions be

improved.

c. to separate immediately all political prisoners from the common criminals.

d. to give a full accounting of all the Vietnamese political prisoners, whether they are

presently in jail or under house arrest.

The Vietnam Helsinki Committee believes that the U.S. Congress has an enormous role to

play and great influence that it can bring to bear on Hanoi so as to stop the human rights abuses in

Vietnam, and for that reason the U.S. government should always raise himian rights concerns during

all bilateral talks with Hanoi.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Honorable Members of the two Subcommittees, for an

opportunity to speak to you today.

Tran Tu Thanh

November 8, 1995
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VIETNAM HELSINKI COMMITTEE

P.O. Box 6132, Alexandna, VA 22306-6132 . Tel. & Fax: (703) 532-3807

Board of Directors

Nguyen Ngoc Bich
Nguyen Tu Cuong
Huynh Thanh Hung
Dang Dinh Khiet

Ngo Vuong Toai

President

Ngo Vuong Toai

Secretary General
Nguyen Tu Cuong

Executive Director

Tran Tu Thanh

LIST OF RELIGIOUS LEADERS
PRESENTLY DETAINED IN COMMUNIST "RE-EDUCATION" CAMPS

or PLACED UNDER HOUSE ARREST

1 Superior Patriarch Thich Huyen Quang: was bom Le Dinh Nhan in

1919 in Binh Dinh province, Acting Head of the Institute for the

Propagation of the Dharma (IPD) of the Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam (UBC), was arrested in 1977 and incarcerated at Hoi

Phuoc Temple from 1982 to December 29, 1994, when he was

transferred to a village temple, Phuoc Quang Temple, Nghia Hanh

district, Quang Ngai province The official seal and files of the UBC
as well as his personal files were confiscated In August 1995, Nhan
Dan, the official newspaper of the Communist Party of Vietnam,

announced the impending trial of Thich Huyen Quang.

2. Most Venerable Thich Quang Do: was bom Dang Phuc Tue on

November 27, 1928 in Thai Binh province, Secretary General of the

IPD, was arrested in 1977 and incarcerated since 1982; around 3: 15

p m of January 4, 1995, was arrested at Thanh Minh Meditation

Temple, 90 Tran Huy Lieu St., Ward 15, Phu Nhuan precinct, Ho

Chi Minh City; was detained at T82 interrogation camp, Nguyen Van

Cu St , Ho Chi Minh City, has been recently transferred to Vu Bam

village, Nam Dinh province, North Vietnam In August 1995, Thich

Quang Do was brought to trial and sentenced to five years of

imprisonment for "disturbing the peace"

3. Venerable Thich Khong Tanh (bom Phan Ngoc Anh) Head of Lien

Tri Pagoda, Thu Due district, Ombudsman of the UBC Central

Office, was arrested in late 1976 and jailed for 10 years for writing to

Premier Pham Van Dong protesting the drafting of young Buddhist

monks into the army, which was aimed at disrupting UBC personnel,

November 6, 1994, was transferred to interrogation center 3C (Ton

Due Thang St I, Section PA 24 of Ho Chi Minh City's Police Station;

1

The Vietnam Helsinki Committee is a non-profit organization, founded and mcorporated in Virginia in 1995.

work for ihe protection of human rights and monitor violations of human nghls in Vietnam,
vhose purpose is to
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August 1995, was convicted of "undermining the policy of religious solidarity" and

sentenced to five years.

4. Venerable Thich Nhat Ban: was arrested together with Venerable Thich Khong

Tanh, was detained at interrogation center 3C, To Due Thanh St., Precinct 1, Ho

Chi Minh City, was put to trial together with Thich Khong Tanh in August 1995

and sentenced to four years for his attempt to carry out flood rehef in the name of

the UBC.

5 Venerable Thich Tri Luc: religious son of Supreme Patriarch Thich Don Hau, was

arrested for the first time on Oct. 2, 1992 and released in March 1993; Jan. 6, 1994

was arrested at Phap Van Temple, 246 C Nguyen Van Dau St., Ward 6, Binh

Thanh precinct, Ho Chi Minh City; was incarcerated for refusing to abort flood relief

activities; in August 1995, was brought to trial and sentenced to two and half

years.

6. Venerable Thich Long Tri (bom Ly Truong Chau): Head of Vien Giac Pagoda, Hoi

An district. Da Nang Province; Chairman of the UBC Committee for the Rehef of

Flood Victims; was arrested Oct. 29, 1994 in Ho Chi Minh City, and later

transferred to detention at Hoi An district, Quang Nam province.

7. Venerable Thich Hal Hung: was arrested at Phuoc Duyen Pagoda, Hue City, Dec.

25, 1994

8. Venerable Thich Hanh Due: ( same name with Reverend Thich Hanh Due of Son

Linh Temple, Thu Due District) was arrested at Linh Quang Pagoda, Hue City,

December 25, 1994.

9. Reverend Thich Hanh Due: Head of Son Linh Temple, Thu Due district, was

arrested at Ba Ria and sentenced to 3 years in 1993 for "illegal activities and

possession of anti-government materials; evicted ft"om (State-sponsored) Vietnamese

Buddhist Church owned temple Mar 25, 1993 for supporting of the UBC led

campaign for religious fi^edom.

10 Reverend Thich Thien Tho: Head of Son Linh Pagoda, was arrested Jul 9,

1993, sentenced to house arrest since Jan. 1994.

11. Thich Tri Tuu: was bom Le Quang Vinh on Oct 10, 1953; was arrested at Linh

Mu Pagoda, Hue City, in Jun. 1993 and detained at Thua Phu Prison, Hue City;
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was sentenced at Nov. 15, 1993 trial to 4 years for "disturbing public order"; now

incarcerated at Ba Sao "re-education" camp, Phu Ly district, Ha Nam Ninh province

12. Thich Hai Thinh (bom Le Phu Thinh): was arrested Jun. 5, 1993, was sentenced at

Nov 15, 1993 trial to 3 years, now detained with common prisoners at Camp Ba

Sao, Phu Ly District , Ha Nam Ninh province.

13. Thich Hai Tang: was bom Nguyen Dinh Hoa on Mar. 14, 1958; was arrested May
6, 1003 and sentenced to four years of imprisonment, now detained with criminal

prisoners at "re-education" camp Ba Sao, Phu Ly district, Ha Nam Ninh province.

14. Thich Hai Chanh (bom Nguyen Chan Tam): was arrested July 19, 1993, was put

on trial Nov 15 and sentenced to 3 years of imprisonment; now incarcerated at Ba

Sao "re-education" camp, Phu Ly district. Ha Nam Ninh province.

15. Thich Nhat Lien: Head of Long Tho Temple, Xuan Loc district, Dong Nai province,

was taken into custody Dec. 2, 1993 for interrogation for 9 days, now imder house

arrest at Long Tho Temple, Xuan Loc district, Dong Nai province.

16 Most Venerable Thich Tri Luc: was arrested Oct. 2, 1992 in Ho Chi Minh City

for distributing materials protesting the SRV government's persecution of the UBC,

demanding ita respect for hiunan rights as well as the release of Patriarch Thich

Huyen Quang and Most Venerable Thich Quang Do; put under house arrest by

administrative sanction in March 1993

17. Reverend Thich Tue Sy: was bom Pham Van Thuong on Feb 15, 1941, scholar

on Vietnamese Buddhism and co-editor ( with Reverend Thi Tri Sieu) of the

Encyclopedia of Buddhism; was arrested Apr. 2, 1984 with other Buddhist monks

and followers at Gia Lam Temple and Van Hanh Pagoda, founder of the Free

Vietnam Force ( FVF - Luc Luong Viet Nam Tu Do) and writer of its Manifesto, was

proscecuted together with 20 other FVF members in September 1988 and sentenced

to death, his sentence was subsequently commuted to 20 years by the Supreme

People's Court in November 1988 in the face of mounting opposition by the

international community and the Vietnamese community overseas; in April 1989,

transferred to "re-education" camp Z30A, Xuan Loc district, Dong Nai province;

immediately returned to "re-education" camp 20A, Xuan Phuoc district, Phu Yen

province, where he was jailed for the first time from June 1978 through February

1980

18. Reverend Thich Tri Sieu: was bom Le Manh That in 1943 in Trieu Phong

3
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village, Quang Tri province, was a U.S. educated professor and co-editor of the

Encyclopedia of Buddhism , was arrested with other Buddhist monks and followers

at Gia Lam Temple and Van Hanh University on April 2, 1984; brought to trial for

"plotting to overthrow the People's Government" and given a death sentence which

was later commuted to 20 years imprisonment by the Supreme People's Court in

November 1988, transferred from Cell 20, Section F of Chi Hoa Prison in Ho Chi

Minh City to "re-education" camp Z30A, in Xuan Loc district, Dong Nai province

19. Reverend Thich Nguyen Giac: was bom Ho Khac Dung in Thua Thien province

in 1951, as a FVF member was sentenced to 15 years imprisonment in September

1988; transferred from Chi Hoa Prison to "re-education'' camp Z30A, now detained Ln

camp A20 in Xuan Phuoc village, Tuy Hoa district, Phu Yen province

20 Reverend Thich Phuc Vien: bom Le Hien in 1951, was arrested in June 1980 at

Chau Lam Pagoda in Hue City for "plotting to overthrow the People's Government",

sentenced to 20 years imprisonment in September 1980; now detained in camp A20

21. Venerable Thich Thien Tan: was bom Thai Thanh Hung in 1945, Head of

Thuyen Ton Temple in Hue City since 1972; was arrested in August 1978 for

"participating in conspiratorial activities against the People's Government"; sentenced

to life imprisonment by the People's Court of Hue City in March 1980; presently

detained in camp A20.

22. Reverend Thich Minh Su: was sentenced to 20 years' hard labor; now

incarcerated in camp Z30A

23. Reverend Thich Tri Giac: was sentenced to 20 years' hard labor, now detained

in camp Z30A.

24 Reverend Thich Tarn Can: was bom Nguyen Huu Tin in 1945; sentenced to 20

years' labor; now detained in camp A20

25 Reverend Thich Tam Tri: was bom Huynh Van Ba in 1945, sentenced to 20

years' labor

26 Thich Nguyen The: was sentenced to 20 years imprisonment, now detained in

camp Z30A

27. Thich Hai Tri: was sentenced to 18 months' imprisonment
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28. Reverend Thich Thong Buu: sentence not yet confirmed

29 Reverend Thich Thanh Tinh (bom Hoang Van Giang): sentence not yet

confirmed, now detained in camp Z30A.

30 Reverend Thich Tri Giac (bom Nguyen Dung): was sentenced to 20 years'

imprisonment; now detained in camp Z30A.

31. Reverend Thich Hue Dang (bom Nguyen Ngoc Dat): was sentenced to 20 years'

imprisonment, now detained in camp A20

32. Reverend Thich Hai Dan: was arrested together with Reverend Thich Hai Chanh

on July 19, 1993, now under house arrest.

33. Reverend Thich Hai Lac: was arrested July 19, 1993; now under house arrest

34. Venerable Thich Nguyen Ly: Head of Tu Hieu Temple, taken into custody from

Nov 7, to 12, 1994 for intensive interrogation; now under house arrest

35 Venerable Thich Lang Quynh: Headed a temple in Nha Be district; was coerced

twice in November 1994 by Ba Luc, a high ranking pohce officer in charge of reUgious

afTairs for Ho Chi Mtnh City Police, into aborting a flood relief effort in Vinh Binh

province, barred from traveling outside his district of residence.

36. Most Venerable Thich Nhu Dat: member of the Central Executive Committee of

the (state-sponsored) VBC; author of an eight-page statement submitted to SVR

Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet and the Central Committee for Religious Affeiirs of the

CPV, protesting the politicization of Buddhist teachings at the School of Basic

Buddhism in Thua Thien province. Hue City, was arrested together with 12

Buddhist monks on December 7, 1994.

37. Monk Do Huy Cuong: was arrested Jul 9, 1993 at Son Linh Temple in Thu Due

district, ordered out of his temple and now under house arrest.

38 Layman Pham Van Due: was arrested with Reverend Thich Hanh Due, head of

Son Linh Temple

39. Venerable Thich Nguyen Nhu: was prohibited by Ho Chi Minh City Police in

November 4, 1994, from participating in flood reUef efforts by the UBC, now under

house arrest
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40 Venerable Thich Quang Ton: was also barred from taking part in UBC-

sponsored flood relief projects; now under house arrest.

41 Reverend Thich Tain Van: same aa No 39

42. Reverend Thich Nguyen Thinh: same as No 39

43 Layman Nhat Thuong (bom Pham Van Xua): was arrested on November 4, 1994,

. the same time as Venerables Thich IQiong Tanh and Nhat Ban, and Reverend

Thich Tri Luc.

44. Laywoman Dong Ngoc (bom Nguyen Thi Em): same as No. 43.

45. Monk Thich Nguyen Man: was arrested for interrogation for having visited

Patriarch Huyen Quang at Hoi Phuoc Temple, coerced into signing a commitment'

not to contact with Patriarch Huyen Quang.

46 Monk Thich Dong Hoa: same as No 45

47. Student Monk Thich Huyen Van: is now held in custody at Tho Due Temple.

48. Thich Thien Minh (bom Huynh Van Ba): was bom in 1945; was sentenced to 20

years' imprisonment.

49 Buddhist monk Do Ngay: under house arrest

50 Monk Hoang Son: -id-

5 1 . Monk Ngo Van Hua -id-

52. Monk Nguyen Viet Hoc -id-

53 Monk Nguyen Van Hoa -id-

54 Monk Nguyen Huu Phuoc -id-

55 Monk Nguyen Phi Hung -id-

56. Monk Nguyen Minh Cuong -id-

6
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57 Monk Phan Van Du -id-

58. Monk Phan Van Vinh -id-

59. Phan Van Lai -id-

60 Tran Dai Minh -id-

6

1

Tran Quang Minh -id-

62 Tran Thanh Son -id-

63 VoVanChinh: -id-

64 Monk Nguyen Van Tho: now detained in "re-education" camps

65. Monk Nguyen Van Hoang: -id-

66 Monk Nguyen Van Trung: -id-

67 Monk Tran Van Tu: -id-.

68 Various Reverends and Buddhist monks: were reportedly injured and arrested

by Hue City Police on November 27, 1994, for presenting a petition to Most

Venerable Thich Thien Sieu (also a member of the SRV Assembly) of the state-

sponsored UBC. Their identities and places of detention have yet been confirmed

26-686 96-8
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DR. DOAN VIET HOAT:
THE VAGARIES OF A CLEAR THINKER

"A new fight has started: it is the war against poverty, backwardness and

arbitrariness, it is the aspiration towards a rich and strong, progressive, free and

democratic [Vietnam]. And in this new struggle there can be only one winner, the

Vietnamese nation and the Vietnamese population, and only one loser, the forces of

dogmatism, arbitrariness and backwardness." So wrote Doan Viet Hoat in an essay

written in January 1990 entitled, "The True Nature of the Current Vietnamese Situation."

The article appeared in a samizdal-iype newsletter called Dien Dan Tu Do
("Freedom Forum"), which carried writings by Vietnamese citizens associated with both

the former regime in South Vietnam and with the current government in Hanoi, plus

translations of important articles from the foreign press. The newsletter was circulated

from January till the fall of 1990, at which point Doan Viet Hoat was arrested for the

second time since 1975 (November 17, 1990). His crime, as defined in a closed trial held

on March 29, 1993, was to attempt the overthrow of the government by establishing a

political organization and using the publication as an instrument to mobilize public

sentiment around it. Arrested together with Dr. Hoat were several other intellectuals

including Nguyen Xuan Dong, Le Due Vuong, Pham Thai Thuy, Nguyen Thieu Hung

(pen name Mai Trung Tinh), Pham Due Kham, Hoang Cao Nha and Nguyen Van Thuan.

For his "crime" Doan Viet Hoat received a 20-year imprisonment sentence, which was

protested at once all over the world, especially by the Committee to Protect Journalists,

Amnesty International and AsiaWatch.

So it was that Doan Viet Hoat, bom on December 24, 1942, educated in Vietnam

and the U.S. (Ph.D. in Education and College Administration, Florida State University,

1971), Professor and Assistant to the Chancellor of Van Hanh University, Saigon, 1971-

75, and Professor of English, University of Agriculture and Forestry, Ho Chi Minh City,

1978-1990, knew only three years of freedom since Vietnam was reunified under

communism in 1975. Denounced by a student for suspected ties with the U.S., he was

arrested for the first time on August 29, 1976, and kept in Chi Hoa Prison for nearly

twelve years (he was not set free until February 9, 1988). Out ofjail for a little bit more

than two years, he was again arrested because of the above incident and remained in jail

since.

It was thanks to the persistent efforts of his wife, nee Tran Thi Thuc, and his

family that Dr. Doan Viet Hoat's case remains the focus of much international attention.

In the meantime he kept writing from jail a number of documents that stand as

monuments to his independent thinking, his great vision and to his lack of rancor. For

instance, in an "appeal to the leaders of the Communist Party of Vietnam," dated

November 1, 1992, he called on them to "release all political detainees," to "implement

political freedom, freedom of speech and press, and freedom of religion," and finally, to

"organize genuinely free and fair elections in which all citizens may stand for office

irregardless of political affiliation."

Despite such moderation and commitment to non-violence, the Hanoi government

seems intent on punishing Dr. Doan Viet Hoat by moving him from one prison to

another, each time to a worse off place. Right now, he is in Thanh Cam on the Laotian

border, in one of the most notorious places for insalubrious water.
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DR. NGUYEN DAN QUE
AND THE "HIGH TIDE OF HUMANISM" MOVEMENT

Together with Dr. Doan Viet Hoat. an Americcin-trained educator, Dr. Nguyen

Dan Que can be said to be a paragon of the intellectual rising to his responsibility as the

conscience of the nation. A medical doctor by profession, he opposed the American war

effort in Vietnam even while pursuing his postdoctoral studies in Europe in the late

sixties and early seventies. Back in Vietnam, he served at the Cho Ray hospital in Saigon

and refused to be evacuated at the time of the fall of South Vietnam (April 30, 1975).

Despite his initial sympathy for the new regime, Nguyen Dan Que, bom in 1942,

soon found himself in the opposition when he formed the National Front for Progress

(Mat Tran Dan Toe Tien Bo) in early 1976 with a number of other intellectuals and

students. The Front produced clandestine publications and called for non-violent forms

of protest. Two years later, in February 1978, the government managed to break up the

group by arresting most of its leaders, including Nguyen Dan Que who spent the next ten

years in Phan Dang Luu prison in Ho Chi Minh City.

Released in late 1988, Nguyen Dan Que went right on organizing another

opposition movement, which he called "The High Tide of Humanism Movement" (Cao

Trao Nhan Ban). On May 1 1, 1990, he signed his real name to a proclamation entitled,

"Appeal from Vietnam of the High Tide of Humanism Movement Addressed to All

Forces Struggling for Freedom, Democracy and Pluralism." For this reason he was

arrested together with a number of other comrades emd given a sentence of 20 year

imprisonment at a trial held in November 1991 . Right away, his name spread far and

wide. He was made a "prisoner of conscience" by Amnesty International and invited by

AFL-CIO President Lane Kirkland to be a speaker at the labor union's Solidarity Day
organized in Washington a year later, and every year since. Members of the U.S.

Congress have repeatedly nominated him for the Nobel Peace Prize. On June 6, 1994,

Dr. Que was nominated for the 1994 Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights Award by the

(U.S.) Physicians for Human Rights, and on June 12, he received the Congressional

Human Rights Foundation's Raoul Wallenberg Award, in absentia.

A joint resolution by the U.S. Senate and House of Representatives last year

decided to proclaim May 1 1, 1994, to be the first Vietnam Human Rights Day, in support

of freedom and human rights for the people of Vietnam. Recognizing the widespread

abuses of human rights in Vietnam, the U.S. Congress urged "Hanoi to release

immediately and unconditionally all political prisoners, including Dr. Nguyen Dan Que,

with full restoration of their civil and human rights." Vietnam Human Rights Day was

again marked this year by a ceremony in the Hart senate building, sending a strong

message to Hanoi that as long as it continues to imprison people like Dr. Nguyen Dan

Que it will remain a pariah in the moral estimation of mankind.

Despite all the unsanitory conditions of prison life in Vietnam and the diseases

that such environment has spawned, Dr. Nguyen Dan Que has remained as strong as ever

in his conviction that rationality and the people's legitimate aspirations will one day

overcome the forces of darkness in his homeland. He continues to appeal for the

demilitarization of Vietnam, for the respect of human, civil and property rights, and for

the end of exploitation—whether by capitalists or by the Communist Party. Dr. Que is

currently in jail in Xuan Loc some 60 miles from Ho Chi Minh City.
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THE MOST VENERABLE THICH HUYEN QUANG:
THE COURAGE TO STAND

Bom Le Dinh Nhan on September 19. 1919, in Binh Dinh Province, the Most

Venerable Thich Huyen Quang came from a peasant and small merchant background.

However, he was quite well educated having attended school uninterruptedly from the

age of 6 to the age of 26. He first received a traditional Confucian education, then went

into monkhood at the age of 1 3. He also traveled and knew both Central and South

Vietnam intimately.

In 1945, at the age of 26, after having completed his Buddhist college studies, he

was made leader of the Buddhist Movement for National Salvation struggling against the

French in Binh Dinh Province and Interzone V (Quang Nam, Quang Ngai, Binh Dinh and

Phu Yen). But at the same time, he fought the communists, which landed him in Viet

Minh jail in 1952. He was not freed until 1954. Because of his opposition to the Ngo

Dinh Diem government and its anti-Buddhist policies, he was arrested in the famous raid

ordered by Ngo Dinh Nhu on the An Quang Pagoda on August 20, 1963. Released in

November, he became the number two in the hierarchy when the Unified Buddhist

Church of Vietnam (UBC) was formed in 1964. For the next ten years, he was the

Secretary General of the UBC's Institute for the Propagation of the Dharma. In this

capacity he traveled to international Buddhist conferences all over the world (Tokyo

1970, Geneva 1973, Brussels 1974).

The communist takeover of the South changed all that. In March 1977, he wTote a

letter to Prime Minister Pham Van Dong detailing 85 instances of repression of the UBC.

For this reason he was arrested on June 9 together with five other prominent leaders and

charged with opposition to the government policy. Brought to trial on December 8, 1978,

he was given a two-year suspended sentence for "agitating against the military service

law and other social duties." Because of his continued opposition to the planned

incorporation of the UBC into a church more pliable to government wishes, he was

arrested for 24 hours in October 1981, then for a third time on February 25, 1982 and sent

into exile at Hoi Phuoc Pagoda in Quang Ngai Province, where he was put under

surveillance. His name became internationally known when two former Nobel Prize

winners nominated him for the Nobel Prize for Peace in the same year. Since 1992 from

his place of exile he has sent out a series of pronouncements admonishing the government

of the SRV to reform its ways, which put him in deep trouble with the authorities.

Nonetheless, these letters have amounted to a sweeping restatement of the role of

Buddhism in Vietnamese culture, of the UBC as the legitimate Buddhist church of

Vietnam, and a rejection of communism as the ideology fitting for the Vietnamese

people. This he was able to do because, on his death bed, the Most Venerable Thich Don

Hau picked TMV Thich Huyen Quang as his successor at the head of the UBC Institute

for the Propagation of the Dharma, a mantle which he took on in April 1992 at the funeral

of Venerable Thich Don Hau.

On December 29, 1994, public security forces went into Hoi Phuoc Temple, got

hold of all the official papers and seal of the UBC, and transferred Venerable Huyen

Quang to a new location, keeping him totally isolated. Because of his advanced age and

high blood pressure, it is imperative that he be released at once and given medical care for

his illnesses.
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THE MOST VENERABLE THICH QUANG DO:
JAIL, INTERNAL EXILE, JAIL AGAIN

Two tragic images stand out in the Most Venerable Thich Quang Do's memory:

the cold-blooded murder of his religious master, TMV Thich Due Hai, on the very day

the communists came to powerin Vietnam (August 19, 1945), and the arrest and

subsequent execution of his brother-in-religion, TMV Thich Dai Hai, in 1946 for

belonging to a non-communist party, the Vietnam Nationalist Party. (Details given in a

letter he addressed on August 19, 1994, to Do Muoi, Secretary General of the Communist

Party of Vietnam)

For that reason, this religious leader, bom Dang Phuc Tue on November 27, 1928,

in Thai Binh province, never trusted the communists. When following the Geneva

Agreements, they came to power in Hanoi in 1954, he fled South and became a very

respected Buddhist leader known for his scholarship and large vision. A prominent figure

in the Buddhist crisis which toppled the Ngo Dinh Diem regime in late 1963, he was

some 1 1 years later elevated to the position of Secretary General of the Institute for the

Propagation of the Dharma (i.e. the executive office). Unified Buddhist Church of

Vietnam (UBC). In this capacity, he protested against the revolutionary government's

infringements on religious freedoms and confiscations ofUBC property (such as the

takeover of the Quach Thi Trang Orphanage in March 1977) after the communist

takeover of the South. For what was considered "obstructions" to the work of the

government in religious matters, on April 6, 1977, he and five other prominent leaders of

the UBC were arrested. In October of the same year, they were tortured and forced to

admit that they worked for the CIA. On November 1 1, Prime Minister Pham Van Dong
issued Resolution 297, which severely restricted religious freedoms and practices in

Vietnam, allowing government confiscation of church property and forbidding the

"spread of superstitions." Even then, when they were brought to trial on December 8,

1978. the government could not find them guilty of anything except disturbing peace and

spreading misinformation. Thich Quang Do and Thich Thanh The were acquitted.

To reduce UBC influence, in 1980-81 the government created a puppet

organization called the Buddhist Church of Vietnam (BCV). When in September 1981

this church, BCV, tried to incorporate the UBC into its structure, it ran into the strong

opposition of Thich Quang Do, who was overwhelmingly supported by all the leaders

present. One month later, Thich Quang Do and five other Buddhist leaders were arrested

and detained for 24 hours so that the incorporation could proceed smoothly.

The unification of the Buddhist Church being "completed," opposition leaders

were then declared illegal. That was how the government justified its arrest on February

25, 1982, of Thich Quang Do and Thich Huyen Quang, the two most prominent figures

of the recalcitrant "opposition" UBC. They were subsequently exiled to their places of

birth, Quang Do back to Vu Doai in Thai Binh Province. His mother, then in her 90's,

was also exiled with him and froze to death three years later in 1985.

In March 1992, after more than 10 years of exile, Thich Quang Do took it upon

himself to return to Saigon. He continued to struggle for religious freedom. In August

1994, he wTote a 44-page document addressed to Mr. Do Muoi (as related above)

detailing all the persecution undergone by the UBC since the communists came to power

in Vietnam. For this, he was arrested on January 4, 1995.
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FATHER TRAN DINH THU:
LIFE SENTENCE AT 81

Twenty years after South Vietnam has been conquered by the North, Archbishop

Nguyen Van Binh was asked in Saigon Giai Phong ("Liberated Saigon"), issue of April

29, 1995: "After twenty years of working under the communist regime, are you still

afraid of the communists?" His frank answer was: "Yes, I am still afraid..." And the

reasons he gave are: there is discrepancy between what the Party and Government leaders

say and what the lower cadres actually do, there is still restrictions in many areas of

Catholic life (for instance, in the recruitment and formation of priests), and there is still

interference in church appointments. Though he acknowledges that church-state relations

in Ho Chi Minh City are better than elsewhere in the country, he also mentions several

incidents pointing to differences that are not easily bridged: the Vinh Son incident

(February 1976), the treatment of various orders in Thu Due (in the mid-1980s), and the

Coredemptorist Affair (May 1987).

This last incident refers to the arrest on July 2, 1987, of Father Tran Dinh Thu,

then 81 and the founder and Superior General of the Dong Cong Congregation, after his

headquarters were raided in May 1987. Among the evidence cited for his "crime" at the

October 1987 trial in Ho Chi Minh City were: the discovery of "many illegal residents

and many reactionary documents together with a huge amount of illegally stored grain,"

plus one pistol and some ammunition. Nonetheless, he and a co-defendant, Brother

Nguyen Chau Dat, were sentenced to life imprisonment and 21 others were given jail

terms ranging between 4 and 20 years for "counterrevolutionary activities." A storm of

protest by overseas Vietnamese ensued, and in September 1988, the life sentences

imposed on Father Tran Dinh Thu and Brother Nguyen Chau Dat were reportedly

reduced to 20 year terms. They were also reported to have been moved from Chi Hoa

Prison (in Saigon) to a "reeducation camp" in Dong Nai Province.

What is so outrageous about Father Tran Dinh Thu's case is that he was not guilty

of any real crime, even by the narrow definition of the law in socialist Vietnam. He and

his codefendants were severely punished for simply daring to resist illegal search and

arrest. So in order to justify the severe penalty he was said in a press campaign (in

Saigon Giai Phong, June and July 1987) to have been "actively engaged in counter-

revolutionary activities" since his ordination as a priest, in 1937, eight years before there

was even a revolution (August 1945).

The backwardness of Vietnamese communist justice can be seen in the fact that it

does not even measure up to the standards ofjustice obtained in feudal Vietnam. In

traditional Vietnam, a person 60 years old or older gets his sentence automatically

reduced, a person 70 years old or older cannot be put in jail, and a person 80 years old or

older cannot be given the capital punishment. By these standards, even when Father

Thu's sentence was reduced from life to 20 years (in 1988) it was still much stricter than

the ancient law of the land. Besides, in giving a 83-year old man a sentence of 20 years is

of course the same as retaining his life sentence. Yet all this happened after the Doi Moi

("Renovation") policy has been instituted in Vietnam.

In 1991 Father Tran Dinh Thu was finally released from jail but it is reported that

he is still under house arrest and held incommunicado, a situation similar to the plight of

the Buddhist leader Thich Iluyen Quang in his exile in Quang Ngai.
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NGUYEN HO:
A DISSIDENT FROM WITHIN THE RANKS

On March 20, 1994, an AFP dispatch from Hong Kong disclosed, Nguyen Ho, 77,

a 54 year veteran of the Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV), was anested for the second

time in four years for propagating a document entitled, Quan Diem va Cuoc Song

("Viewpoints and Life"), calling on the Communist Party to abandon Marxism-Leninism

and frankly adopt the capitalist way—since, according to the author, this is already

happening in Vietnam. Who is Nguyen Ho and why is his document considered so

dangerous?

According to the preface to the work, Nguyen Ho said that he was bom on May 1

,

1916 in Go Vap, Saigon. His family being poor, he could afford to go to school only for

a few years and thereafter, became a machinist at the Ba Son shipyard in Saigon at the

age of 19. He became a communist in 1937, underwent jail and exile to Poulo Condor

(1940-45), from which he was liberated in 1945. Thereafter, he rose rapidly through the

ranks to become a permanent member of the Resistance standing committee for Saigon-

Cho Lon (1950-52). After the partition of Vietnam in 1954, he went to North to engage

in labor union activities. Sent back South in 1964, he was in charge of proselytizing

work in the Saigon-Gia Dinh area. After the communist victory in 1975, he became one

of the most powerful rulers in the communist hierarchy in the South.

Retired since 1987 (at the age of 71), he had more time to be with the people and

discovered the extent of their unhappiness with the regime. His first brush with the law

came in 1 990 after he had, together with some other famous southern leaders, formed the

Club of Former Resistants and published a journal called Truyen Thong Khang Chien

("The Resistance Tradition"). The Club, which attracted members all over country, soon

became a hotbed of criticism of various government policies, especially of the shabby

way the government had treated its own veterans and intellectuals. Only two issues of the

journal appeared (in late 1989) and that was enough for the government to order the

confiscation of issue number 3 and the closing of the Club. Unable to bear the pressure,

Nguyen Ho left Saigon (March 21, 1990) and became a declared dissident. One month

later, several of his associates in the Club of Former Resistants were arrested, including:

Ta Ba Tong. Ho Van Hieu, Do Trung Hieu, and Le Dinh Manh. (The repercussion of this

movement was such that from December 1990 to May 1991, 35,000 people altogether

were eirrested, according to a revelation in Quan Doi Nhan Dan, People's Army, in May
1991.)

In August 1990, Prime Minister Vo Van Kiet visited with Nguyen Ho and tried to

dissuade him from his dissident course. As this failed order came for his arrest

(September 7, 1990) and for the next three years he spent time in jail or under house

arrest and was not released until May 20, 1993. His crime? It was only for saying: "Over

sixty years of that communist revolutionary path, the Vietnamese people have suffered

inordinate sacrifice, for which they got nothing in the end. The country is as poor and

backward as ever, the people are not well-fed or happy, have no freedom or democracy.

This is a shame."

A few weeks after he was arrested for the second time, Nguyen Ho claimed that

he needed medical attention. He was allowed to go home and it is reported that he is

currently under house arrest.
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VIETNAM HELSINKI COMMITTEE
BOX6!32ALEXANI)RIA, VA,223U6-6132

TEL-FAX (703)532-3807

UPDATED LIST OF POLITICAL PRISONERS IN VIETNAM
(NOVEMBER 1993)

NAME: PRISON LOCATION PENALTY

1

2

3

4

ri

7

S

9

10

1 I

12

13

14

13

K,

18

19

20

24

23
2h

27
28
29

30

31

32

33
34

33

A L'AT

Bill VAN HUNG
BUI OUANGTHAO
CAO XUAN TRUONG
CAO PIIUC

CAO VAT
CHAU VAN DAT
CHAU LON
CHUONG NEN
CU kHAC THANH
DANG HOANG MINH
DINH TRI THUC (Priest)

DOAN VAN NAY
DOAN THANH LIEM
DUONG TAN Y
DUONG THANH HOANG
DUONG VAN HOAN
DUONG VAN SY
GIaNG LONGQUaNG
HOANG XliVEN

HONGTHIENGIAN
iThinhl

HUVNII IIUU LAM
IIUYNH VAN BA
HUVNH VAN PHUOC
HL'YNH VANTHI
HUVNH VAN VT
HUVNH VINHSANH
kliONG DUNG
LAM NGOC THANH
LE HOA THUAN
LETHAI CHAN
I.ETOANOUYEN
LE TRIIONG XUAN
LE VAN BAY
LE VAN NGHIA

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Xuan Loc

Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc.

Xuan Loc
Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Xuan Loc

Xuan Loc

Xuan Loc

Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc.

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Z30 A Xuan Loc.

Xuan Loc
Z30 A Xuan Loc.

Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Xuan Loc

Z30 A Xuan Loc,

Xuan Loc

Dong Nai 1 8 years
20 years

1 6 years

Dong Nai 18 years

Life imprisonment
Dong Nai Life imprisonment.

Dong Nai 20 years.

Dong Nai 1 9 years

10 years

Life imprisonment
Dong Nai 18 years

Dong Nai 14years

Dong Nai 1 8 years

12 years

20 years

Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment

Dong Nai Life imprisonment
Dong Nai Life imprisonment
Dong Nai 20 years

Dong Nai

Dong Nai 16 years

Dong Nai Life imprisonment
Dong Nai 1 2 years

Dong Nai 20 years

1 4 years

Dong Nai Life imprisonment
Dong Nai 20 years

20 years

Dong Nai Life imprisonment
18 years

Dong Nai Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment

Dong Nai Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
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36



208

«2



209

128
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VIETNAM HELSINKI COMMITTEE
P.OBOX. 6132 ALEXANDRIA. Va.22306t6i32- TEL-FaX (703) 532-3S07

UPDATED LIST OF POLITICAL PRISONERS DETAINED IN REEDUCAITON CAMP
A 20. XUAN PHUOC. PHU YEN. VIETNAM
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43.



212

89.



213

133.
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179. NGUYEN QUOC SUNG A20 Phu Yen
1 80. NGUYEN SONG NGOC A20 Phu Yen
181. NGUYEN TAN DONG A 20 Phu Yen
1 82. NGUYEN TAN FJHOE A20 Phu Yen
1 83. NGUYEN TAN PHAT A20 Phu Yen
184. NGUYEN THANH A20 Phu Yen
1 85. NGUYEN THANH HUNG A20 Phu Yen
186. NGUYEN THANH TAM A20 Phu Yen
187. NGUYEN THANH TRO A20 Phu Yen
1 88. NGUYEN THE HUNG A20 Phu Yen
189. NGUYENTH I ET A 2 Ph u Yen
190. NGUYEN THUNG A20 Phu Yen
191. NGlfYEN TOAI CHI A20 Phu Yen
1 92. NGUYEN TRONG TAJ A20 Phu Yen
193. NGUYEN TRUNG CA A20 Phu Yen
194. NGUYEN TRUONG A20 Phu Yen
195. NGUYEN TRUONG TAM A20 Phu Yen
196. NGUYEN VAN BACH A20 Phu Yen
197. NGUYEN VAN BANG A20 Phu Yen
198. NGUYEN VAN BAO A20 Phu Yen
199. NGUYEN VAN BAG A20 Phu Yen
200. NGUYEN VAN CAN A20 Phu Yen
201. NGUYEN VAN CO A20 Phu Yen
202. NGUYEN VAN GANG A20 Phu Yen
203. NGUYEN VAN CUONG A 20 Phu Yen
204. NGUYEN VAN CHINH A20 Phu Yen
205. NGUYEN VAN DAN A20 Phu Yen
206. NGUYEN VAN DAU A20 Phu Yen
207. NGUYEN VAN DO A20 Phu Yen
208. NGUYEN VAN DOAN A20 Phu Yen
209. NGUYEN VAN DUC A20 Phu Yen
210. NGUYEN VAN DUOC A20 Phu Yen
211. NGUYEN VAN DUONG A 20 Phu Yen
212. NGUYEN VANG! AO A20 Phu Yen
213. NGUYEN VAN HAI A20 Phu Yen
214. NGUYEN VAN HIEN A20 Phu Yen
215. NGUYEN VAN HIEU A20 Phu Yen
2 1 6. NGUYEN VAN HOA A20 Phu Yen
217. NGUYEN VAN HUE A20 Phu Yen
2 1 8. NGUYEN VAN HUNG A20 Phu Yen
2 1 9. NGUYEN VAN KUA A20 Phu Yen
220. NGUYEN VAN KHA A20 Phu Yen
221. NGUYEN VAN LANG A20 Phu Yen
222. NGUYEN VAN LONG A20 Phu Yen
223. NGUYEN VAN LY A20 Phu Yen
224. NGUYEN VAN MANH A20 Phu Yen
225. NGUYEN VAN MINH A20 Phu Yen
226. NGUYEN MAU A20 Phu Yen

Life inipirsonmenl
20 years

20 years

Concentration camp
Concentration camp
20 years

20 years

Concentration camp
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment

1 5 years

Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
20 years

20 years

Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
20 years

15 years

Life imprisonment
Concentration camp
20 years

20 years

15 years
Concentration camp
20 years

1 years

Life imprisonment
20 years

Life imprisonment
Lil'e imprisonment
20 years

20 years
20 years

Life imprisonment
20 years

Concentration camp
20 years

Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
Concentration camp
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
Life imprisonment
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227. NGUYEN VAN MUON
228. NGLFYEN VAN NGOC
229. NGUYEN VAN NHO
230. NGUYEN VAN SOI

231. NGUYEN VAN THAO
232. NGUYEN VAN THUAN
233. NGWEN VAN THIT
234. NGUYEN VAN TONG
233. NGUYEN VAN TRUNG
236. NGUYEN VAN QUAN
237. NGUYEN VAN RO
238. NGLHTN VAN RUNG
239. NGUYEN VANSINH
240. NGUYEN VAN SUONG
241. NGUYEN VAN TA

I

242. NGUYEN VAN TAN
243. NGUYEN VAN TAY
244. NGUYEN VAN TE
245. NGUYEN VAN TRO
246. NGUYEN VAN THANH
247. NGUYEN VAN TIN
248. NGUYEN VAN TIEN
249. NGUYEN VAN TUAN
250. NGUYEN YEM
251. ONG VANUT
252. PHAM ANH DUNG
253. PHAM ANH MINH
254. PHAM CONG THANH
255. PHAMDINHI^HIET
256. PHAM DINH Xf^UAN
257. PHAM DUG HAU
258. PHAM DUG kHAM
259. PHAMHOANGLE
260. PHAM HONG NHAT
261. PHAMHUUTHIEN
262. PHAM MINH TE
263. PHAM MINH THE
264. PHAM NGOC BICH
265. PHAM NGOCTRI
266. PHAM THAI CONG
267. PHAM THANH LONG
268. PHAMTHOI
269. PHAM TRAN ANH
270. PHAM VAN DANH
271. PHAM VAN THANH(Khanh)
272. PHAM BA DUG
273. PHAM HUUHAI
274. PHAM NGOC DAN

A 20 Phu
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320.



217

367.



218

275.
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VIETNAM HELSINKI COMMITTEE
P.O BOS 6132 ALEXANDRIA, VA. 22306-6132

lU. i-AX (703)532-3807

LIST OF POlJTiCAL PRISONERS SKNTENCED TO DEATH
AND EXECUTED oY HA NOI DEATH SQUAD SINCE l^Jl^

i '"Cl'YE.X VANHOANT- aka Nguvin Chmli X^liia born in J947, Former chief of Gia Dinh
lax office arrestid on April 27 19"0, sentenced to death by the
People .-; li-ibuLial (.f HCM City for ' attempting to overthrow the
People « Governmeni executed at Long Thanh My district of Thii

Due HQI City on July 22 1983 at 4th 30 AM, His remains were
secretly removed to Bien Hoa by his family

t-T^AVQUA.VGMAN born !')32 in So.is;-n high-school teacher, arrested on April, 21. 1979,

sentenced to death by the People s tribunal/ HCM City, executed at the
same time and same place with Mr Hoang

--VGUYE-VVAV.ANr aka Do Thanh Hai born in 194"), arrested with Mr Hoang, tortured

to death in- puiice interrogators, his corpse was liquidated, and was
unfound by !i;5 '".'.miJy until now

4-TP.\X VAN BA born in 194:5 French citizen, arrested on Oct ]9S4. sentenced to

death by the People s tribunal of HCM City on Dec 14 1984. executed
on January S. 19S3 at Long Thanh My, district of Thu Due/ HCM City.

'/-LEOUOCOUAN a French citizen arrested in the same time with Mr Basentenced
to death in Dec H 19<i4 by the tribunal/HCM City executed on the
same day and tune and place with Mr Tran Van Ba

j- HO THAI BACH. arrested in the same lime with Ba and Quan. sentenced to death
on Dec M !'-^S4 by the tribunal of HCM executed on same day.

lime and place with Mrss Ba and Quan

"-PHAN VANTAN April S 19"9 sentenced to death on July 22, 1981 by the People's
tribunal HCM City executed in Dec 1981 at Long Thanh My, district of
Thu'Duc/HCMCitv
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S-.\-GUYENMINHSANG. aka Vo Dinh San born in I'i^Z employee for an American private

company before 1975. arrested on April 8, 1979, sentenced to death

by the tribunal of HCM City on July 22. 1981 executed in Dec, 1981

vith Mr Phan Van Tan

in-PHANCONGHIEN.

1
1

-

NGUYEN VAN VIEN.

born in 1022 a former Major in the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces.

Arrested on April S, 1979. sentenced to death by the tribunal/ HCM City

executed in Dec 1981 vith Mrss Phan Van Tan and Nguyen Minh
Sang

born in 1939, arrested on April 8, 1979 , sentenced to death on July 22,

by the tribunal of HCM City, executed in Dec. 1981 vith Mrss. Tan,

Sang and Duong

an Airborne Major in the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces, brother

of father Nguyen Van Vang, arrested in August 1977, sentenced to

death by the tribunal/ HCM City, executed in 1978 at Long Thanh
My district of Thu Due.(exact date and month unknovn).

12- NGUYEN HUY CHUONG Leader of " the People's Revolutionary Movement", arrested on August

Priest 2, 1977, executed in 1978 at Long Thanh My, district of Thu Due (exact

date unknovn)

IVMGUYENVANGIAU

H-TRANQUANOVINH.

n-TRAN HOAI HA.

16-NGUYENDOI.

17-NGUYEN LIEU.

1 S- NGUYEN VAN HIEU.

19-LEDUCTHINH.

20-ALI HUNG

a Captain in the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces, aide-de-camp to

General Van Thanh Cao. escaped from reeducation camp of Long Giao/

Long Khanh in 1976, arrested and sentenced to death by the tribunal of

Song Be province, ( Judge: Nguyen Dinh Ouyen). executed on June, 4,i<^77

of the lunar calendar at Song Be stadium

a 2nd lieutenant, graduated from the National Psychological varfare

Academy Born in 1952 in Hanoi, nephev of the late Tran Van Tuyen, a

a famous human rights Attorney and leader of the opposition toThieu.

Vinh vas arrested in Ban Me Thuoc, Dae Lac province with his brother

Tran Hoai Ha. Both vere executed in Oct. 1975 without trial

born in 1954 in Hanoi, Tran Quang Vinh's younger brother, executed

without trial in Oct, 1975 in Ban Me Thuoc, Dae Lac province

member of the Vietnam Kuomingtang party , sentenced to death by the

tribunal of Ouang Nam. executed at Ky Anh Village, Ly Tin district.

Quang Nam province in 1980

member of Vietnam Kuomingtang Party, younger brother of Nguyen Doi,

sentenced to death by the Peoples tribunal of Ouang Nam for " counter-

revolutionary charges. " executed on the same day with Mr. Nguyen Doi

in 1980

settler from Ouang Nam province, executed by Xuan Loc security police

for "attempting to deliver" political prisoners of Z30 C hard labor camp/
Xuan Loc district, Dong Nai province ( exact date unknown).

born 1944, former Major in the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces,

sentenced to death for attempting to escape from reeducation ctmp',
executed on April 16, 1979 at Long Giao/ Long Ihanh province

former Navy Non -Commissioned Officer, sentenced to death for preventing

the State security police to ransack Catholic Vinh Son Church, executed in

i^7S
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21-CHUMINHLOC,

22-VUHO

23-TRAN HOC HIEir.

Priest

former capUin in the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces was arbitrary
sliot death in the back in Nov. 1976 in reeducation camp • 12/776th group
inter- camp Nol/Yen Bai province/North Vietnam.

,

member of the VN KuomingUng Party, born in 1930 executed in Tam
Ky, Quang Tin central VN (exact date unknown).

executed in Long Khanh province in 1978 for " attempting to overthrow th«

Peoples Government " ( exact date unknown ).

24-Miaister PHANTAN executed for "attempting to overthrow the people's Government",
(exact date unknown)

2.VDU0NGTRUNGCAN . executed with Pastor Phan Tan (exact date unknown

)

26-DO VANG LY, executed with Pastor Phan Tan and Mr. DT da ( exact date unknown).

27-KHONGTRUNGI.O executed for "attempting to overthrow the people's Government"
( exact date unknown).

28-PHANNGOCTRANG noUble caodaist, sentenced to death in 1976 ,

29-NGU^'EN THANH DTFM notable caodaist, sentenced to death in 1976.

30-PANGNGOCLIEM, notable caodaist, sentenced to death with Mrss. PN Trang and NT Diem.

31-NGUYEN VAN MANH caodaist. sentenced to death on Dec 8, 1979.

32-LE VAN NHO. caodaist, sentenced to death on Dec. 8 , 1979, With Mr. NV Manh.

33-NCUYEN THANH LIEM. caodaist, sentenced to death on Dec. 11, 1979 in Tay Ninh.

34-HUYNH THANH KHIET. caodaist, sentenced to death on Dec. 11, 1979 in Tay Ninh.
with Mr NTLiem

.IVHOHUU HI A caodaist, sentenced to death on Dec, 1 1 . 1979 in Tay Ninh,
With Mrss. NTLiemandHTKhiet.C}4 ,^})

36-TRAN NGOC THANH. chief of Cao Dai Scout group, sentenced to death in Da Nan

g

(exact date unknown).

37-NGUYEN VAN BAY. Cao Dai Scout Group's (ximmissioner, sentenced to death in Da Nang
( exact date unknown)

38-NGUYEN VAN PHUNG. HoaHao Buddhist, death sentence, executed ( exact date unknown).

39-NGUYEN DE. Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed ( exact date unknown).

40-HUYNH VAN LAU. Hoa Hao Buddhist, former congressmaA, exectJted publicly at the
City Town in Chau Doc on August 29, 1975.

41 -NGUYEN VAN BAO. Hoa Kao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknown ).

42

-

NGUYEN VAN KHIET. Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknown).
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4:^-NGUYEN VAN OANH. Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknovn).

44- LE CHON TINH, Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknown)

4VNGUYEN VANCOI. Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknovn).

46-NGUYEN VAN BA , Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknovn).

47-NGUYEN VAN UT. Hoa Hao Buddhist, death sentence, executed (date unknovn),

48-NGUYEN THANH LONG Hoa Hao Buddhist, tortured to death vith a broken neck

49-NGUYEN THANH NAM , an engineer vho promoted reconciliation betveen North and South

Vietnam to cease the vas He vas beaten to death vith a broken neck.

50-VOPHE. Chairman of the " Front for the National Salvation ' (FNS), born at

My Hoa , Phu My- Nghia Binh( Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979.

51-THIEUKHACPHUONG. Vice chairman of the "Front for the National Salvation" (FNS) FOB:

Nhon Loc- An Nhon, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979

POB: Tai Luong - Tam Ouang, ( Binh Dinh), executed in Oct 1979 (FNS).

POB Nhon Loc- An Nhon, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979. (FNS).

POB: Nhon Khanh- An Nhon, ( Binh Dinh), executed in Oct 1979. (FNS)

POB: Nhon Hoa- An Nhon, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct 1979 (FNS)

POB: Nhon Tho- An Nhon, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct 1979 (FNS).

POB: Nhon Hoa- An Nhon, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979. (FNS).

POB: Nhon Khanh- An Nhon, Binh Dinh, executed in Oct. 1979 (FNS).

POB: NhonLoc-AnNhon, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979. (FNS).

POB: Binh Nghi- Binh Quang, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979. (FNS).

POB: Binh Tuong (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct, 1979 (FNS)

aka Le Minh Hung, POB: Cat Hiep-Phu Cat, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct.

6.VNGUYEN THANH PHIEN. POB: Phuoc Hiep-Tuy Phuoc, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979,

64-HUYNH LONG SON POB: Phuoc An- Tuy Phuoc, (Binh Dinh), executed in Oct. 1979

65-NGUYEN VAN PHE. a captain in the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces, executed in Nov. .

for escaping from reeducation camp No. 12 inter-camp No l/776th

group. Yen Bai province/North Vietnam.

66-NGTJYEN VAN BE a life sentenced prisoner held in A 20 camp, Xuan Phuoc, Phu Yen
province.executed for attempting to escape from the camp vith Le Van
Thieu and Nguyen Phuong Tay. After the failed escape Mbrss. Trieu and
Tay vere sentenced to 20 years imprisonment

^2-LEVANTHUAN.

53-NGUYENVANHQA.

M-NGUYENOUOC HUNG.

^5-PHAN VAN HUYNH .

)6-NGUYEN0U0CHAN.

57-LAMANHHAI .

58-MlIYENIANPHAL

59-NGUYEN VAN LINH .

60-NGUYEN VAN CO.

61-NGUYENVANTRUNG.

62-NGUYEN VAN HUNG.
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ftT- DANCi VANTIEP former congressman, brutally tortured to death on May 2, 1979 at

Thanh Cam camp (Thanh Hoa province) North Vietnam

68-TRAN THANH DINH a leader of Duy Tan party, executed at Thu Due market in 1976 after

being charged of " plotting to overthrow the People's Government".

69-HONGOCCAN former ARVN Colonel, chief of Chuong Thien Province, executed

publicly in June 1975 at the City Tovn His corpse vas trailed along

the streets behind a Jeep by the communist executers before it was '

buried

70-VO VANG former ARVN colonel, shot dead in the back in 1976 in Tien Lanh

concentration camp, Quang Nam province.
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0nt hundred fourth Congrtss

Congress of the Bnitd States

Committee on 3ntcmational delations

laousE of UcprtstntanoEfi

Washington, Bd 20511

Joint Hearing

on

"Human Rights in Vietnam "

8 November 1995

During his testimony before the House Subcommittees on Asia and the

Pacific and on International Operations and Human Rights, Mr. Tran Tu
Thanh, Executive Director of the Vietnam Helsinki Committee, requested that

the document Religious Persecution in the Socialist Republic of Vietnam.

1975-1995 be made part of the hearing record. While this document is not

included in the "Human Rights in Vietnam" hearing print due to the length of

the document (in excess of 126 pages), the Subcommittee on Asia and the

Pacific will retain Religious Persecution in t_he Socialist Republic of Vietnam.

1975-1995 as part of the hearing record kept in the subcommittee office. At

the end of the 104th Congress, the entire file on this hearing will be archived.

For those wishing to obtain a copy of this Vietnam Helsinki Committee

publication, you may contact the Committee at the following address:

Vietnam Helsinki Committee

P.O. Box 6132

Alexandria, Virginia 22306-6132
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AI INDEX: ASA 41/07/95

8 NOVEMBER 1995

^1*11 ^M News Service 215/95

VIET NAM: AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL CONDEMNS IMPRISONMENT OF PARTY
CRITICS

Following today's sentencing of two prominent critics of the Communist Party of Viet Nam (CPV)
Amnesty International is calling on the Vietnamese government to release them immediaiely and
unconditionally

.

Hoang Mirb Chinh, 76, was sentenced to 12 months' imprisonment and Do Tiung Hieu. 57,
to 15 months reponedly on charges of "abusing the rights of freedom and democracy to damage
national security".

"It is appalling that the two men have been sentenced merely for questioning the policies of
the Communist Party — they are prisoners ofconscience and should never have been tried in the first

place, " Amnesty International said today.

"It seems that their trial and sentences are simply designed to ensure calls for reform will not

be heard in the run-up to next year's Party Congress.

"

Amnesty International is particularly concerned by their sentences because both men arc

suffering from serious health problems. Hoang Minh Chinh is said to suffer from heart and
respiratory problems as well as low blood pressure. He is also known to be in severe pain and
suffering paralysis in his arm due to a worsening of a long-standing shoulder injury. These problems
arc reportedly being exacerbated by his continued detention in B-14 prison outside Hanoi.

Do Trung Hieu has for many years suffered from a heart complaint and his health is feared
to have deteriorated since his arrest. He has reponedly been allowed to see his family only once
since his arrest.

The two men were sentenced by Hanoi People's Court following their arrest on 13 June. Both
have been detained on previous occasions for years without trial for their criticism of trends within
the CPV.

Amnesty International is also cotKemed about the fairness of the one-day trial, particularly

as both men were reportedly denied representation by lawyers of their choice.

Hoang Minh Chinh, a communist activist since the age of 14 who rose to senior positions in

the North Vietnamese regime was first detained in the 1960s for expressing criticism of Maoist
tendencies in the Party. From 1967 to 1991 he spent 11 years in prison and nine under house arrest

or surveillance for his repeated calls for political and economic reform. His latest arrest is believed
to have resulted from his recent calls for the rehabilitation of those purged during the 1960s and for

expressing views critical of the Commumst Party in interviews with foreign journalists.

Do Trung Hieu, a senior member of the CPV until his expulsion in 1992. is believed to have
been arrested for a pamphlet he wrote earlier this year calling for a national reconciliation conference

I I AMMESTT IMTERMATIOMAL f"
^

1

INTERNATIONAL SECRETARIAT
1 Easton StreeL London WC1X 80J. UniUM Kinfldom

Tel: Int. Code: («») (171) 413 5500. UK Cotta: (0171) 413 SSOO. Fax; InL Code: (44) (171) 956 11 S7 UK Code: (0171) 956 1157.
e-mail: (GresnNat) amnoslylxSgn.apc.or^. (GeoNol) «mf»»«y-is@mcr1.goooel.d«

Telegrams: Amnamy London WC1 Telex: 2aS02 AMNSTr G
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which would include expatriate Vietnamese groups. Do Tnuig Hieu was in charge of ihc conununists'

mobilization of intellectuals, students and youth in Saigon during the Viet Nam war.

The trial comes only days after two other prisoners of conscience were released and expelled

from Viet Nam. Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran Quang Liem. both naturalized Americans of Vietnamese

origin, were among nine defendants who were arrested in Ho Chi Minh City for their part in a

peaceful political organization entitled the "Movement to Unite the People and Build Democracy".
The men were involved in arranging a conference on democracy at the time of their arrest in

November 1993.

Amnesty International welcomes the fact that Nguyen Tan Tri and Tran Quang Liem are no

longer in detention but believes that their in^jrisonmcnt and that of their Vietnamese colleagues was
arbitrary, in contravention of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights to which Viet

Nam is a parry.

The organization is calling for the immediate release of all of the seven who still remain in

detention. They are: Professor Nguyen Dinh Huy, Dr. Pham Tuong, Nguyen Ngoc Tan, Bui Kim
Dinh. Nguyen Van Bien. Dong Tuy and Nguyen Van Chau — and are all currently serving four to

15 year sentences.

ENDSX
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The
American
LeQIOn * WASHINGTON OFFICE * 1608 K STREET. N W, • WASHINGTON, C 20006 •^ (202i 861-2711 *

November 8, 1995

EXECUTP

Representative Christopher Smith, Chairman

Subcommittee on International Operations

and Human Rights

House Committee on International Relations

2401 A Rayburn House Office Building

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The American Legion appreciates the fact that you are holding today's

hearings on an important humanitarian issue. As you are aware, The American
Legion strongly supported the recent amendments which would provide for a

reexamination of the refugee status of thousands of Vietnamese who fled their

homeland out of fear of political reprisal, up to and including death. We are

continuing to urge the passage of similar language in the Senate.

We are very much aware of the plight of our former allies who currently

remain in Vietnam, having personally talked with many of them during several trips

to Vietnam by American Legion officials over the past four years. Most if not all

of them have been imprisoned in "leeducation" camps, and once released, have

been treated as less than second-class citizens. Most of those fortunate enough

to work have the most menial jobs available. Additionally, we have spoken with

numerous former ARVN who have been prohibited from emigrating to the United

States or elsewhere through the Orderly Deoarture Program.

Those former members of the South Vietnamese armed forces who escaped

by boat or whatever means, and their families, certainly have great reason to fear

being forcefully repatriated. All one needs to do is review the latest State

Department report on human rights in Vietnam to realize that little has changed
with respect to what happens to those citizens who have political differences, or

try to exhibit religious freedom in that country.

The American Legion considers it a debt of honor to strongly support your

efforts to authorize the proper screening of those individuals who continue to be

held in refugee camps in Asia, including the Lao Hmong, and to allow for the

resettlement of those refugees who fought side-by-side with the American forces

during the Vietnam War, as well as their families.
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I have enclosed a copy of Resolution No. 7, adopted by The American

Legion's National Executive Committee on October 18, 1995, which sets forth our

official policy on this important issue.

jjncerely,

Enclosure
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NATIONAL EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING
OF

THE AMERICAN LEGION
INDIANAPOLIS, INDIANA
OCTOBER 16-19, 1995

RESOLUTION NO.: 7

SUBJECT: RESETTLEMENT OF VIETNAMESE AND LAO HMONG
REFUGEES

ORIGIN: FOREIGN RELATIONS COMMISSION

WHEREAS, The American Legion upholds a foreign policy of "Democratic

Activism" which promotes democratic values; and

WHEREAS, The American Legion has adopted foreign policy principles that

support human rights; and

WHEREAS, There are about 70,000 Vietnamese and Lao Hmong remaining in

refugee camps in Southeast Asia, many of whom fought side by side with

Americans during the Vietnam war and should not be forgotten now, but are

being denied their human rights; and

WHEREAS, Nations and international organizations involved in the

Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA) are not appropriately investigating the

compelling refugee claims of many people who remain in the detention camps,

and of others who may escape from Vietnam or Laos in the future; and

WHEREAS, It is imperative that our former allies who are true refugees be

separated from the "economic migrants" through the implementation of an

honest and judicious screening process; and

WHEREAS, The CPA has not successfully encouraged voluntary repatriation;

since 1989, only a fraction have returned, including fewer than 10% of those in

Hong Kong camps; and

WHEREAS, Forceful repatriation may result in reeducation, "slave" status or

death for our former allies who worked with the United States military or for the

CIA behind enemy lines during the Vietnam War; and
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WHEREAS, Some of the "voluntary" repatriations have been the result of intense

pressure, including punitive detention of persons who had been selected for

repatriation but had refused to "volunteer"; and

WHEREAS, The U.S. Department of State proposes a policy of granting another

interview in Vietnam giving credit for service with the Army of the Republic of

Vietnam, or time in a reeducation camp, but it is not specified who will secure

these transit camps; and

WHEREAS, The American Legion considers it a moral obligation to assist our

former allies; now , therefore, be it

RESOLVED, By The National Executive Committee of The American Legion in

National Convention assembled in indianspolis, Indiana, October 16-19 1995,

That The American Legion urge the U.S. Government to seek proper screening

methods for our Vietnamese and Lao Hmong allies who laid their lives on the line

in support of our efforts to maintain freedom in their country, and, be it further,

RESOLVED, That the American Legion opposes forceful and unwarranted

repatriation of Vietnamese and Lao Hmong refugees; and, be it finally

RESOLVED, That The American Legion oppose the proposed process of

conducting a second interview in Vietnam rather than the refugee camps, as it

would put our former allies, the veterans of the Armed Forces of the Republic of

Vietnam and Lao Hmong, at great risk based on the fact that their security would

have to be guaranteed by their enemy, the Vietnamese Communists.
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